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PUBLIC DEBT AND THE BUDGET

MONDAY, JANUARY 30, 1978

U.S. Sexarte,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON TAXATION AND DEBT MANAGEMENT
GeNeraLLY, CoMM1TTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2221,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Harry F. Byrd, Jr. [chairman
of the subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Senator Byrd.

[The committee press release announcing these hearings follows:}

[Press Release, Jan. 17, 1978]

FINANCE SUBCOMMITTEE ON TAYATION AND DEBT MANAGEMENT SETS HEARINGS
o~ PuBLic DEBT AND BUDGET

Senator Harry F. Byrd. Jr, Chairman of the Subcommittce on Taxation and
Debt Management of the Senate Committee on Finance announced today that
the Committee will hold hearings on January 30 and February 6, 1978 on the
public debt and the implications of President Carter’s budget upon the debt.

Hearings on January 30 will begin at 10 a.m., and will consist of a panel of
economists including Dr. Otto Eckstein, Dr. Rudolph G. Penner, and Dr. David
I. Meiselman. The hearings on Febiuary 6 will begin at 10 a.m. and will have
as witnesses, W. Bowman Cutter, Executive Associate Director of thie Office of
Management and Budget. and Roger Altman, Assistant Secretary of the Treasury
for Capital Markets and Debt Management.

The hearings will be held in room 2221, Dirksen Senate Office Building.

“President Carter plans fo submit the fiscal year 1979 budget to the Congress
on January 23. Congress must look closely at the budget and its implications
for the national debt and the future performance of our economy.”

Senator Byrd noted that the statutory debt ceiling is now $732 billion, and this
expires on Mareh 31, 1978,

“Often the Senate is confronted with last-minute legislation to extend the
debt ceiling,” Senator Byrd said. “These hearings will give the Senate an ad-
vance opportunity to explore the public debt and its economic ramifications.”

Other witnesses who dcesire to testify at the hearings should submit a writ-
ten request to Michael Stern, Staff Director, Committee on Finance, room 2227,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510 by no later than the
close of business on January 25, 1978.

Legisiative Reorganization Act—Senator Byrd stated that the Legislative
Reorganization Act of 1946, as amended, requires all witnesses appearing before
the Committees of Congress “to file in advance written statements of their pro-
posed testimony, and to limit their oral presentations to brief summaries of
their argument.”’

Witnesges scheduled to testify should comply with the following rules:

1. A copy of the statement must he filed by noon the day before the day the
witness is scheduled to testify.

2, All witnesses must inclnde with their written statement a summary of the
principal points inclnded in the statement.

3. The written statements must be typed on letter-size paper (not legal size)
and at least 75 copies must be submitted by the close of business the day before
the witness is scheduled to testify.

(1
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4. Witnesses are not to read their written statements to the Committee, but
are to confine their fifteen-minute oral presentations to a summary of the points
included in the statement.

5. Not more than 15 minutes will be allowed for oral presentation.

Written testimony.—Senator Byrd stated that the subcommittee would be
pleased to receive written testimony from those persons or organizations who
wish to submit statements for the record. Statements submitted for inclusion in
the record should be typewritten, not more than 25 double-spaced pages in length
.and mailed with five (5) copies by February 15, 1978, to Michael Stern, Staff Di-
rector, Committee on Finance, room 2227, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Wash-
ington, D.C. 26510.

Senator Byrp. The committee will come to order.

The budget recently submitted to the Congress by the Carter ad-
ministration estimated that the aross Federal debt at the end of
fiscal year 1979 will be $873 billion. This projected increase in the
Federal debt is the largest yearly increase in our Nation’s history,
namely $88.1 billion. The increase in that debt means that the Carter
administration is not able yet to bring Federal spending under
control.

Many people dismiss Government borrowing with the proposition
that the Federal debt is not cause for concern because we owe it to
ourselves, T cannot ignore our debt so easily.

Federal spending 1s really a claim upon the resources of our Nation.
In borrowing to finance the Federal deficit and roll over past debts,
the Treasm’y will be competing with the private sector for funds;
public debt will be replacing private debt and private equity which
could be used to finance the capital investment necessary for the future
cconomic well-being of our Nation.

The statutory debt ceiling is now $752 billion. This ceiling is sched-
uled to expire on March 31.

Often the Senate is confronted with a last-minute request to con-
tinue to increase the debt ceiling. These hearings will provide the
Senate with an opportunity prior to the actual debt ceiling hearings
to explore in some detail the future course of the Federal debt, the
deficit and the implications of Federal spending upon our economy.

We are fortunate today to have a distinguished group of economic
analysts to testify before our committee. We have a panel of three
economists and, along with them, a noted pollster on economic issues.

The witnesses today will be Dr. Otto Eckstein, president, Data
Resources, Ine.; Dr. Rudolph G. Penner, director of tax policy stud-
ies, American Enterprise Institute; Dr. David I. Meiselman, profes-
sor, graduate economics p1o<rra1n in northern Virginia, Vll‘o‘lnla
Polytechnic Institute; and Albert E. Sindlinger, chairman of the
board, Sindlinger & Co of Media in Pennsylvania.

Next Monday, Government, witnesses will present testimony but I
think that it is important to get the viewpoint of non-Government
experts.

Suppose, Dr. Eckstein, that you lead off, and then we will go to
the other witnesses before we go into the question period.

STATEMENT OF OTTO ECKSTEIN, PRESIDENT, DATA RESOURCES
INC.

Mr. Ecgsterx. Thank you very much, Senator Byrd.
According to the Government’s estimates, the gross Federal debt
will reach $873.7 billion by September 30, 1979. In the ordinary course
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of events, the debt will pass the $1 trillion mark in 1981 or, if we are
lucky, 1982.

Does it matter? Twenty years ago, most economists would have
answered that it matters rather little, because the interest payments
are a transfer within the American people. While there was a revival
of the classical view that there was an intergenerational burden, the
arguments were rather obscure and based on somewhat “iffy”
assumptions.

But circumstances have changed in a variety of ways in the last
20 years, and so it is appropriate to use the occasion of the annual
ritual of the statutory debt limit extension to reach a new assessment
on the importance of the debt burden and of the implications for
budget policy.

The debt 1s growing rapidly because the budget deficits have be-
come so enormous. As chart 1 shows, the net interest burden as a
percentage of gross national produet, which had changed rather little
from the end of World War II until 1967, has risen substantially
since then. Short- and long-term interest rates are much higher in
response to the last decade of inflation, and the size of the debt has
also increased very sharply. The under-financed Vietnam war and
the 1967 slowdown produced the first of the recent frightening deficits,

The 1970 recession and the subsequent stimulative fiscal policy
added three more large deficits. The great recession of 1974-75 added
mightily to the debt, of course. The subsequent recovery, unlike other
postwar business cycle recoveries, is not bringing a rapid shrinkage
of Sheddeﬁcits. This condition is the first major issue that must be
studied.

The President’s 1979 budget is a strategy of expansion. The full
employment budget, the best available measure of direct budget im-
pact, shows a sizable increase in its deficit both in fiscal 1978 and
fiscal 1979. This is somewhat at odds with the media description of
the budget as moderate. How did the need for this budget plan
develop? What are the actual prospects for the 1979 project after
congressional action and administrative implementation? What are
the implications for the economy ?

According to the Government’s estimates, the full employment
budget deficit on the unified budget basis increases from $10 billion
in fiseal 1977 to $32 billion in 1978 and $37 billion in 1979. DRT has
ga]qu]atcd the comparable estimates on the national income accounts

asis.

The rise in the deficit is not quite so extreme, reaching a $25 billion
deficit for 1979. The difference lies in net lending; the Federal housing
agencies are moving back to high lending volumes which are not
included in the national income accounts because they are offset by
asset acquisitions,

But even at the more moderate NTA estimates, a rising full employ-
ment budget deficit in vears 4 and 5 of a business cvcle expansion de-
s}elrves close examination. The reasons for this budget strategy are
these:

The President has placed employment gains high on his priority
scale. The public and the Congress justifiably expect him to show
steady declines in the unemployment rate.

Tt 1s my own belief that that is the centerpiece of his election plat-
form. Given that goal, you have to look at the economy.
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The economy would slow down substantially if the budget did not
have an expansionary posture. Consumer spending will rise less than
income in 1978 because the debt burden is already excessive.

There is also considerable evidence in automobile and other retail
_sallqs that consumers are taking steps to bring their debt burden back
in line.

The Government survey of business investment plans leaves little
doubt that investment will not be strong enough to carry the economy
forward alone. A year ago, the administration adopted a growth
strategy based on 10 percent growth in real investment, but that hope
must be abandoned in the light of the survey.

Housing starts are very likely to fall before 1978 is over because of
high interest rates and recent above-trend activity. Finally, the Fed-
eral Reserve, even under the chairmanship of Mr. Miller, is likely to
raise interest rates somewhat further as monetary growth is likely to
continue to be above the 6.5 percent target ceiling over the next 6
months.

There is really need for action, If you will look at chart 2, you will
see that the proposed action is really quite substantial. This shows the
history of the full employment budget back in 1956, the first year that
you can calculate it reasonably accurately.

You will see in 1956, and through 1965, the full employment budget
was in surplus—not the actual budget; these are “iffy” numbers; but
the budget would be if there were full employment.

It corrects out the effect of the economy on the budget. We have
these very big deficits in the Vietnam war, break-even years in the
1970’s, we have a deficit in 1973, a little surplus in 1974, which I believe
was a mistake. Then in 1975 the deficits begin once more and can be
seen to be growing from 1974 to 1978.

Senator Byro. If T may, could I interrupt you for a point of
clarification ?

Are the full employment budget figures that you have submitted
here based on zero employment or 4 percent unemployment ?

Mr. EcrsTrErN. No. We use the same method now used by the Govern-
ment. which uses as a baseline a moving, rising, unemployment rate,
which at this time takes 4.9 percent as full employment, which is not
an unreasonable baseline. It uses 4 percent in the past and then moves
it up as the composition of the labor forces distorts young workers and
women.

This uses essentially the method used by the Government. The Gov-
ernment has not yet supplied us with full employment estimates for
the new budget on this basis.

All right. Will this strategy work ?

The Data Resources Forecast, that is how we make a living, is
somewhat below the projections in the President’s economic report, but
the difference between the two projections is moderate, a total of 1.2
percent by 1980. The DRI answers are somewhat lower for three
Teasons.

First, DRI believes that actual budget outlays will again fall short
of the President’s proposals. The spending shortfalls of recent years
appear to have continued into the current fiscal year.

The President’s budget proposals use the second congressional res-
olution as their baseline, but it is apparent that fiscal year 1978 spend-
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ing will be considerably less, about $5 billion less according to the DRI
estimates.

While there are some areas in the 1979 budget, particularly the agri-
cultural outlays, which could easily prove to be larger than the Presi-
dent’s estimates, more general spending shortfalls are likely to out-
weigh them.

Second, the DRI forecast is somewhat lower because the large Fed-
eral deficit will produce some “crowding out.” The DRI model is not
monetarist in the sense that every dollar of Federal deficit displaces a
dollar of private spending, but the model does reflect the impact of
Treasury financing on interest rates.

At current conditions, we estimate the crowding-out coefficient, the
loss in private spending for every dollar deficit, at about 30 cents. If
money were tight, or the economy were at full employment, it would
approach $1 as the monetarist position maintains. If the economy were
even more slack, it would even be a lower effect.

At this time, there is no effect.

The Federal Reserve is not likely to permit the rates of increase
in the money supply that would be required to fully accommodate
unified budget deficits of $61 billion, which convert into financing
needs that are substantially greater because of the deficits of off-budget
agencies,

In 1979, the Government’s estimate of total borrowing from the
public is $73 billion, $7 billion more than projected for 1978. While
the Government’s total financing needs will remain roughly constant
in 1979, a large fraction of 1978’s deficit will be financed by drawing
down unusually large cash holdings.

Finally, DRI projects some final demands to grow a little less than
the administration. This is particularly the case in 1979, when DRI
sees a lull in the economy due to rednced housing activity.

The main question about this projection, which is a pretty good one,
and I think most people would find it quite satisfactory, our own pro-
jection—the main question is, will the outside world permit us to
follow this strategy? Our own policies are expansionist, but they are
not in Japan and West Germany.

This vear, the differences in growth rates between ours and the
other countries was disequilibriated by the exchange rate, particularly
the fall at the end of the year. We did have a large balance of trade
deficits.

If the disparity in economic performance continues through all of
1978, the recent policy change to stabilize the dollar will fail, and
since the United States is not free to let the dollar sink without limit
or to let exchange markets become disorderly, the international con-
straint would become effective on the U.S. economy. Higher interest
rates would be the most direct expression of this influence,

Fortunately, there are scattered signs that the European economies
are beginning to gain some momentum. West Germany’s real GNP
growth rebounded to a 8.4-percent annual rate in the final quarter of
1977, following a 0.4-percent advance in the third quarter. Industrial
production and factory orders are also showing good gains in recent
months.

In France, industrial production jumped 4.1 percent in November,
though it still stood below year-earlier levels and unemployment
showed a good improvement in December.
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In the United Kingdom, the period of decline and stagnation also
seemed to be coming to an end as production rose 0.6 percent in Novem-
ber and retail sales rose a big 3.2 percent in December.

Some of our other principal trading partners are showing less signs
of a turnaround. The Canadian economy reached its highest unem-
ployment rate of the postwar period in December, though housing and
retail sales showed improvement near yearend. The Japanese economy,
the largest industrial economy after our own, did not show much re-
newal. While production advanced 2.8 percent in November, retail
sales remain weak, business fixed investment is flat to declining, and
housing starts are not strong despite various Government programs.
Public outlays are showing some increases as the more recent stimulus
packages are beginning to be felt. The Government has reasserted its
7-percent growth goal for fiscal 1978, though it is too early to assess
whether the Government really means to reach it.

In summary the President’s short-term fiscal policy proposals are
correct, given the actual economic situation, The $25 billion tax reduc-
tion and the associated full-employment budget deficits are large and
one could argue responsibly for a few billion dollars less. On the other
hand, given the size of the full-employment budget deficit planned
for years 4 and 5 of the expansion, it would be a serious error to aim
at tax reductions beyond $25 billion, or to aim at budget deficits
beyond %60 billion.

In the longer term, the presence of a large national debt raises a
different set of issues. The burden of the debt is not measured by the
interest payments or the absolute size in relation to the GNP, because
inflation, including inflation created by the budget, steadily erodes
the rcal burden of the debt. The burden is found elsewhere.

If you want to view it brutally, the 6-percent inflation rate reduces
the real burden of a $750 billion debt by $42 billion a year. The real
burden is really found somewhere else.

First, an increasing share of the debt is now owed to foreigners.
As recently as 1970, the debt held abroad was small. The international
monetary crisis that began in 1971 led to the acquisition of $45 billion
of our debt by foreigners, principally central banks. The balance of
payments deficits created by the oil crisis and the recession led to
foreign purchases of another $33 billion in the years 1975-77 and the
prospects are that foreign acquisitions will continue near the $20 bil-
lion a year mark for some time.

Thus, it is no longer true that we “owe it to ourselves”—some of the
debt has become an external burden to the American people and we
pay interest like any other debtor.

Besides the interest burden, the new dependence on foreign financ-
ing is eroding our freedom of action both in domestic and public
policy. While there are some advantages in building economic and
political ties to the oil-producing countries who are buying our debt,
the United States will pay a price for these relationships. Indeed, the
sudden switch in U. 8. foreign exchange rate policy this month is gen-
erally attributed to this factor. ]

The Federal debt is offset by very little real Government capital.
The big growth in Government spending has been in a variety of in-
come benefit programs, and in grants-in-aid to States which prepon-
derantly also go for current outlays. According to the always interest-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



7

ing special analysis D of the Federal Budget, page 85, of a total 1977
budget outlay of $402 billion, only $24 billion went for civil physical
assets, $3 billion for net loans and financial investments, and $11 bil-
lion for civil research and development, a total of $38 billion or less:
than 10 percent.

Another $20 billion went for education and training, which can be’
considered a form of investment in human resources. On the military
side, major equipment and public works represent only $21 billion of
$98 billion.

By any reasonable definition, the bulk of the debt is being created
for consumption purposes. The continued expansion of the scope of
Government, taking an ever larger share of the GNP, gives every sign
of curtailing the country’s long-term growth.

The growth of the debt retlects a decisionmaking process in which
outlays are not validated by a willingness to pay. The weakness of
modern fiscal policy has always been that it removes the discipline of
the balanced budget. If the political process must levy the taxes to pay
for the expenditures, there 1s likely to be a more careful secrutiny than
if the expenditures can be clothed 1n the virtue of deficit-created stim-
ulus packages.

In a year of recession, the loss of discipline is not important because
resource costs really are lower since labor and capital would otherwise
be idle. But we are now talking about large deficits in years 4 and 5 of
a recovery with no scrious prospect of a return to a situation where
expenditures again have to be scrutinized in terms of their tax costs.

The dangers posed by this situation to the efficiency of resource uso
in the public sector should not be ignored.

In dealing with the national debt, one must be realistic. The debt
will grow and the Congress will have to raise the debt limit. This com-
mittee is wise to focug public attention on the growth of the debt each
year. A rapidly expanding debt is a serious sign of weakness in the
way we manage our economic affairs. Fiscal policies designed to undo
the restraining of monetary policies, ineffectual expenditures with low
mutipliers and little Jong-term value, inflationary public and private
policies which limit our prosperity, these and other flaws ultimately
become converted into a rising national debt.

Our children and grandchildren will judge us not so much by the
size of the debt burden in relation to the GNP, but in terms of our ac-
complishments in solving our economic problems and thereby gradu-
ally slowing the growth rate of a rapidly rising national debt.

Thank you, Senator.

Senator Byro. Thank vou very much, Doctor. That was indeed a
very interesting presentation.

The next witness will be Dr. Rudolph G. Penner, director of tax
policy studies, American Enterprise Institute.

STATEMENT OF RUDOLPH G. PENNER, DIRECTOR OF TAX POLICY
STUDIES, AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

Mr. PexnEr. There seems to be an aura of gloom hanging over
American and forcign financial markets. The stock market is valuing
the real value of the corporate capital stock very much lower than 1t
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would cost to replace it. The dollar is weak, and generaly there is a
feeling that economic policymakers do not know what to do next.

In many ways, I find this pessimism puzzling, because we have done
extremely well economically sinee the horrors of the recession of 1974—
75. We have raised employment by 8 million. We have reduced the un-
employment rate from a high of 9 percent to 6.4 percent. Even the in-
flation rate has been, in the last 9 months, about half of what it was
during much of 1974.

So the recovery, I think, is proceeding in a satisfactory manner in
the sense that real growth is continually lowering the unemployment
rate.

The main problem that we face is inflation. While we have made
progress in the last 3 years, the consensus forecast is that that rate will
remain at about 6 percent over the next 2 years.

Now, I think that it is the worry about inflation that is the single
most important element causing uncertainty in domestic and foreign
financial markets.

So it is within this context that we begin to debate the President’s
economic program in 1979 and I would lIike to concentrate this testi-
mony on first, the appropriateness of the deficit that has been recom-
mended and then on the appropriateness of the income tax propoals.

The same inflation that makes financial markets so uneasy is inexor-
ably pushing taxpayers into higher and higher tax brackets. If a per-
son gets a cost-of-living raise, he finds that that raise is taxed at a
higher marginal rate than was a similar raise last year. If he gets a
merit increase on top of the cost-of-living raise, it is taxed at even
higher marginal tax rates.

The effect of this is well illustrated by a chart that I have attached to
my testimony that appeared in the fact sheets that went along with
the President’s tax message.

The chart uses the ratio of taxes paid to personal income to measure
the income tax burden. The chart reveals a sawtooth pattern. When-
ever the burden starts to rise, the Congress has typically offset the rise
with a legislated tax cut. This occurred throughout the sixties and early
seventies and as a result, the tax burden in 1976 was about equal to the
burden that was extant in the early 1960’s.

There is a slight reduction in the burden in 1977, but despite the
President’s proposed tax reductions, the tax burden rises in 1978 and
1979. In other words, those proposals do not fully offset the effects of
inflation and real growth pushing people into higher tax brackets and,
if nothing happens after 1979, the tax burden soars. By 1981, it would
reach 12 percent—a level higher than at any time during the period
shown in the chart, and a level 20 percent higher than that existing in
1976.

I do not expect that either the administration or the Congress will
want to see the burden rise that rapidly and there will be intense pres-
sures to have another tax cut even if the 1979 tax cut advocated by the
President is accepted. Those future tax cuts will make it difficult to
make progress against lowering the deficit.

The chart, of course, does not even show the social security burden
that would cause the total burden to rise even more rapidly.

Despite the fact that the President’s tax cut for individuals is not
really a tax cut, he is not able to advocate a fall in the deficit of any sig-
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nificance. As we look at the appropriateness of this policy, we have to
be careful to judge it by the economic conditions that are expected to
prevail in 1979 and 1980 when, with some timelags, this deficit will be
having its major economic impact. In the absence of bad luck or bad
policies, the unemployment rate should be at or under 6 percent for
most of those 2 years. ) .

No economist knows for sure when demand pressures will begin
again, or, in other words, at what unemployment rate we shall begin to
see an acceleration of inflation again. But there are careful students of
labor markets who believe that we shall either be at the danger point or
perhaps already passed it once the unemployment rate goes below 6

ercent.

P Therefore, I conclude that, given that inflation is the one macroeco-
nomic problem where we do not seem to be making much progress and
given that we shall be reaching fairly low levels of unemployment
when this deficit has its major impact, the deficit should be somewhat
lower. I would set a target of about $50 billion, recognizing that this
does not indicate much progress in lowering the deficit and that it really
represents a fairly trivial change in policy in the $2.3 trillion econony
expected for fiscal 1979.

However, I advocate that kind of change simply to show that we are
worried about the deficit in the Jong run and I would hope that this
would have a salutory psychological impact. I would also hope that it
would make Mr. Miller’s difficult new job at the Federal Reserve Sys-
tem just slightly easier, and that it would give foreigners slightly more
confidence in the ultimate value of the dollar.

How do you get there? My goal is modest, because I recognize
the difficulties. The President has suggested that his proposed outlay
figure of $500 billion represents a “lean and tight” budget. The next
page of my testimony suggests that, while it is certainly lean, it is not
Draconian.

I suppose the one point on which I differ from Mr. Eckstein a little
bit is this question of the shortfall. I would not swear that we would
not have another shortfall in spending in 1979. However, the Office of
Management and Budget has gone to extreme lengths to improve their
estimates. Some of their assumptions are already out of date. For ex-
ample, the interest rate on the public debt is higher than what they
assume in caleulating the interest bill. So I do not think that we should
count on a shortfall. Again, I would not swear that one will not occur,
but I think that cost overruns are almost equally likely as we look
ahead to 1979.

In the prepared testimony, I talk about the difficulties of cutting
spending that we all know so well, and conclude that we shall have to
show extreme discipline to hold to the level of spending advocated by
the President, because there will be enormous pressures to exceed that
number.

The question is, then, how do I get to my $50 billion deficit? I get
there by having a lesser tax cnt. I reduce the President’s tax eut in
two ways. First of all instead of making the tax cut effective October 1,
1978 as the President suggests, T would delay the implementation
until January 1 of 1979. That, alone, would reduce the deficit by ahout
$5 billion, roughly speaking.
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I would also lower the amount of the tax cut to about $15 billion
with it being shared between individuals and business in about the
same way as the President suggests.

How should such an individual tax cut be distributed ? I would like
to spend a little bit of time on the proposed distribution of the Presi-
dent’s tax cut because I do not think that the fact sheets that have
been issued by the Treasury are very revealing.

They look at the distribution of those tax cuts at a given level of
money income. As I already noted, inflation and real growth is con-
stantly changing that income, so you have to look at comparable
people in 1979 and in 1977,

At the very back of the testimony, I have a rather complicated table
which adjusts only for inflation, and in the extreme lefthand column
of that table, I show dollar levels of income which provide the same
purchasing power in 1977 and 1979, given the inflation assumptions in
the budget. The budget assumes that the price level in 1979 will be at
about 12 percent higher than the price level in 1977. So each of the 1979
income levels in that table are 12 percent higher than the 1977 levels.
I then look at the tax burden implied under the 1977 law and under
the 1979 law proposed by the President.

The middle three columns show the average tax rates and what hap-
pens to them when you combine social security and personal income
tax rates. The last column shows what happens to the total tax bur-
den—again in real purchasing power measured in 1977 dollars.

If, for example, you look at the first panel of that table, you see
that a person with $8,900 in 1977, gets the same before-tax purchasing
power with $10,000 in 1979. A family of four at this income level gets
a tax cut of $118 measured in terms of constant purchasing power, so
that this particular family would, indeed, be better off as a result of
the President’s cut.

As we go down the table to higher and higher levels of income,
however, we sce that the effect of a tax cut is lowered, and the break-
even point is roughly $17,000 in terms of 1977 income. Above that level,
the people find that they actually have a tax increase.

I1f we go all the way up to the $35,600 level in 1977, we find that
although the person gets a raise providing the same before-tax
purchasing power, or $40,000 in 1979, the family has lost some $557
in purchasing power because the tax burden has risen. In other words,
the President is recommending a highly redistributive pattern of cuts
when it is considered in conjunction with the social security increases.

This highly redistributive pattern comes on top of other tax changes
in the last 3 years that have all favored the lower part of the income
distribution. The earned income credit, created in 1975, favored the
working poor. The decision to have a $35 per exemption credit instead
of raising the basic exemption also favored the lower income groups.

The standard deduction increase in 1977 had its main impact at the
lower end of the income scale, while all through this period, inflation
and real growth have been pushing the upper half of the income scale
into higher and higher marginal brackets. Although the chart that I
showed you before indicated that, in the aggregate, the Congress has
offset the effects of real growth and inflation, they have not provided
a full offset for the top half of the distribution.
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The choice of a proper distribution of the tax burden, clearly rests
on value judgments, Basically, we must ask how egalitarian should the
income distribution be? And, to some degree the decision also rests on
economic judgments regarding how much incentive should be given
people to work their way up the income ladder. My own judgment is
that we have been moving very fast and very far in redistributing
income without a very good, explicit debate about what our eventual
goals are.

Are we really aiming for an egalitarian socicty, or do we want to
have a society in which the Government plays a lesser role in redis-
tributing income ?

‘When I look at how my small tax cut should be redistributed for
1979, T would like to keep it fairly neutral distributionally, given all
of the tax cuts that have favored the lower incore groups recently and
I would reduce the burden somewhat on the upper half of the
distribution.

Roughly speaking, I would try to compensate for inflation. This
means designing a tax cut that has the highest proportionate cuts at
the bottom of the distribution, but the highest absolute cuts at the top.

Tn very general terms, it takes that kind of tax cut to correct for
inflation because inflation tends to increase the tax burden more
rapidly, proportionately, at the bottom of thie income distribution. It
is those people that experience the most rapid increase in the average
tax rate as inflation pushes them further up the income scale.

The sort of tax cut that I would recommend would raise the basic
exemptions from $750 to something like $300 and leave some room for
cuts in marginal rates, as well.

If one were adjusting for inflation perfectly, you would widen the
brackets rather than cut rates, but I think there is some merit in
cutting rates on this occasion.

Unfortunately, the size of the tax cut that T am proposing—which
would be about 5 percent of tax liabilities or $11 billion—is not
sufficient to compensate for inflation and social security tax increases
between 1977 and 1979,

Therefore, T am really advocating a tax increase for everybody, and
1t is unpleasant to do such a horrible thing, But I think that, unless we
show more discipline on the spending side, the requirement to bring
down the deficit really leaves us no other choice.

T would just like to take 1 minute to talk about two proposals in the
budget that might go unnoticed but which I think are very important
to this committee.

‘We have been talking about the role of Government debt in the
economy. There is one area of Government activity that never gets
much notice. That is the whole area of making direct loans and guar-
anteeing debt made by private lenders. An immense amount, of activ-
ity goes on in these areas.

The gross value of Government loans and guarantees are expected to
be $99.7 billion in fiscal 1979, and the whole quantity of outstanding
loans and guarantees is expected to be $360.8 billion, a value about
one-half the value of the national debt.

These activities, while we hardly ever pay any attention to them,
have important resource allocation effects. When the Government
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uarantees the debt of one person, whether it be a mortgage or a ship

oan or whatever, it makes it harder for everybody else who does not
have such Government guarantees to borrow money. And, because of
the guarantee, a private issue becomes very much like the Govrnment
debt, in that it does bear the full faith and credit of the U.S. Govern-
ment if there is a default. As far as the lender is concerned, such issues
compete directly with the national debt and therefore raise the interest
bill that has to be paid by the Federal Government.

So guarantees are very important, and yet they have gone virtually
uncontrolled and unstudied. The President has proposed that his
budget process and the congressional budget process impose an annual
limit on guarantees and direct loans, and I would urge you to examine
that proposal very carefully, and, T hope, sympathetically,

The other rather unusual proposal which I think merits careful
study is the notion of taxing unemployment benefits where adjusted
gross income exceeds $25,000 on joint returns or $20,000 on single
returns. Where a family like that is receiving unemployment insur-
ance, it is usually because the family contains more than one person in
the labor force and in that situation, the tax-free nature of the unem-
ployment benefit means that if someone actually does go out and takes
a job, the gain in terms of net income is very, very small.

You can easily create a situation where 80 percent of the salary is
essentially lost, and therefore taxing the unemployment benefits would
reduce the incentive to stay unemployed longer and I would therefore
strongly support this administration initiative.

Thank you.

Senator Byrp. Thank you very much, Dr. Penner.

Dr. David Meiselman, professor, graduate economics program, Vir-
ginia Polytechnic Institute. Would you proceed 1

STATEMENT OF DAVID 1. MEISELMAN, PROFESSOR OF ECONOMICS,
DIRECTOR, GRADUATE ECONOMICS PROGRAM IN NORTHERN
VIRGINIA, VIRGINIA POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE AND STATE
UNIVERSITY

Mr. Mesermax. Thank you, Senator.

Asa first approximation, the cost of Government is measured by the
resources nsed 1n the public sector, not by the taxes we pay. When labor
and capital and raw materials are used in the public sector, they are
obviously not available for use in the private sector.

Private sector output and employment are thereby lower than they
would otherwise be. Doing without the private sector output covering
everything from food to houses is the cost of government and public
sector output, and the cost associated with the benefits of public sector
activities.

This cost exists independently of the means that are used to finance
Government expenditures, whether taxes are high enough—or low
enough—to balance the budget, or whether there is a budget deficit
financed either by selling bonds to the public or by having the bonds
purchased by the Federal Reserve with newly created—some would
say newly printed—money.

This is why any significant reduction in the costs of Government re-
quires a corresponding reduction of Government expenditures. This is
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also why tax reduction without expenditure reduction may give the
appearance of a reduction in the costs of Government to some taxpay-
ers, but this is largely an illusion.

The deficit must be financed, and the interest on the public debt must
be paid out of future taxes. True, the tax may be deferred to a later
date, but the future tax bill will have to be higher because of the
interest on the public debt.

I may add that I see no important difference here between future
dollars used to pay obligations represented by outstanding Treasury
securities, now in the neighborhood of $750 billion and other legal
and “moral” unfunded obhigations of the Federal Government to pay
future dollars for such items as social security, military, and crvil
service pensions, and the like.

To be sure, these unfunded obligations are subject to modification
in the future, just as the real value of Treasury securities are subject
to modification by future inflation. In any event, it would appear that
current and unfunded obligations are many times greater than the
staggering but more precisely measured funded Federal debt.

For the moment, holding aside questions about the relative efficiency
of resources used in the private sector versus those used in the public
sector and the associated relative returns, each method of financing
Government expenditures has a bearing on overall efficiency, both in
terms of facilitating a shift of resources from private to public sector
use and also in terms of the efficient use of the remaining resources
available to the private sector.

Every method of financing Government alters relative prices and
changes the context in which private decisions are made. Against the
alternative of a hypothetical neutral tax, every tax and every deficit
makes the private sector less efficient. Although some kinds of taxes
do impose less distortions and inefficiencies than others, in the real
world there is no such thing as a completely neutral tax or a neutral
deficit. Every tax and every deficit adds its own costs, measured by the
loss of the efficiency of the private sector, to the other costs of resources
pushed out of the private sector into public sector use.

Tt is in this sense that no tax is a good tax and no deficit is a good
deficit. By the same token, the correct evaluation of the costs of gov-
ernment must also include the loss of output and employment and the
inefficiencies resulting from the unavoidable necessity to finance gov-
ernment expenditures.

There is, of course, no precise way to measure whether the benefits
of Government expenditures are sufliciently high to justify their costs,
especially since the people paying the costs may not be the same as the
people receiving the benefits, However, it is widely acknowledged
that our present tax and expenditure mechanism is heavily biased
toward excessive Government spending, especially since the costs of
Government tend to be diffuse whereas the benefits are highly specific.

Indeed, these are compelling reasons for tighter lids on total Gov-
ernment expenditures as well as for the closer links between expendi-
tures and highly visible taxes to pay for those expenditures envisaged
by proponents of mandated balanced budgets.

For the present, it would seem that few people feel that they are
getting their taxes’ worth from the vast array of Government pro-
grams. We are paying more and enjoying it less.

23-544—78——2
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In light of this, any increase in the Federal budget would appear to
be excessive. Indeed, a substantial reduction in Government expendi-
tuges and in the scale and scope of Government would seem to be in
order.

Taxes generally force or induce us to do things differently and there-
by reduce the inherent efficiency of a free market private property
system. When a tax increases the cost of labor, fewer workers are
employed or they are required to accept a correspondingly lower wage.
When a tax reduces the return from a work, we work less, and so forth.

Similarly, deficits also force or induce us to do things differently
because limited financial resources otherwise available to finance pri-
vate sector capital formation are bid away by the financing needs of
the U.S. Treasury. These problems are not avoided when the Federal
Reserve buys Treasury securities with newly-created Federal Reserve
credit; they are compounded by the subsequent inflation.

In any event, in part, taxes and deficits that force or induce us to
use less so that the Government can have more also have the unin-
tended results of making the private sector less efficient. As I shall
discuss in a few minutes, the problem is especially critical with respect
to the impact of public policies on saving and investment because of
the differentially heavier burden the tax system now imposes on
income devoted to capital formation rather than consumption or
(Government.

Some Government expenditures are devoted to purchases of goods
and services and are thercby resource using in the sense that the
Government itself directly acquires the use of labor, capital, or raw
materials as would be the case when the Federal Government buys a
submarine for national defense or hires more lawyers to promulgate
more regulations.

Increasingly, however, a larger and larger fraction of the Federal
budget is devoted to transfer payments. In the President’s budget
document for fiscal 1979, less than 35 percent of total Federal expendi-
tures are for the direct purchase of goods and services by the Federal
Government. The remainder of the half-trillion dollar budget is
largely devoted to transfer payments to individuals—about 40 per-
cent—grants-in-aid to State and local governments—16 percent—and
interest on the national debt—8 percent.

But these expenditures do more than redistribute income by taxing
Peter to pay Paul because the taxes and the deficits that pay for the
transfer payments and the grants-in-aid make the economy as a whole
less efficient. .

When transfer payments and the size of the budget are small, this
dead-weight loss is correspondingly small. However, the rapid growth
in transfer payments and grants-in-aid since the mid-1960’s means
that financing the massive scale of these programs significantly
reduces the size of the pie being sliced up. )

Holding aside the difficult ethical and political problems of large-
scale income redistribution, I believe that problems of slow growth,
inefficiency, impaired employment opportunities and inflation created
by the zeal for redistribution are some of the Nation’s most vexing
and embarrassing problems, problems which cannot be solved with-
out a significant moderation of the Federal Government’s redistribu-
tionist policies.
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I may add that the size distribution of incomne appears to have been
changed little by these policies and in no systematic way. All we
can definitively say is that, in aggregate, the Nation is poorer be-
cause of the redistributionist policies, in part because of the retarded
growth of plant and equipment resulting from the increases in taxes
.on saving and investment. In turn, less capital means lower labor pro-
(ductivity and thereby both lower wages and impaired employment
sopportunities. )

Moreover, there is now a large and growing number of informed
students of the problem who contend that the net effect of recent pub-
lic policies intended to make income distribution more nearly equal
has been to impair opportunities for the poor, weaken the family, and
to make income distribution less equal.

It would seem that old ways of thinking about the problems of
poverty and unemployment are so deeply ingrained that even when
there is acknowledgment that public policies are ecounterproductive,
proposed new solutions repeat many of the same old errors and prom-
1se to make a bad situation even worse.

For a current example, consider the welfare system, a disaster
area of public policy, and new initiatives to change the system. It is
generally recognized that the present welfare system has caused more
unemployment and has perpetuated poverty.

The administration’s welfare proposal contained in H.R. 9030 at-
tempts to deal with the welfare mess.

At the request of the Law and Economics Center of the University
-of Miami, I have just completed a detailed analysis of the administra-
tion’s welfare proposal, including its provisions to create and fully
fund the largest public service employment program since the 1930’s.
With your permission I would like to submit the study for the record.

My analysis concludes that, despite the administration’s claims that
the program will shift the poor from welfare dependency to produc-
tive jobs, especially in the private sector, and at low additional cost to
the taxpayers, the results of the new program will be quite the
contrary.

Also, my study shows that, if enacted into law, HL.R. 9030 would
cause a further expansion of the public sector that potentially will
attract a Jarge segment of low- and middle-income workers out of the
private sector into low productivity, low priority, and largely dead-
end public sector employment. Costs will be substantially higher than
the administration forecasts. A whole new welfare class is likely to
emerge, and family stability will be further impaired.

The ultimate costs will include both lower overall employment and
less economic growth. At the same time, the basic causes of the current
problems of unemployment and poverty, poor government policies
that have increased barriers to employment and to gaining work skills
while increasing incentives to unemployment and welfare, all are left
‘intact.

I tnrn now to several observations about some of the connections be-
tween our slow economic growth—since 1960 perhaps the slowest of
all the Western industrial countries, and public policy. The major rea-
son for our poor performance is that the American economy has been
-devoting too many resurces to consumption and to government, and
not enough to the capital formation which makes growth possible.
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Thus, there has been a slowing of the growth and capital per worker.
The sharp rise in the labor force in recent years has not been matched
by any corresponding speedup in the rate of capital formation. )

To place the recent slowdown in capital formation per worker in
perspective, in the 1950-55 period, the growth of capital per worker
increased at the rate of 3.6 percent per year, and slowed in the decade
thereafter. From 1965 to 1970, capital per worker increased at the rate
of 2.6 percent per year. _

In the 1970°s there has been a sharp decline in the growth of capital
per worker. The Congressional Budget Office estimates that it grew
at the rate of about 1.6 percent per year between 1970 and 1975 and
only 1 percent per year sinee 1975. .

In fact, during the current business cycle expansion since early 1975,
real gross nonresidential fixed capital formation has increased only
slightly and has actually declined as a fraction of gross national prod-
uct. This is hardly the basis for the economic growth and the expan-
sion of opportunity which the Nation can and should achieve,

This slowing growth in capital per workers is the result of a number
of public policy measures, which, by unduly penalizing saving and
investment, have diverted resources that individuals would prefer to
devote to capital formation and future consumption toward present
consumption by households and by government. And one of the worst
sets of policies, resulting in this wasteful distortion, is our Federal
tax system.

The fundamental bias against capital formation in our tax system
results from the multiple taxation of income which is saved and in-
vested. Individuals must pay taxes on essentially all income they earn,
whether they spend it immediately or save it. The same holds true for
corporations and their profits.

This means that a dollar of current income is taxed only once when
spent on consumer goods.

However, the same dollar of current income devoted to saving is sub-
ject to multiple taxation because taxes must also be paid on the inter-
est, dividends, capital gains, and the like that result from saving and
investing. The use of income for saving is thereby taxed at substantially
higher rates than the use of income for consumption. People naturally
respond by saving and investing less.

This distortion by multiple taxation is particularly great in the case
of dividends, for the return on equity is also subject to an initial cor-
porate profits tax of 48 percent. To be sure, so-called capital gains are
taxed at lower rates than ordinary income, but this only moderates
the distortion ; it does not eliminate it.

The damage wrought by our Federal tax system has been aggravated
by inflation which creates false business profits and false capital gains,
and thereby increases the tax bias against saving and investment.

The combination of our present tax system plus inflation itself the
result of poor public policy, mainly bad Federal Reserve monetary
policy, results in a set of capital levies on both business and individual
wealth and also puts individuals into higher income tax brackets when
their real pre-tax incomes remain the same. These capital levies and
higher tax rates are nowhere to be found in the tax code, and tacitl
raising tax rates and imposing capital levies by inflation rather than by
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explicit debate and legislation are not among the Congress’ more forth
right and honorable actions. . . .

For yet another public policy that impairs saving and investment, I
would call your attention to a recent study by Prof. Martin Feldstein
of Harvard which indicates that the present social security system sig-
nificantly reduces private saving. Professor Feldstein has reported
that social security benefits lead employees to reduce the funds they set
aside for their retirement almost dollar for dollar with any increase in
social security benefits, thereby reducing the pool of private saving
available to finance capital formation.

To sum up, the costs of Government continue to rise. It costs us more;
we are enjoying it less. Few of us believe that we are getting our taxes’
worth. By trying to level incomes, public policy has reduced the size of
the pie without significantly altering its distribution. The tax system,
heavily biased against saving and investment when there is no inflation,
is made even more biased by inflation, itself the result of poor public

olicy.
P Th{) administration’s budget promises more of the same, and the ad-
ministration’s welfare reform, if enacted into law, will result in fewer
jobs and still greater welfare dependency.

Central to the solution of these problems is the size of the budget
and the deficit. The staggering deficit of the Federal Government must
be eliminated, primarily through expenditure control, partly to avoid
having the deficit crowd out needed private capital formation.

TWe must also correct the longstanding bias in the Federal tax system
against saving and investment. For full tax equality between the con-
sumption and saving uses of after-tax income, savings should be deduc-
tible from the income tax base so that only consumption is taxed.
Progressivity can be built into such a tax and I would favor a mild de-
gree of progressivity with appropriate deduction for human capital
outlays such as health care and education.

I would also favor an indexing arrangement to keep “real” tax rates
intact. With the full deductibility of saving, taxes on corporate income
and on capital gains can be eliminated. In addition, taxes such as the
estate and gift taxes that yield little revenue and create much mischief
can be reduced or eliminated.

A roughly equivalent alternative would be a value added tax with
appropriate deductions for capital outlays.

For other desirable tax changes, I would urge the Congress to review
the record and follow the examples of the Kennedy administration
and of the Congress during the early 1960’s, actions which set the stage
for a surge of economic growth as well as for the elimination of
inflation.

Then, the distortions of the tax system were moderated by effectively
reducing the tax biases against saving and investment by means of a
combination of policies that included more rapid depreciation and the
investment credit as well as the reduction in both corporate and per-
sonal tax rates. The Kennedy tax cuts have been more than offset by
inflation moving people and businesses into higher tax brackets. We
would need tax cufs to get us back to the Kennedy tax rates.

Finally, T would recommend the rejection of the administration’s
welfare reform package.
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Senator Byrp. Thank you very much.

These have been three most interesting presentations from outstand-
ing economists. The committee also has, today, Mr. Albert L.
Sindlinger.

You know, we in government frequently tend to be theoretical in
our outlook on legislative matters. That may also be the case among
economists. 1 find Mr. Sindlinger's profession a most interesting one
because he comes in daily contact, and has been doing it for many
years, with several hundred or more consumers each day.

Whatever we may do in government, as I see it, can be easily con-
founded by how the people themselves react to our actions. It is im-
portant that we know, as best we can, something of the thinking of
the consumers, especially housewives, who make the bulk of the pur-
chases. What do they think about what is going on in Washington?
What do they think about this new tax program of the President?
What do they think about the spending policies of the Federal
Government ?

Mzr. Sindlinger, you are In a unique situation to give us information
on this, We are delighted to have you, and you may proceed as you
wish.

STATEMENT OF ALBERT E. SINDLINGER, CHAIRMAN OF THE
BOARD, SINDLINGER & CO., MEDIA, PA.

Mr. Sivprineer. Thank you for the opportunity of appearing here,
Senator.

As you just stated, I am going to talk from the standpoint of my
background of having conversations with people, 415 million house-
holds, who have been interviewed over the last 25 years. Anticipating
that we may not have a very big audience today, I had some special
tabulations made to explain why wlen you talk budget costs in Wash-
ington, you almost have the feeling that you are talking to yourself.

From September 29 through January 25, we made 20,964 inter-
views, and 189 of these interviews were completed in the suburbs of’
the six counties of Greater Washington. Whenever my interviewers
from Media get their sample selections to eall, and when they know
that the telefile that they are going to call is the suburbs of Wash-
ington, they always crack; now I am going to call in the land of milk,
honey, and money.

To illustrate, on page 2 of my testimony, I have a tabulation of
20,964 interviews made in the last 16 weeks. To save time. you can
read this and you can see how the consumers related their response to-
our four key questions on current income, expected household income,
expected job security, and expected business conditions.

And then I skip to page 3 where I break that tabulation down into
the 189 households interviewed in the six Washington suburbs, and
they are listed here as Prince (zeorges, Montgomery. Arlington. Fair-
fax Counties, and the places of Alexandria and Falls Church. In those
six counties, consumer confidence over the last 16 weeks averaged 78.3
percent. That was because 81 percent of the people had an increase
in income, 69 percent expected increased income in the next 6 months.
62 percent expected more jobs, and 71 percent roughly expected better-
business conditions in the next 6 months.
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Now, those six counties that T am referring to represent 0.9 percent
of the total households in the United States, which means that there
are 99.1 percent of the households not living in the land of milk,
honey, and money; and you see over in the righthand column that
their confidence 1s 54.1 percent during the last 16 months.

Twenty-nine percent had an income up, and almost the same number
had their income down. Only 30 percent expected gains in income,
only 31 percent nationally expect more jobs, and 30 percent expect
better business conditions,

So this makes the area in which we are talking—this excludes. by
the way, the District of Columbia, because the Distriet of Columbia
is like the United States and very much unlike the suburbs.

This table. T think it is important, because everytime I come to
Washington, T have been coming here for many, many years, and in
recent years I always feel that when T enter the city I need a visa or
to show my passport going in and out of this city because it 1s so unlike
the world that T talk to every day.

In order to keep my 1emmks brief, T have provided some exhibits.
Quickly, the first exhibit is to set the mood. The second exhibit, B,
is to illustrate the cause of the error of the Federal Reserve Board in
nmaking its third annual strikeout in intcrest rates during 1977; and
if we have time, I have exhibit C, to show where our money is and
was; and in D, T illustrate the Veloclty of our money measures and
also show the Vel()('lfy of our money in the last 12 months. And F is
a concept of ours where we convert the money that is in the United
States to a per household basis.

In G, I point out how ridiculous our labor market figures are. And
when we talk about, as was just mentioned a minute ago, that the un-
employment rate has been dropped from 9 percent to 6.4 percent, I
want to remind the committee that this is a seasonal adjustment de-
cline, and it is verv nice to be able to move people around, seasonably
adjusted : and when we talk about the 4 million people that the econ-
omy has absorbed as new employed people, T would like to remind the
committee and Congress that this is not because the economy is so
good. This is because people need extra jobs. The second and third
member of a household has to go to work to be able to pay all their
bills, This is the reason for the inerease in the labor market, and it is
not because the economy is absorbing more jobs. I would like to get
that point cleared up.

If all of the T.S. households—and I think, if we had time, I could
document that—if the 70,800,000 U.S. households operated their fiscal
and monetary policy the way our Government operates its policy, we
would all be broke and bankrupt. And, if all U.S. households and cor-
porations were to keep their books on a seasonably adjusted basis. as
the Government operates, and if all income tax returns werc to be filed
on a seasonably adjusted basis—and why not—1like the Federal Gov-
ernment fixes its monetary policy, if we filed seasonably adjusted in-
come taxes, the IRS would have us all in jail. Then who would pay
the bills?

In the press release announcing this hearing, Senator Byrd, it is
noted that we are talking about a $752 billion national debt ceiling
now, and it is going to be more, with over 70 million households. to
save time, T would like to remind the committee that this national debt
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represents $10,607.54 per household. That is how much the American
households owe, and according to a very extensive study that I now
have in the field, few people know that they have this national debt on
top of the other debts that they do know about, like taking their bank
savings and moving it into their checking accounts to pay for oil and
the Federal Reserve Board reading this as an explosion in the money
supply and raising interest rates because people are raiding their bank
savings to pay for oil.

It is even worse for people who live with the eredo that you cannot
spend more than you make, to have a debt of that magnitude that most
people do not even know that exists.

Senator, you have visited my operation and you have heard people
talk, and the key thing that comes through in all of our interviewing
in recent years is that people say you cannot spend more than you
malke. So that, without consent and approval, the U.8. households of
this country are shouldering an extra $10,000 in debt that most people
do not even know they have.

This should not be kept a secret for much longer. It should be cease-~
lessly publicized and dramatized, to show the people what the Govern-
ment 1s really costing them.

We use a great deal of television time to promote the image of the
President of the United States. I would think that we ought to use a
little television time to promote how much the national debt is and
let people realize that they owe—each household over $10,000 at the
present time.

Speaking of publicizing, as I was writing this, I observed a televi-
sion commercial that came to my mind and it was urging people to buy
Government savings bonds, as if savings bonds were war bonds, and
the commercial suggested that it is a patriotic duty to buy these sav-
ings bonds.

A horrible thought ran through my mind yesterday when I saw this,
because if some individual company were promoting the sale of sav-
ings bonds rather than the Government, would not the FTC come
down hard on these commercials as false advertising? Think about it.
What will those patriotically bought savings bonds be worth when
they mature?

Mr. Chairman, you, better than any other member of this commit-
tee know what I am talking about when I refer to people. You and
I fully know well that Congress had better not underestimate the abil-
ity of the people to handle their own money and, I would like to add,
in view of this deficit, to handle their own votes.

Obviously, no one expects these households to come up with this
kind of cash to pay this debt, because they do not have it, but once the
issue is brought to people’s minds, as In a special study that I am now
conducting, I can tell you that there will be a new atmosphere and
there will be more people attending a hearing like this, if it were not
held in Washington.

Once an issue confined to the backburner of public opinion, the
Federal deficit, now it has become the hottest topic in the country. We
are speaking of the Federal deficit. It has become a hot topic because of
what happened not so long ago with the President’s recent state of
the Union message.
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If you are interested, I have some tabulations on how many people
watched the program and what their opinions of the state of the
Union are. I have made some tabulations here of the question—on
page 7, I am referring to now—where we asked, and we have asked
this question for the last 22 years—what would you say right now is
the No. 1 problem that faces this entire country, that you yourself
are most concerned about ?

And in reference to this question and the tabulations shown on page
7, T would like to add that when most people are asked this question,
they will give multiple responses. They will combine unemployment
or inflation or two or three other things, but for this particular ques-
tion, whenever a respondent gives a multiple disclosure or multiple
choice, we ask him, would you please give me your considered No. 1
problem, so that the tabulations come out nearly to 100 percent.

Without taking time here, you can sce that suddenly where 3 per-
cent of the Nation last year, when President Ford gave his state of the
Union message, only 3 percent of the Nation were concerned about
the budget deficit. That figure has now shot up to almost 1 in 5.

During the 1960’s until recently, most people cared very little about
the deficit because they thought—and, I would add, I think they were
educated to think—that somebody else was going to pay the bill and
that the deficit is good to make the economy grow. Now, deficit is a
dirty word among growing numbers of people from all walks of life
and all shades of opinion, all economic strata, who regard the deficit
as the primary cause of the Nation’s economic dilemma.

In fact, in those tabulations that I showed you, people are now shift-
ing to the deficit in preference to inflation, because they consider the
deficit as a major cause of inflation. This was not true 2, 3, and not even
thought of 4, 5 or more years ago.

Instead of just expressing concern over the general issue of inflation
and unemployment and economic weakness, the people have shifted
their focus to hone in on a number of these problems, and until the
deficit is reduced or eliminated as people tell us, there can be no lasting
cure for inflation or economic stagnation, based upon this special study
T am referring to.

Government spending through the deficit is viewed as a keystone
of inflation. The need to borrow funds to finance deficit—and people
further acknowledge that this keeps interest rates high and a big
deficit is regarded as a barrier to the meaningful reduction of burdens
from taxes.

Perhaps the biggest monkey conceived by the consumers is the fact
that when the Government needs such massive amounnts of money to
operate, it deprives the economic mainstream of needed funds from the
private sector.

I would also like to suggest—I have a booklet here that I have
brought along. T was not going to pass it out, but I would like you,
Senator, to include this in the record because this is an article written
by Dr. Richenbach in West Germany that explains why West Ger-
many is not going to have capital formation and explains why we
are not going to have capital formation in this country.

On page 9, I showed some of our confidence parameters, I will save
time, because I want some time for some questioning, and you will no-
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tice in recent years, as you look at these charts, we have had a very,
very fast yo-yoing of confidence in recent years. Up and down, up and
down.

Going to page 12, and I want to talk about one of the problems
that we have in common, our money supply problem. We are talking
about the growth of the money supply. We are talking about how fast
the money supply is growing.

If you reduce the money supply to a per-household basis, you will
find that most of the money supply growth per household is just about
-even with the rate of inflation,

The Federal Reserve Board read their figures in error and I would
like to refer to exhibit B here, which shows a chart. This chart shows
‘that the Federal Reserve Board, in misreading their seasonally ad-
justed figures found, in April M-1 was growing at 21.2 percent, then
it fell back, then it jumped back again to 19.9 percent and then it
fell back and then it jumped up to 12.7 percent in October and fell
back, and these were the periods of time when the Federal Reserve
Board raised interest rates to cool off what they thought was an explo-
sion in money.

If you look at the chart on the right, which is the Federal Reserve
Board’s not adjusted figures showing the growth of M~1 month by
month, year to year, there was no explosion of money, it was growing
under the target rate and here is an example, the seasonal adjustment
being misread and having the Federal Reserve Board, for the third
straight year, falsely raise interest rates to kill the recovery of 1977
as it was killed in 1976 and as it was killed in 1975, for the same
Teason.

These false rises in the interest rate over the seasonal adjustment ex-
plosion of money, which is only seasonally adjusted, is incompetent.
The point is that these improper data and mistakes are leading to im-
plementations of Government policies that hurt people. Before we can
make any move toward cleaning up our problems, the Government has
oot to get its books in order. We have got to stop running our books on
a seasonally adjusted basis,

If a business or an individual were to presently seasonally adjust
their records to the Internal Revenue Service, and if we all filed
seasonally adjusted income taxes we would all be in jail. In fact, I
tried a little experiment with my wife, Nellie. I gave her a formula to
seasonally adjust our income taxes over the last 5 years, and I am
going to try this vear to file my taxes in two forms: I am going to file
my real taxes and I am going to file a seasonally adjusted tax return
and we will see what the IRS does with which return that they want to
‘take, because the Government operates all of its data, all of its books,
on a seasonally adjusted basis. Why can I not seasonally adjust my
income taxes.

To save time, T came down here, Senator, because I am very worried.
T am not as optimistic as the people who live in Washington.

Tf you recall, Senator, we had a lot of conversations with a lot of
people in July of 1974 when we saw this recession coming. When I come
to Washington, and when I talk to people in Washington and T talk
-about the stock market, I am constantly told, as late as yesterday on
‘the telephone, that the stock market is wrong.
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On a 4-week moving average, the stock market is the most accurate
forecaster of the Nation’s economy that exists over the last past two
decades. It is an economic barometer that responds to the confidence

-of people and that is why we have successfully forecast the stock mar-
ket over the last 20 years. . o

As I say, I am shocked and dismayed by so many high officials in

and out of government who say to me that the stock market is wrong.
*Given its past record of accuracy, it is, to our way of thinking, incum-
‘bent upon them to look at the facts, and particularly, Congress had
better start paying some attention to the stock market.

The stock market is saying that the Nation’s economy is heading
toward a recession and this cannot be arbitrarily dismissed. In a real
sense, the low levels and the downward directions of the stock market
are involving everything we have touched on today. It is being de-
pressed by the low state of confidence. which, in turn. is resulting from
thie monetary shortfall bothering the Nation’s consumer.

With the limitations on time, to conclude, T place so much empliasis,
almost total emphasis, upon the stock market and I would like to dis-
-cuss this Report No. 29, if we have some time. I use the Standard &
Poor 400 Index as a measure of the stock market.

The stock market, as measured by the S. & P. 400 index, is the only
accurate figure on the 4-week moving average that exists, that is real.
The stock market is not revised over and over. it 1s not seasonally ad-
justed and it cannot be fixed up by people, or ‘manipulated, on a 4-
week moving average. It can be fixed up, manipulated, for maybe 1
dav. 2 days, or maybe a week, but the stock market cannot be mani-
pulated on a 4-weck moving average.

Every other Government figure is constantly revised. They are sea-
sonally adjusted, which is a fixup process to cover up the errors in the
raw data. That is why these seasonally adjusted figures are so popular,
because those who create them can use the seasonally adjusted to revise
and cover up their mistakes.

e think, and we make fiscal and monetary policy on the basis, that
we have an oflicial inflation rate of 6 to 7 percent. We have discussed
this before, Senator. My data for the past 2 years say that the infla-
tion rate for the things that people are buying is now, and has been,
over 11 percent for the last 2 years.

The reason that the official inflation rate is 6 to 7 percent is becaunse
it is measured on the things that people stopped buying. If T recall,
Mr. Chairman, vou were able to get a confirmation of this state-
ment. of mine that the inflation rate is 11 percent in some testimony
that vou obtained last year. I think it was from one of the members
of the Council of Economic Advisers.

Next month, the BLS is supposed to issue a new CPI, Consumer
"Price Index, which has already cost $48 million to create and it was
due to be released in April 1977 but was postponed because of so-called
compnter problems. It seems to me in a year they could have solved
the computer problem and if NASA can get 2 man on the Moon, I
would think that somebody could come on over and fix up the computer
problem the BLS had.

Senator Byrp. If we could, let’s get to some questions, because T
“think you have brought out some most interesting points and I must

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



24

say I remember so well in 1974, X guess it was the summer of 1974, when
you predicted with such accuracy what was going to happen to the
stock market in the next 6 to 8 months, as I recall. It could have been
1973.

Mpr. SinpLingeEr. We predicated a 20-percent decline. I was wrong;
it was 21.

Senator Byrp. I have always thought that Government finance is
guch a dry subject; there is no political sex appeal to it, and I do not
see how it is today, but from what you say in your interviewing, if
I understood you correctly, that you find that nearly one person out of
five, somewhere between 18 and 20 percent, appear greatly concerned
about Government deficits. Is that right ?

Mr. Sixpringer. That is what has all come about since the state of
tlie Union.

Senator Byrp. In other words, your polling shows that, 5 years ago,
or 2 or 3 years ago, there was not great concern about deficit financing
and the Government’s financial position. However, today you have
found the people becoming increasingly concerned about this issue.

Mr. Sinpringer. The President’s problem is, in the last state of
the Union, he reviewed very clearly and put much emphasis on the
deficit. Also, the press, which has become a powerful force in recent
years, in the immediate 2 or 3 days after the state of the Union con-
centrated on the deficit, and concentrated on the fact that the President
had promised a reduction in expenses and now was raising the deficit.

This has shocked people and, I guarantee you, Senator, if this hear-
ing were held anyplace other than Washington, this room would be
crowded.

Senator Byrp. May I ask other members of the panel what do you
see as the current inflation rate and what do envision the inflation will
be at the end of this calendar year?

Mr. Ecrstein. Senator, since I am a forecaster I will take on that
question.

The inflation rate for the vear 1978, as measured by the Consumer
Price Index, is estimated by us to be 5.6 percent, which is an improve-
ment on the 1977 rate of 6.5 percent. There are some differences in the
computation of inflation. New house prices are rising very rapidly,
13 to 14 percent. Food prices have acted with exceptional moderation
recently.

At the end of this year, we are looking for an inflation rate of 5.4
pfrce?t. That is the rate that will be occurring during the final months
of 1978,

The reasons for that forecast are very simple. There is 1 percent
from energy inflation, as we move our domestic energy prices to world
prices. The unit labor cost factor will be advancing at a 5 to 6 percent
rate because wages will be going up 8 percent and only 2 percent of
that will be offset by productivity. We do not look for serious demand
inflation.

Utilization rates of industry are 83 percent, which are at least 4 to
8 points below the point where demand inflation can be said to exist.

Unemployment is still high and we do feel, as Dr. Penner also
emphasized in his statement, that in fact, there has been a rate of
improvement on inflation. We got new figures yesterday on the rate
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of increase of the highly visible large wage negotiations and they also
showed a deceleration of a fraction of a point.

But we recognize that there is a range of error in these kinds of
forecasts. The average error, if you look back 8 to 10 years is about
1 percent.

Senator Byrp. The forecast usually has been on the low side, I
assume,

Mr. Ecxsrrin. Before 1974, on the low side. Since then, our errors
have been, very refreshingly, on the high side.

Mr. Sixorincer. What do you think the new CPI inflation rate is
going to be when it is produced next month ¢

Mr. Ecksremn. I would be astonished, given the importance of the
CPI and the wage contracts of some 8 to 10 million Americans, that
the rate of inflation of the new index would be very different from
the old index. If it would be different, it would not be acceptable.

Mr. SixpriNGEr. Is that because they would fix it ?

Mr. EcesteIN. The Consumer Price Index is a very elaborate under-
taking, They price out thousands of items in thousands of stores and
the next index will give a little bit different weight to the pieces that
they are pricing. Perhaps they will update a little bit what they are
pricing.

The inflation rate is really around 6 percent, outside of the housing
area where it is higher.

Senator Byrp. One very able American made this comment last
week, Inflation is still the biggest problem of the free world.

We have all found how easy it is to step on the accelerator, but we
have not learned that we must also apply the brakes. All nations of
the Western World have been moving their economies too fast. I know
vyou are very unpopular when you say that, but it is true. Inflation
1s the enemy of growth, and you cannot have higher levels of employ-
ment unless you control inflation. This view is held by William Me-
Chesey Martin, former chairman of the Federal Reserve Board.

I am wondering whether the panel generally concurs that inflation
is the enemy of growth. and is the biggest problem in the free world?

Mr. Pexwer. I would think, sir, I would certainly generally agree
with that remark. As I suggested in my testimony, the problem we
face, I think, is uncertainty in the future. I think that tends tc make
husinessmen and consumers demand, in the economist’s jargon, much
more of a risk premium before they decide to invest in something then
1f they could be confident that inflation would be more stable or
declining.

In other words, they demand a much higher rate of return and it
is partially responsible for the relatively low levels of investment we
have, given the state of our recovery.

Senator Byep. I am wondering whether the majority of those 70
million households Mr. Sindlinger has been talking about, see the
pieture a little more clearly than most of us in Washington see this
picture, particularly as it regards inflation.

Mr. SinpLiNeer. If I may interrupt here, the figure of under 6 per-
cent was just mentioned as an inflation rate. In the President’s speech,
the state of the Union, he used a 6.9 percent inflation rate and the
people I interviewed say, what store does he go to? And the figure
was 6.9 percent.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



26

Senator Byrp. Whatever the inflation rate might be, it is very high.

Mr. SinprinNeer. It is perceived to be much higher. Anytime anyone-
mentions an inflation rate figure of 6 percent, I understand what the
figure is, as well as everybody else does, what the public says, what.
store do they go to?

Senator Byrp. My question is, how can the individual citizen pro-
tect himself or herself against inflation?

Mr. Meseiaax. Unfortunately, there is no way. If we all tried to
go into debt, which is the popular way, it means in the process we give
up interest rates, and interest rates reflect what people anticipate the-
future inflation rates are going to be.

There is no way that the people can protect themselves against in-
flation in any systematic and dependable way, if only because we all
have to have a certain amount of money and our money loses value-
through inflation. .

The gains and the losses out of this process are very capricious and

haphazard. They do not bear any relationship to what we think of as
fair. It has nothing to do with a set of incentives to be efficient or to-
cooperate, and that is one of the reasons that inflation leads, not only
to inefficiency, but also leads to a breakdown of political and social
order. :
‘We can chisel our way through for a couple of years, but the cumula-
tive effects are immense and, at the same time, I do not really see that
there is enough will to stop it. The basic tool for stopping it is to slow
down in the rate of growth in the money supply.

At the present rates of monetary expansion, or even at the rates of the-
last couple of years, we will have a current rate of inflation. There is.
no way we can slow down inflation until the money growth is slowed
down, and on the basis of recent behavioral norms, it would mean for-
M-1 that we would have to get the rate of growth for M~1 down to
something like 1 percent per year, for M~2 something like 3 or 4 per-
cent per year.

Mvr. SixpriNger. May T ask a question ? How is the Federal Reserve
Board going to get M~1 down?

Mr. MriseLaraN. They stop the printing press. That is easy.

Mr. Sinprancer. Fiscal policy dictates that the printing press be run.

Mr. Merserman. The fiscal policy does not dictate that the Federal
Reserve—the sense of the law is that monetary policy be divorced from
fiscal policy so the Treasury cannot sell obligations to the Federal
Reserve.

Mr. Sinvpringer. When Congress spends money it does not have and
we have a deficit, somebody has to print the money.

Mr. Mriserman. Somebody has to lend the money to the Federal
Government.

Senator Byrp. I think Dr. Eckstein got to the heart of the problem—
and it was also mentioned by Dr. Penner—when Dr. Eckstein said that
the weakness of modern fiscal policy has always been that it removes
the discipline of the balanced budget.

This is the great problem that we face today. We, in Congress, have
no discipline. There is no means of disciplining the 535 Members of’
the Congress when it comes to fiscal policy. It is so easy. It is a bonanza:
the way it is now.
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The Congress says, do not worry about the deficit, do not worry about
the debt. The way to get along is just to go ahead and spend, add it to
the deficit, add it to the debt. There is no disciplinary process asking
them for a balanced budget that I can see. )

Mr. SIxpLINGER. Senator, may 1 ask that we all look at this forecast
in this report No. 29, which shows what Congress, I think, can under-
stand, and that is the stock market, and I just said it is the only accurate
figure we have. .

The stock market has been declining in 1977, week by week, almost
precisely as we have been forecasting it should. Whenever the stock
market, the S. & P. 400 index, has been below 100 in the last two decades
we have had a recession right behind it.

The stock market for the first 3 weeks of 1978 has averaged, each
week, below 100. T am trying to make this forecast wrong. This forecast
shows a collapse of the stock market all through 1978 with a crash of
1979 coming early in 1979.

Fach week the turnaround for 1979 gets weaker. The reason the stock
market is falling is that the stock market fears inflation, and not the
rates we are talking about. The stock market sees what is happening to
the dollar versus the yen versus the mark, and this all goes back to
deficit spending.

The public, I am trying to tell you, is beginning to perceive that our
problem is deficit spending. This 1s our problem.

Senator Byro. If that is the case—and I hope that that is the case—
it is a very healthy development.

Mr. Sinvprancer. I would like to add something that T observed only
yesterday. As T said, I am doing a very extensive study, and the greatest
error and the reason for the stock market decline and the reason for
the confidence decline of 1977 following April 14th is the administra-
tion’s energy bill, which was immediately perceived when it was an-
nounced, as a tax bill. And I think that the record should note that the
National Association for the Advancement of Clolored People, in a new
report just issued, is condemning the energy bill and the arguments are
in the study, that the NAACP calls for the deregulation of oil and gas
prices with more emphasis on the development of other sources of
energy.

I think it is significant that this liberal organization is almost iden-
tical to that of the conservative oil industry. If we are going to turn the
stock market around, that problem has to be solved.

Senator Byrp. Let me ask the members of the panel at this point as
to whether they agree with Mr. Sindlinger’s prediction in regard to
further substantial declines in the stock market ?

Mr. Eckstein. Senator, I do not believe that there is any way on
Earth to predict the future path of the stock market so T have studi-
ously avoided forecasting it in my long career as a forecaster.

I do believe, however, that the general tenor of the remarks of this
panel are coming out more negative than is justified by the reality.

If you look at other confidence indexes that are Teleased by the
University of Michigan Conference Board, they do not show in the
collapse of confidence. The Michigan index has retreated from 87 to 83
percent, but in previous periods of a demoralized public, in 1974 and
1975, that index stood at 58 percent.
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1 think that the actual behavior of the public in the marketplace,
or even the behavior of business in the marketplace is far more positive
than the behavior of the stock market. Retail sales have been extremely
strong until a couple of week ago. I would even take exception that our
problem is due to the deficit. The deficit is a part of the problem, but
it is a far more complicated process.

The United States did develop some serious economic difficulties out
of the Vietnam war, out of the food crisis, and out of OPEC and out
of occasionally disastrous monetary policy which did create the great
recession of 1974 and 1975. If vou look at the actual record of perform-
ance of American families in the marketplace and American business,
what you see is a remarkable recovery in confidence, in activity and
employment, and profits, output—any measure that you wish, a far
better recovery than any other advanced country has shown,

The Government deficit should be reduced, and, as T mentioned at
length in my testimony, I think to keep the deficit at $60 billion year
after year is probably more than is justified and indeed, it is partly
caused by a monetary policy that runs in the opposite direction.

Senator Byro. May I mention at this point, when you mention the
$60 billion deficit, and others have mentioned that figure also, that is
correct on a unified budget basis, but I have always felt that a more
significant figure is not the unified deficit budget figure but the Federal
funds deficit, which covers the general operations of Government.

If you take the Government operations, it will be $75 billion. The
only reason it gets to $60 billion is that we are running a surplus in
the trust funds, in the highway funds and so forth. This is the only
way the deficit gets down to $60 billion. For the general operations, it
is $74 billion.

Now. it is significant, too, T think, and it ties in with this Federal
fund figure, that the administration forecasts on an increase in the
national debt for this 1 year, fiscal 1979 compared to fiscal 1978, of $88
billion. An additional $14 billion comes from the off-budget. items.

But. if you take, to get back to the national debt itself, in 1972, at the
end of that fiscal year, the national debt was $437 billion.

Now, the administration projects that at the end of 1979 it will be
$874 billion, precisely double, right down to the dollar, what it was
in 1972.

It seems to me that our problem is that the accelerated and ac-
cumulated deficits—TI admit a great country like this could possibly
run deficits for a reasonable length of time and in some reasonable
amount—have gotten to a point now, which is totally out of line with
what could in any way be considered reasonable. The accumulation
of deficit must be what the people to whom Mr. Sindlinger talks—
the people in Detroit and Vermont and Florida and Texas and New
B(ork—are perceiving as getting worse. It is certainly not getting

etter.

Mr. SivpriNnger. A comment was made about the University of
Michigan and I will send you a report next week to show that the
University of Michigan is very accurate in measuring what the stock
market does. It has been a very accurate in following the stock market.

If this forecast comes true that T am forecasting—and I have been
doing this for many years and I have a lot of clients that pay me much
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for this forecast because it has been very accurate—the University
of Michigan survey, by the end of 1978, will be at its all-time low.

We cannot continue, based on the things that T am measuring from
the people that we are talking to, we cannot continue this economy
until we get our house in order.

Senator Byrp. Dr. Meiselman, I believe, mentioned double taxation
of dividends.

Mr. MeiseLman. Not just dividends. A multiple taxation of income
devoted to savings in capital formation relative to consumption.

Senator Byrn. Mr. Carter, as a candidate for President, took a very
strong position in opposition to the double taxation of dividends, but
I note that that, apparently, has been dropped by the wayside. It is
not a part of his present tax program.

Does the panel have a particular view, with regard to the double
taxation of dividends. Would it be a desirable so-called reform of
the tax laws, to eliminate the double taxation of dividends?

Mr. MemseLman. I think you have to put it in a larger context, not
that one element taken by itself, and I have tried to put it in a larger
context, which 1s in terms of eliminating or moderating the present
bias in the tax system against saving and investment, and there are
several devices for doing that, and I think that it would be better
to talk about the relationship between that one thing and other
measures than removing the taxation of dividends by themselves.

I am delighted that the administration dropped an item which
seemed to be high on its agenda during the summer which was es-
sentially to remove the differential rate for the taxation of capital
gains. My idea of the tax system, capital gains would not be subject to
any tax at all.

Senator Byrp. My guess is the reason that the administration
changed on that issue is because it found very little support in the
Congress for taxing capital gains as ordinary income. I was surprised
myself at the lack of support in the Congress for the elimination of
that special treatment on capital gains.

I had assumed that is the administration had recommended it, and
cortainly it indicated it was going to recommend it, that it would pass.
But T have found that my Demoecratic colleagues who I thought would
have supported such a proposal were very much opposed to it because
they have been hearing from the public back home. The public sees the
difference that many around Washington do not seem to see, that there
1s a difference between taxing income and taxing the sale of a capital
asset,

T personally think that the Congress was mistaken in increasing the
capital gains tax in 1969.

Mr. MeseLman. I would hope that the Congress would be able to
move toward indexing the tax code; as I mentioned in my testimony,
and as Dr. Penner mentioned, the effect of the inflation has been to in-
crease our tax rates substantially and that is one of the most serious
side effects of inflation.

Mr. Ecksrers. Senator, I thought we missed the opportunity of a
generation when we let the President’s tax proposal of last September
disappear without a trace. The income from capital would have been
reduced very substantially by those proposals. The tax system would
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have been a much better one thereafter, because we would rely on the
open capital market and rely less on the retention of earnings of large
corporations.

My own amateur political analysis of what happened is that the
financial community was so frightened of the one major element of tax
increase, which was the increase in capital gains taxation, that they
preferred what they have, which they understand, to a very dramatic
1mprovement in the tax system which they would have been the major
beneficiaries of.

k Whether it is possible to go back to this matter at this time, I do not
now.

Senator Byrp. You are talking now of a tradeoff ¢

Mr. Eckstein. There was a tradeoff. There was a tightening of
capital gains, a loosening of taxation of dividends and also a 50 per-
cent ceiling on all income, including income from dividends and
interest,

We analyzed that with our models in some detail and did some
studies on the impact on different groups and so on and it would in-
deed—the President’s proposal would have been a substantial im-
provement of the taxation of income from property.

Senator Byrn. Would you advocate changing the capital gains tax
without having some other corresponding reduction in the tax on
capital?

Mr. Eckstein. The President’s new proposals do tighten up on cap-
ital gains once more, and my own belief is that one reason the stock
market has acted so badly over 15 years is that we have steadily deteri-
orated the taxation of income through the market, from capital ob-
tained in the marketplace. and steadily reduced the burden of taxation
on income from capital that stays within the corporation.

Wo have bet on retained earnings and penalized more and more the
taxation of earnings of the private family that it can get from prop-
erty it holds through the marketplace.

The new proposals do it once more through the provisions of the
minimum income tax and the application of the 25-percent ceiling on
capital gains, which to me is just back to the post-war tax policy that
began with President Eisenhower in 1954.

Senator Byrp. Let me see if I understand it. You think that it would
he unwise to eliminate the 25-percent ceiling on capital gains?

Mr., Ecksreix, Yes; I believe it is going the wrong direction. We
should be more generous with capital that is allocated through the
marketplace and less generous with capital that just stays within the
business.

Mr., Pex~Er. I would like to make a narrow comment on the prob-
lem of the double taxation of dividends. I think that economists gen-
erally would agree that the corporate tax is a very bad tax and various
commissions and committees have made proposals for fully integrat-
ing it with the personal income tax.

I think, however, that the lawyers generally oppose economists on,
that because they feel that complete integration would be very hard
to administer, As a concession to the lawyers, the kind of proposals
that the administration was talking about were very, very partial
eliminations of the double taxation of dividends. Such approaches
would affect different firms very differently and, I think, would also
generate a lot of uncertainty in capital markets.
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So I would conclude that instead of adopting the particular propos-
als that were in the September package, we should try to solve the ad-
ministrative problems related to a complete integration of the two
taxes. Then you could eliminate the double taxation of dividends and
the double taxation of reinvested profits as well.

Senator Byrp. Personally, I would like to see the elimination of
double taxation of dividends. I think it would be a good thing for the
country.

I have found, in holding hearings on it some months ago, that the
business community itself cannot agree on just how that should be
done. Until the business community can reach some sort of agreement
or consensus it would be rather difficult, I suppose, to get it accom-
plished. However, I would like to see it tried.

In regard to the President’s tax reduction, which I think all of you
have mentioned, the median income in my own State of Virginia is
about $14,500. As I understand the President’s tax proposal, when
you get much above that median figure—I am speaking now of a fam-
1ly of four—those who are above it do not receive any significant tax
reduction, and as I understand the figures, and many get an increase.

Mr. PenyEr. Senator, T do not know the Virginia data, but for the
country as a whole, it has to be remembered that the median income
for a family of four is considerably above the median for all families,
because by the time a family has two children they have worked their
way up the income scale.

Mr. SinpLixger. And the wife is working.

Mr. Penner. I think nationwide the median income for a family
of four will be close to the $20,000.

Mr. Sixpraneer. Tt is about $19,000. .

Mr. Pexwer. Over $20,000 by 1979. That kind of a family would
certainly have a tax increase.

Senator Byrp. Let me see if T interpret the figures right. That
would mean that 50 percent or more of the families would have a tax
increase ?

Mr. PexnEr. I certainly think se, looking at levels of income with
the same purchasing power in 1977 and 1979.

Mr. Sinprincer. I think you will find, because the upper incomes
have fewer exemptions than the lower incomes, I think you will find
the way I have caleulated it, that about 92 percent of the people above
the median would have a tax increase or 62 percent of all taxpayers.

‘Senator Byrp. I am not sure that that is generally realized by the
taxpayers. The impression coming from television and political
speeches is that almost everyone, except a very small group at the top,
will have a tax reduction. I do not read the figures that way.

Mr. Sinprineer. What T am trying to say, my interviewing since
the State of the Union shows that almost everybody above $18,000
has already figured out that they will pay more taxes rather than less.

Mr. Pexxer. Even my numbers do not tell the whole story. As T
said in the text—but did not mention in my summary—to the extent
that the people are in the higher income category or above $22,900
because they have more than one worker in the family, the situation
is even worse because the social security tax base increases will hit
them more heavily, than in my example where T assumed one worker
per family. My conclusion is that far more than half of the popu-
lation will end up paying more taxes. Of course, it has to be pointed
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out that, at most income levels, they would be even worse off were it
not for the President’s income tax cut proposal.

Senator Byrp. Dr. Meiselman ?

Mr. MeseLMaN. My hunch is that there are large numbers of
people in the upper half of the income distribution who are very dis-
turbed about the huge increases in social security taxes, especially
even though it is very difficult and sometimes impossible to find out
the relationship between the social security taxes you pay and the
so-called benefits you get down the road, it is becoming much clearer
to people, especially in the upper income groups or the upper half
that for every dollar they put in, they get a few pennies back.

That is being viewed—my hunch would be, I have not spoken to
very many people about, this—that massive increases in social security
taxes is disturbing a large number of people. I know that it disturbs
me.

Senator Byro. I assume thdt most of you would agree with the gen-
eral figure given by Mr. Sindlinger. He said 62 percent of the tax-
payers will have an actual increase under this proposal.

Mr. Ecgstein. The meaning of that phrase, if you include the social
security tax increases. The tax bill itself is a reduction for most
people, even in the upper income brackets. It is a decrease even for
those who do not avail themselves of tax shelter.

We all know social security had to be put on a foundation of an
$8 to $12 billion tax increase. It was absolutely necessary to assure the
American people that their pensions were secure. :

The actual social security bill that was passed by this Congress,
wisely, last fall is one in which the benefits do improve very substan-
tially in the upper-middle income brackets. The Congress rejected the
proposal of the President to split the employee-employer tax and did
raise both symmetrically, and that again, increases the entitlement to
the benefit.

The social security system, except for the double escalation which
had to be removed, will do a better job for the American people be-
cause of these tax increases. The question is, if you take the composite
tax package, the social security increases, some include the energy
increases and these cuts, what happens to the tax burden of the ordi-
nary people?

I think the fact is that the bill that this administration presented
is one where the largest part of the benefit goes to the bottom half
of the American people.

In the context of the coming welfare reform and other things, T am
not sure to let the poor people of this country out of the tax system is
not such a bad idea.

We used to believe that we wanted, for the sake of tax conscious-
ness, for everybody to pay income taxes. This really does represent a
change that was begun under President Nixon that we want to let the
poor out of the personal income tax. .

That is really what this bill does. It gets another several million out
of the tax system altogether.

Mr. Pexxer. If T could comment on social security, I guess I am
not as optimistic about that as Dr. Eckstein. The actual rate of return
that people will earn because they pay the tax on an increased base
is very, very small. It is much smaller, given the indexing system
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adopted by the Congress, than they could earn in a private pension
fund in the future.

I personally think that we missed a great opportunity to slow down
the rate of the growth of the burden of social security when the Con-
gress chose to mndex future social security benefits to wage levels in
the economy rather than to follow the prescription of a panel of
experts that was appointed by the Congress, and which recommended
price indexing. Under this proposal, benefits grow more slowly than
wages, but only to the extent that the economy becomes richer in real
terms. With that kind of proposal in effect, we could have avoided a
ver;(r1 large part of the tax increase that the Congress felt it necessary
to adopt.

%nator Byrp. The social security program is so important to so
many people that Congress had to take a positive step toward insur-
ing its continuing solvency.

Mzr. Sindlinger?

Mr. SixprLinerr. I would like to add that one of the major reasons
that this new idea from the public about the deficit came up between
the first and the end of January, was that most people got their first
1978 check in the middle of January and saw what happened to their
check in social security taxes. This is what drove it home to them.

Senator Byrp. When you mentioned your 62-percent figure awhile
ago——

Mr. SINDLINGER. Sixty-two percent of those who pay taxes would be
paying more taxes.

Mr. PENNER. I assume that does not take into account the effects of
inflation ?

Senator Byrp. That does not take the effects of inflation ?

Mr. SinprinNGer. The effects of inflation, no.

Senator Byrp. Does it take into consideration the social security ?

Mr. SinorLingEr. Yes; combined. This is what T am measuring, this
is what people are sensing.

Senator Byrp. I think that this has been a very interesting and
stimulating discussion today and I want to, on behalf of the com-
mittee, thank each one of you for taking the time and making the
effort to join us, and I think it has been tremendously helpful and
T am grateful for each of you being here.

[The prepared statements and attachments of the preceding panel
follow:]

HeARINGS oN PUBLIC DEBT AND BUDGET-—STATEMENT TO SUBCOMMITTEE ON TAXA-
TION AND DERT MANAGEMENT, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE, U.S. SENATE, JANUARY
30, 1978

My name is David Meiselman. I am a Professor of Economies at Virginia
Polytechnic Institute and State University where I am also Director of its
Northern Virginia Graduate Program in Economics.

A week ago the President sent his half-trillion dollar budget for Fiscal Year
1979 to the Congress, and it is most appropriate that the Subcommittee on
Taxation and Debt Management of the Senate Finance Committee is holding
hearings on Public Debt and the Budget at this time. I am honored and pleased
to participate in these hearings. and I wish to think the Qubcommlttee for this
opportunity to present my views.

Three Presidential documents, The State of the Union Message, The Budget
and The Economic Report of the President. addressed to the Congress and to
the nation in the last ten days of January, set the stage for public discussion and
Congressional action in some of the main areas of economic policy. Perhaps
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at no time of the year is more attention paid to the broad problems and poten-
tials of fiscal policy and the public debt. Accordingly, I shall attempt to present
several considerations which may help the Subcommittee evaluate the effects
of some of the main tools and aggregates of fiscal policy.

As a first approximation, the cost of government is measured by the resources
used in the public sector, not by the taxes we pay. When labor and capital and
raw materials are used in the public sector, they are obviously not available for
use in the private sector. Private sector output and employment are thereby
lower than they would otherwise be, Doing without the private sector output
covering everything from food to houses is the cost of government and publie
sector output, and the cost associated with the benefits of public sector activities.
This cost exists independently of the means that are used to finance government
expenditures, whether taxes are high enough—or low enough, to balance the
budget, or whether there is a budget deficit financed either by selling bonds to
the public or by having the bonds purchased by the Federal Reserve with newly
created—some would say, newly printed, money.

This is why any significant reduction in the costs of government requires a
corresponding reduction of government expenditures. This is also why tax reduc-
tion without without expenditure reduction may give the appearance of a reduc-
tion in the costs of government to some taxpayers, but this is largely an illusion.
The deficit must be financed, and the interest on the public debt must be paid
out of future taxes. True, the tax may be deferred to a later date, but the future
tax bill will have to be higher because of the interest on the public debt.

I may add that I see no important difference here between future dollars used
to pay obligations represented by outstanding Treasury securities, now in the
neighborhood of 750 billion dollars, and other legal and “moral” unfunded ob-
ligations of the Federal Government to pay future dollars for such items as
social security, military and civil service pensions, and the like. To be sure, these
unfunded obligations are subject to modification in the future, just as the real
value of Treasury securities are subject to modification by future inflation. In
any event, it would appear that current and unfunded obligations are many
times greater than the staggering but more precisely measured funded federal
debt.

For the moment, holding aside questions about the relative efficiency of re-
sources used in the private sector versus those used in the public sector and
the associated relative returns, each method of financing government expendi-
tures has a bearing on overall efficiency, both in terms of facilitating a shift of
resources from private to public sector use and also in terms of the efficient use
of the remaining resources available to the private sector.

Every method of finaneing government alters relative prices and changes the
context in which private decisions are made. Against the alternative of a hypo-
thetical neutral tax, every tax and every deficit makes the private sector less
efficient. Although some kinds of taxes do impose less distortions and inefficien-
cies than others, in the real world there is no such thing as a completely neu-
tral tax or a neutral deficit. Every tax and every deficit adds its own costs,
measured by the loss of the efficiency of the private sector, to the other costs of
resources pushed out of the private sector into public sector use. It is in this
sense that no tax is a good tax and no deficit is a good deficit. By the same token,
the correct evaluation of the costs of government must also include the loss of
output and employment and the inefficiencies resulting from the unavoidable
necessity to finance government expenditures.

There is, of course, no precise way to measure whether the benefits of gov-
ernment expenditures are sufficiently high to justify their costs, especially since
the people paying the costs may not be the same as the people receiving the
benefits. However, it is widely acknowledged that our present tax and expendi-
ture mechanism is heavily biased towards excessive government spending, espe-
cially since the costs of government tend to be diffuse whereas the benefits are
highly specific. Indeed, these are compelling reasons for tighter lids on total gov-
ernment expenditures as well as for the closer links between expenditures and
highly visible taxes to pay for those expenditures envisaged by proponents of
mandated balanced budgets. For the present, it would seem that few people feel
that they are getting their taxes’ worth from the vast array of government pro-
grams. We are paying more and enjoying it less. In light of this, any increase
in the federal budget would appear to be excessive. Indeed, a substantial redue-
tion in government expenditures and in the seale and scope of government would
seem to be in order.
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Taxes generally force or induce us to do things differently and thereby reduce
the inherent efficiency of a free market private property system. When a tax
increases the cost of labor, fewer workers are employed or they are required
to accept a correspondingly lower wage., When a tax reduces the return from
work, we work less, and so forth. Similarly, deficits also force or induce us to
do things differently because limited financial resources otherwise available to
finance private sector capital formation are bid away by the financing needs
of the U.S. Treasury. These problems are not avoided when the Federal Reserve
buys Treasury securities with newly-created Federal Reserve ¢redit; they are
compounded by the subsequent inflation.

In any event, in part, taxes and deficits that force or induce us to use less
80 that the government can have more also have the unintended results of making
the private sector less efficient. As I shall discuss in a few minutes, the problem
is especially critical with respect to the impact of publie policies on saving and
investment because of the differentially heavier burden the tax system now im-
poses on income devoted to eapital formation rather than consumption or gov-
ernment.

Some Government expenditures are devoted to purchases of goods and services
and are thereby resource using in the sense that the government itself directly
acquires the use of labor, capital or raw materials as would be the case when
the Federal Government buys a submarine for national defense or hires more
lawyers to promulgate more regulations, Increasingly, however, a larger and
larger fraction of the federal budget is devoted to transfer payments. In the
President’s Budget document for fiscal 1979, less than 35 percent of total fed-
eral expenditures are for the direct purchase of goods and services by the Fed-
eral Government. The remainder of the half-trillion dollar budget is largely
devoted to transfer payments to individuals (about 40 percent), grants-in-aide
to state and local governments (16 percent) and interest on the national debt
(8 percent).

But these expenditures do more than redistribute income by taxing Peter to
pay Paul because the taxes and the deficits that pay for the transfer payments
and the grants-in-aide make the economy as a whole less efficient. When transfer
payments and the size of the budget are small, this dead-weight loss is corre-
spondingly small. However, the rapid growth in transfer payments and grants-
in-aide since the mid-1960’s means that financing the massive scale of these pro-
grams significantly reduces the size of the pie being sliced up. Holding aside the
difficult ethical and political problems of large-scale income redistribution, I
believe that problems of slow growth, inefficiency, impaired employment op-
portunities and inflation created by the zeal for redistribution are some of
the nation’s most vexing and embarrassing problems, problems which eannot be
solved without a significant moderation of the Federal Government’s redistribu-
tionist policies. T may add that the size distribution of income appears to have
been changed little by these policies and in no systematic way. All we can defini-
tively say is that, in the aggregate, the nation is poorer because of the redistri-
butionist policies, in part because of the retarded growth of plant and equip-
ment resulting from the increases in taxes on saving and investment. In turn,
less capital mean lower labor productivity and thereby both lower wage and
impaired employment opportunities.

Moreover, there is now a large and growing number of informed students of
the problem who contend that the net effect of recent public policies intended to
make income distribution more nearly equal has been to impair opportunities
for the poor, weaken the family and to make income distribution less equal.

It would seem that old ways of thinking about the problems of poverty and
unemployment are so deeply ingrained that even when there is acknowledgment
that public policies are counter-productive, proposed new solutions repeat many of
the same o0ld errors and promise to make a bad situation even worse,

For a current example, consider the welfare system, a disaster area of public
policy, and new initiatives to change the system. It is generally recognized that
the present welfare system has caused more unemployment and has perpetuated
poverty. :

The Administration’s welfare proposal contained in H.R. 9030 attempts to deal
with the welfare mess.

At the request of the Law and Economics Center of the University of Miami, I
have just completed a detailed analysis of the Administration’s welfare proposal,
including its provisions to create and fully fund the largest public service em-
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loyment program since the 1930’s. With your permission I would like tq sub-
&itythe stlll)dygfor the record. My analysis concludes that, despite the Administra-
tion’s claims that the program will shift the poor from welfare dependency to pro-
ductive jobs, especially in the private sector, and fat low additional cost to the tax-
payers, the results of the new program will be quite the contrary.

Also, my study shows that, if enacted into law, H.R. 89030 would cause a further
expansion of the public sector that potentially will attract a large segment of low-
and middle-income workers out of the private sector into low prqductiwty, low
priority, and largely dead-end public sector employment. Costs will be substax}-
tially higher than the Administration forecasts. A whole new Welfatre class is
likely to emerge, and family stability will be further impaired. The ultimate costs
will include both lower overall employment and less economic growth. At the
same time, the basic causes of the current problems of unemployment and poverf,y,
poor government policies that have increased barriers to employment and to gain-
ing work skills while increasing incentives to unemployment and welfare, all are
left intact.

I turn now to several observations about some of the connections between our
slow economic growth—since 1960 perhaps the slowest of all the Western indus-
trial countries, and public policy. The major reason for our poor performance is
that the American economy has been devoting too many resources to consumption
and to government, and not enough to the capital formation which makes growth
possible. Thus, there has been a slowing of the growth of capital per worker. The
sharp rise in the labor force in recent years has not been matched by any corres-
ponding speedup in the rate of capital formation.

To place the recent slowdown in capital formation per worker in perspective, in
the 1950-55 period the growth of capital per worker increased at the rate of 3.6
percent per year, and slowed in the decade thereafter. From 1965 to 1970, capital
per worker increased at the rate of 2.6 percent per year. In the 1970's there has
been a sharp decline in the growth of capital per worker. The Congressional
Budget Office estimates that it grew at the rate of about 1.6 percent per year be-
tween 1970 and 1975 and only 1 percent per year since 1975. In fact, during the
current business cycle expansion since early 1975, real gross non-residential fixed
capital formation has increased only slightly and has actually declined as a frac-
tion of Gross National Product. This is hardly the basis for the economie growth
and the expansion of opportunity which the nation can and should achieve.

This slowing growth in capital per worker is the result of a number of public
policy measures, which, by unduly penalizing saving and investment, have di-
verted resources that individuals would prefer to devote to capital formation and
future consumption towards present consumption by households and by Govern-
ment. And one of the worst sets of policies, resulting in this wasteful distortion,
is our Federal tax system.

The fundamental bias against capital formation in our tax system results from
the multpile taxation of income which is saved and invested. Individuals must
pay taxes on essentially all income they earn, whether they spend it immediately
or save it. The same holds true for corporations and their profits. This means that
a dollar of current income is taxed only once when spent for consumer goods.
However, the same dollar of current income devoted to saving is subject to mul-
tiple taxation because taxes must also be paid on the interest, dividends, capital
gains and the like that result from saving and investing. The use of income for
saving is thereby taxed at substantially higher rates than the use of income for
consumption, People naturally respond by saving and investing less, This dis-
tortion by multiple taxation is particularly great in the case of dividends, for
the return on equity is also subect to an initial corporate profits tax of 48 percent.
To be sure, so-called capital gains are taxed at lower rates than ordinary income,
but this only moderates the distortion ; it does not eliminate it.

The damage wrought by our Federal tax system has been aggravated by infla-
tion which creates false business profits and false capital gains, and thereby in-
creases the tax bias against saving and investment. The combination of our pres-
ent tax system plus inflation, itself the result of poor public policy, mainly bad
Federal Reserve monetary policy, results in a set of capital levies on both busi-
ness and individnal wealth and also puts individuals into higher income tax
brackets when their real pre-tax incomes remain the same, These capital levies
and higher tax_ rates are nowhere to be found in the tax code, and tacitly raising
tax rates and imposing capital levies by inflation rather than by explicit debate

1David I. Meiselman, “Welfare Reform and the Carter Public Service FEmployment
Program : A Critique,” a Law and Economics Cent i i
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and legislation are not among the Congress more forthright and honorable
actions,

For yet another public policy that impairs saving and investment, I would
call your attention to a recent study by Prof. Martin Feldstein of Harvard
which indicates that the present social security system significantly reduces pri-
vate saving. Professor Feldstein has reported that social security benefits lead
employees to reduce the funds they set aside for their retirement almost dollar
for dollar with any inerease in social security benefits, thereby reducing the pool
of private saving available to finance capital formation.

To sum up, the costs of Government continue to rise. It costs us more; we are
enjoying it less. Few of us believe that we are getting our taxes’ worth. By trying
to level incomes, public policy has reduced the size of the pie without signifi-
cantly altering its distribution. The tax system, heavily biased against saving and
investment when there is no inflation, is made even more biased by inflation, itself
the result of poor public policy. The administration’s budget promises more of the
same, and the administration’s welfare reform, if enacted into law, will result
in fewer jobs and still greater welfare dependency.

Central to the solution of these problems is the size of the budget and the deficit.
The staggering deficit of the Federal Government must be eliminated, primarily
through expenditure control, partly to avoid having the deficit crowd out needed
private capital formation.

‘We must also correct the long-standing bias in the Federal tax system against
saving and investment. For full tax equality between the consumption and sav-
ing uses of after-tax income, savings should be deductible from the income tax
base so that only consumption is taxed. Progressivity can be built into such a tax
and T would favor a mild degree of progressivity with appropriate deduction for
human capital outlays such as health care and education. I would also favor
an indexing arrangement to keep “real” tax rates intact. With the full deductibil-
ity of saving, taxes on corporate income and on eapital gains can be eliminated.
In addition, taxes such as the estate and gift taxes that yield little revenue
and create muech mischief can be reduced or eliminated.

A roughly equivalent alternative would be a value added tax with appropriate
deductions for capital outlays.

For other desirable tax changes I would urge the Congress to review the record
and follow the examples of the Kennedy Administration and of the Congress
during the early 1960’s, actions which set the stage for a surge of economic growth
as well as for the elimination of inflation. Then, the distortions of the tax system
were moderated by effectively reducing the tax biases against saving and in-
vestment by means of a combination of policies that included more rapid deprecia-
tion and the investment credit as well as the reduction in both corporate and per-
sonal tax rates. The Kennedy tax cuts have been more than offset by inflation
moving people and businesses into higher tax brackets. We would need tax
cuts to get us back to the Kennedy tax rates.

Finally, I would recommend the rejection of the administration’s welfare
reform package.
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PREFACE

On August 6, 1977, in the sixth month of his Administration, President Jimmy
Carter announced his welfare reform proposal, the Program for Better Jobs and
Income. About five weeks later, the Carter plan was introduced in the Congress (HR
9030). Welfare reform had been a major issue in the Carter campaign, and the plan,
as expected, was comprehensive, calling for public service jobs, income support, tax
reduction, and the elimination of many present programs.

In response to the Carter welfare reform plan, Dr. David 1. Meiselman has
authored a comprehensive and scholarly study; as readers must become aware, this
study is one that we shall ignore at our peril. Applying a careful analysis of labor
markets, unemployment, and public service employment to the Carter program, Dr.
Meiselman finds that the Administration’s proposal would provide little or no
incentive to work for those now on welfare or unemployed. Indeed, the destabilizing
influence of present welfare programs on work incentives, good working habits, and
family stability are transferred unabated to—and are even aggravated by—the Carter
proposal.

Dr. Meiselman argues, furthermore, that the assumptions about labor markets that
are used to justify the Carter proposal simply do not hold water. Unemployment
statistics themselves are inflated by the government’s own policies. And, real
unemployment is largely a product of present government welfare programs and
government intervention in the labor market.

Nor does our knowledge of past and present public service employment programs
offer hope for the Carter plan. These programs generate demands for workers and
resources now in the private sector. State and local governments substitute public
service employment funds for budgeted expenditures, thus producing no new jobs,
especially for the unemployed. Worse yet, the private sector must bear the cost of
public service employment either in higher taxes or in greater rates of inflation. This
added burden impairs the ability of the private sector to create jobs, and more unem-
ployment and other economic distress results. The public sector, in effect, “crowds
out” the private sector.

While welfare recipients will refrain from working under the Carter plan, many
workers now employed in the private sector will take public service employment
jobs. Dr. Meiselman predicts that “a new welfare class” will emerge among middle
class America. Disregarding the indirect costs of the Administration’s proposal, it is
argued that the immediate direct costs are three to four times the Administration’s
estimates.

Americans are fast becoming inured to waking up each day to discover that some
well-intentioned and established government program has become a monster out of
control. The Social Security System is one example of these new and unpleasant
discoveries. Medicare is another. And, the Penn Central-Amtrak-Conrail route of
progressive governmental intervention in, and degradation of, rail service is a third.

In the instance of the Carter Program for Better Jobs and Income we are
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adequately forewarned by Dr. Meiselman’s craftsmanlike analysis that we are court-
ing yet another disaster. Were we so forewarned in earlier times, and had those
warnings been heeded, our leaders might have acted more wisely.

Peter H. Aranson
Research Professor and
Special Research Administrator

Coral Gables, Florida
January, 1978
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Welfare
Reform

And the Carter Public Service
Employment Program: A Critique

David I. Meiselman™

I. INTRODUCTION

The growing importance of public service employment and training programs as
a public policy issue parallels the secular rise in the nation’s average unemployment
rate over the past two decades. High unemployment levels have become a persistent
economic problem. Even during periods of economic expansion, particular demo-
graphic groups such as teen-age blacks continue to experience high unemployment
rates. Reported unemployment rates for minority and low-skilled workers, moreover,
may fail to account for many persons who have voluntarily withdrawn or refrained
from entering the labor market.

Fiscal policies have aimed at reducing aggregate unemployment and increasing
aggregate output. The tools of fiscal policy have been increases in aggregate govern-
ment expenditures and various tax reductions and incentives. These policies have
been highly expansionary according to measures used by the proponents of fiscal
policy, such as the size of the government deficit. Yet such expansionary fiscal poli-
cies seem not to have made much of a dent in the overall unemployment rate. Nor
have public service employment programs seemed to have made much of a dent in
the unemployment rate. There is some argument that public service employment
may actually have resulted in more total unemployment rather than less.

Statistics on increases in unemployment compensation, in Federal expenditures
for income-tested programs (that is, Aid to Families with Dependent Children
(AFDC), food stamps, and Supplemental Security Income), in the number of welfare
recipients, and in the annual average unemployment rate provide a perspective on
the magnitude of the current dilemma. Between 1960 and 1977, annual unemploy-
ment insurance payments increased from $3 billion to $16 billion. Federal transfers
alone through income-tested welfare programs and as grants-in-aid to the states to
support these programs at the local level in 1976 totaled almost $47 billion. Welfare
expenditures as a percentage of gross national product have more than doubled over
the past sixteen years, while the number of persons enrolled in these programs

*I wish to acknowledge the collaboration and assistance of Barbara Fields. Her rigorous and prob-
ing research and analysis is evident in every section of the paper.
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climbed to over 30 million.! Total enrollments today represent almost 15 percent of
the nation’s population. The 1960-76 period saw the average unemployment rate rise
from 5.5 percent to 7.6 percent, peaking at 8.5 percent in 1975.

Congress has responded to these trends by passing ever more comprehensive and
costly manpower programs. The Area Redevelopment Act, passed in 1961, sought
to relieve the structural unemployment of the 1950s through training programs
designed to augment skill levels of particular groups of displaced workers. The scale
and goals of this first postwar Federally funded manpower program seem quite
modest today. Congressional funding in 1962 of the state-sponsored Community
Work and Training program was the first Federal attempt since the depression to
extend “‘relief”” beyond training opportunities in the form of public service employ-
ment to able-bodied male welfare recipients. This program was expanded (financially
and to include females) by the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964.

During the early part of the 1970s, the congressional intent of manpower policy
shifted from providing training and rehabilitation services to direct job creation, or
public service employment (PSE). (Exceptions include the Job Corps, the Neighbor
hood Youth Corps, and the Youth Conservation Corps, all of which addressed youth
unemployment and crime rather than unemployment generally.) The Work Incentive
Program (WIN), enacted in 1971, focused on inducing welfare recipients to seek
gainful employment in the private and public sectors.

While those states with disproportionately high welfare costs, such as California,
have continued to fotus on requiring welfare recipients to work off their grants,
Federal policy has vacillated between using PSE as a countercyclical policy for those
temporarily unemployed during cyclical recessions and as a welfare policy for those
more or less permanently unemployed or poor. Both the earlier Public Employment
Program (PEP) and the current public employment program, the Community Em-
ployment and Training Act (CETA), were intended to operate as countercyclical
measures. Approximately 300,000 PSE slots were funded under CETA in 1976.
Of the participants in these slots, however, only 25 percent were receiving public
assistance or unemployment compensation before public employment.

The Carter Administration’s recently unveiled welfare reform proposal, the Pro-
gram for Better Jobs and Income (PBJI), incorporates as one of its three major
elements an ambitious manpower policy. Like much earlier legislation, the PBJI is
directed at the long-term unemployed and minority groups. It proposes to create and
fully fund the largest public service employment program since the 1930s. The pro-
gram would replace CETA but use its extensive system of local governmental prime
contractors to implement its job creation objectives. Nearly $9 billion would be allo-
cated to creating up to 1.4 million special public service jobs and training positions
in 1980, the initial year, if enacted, of the PBJI's life. Nearly all of these jobs would
be reserved for adults caring for dependent children and receiving public welfare.

The second major element of the Carter proposal is an income support program to

"This total includes all persons receiving AFDC, Supplemental Security Income, and Food
Stamps. There is an indeterminate amount of double counting of AFDC enrollees and those
purchasing food stamps.
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replace the current welfare system. It is claimed that the PBII's benefit structure
would induce welfare recipients to seck gainful employment by providing supple-
mentary income guarantees to low income persons in either special public service
jobs or regular employment. Those families in which no one would be “expected”
to work will receive basic income support payments (welfare).

The third and final element of the reform package is tax reduction through an
expansion of the earned income tax credit and an increase in the minimum taxable
income (from the current $7,200 of adjusted gross income to $9,080). The existing
earned income tax credit for income levels below $8,000 would be increased, and
tax benefits of the credit would be extended to families with incomes up to $15,620
from regular employment. If enacted, this provision would lower the tax liability of
more than 50 percent of all families.

The Administration proposal is envisioned as a long-term anti-poverty program
to accomplish three goals. First, the program is expected to increase the productivity
of the structurally unemployed, particularly those persons now receiving public
assistance, by improving their skill level and work habits through experience and
training. Second, proponents believe the program will replace welfare dependency
with gainful employment through the revised benefit structure. Third, the Carter Ad-
ministration expects the program to provide fiscal relief to state and local governments
while simultaneously reducing welfare costs and fulfilling *“unmet social needs.”

This study analyzes the efficacy and efficiency of using such direct government
job creation programs as welfare or anti-poverty measures. It focuses on the Admin-
istration’s proposal because the immediacy, complexity, and permanence of that
proposal threaten to impose enormous financial and economic burdens on American
workers and taxpayers. (The PBJI is not the only legislation that imposes such a threat.
The Humphrey-Hawkins bill now pending before Congress is based on the same’
anti-poverty objectives and to a large degree has the same potential consequences.)

At issue here is whether, as its proponents contend, the PBJI or any other long-
term public employment program to reduce unemployment among the disadvantaged
can mitigate the inflation-unemployment tradeoff associated with more traditional
fiscal policies. This issue is especially acute because of other government programs,
such as high and rising minimum wages, which reduce private job opportunities and
increase unemployment. The argument of the PBII’s proponents depends critically
on several unrealistic assumptions about how these programs function and how labor
markets, in particular, function.

Proponents of PSE as welfare policy ignore the unpleasant reality that these pro-
grams must be financed either by higher taxes or by more government borrowing,
both of which reduce private sector output and employment. The myopic neglect of
the necessity to finance additional government expenditures and of the effects of the
financing itself, explain the inadequate public awareness of the aggregate impact of
these programs. This lack of awareness is worse yet because people fail to compre-
hend how public sector expenditures and employment crowd out private output and
employment.
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H. WILL PSE INCREASE TOTAL EMPLOYMENT?

The objectives of Federally funded PSE programs have shifted from the short-
term countercyclical stabilization of state and local employment during recessionary
periods to the long-term improvement of the relative income and employment posi-
tion of lower income persons.

Proponents of PSE as a welfare or anti-poverty measure argue tha, if it is properly
“targeted” at the current poor, direct governmental job creation is a policy instrument
uniquely capable of increasing total employment and real output without triggering
inflationary pressures. In other words, they claim that PSE can lower the economy’s
long-run “non-accelerating inflation rate of unemployment.” A further argument is
that once those in the program have acquired skills and better work habits they can
move into private employment.

Segmented Labor Market Models

These arguments rest on the notion that the labor market in the United States is
essentially segmented into two (or more) separate and distinct markets: primary and
secondary labor markets. Workers in one market are believed not to be in competition
with workers in the other market because differences in the skill level of each group
supposedly preclude their substitution in the production process. Overall wage trends
are assumed to be dominated by the tightness of the primary market. Advocates
of this view of the labor market contend that the secondary market has a chronic
“excess” supply of labor. So, an increase in demand in the secondary market increases
employment without raising wage or labor costs. (Those who adopt the segmented
labor market notion never satisfactorily pose or answer the question of why there is
a persistent excess supply— why this market never clears.)

Labor market models based on the idea of segmentation and its related conse-
quences explain the presumed “excess” supply of labor in the secondary market as
resulting either from worker characteristics or from the size and capital intensity of
industry.? The former models, based on worker characteristics, explain differential
rates of unemployment between primary and secondary market workers as resulting
from the skill and educational level, reliability, commitment, and motivation for
learning of each group. The latter models, based on industry characteristics, argue
that primary market workers obtain the degree of security they enjoy because their
employers, assumed to be large organizations, require the confinuity of employment
and skill level those workers offer. Secondary workers, in contrast, are assumed to be
employed by smaller firms. Such firms are believed to be more exposed to fluctua-
tions in aggregate demand or to be offering services on a seasonal basis. No rigorous
attempt has been made to identify which segments of the labor force are in which

*There are several variants of these models, including the dual, queue, and segmented market
models. Fora more thorough exposition of the characteristics of each of these models see Martin
N. Bailey and James Tobin, "*Direct Job Creation, Inflation, and Unemployment,™ prepared for
the Brookings Institution Conference on Direct Job Creation (April 1977), 21-23.
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idealized market setting, or to reconcile differences in the empirical presumptions
of the secondary market hypothesis advocates, such as whether small firms or large
firms specialize in employing secondary market workers.

Regardless of how each model postulates the market’s segmentation, the models
differ only insignificantly in their policy implications. Segmented market models
hypothesize that, since the source of “wage inflation™ is the primary rather than
secondary labor market and since the measured *excess” supply of secondary labor
is presumed to be chronic, direct government employment of the hard-core unem-
ployed can increase total employment and output with only minimal pressure on
overall wages or the inflation rate. And, it is asserted, these benefits, with little
associated inflation, would accrue not only over the short run but in the long run
as well.

The general proposition that there are several distinct labor markets, or labor mar
ket segments, may appear realistic to some laymen. Widely publicized employment
statistics have shown an increasing disparity in the unemployment rates among vari-
ous demographic groups generally believed to have different skill levels. Youths and
non-whites often register unemployment rates double -and sometimes several times
as high as the rate for mature male workers. The visibility of these statistics lends
credibility to the policy recommendations of segmented market theorists. Whatever
the source of the disparity in unemployment rates, however, the segmented market
approach cannot explain why the disparity has been widening, or why 30 years ago
essentially no disparity existed. Indeed, unemployment among black teen-agers was
lower than among white teen-agers years ago.’

One problem with segmented labor market models is that they are deeply rooted
in Keynesian economic theory, which is simply inappropriate, especially given
current economic conditions. Proponents of the use of fiscal policy for short-term
stabilization purposes appear to be retreating from the belief that today’s unemploy-
ment can be “cured” by stimulating aggregate nominal demand. Instead, they are
proposing selective fiscal strategies conditioned by the same theoretical framework
but selectively pinpointed at the ailing sectors of the economy rather than at the
economy as a whole. In effect, instead of throwing money unselectively at the prob-
lem of aggregate unemployment, they propose throwing money at particular pockets
of unemployment but with little concern for where the money is raised.

Public service employment is a prime example of trying to place the effect of gov-
ernment expenditures (the fiscal stimulus) directly on the perceived problem, in this
case the hard-core unemployed. Those who believe in this approach appear to argue
that by increasing the demand for specific, underutilized labor inputs, rather than
for labor in general, aggregate output can be augmented at no additional resource or

. inflation costs.* Consistent with the Keynesian approach, this view of unemployment
is demand determined, even in secondary markets. There is no proper acknowledg-

*Walter E. Williams, “Government Sanctioned Restraints That Reduce Economic Opportunities
for Minorities,” Policy Review 2 (Fall 1977), 6-7.

“Bailey and Tobin, “*Direct Job Creation, Inflation, and Unemployment.”
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ment of supply factors, and there is a corresponding failure to appreciate fundamental
changes in the structure of unemployment. Those who hold this view, therefore, fail
to explain why unemployment is so high either overall or among particular groups
in the labor force. Instead, in the face of high unemployment statistics, there is
almost a conditioned reflex to call for more and more government spending.

Problems in Measuring Unemployment

Any public policy toward unemployment, despite its benign intentions, must have
a realistic view of how unemployment is measured -and how a change in policy can
affect the accuracy of that measurement. The overall unemployment rate is supposed
to measure the percentage of the civilian labor force that is seeking employment.
The Bureau of Labor Statistics also categorizes this total rate according to certain
demographic characteristics, such as race, sex, and age. The overall unemployment
rate and the subcategories of the unemployment rate are supposed to indicate first,
the extent of underutilization of available resources (that is, the number of those
offering labor services but unable to find work at the current wage level) and second,
the severity of unemployment.

Analysts have become increasingly aware that “measured” unemployment is an
imperfect, sometimes poor, indicator of labor market conditions. Part of the problem
with the measured unemployment rate is that it does not reflect changes in the labor
force participation rate—the proportion of the noninstitutional population 16 years
of age and over who are working or looking for a job. Increases in the number of
persons seeking work for the first time or reentering the labor market add to the
measured unemployment rate even if there has been no change in total employment.

Labor force participation varies in the short run with the level of business activity,
increasing during periods of expansion and rising wages and contracting during
recessions. Over the long run, basic demographic, economic, and cultural changes
influence the age and sex composition of the labor force, as well as its size. The
rising femnale participation rate over the past decade or so is a good example of how
economic and cultural changes can affect both the composition and size of the labor
force. Current high unemployment rates among youths, of course, reflect the baby
boom decade. Therefore, there are relatively more first time entrants in the labor
market, as well as relatively more people who plan to enter and leave the labor mar
ket more often. These phenomena alone would cause the measured unemployment
rate to rise.

Unemployment rates also do not reflect the duration of unemployment and the
degree of turnover in workers from one reporting period to the next. Geoffrey Moore
suggests constructing an index to measure both dimensions: duration of unemploy-
ment, which indicates the seriousness of the problem from the unemployed worker’s
standpoint, and the average level of unemployment.> Moore’s *“index of unemploy-

$Geoffrey H. Moore, How Full is Full Employment? and Other Essays on Interpreting the Unem-
ployment Statistics. {Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute, 1973).
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ment severity” demonstrates that recent unemployment experience has not been as
severe as is generally believed. While the 1971 unemployment rate of 5.9 percent
was equalled or exceeded only three times since 1948, the average duration of unem-
ployment was exceeded in eleven years between 1948 and 1970.

These and other deficiencies inherent in the measured unemployment rate make it
a poor index of labor market activity. A superior, albeit somewhat rough, indicator
is the employment ratio, defined as the proportion of the noninstitutional population
over 16 years of age that is currently employed. The employment ratio is now near
its historical high, while measured unemployment remains about 7 percent. For
public purposes, the employment ratio presents a far more accurate picture of labor
market conditions.

Beyond these statistical and definitional problems, institutional changes affect
the unemployment rate. Among the most recent of these changes is the 1971 addition
of a work registration requirement for welfare eligibility. Clarkson and Meiners esti-
mate that the current overall unemployment rate has been inflated by as much as
2.1 percentage points because people must register for work, and thus be declared
“unemployed,” to be eligible for certain welfare benefits.®

Unemployment: Causes and Incentives

Unemployment Insurance and Welfare Benefits. The unemployment rate also fails to
differentiate between voluntary and involuntary unemployment. Hence, the rate is
not, as it is intended to be, a precise indicator of “hardship” or of market failure.
Significant disincentives to work, including both unemployment insurance and
several welfare benefits, have been built into government tax and transfer programs.
Following the old and enduring law of economics, as the cost of being unemployed
has fallen, there has been more unemployment. In a not so subtle way, these pro-
grams also subsidize erratic work habits and planned seasonal unemployment.”
They also impair the orderly acquisition of job skills on the job, where most skills
are obtained.

The “replacement rate” (non-taxable transfers of welfare benefits and unemploy-
ment compensation to the unemployed compared with after-tax income to those
gainfully employed) is now very high, especially for low income persons and families.
The level of the replacement rate influences the incentive to work. Men whose earn-
ings approximate the current minimum wage, for example, receive unemployment
compensation equal to over 80 percent of after-tax net income. Married women,
because of the progressivity of the income tax, experience even higher replacement
rates and, depending on the number of children in the household, may even add more

sKenneth W. Clarkson and Roger E. Meiners, “Government Statistics as a Guide to Economic
Policy: Food Stamps and the Spurious Increase in the Unemployment Rates,” Policy Review, 1
(Summer 1977), 27-51.

"Martin S. Feldstein, “The Economics of the New Unemployment,” The Public Interest, 33 (Fall
1973), 3-42.
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to the family’s net income by remaining unemployed than by working. For millions
of Americans, working is simply less remunerative than being unemployed. In addi-
tion, being unemployed means that one has time to do other things like taking care
of children, fishing, fixing up the house, working for unreported wages, and the like.

Unemployment insurance also reduces the cost of job search for those genuinely
looking for a job. But, this was an original intention of unemployment insurance
and is socially efficient up to some point. Some researchers believe that today the
job search has become excessively prolonged beyond what is justified by the poten-
tial increase in lifetime earnings.

Government Intervention in the Labor Market. Direct government intervention in
the labor market—in the form of minimum wage legislation and sanction of union
power—is a very significant cause of unemployment.? For many of the unskilled and
the young whose productivity is low because of limited experience and education,
the legal minimum wage is a major deterrent to employment because it causes the
cost of hiring them to exceed their productivity.® Lack of employment opportunities
is serious enough. The problem of limited job training is compounded by the mini-
mum wage because nonemployment impairs the acquisition of job skills or systematic
on-the-job training. In most respects, the traditional apprenticeship system, which
trained the workers of the Western World for centuries, has been destroyed.

Feldstein and others suggest that the minimum wage actually has the ironic effect of
lowering the lifetime income potential of the disadvantaged by substantial amounts.®
Recent extensions of occupational coverage for Federal legal wage minima eliminate
still more private opportunities for training and increase more than proportionately
the adverse effect of these minima. Any attempt to index the wage minima, as has
been suggested, will maintain the real differential between the productivity of low-
skill workers and the nominal wage required under law. If these wage minima were
left permanently at their existing level, then inflation would tend to ameliorate the
minimum wage effects. The recently legislated increase in minimum wages, how-
ever, will thus make the unemployment situation even worse.

Union practices have much the same effects on employment, on-the-job training,
and lifetime earnings except that these effects are concentrated in certain industries.
Unions have the power to set apprenticeship qualifications, often to the exclusion of
certain minority groups, and to establish minimum apprenticeship wages. It is always
to the advantage of journeymen members to have applicable minimum wages in
their own industry as high as possible. High minimum wages insure that hiring those
qualified for journeymen’s wages will always be more cost effective than hiring less
skilled workers! It is not surprising that union leaders are usually the most vociferous
proponents of legislation to increase legal wage minima.

#United States Congress, Congressional Budget Office, *“Public Employment and Training Assis-
tance: Alternative Federal Approaches,” Budget Issue Paper (Washington, D.C.: United States
Government Printing Office, 1977).

“Feldstein, **The Economics of the New Unemployment.”

‘%Feldstein, “The Economics of the New Unemployment.”
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Legal and government sanctioned minimum wages are probably the single most
important barrier to the employment of teen-agers and other low-skill workers.
Feldstein’s recent study of unemployment among demographic groups ténds to sub-
stantiate the importance of minimum wage effects on teen-age unemployment.'?
Feldstein estimated the responsiveness of the unemployment rate among different
age and sex demographic groups to changes in the rate for mature males (all those
over 24 years old). The rate for mature males is indicative of the general tightness
of the labor markets. Feldstein found that teen-age unemployment for all groups
(males, females, whites, and non-whites) would still exceed 10 percent even if the
rate for mature males fell to 1.5 percent. The rate for non-white teen-agers would
remain about 24 percent under these conditions. It should be noted that teen-age
unemployment accounts for a significant portion (possibly as much as 30 percent)
of the overall unemployment rate, which suggests that unemployment would remain
high even during economic prosperity. Among those over 20, only the rate for non-
white females would exceed 6 percent when that for the control group approximated
1.5 percent.

Certain cultural forces undoubtedly do contribute to current high levels of unem-
ployment among teen-agers and others. These forces include motivation, educational
opportunity, the general level of family wealth, and the replacement rate implicit in
income transfer programs. The minimum wage, nevertheless, must be responsible
to a large degree, for much of contemporary unemployment.

Persons with low skill levels may be expected to have low incomes. But low skill
alone does not explain unemployment as the segmented market models postulate.
Those models of the labor market use unemployment statistics to demonstrate that
the market is not working efficiently. This assertion of an inefficient labor market,
in turn, is the principal justification for government intervention through direct em-
ployment policies. Public service employment, in essence, would add yet another
layer of government simply to offset the adverse effects of existing Federal policies.

To summarize, the market is working, but it labors under the artificial constraints
imposed by government regulations and policies. That the minimum wage exceeds
the market clearing wage for many low-skilled persons alone explains a significant
amount of “measured” unemployment. Government tax and transfer programs
effectively lower the cost of prolonged job search and subsidize unstable employment
and periodic voluntary withdrawal from the labor market. Such voluntary unemploy-
ment accounts for an increasing fraction of overall unemployment, but it is hardly
indicative of market failure. Long-term trends in the age and sex composition of the
labor force and the responsiveness of the supply of labor to economic and other
influences also tend to be camouflaged by reported unemployment statistics.

Today’s unemployment situation is characterized by temporary and voluntary with-
drawal from employment, except for those persons denied employment opportunities

""Williams, “Government Sanctioned Restraihts That Reduce Economic Opportunities for Minor-
ities," 14-15.

'?Feldstein, " The Economics of the New Unemployment,” 7-8.
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because of legal wage minima and other government policies. Less than 50 percent
of all unemployment arises from persons losing their jobs. In this labor marker con-
text, proposals for public service employment programs, especially massive and
permanent ones, are misguided and potentially serious threats to the economy.

Problems with Public Service Employment

Proponents of public service employment programs claim that they are virtually
a “‘free lunch’’ They contend that the cost of “‘creating’’ public jobs will be offset
partially by savings in government transfer payments and partially by the “social
value” of the public services provided.* Wage pressures will not surface, they argue,
because of the chronic “excess” supply of labor in the secondary labor market.
Indeed, some researchers go so far as to contend that public service employment
might actually contribute to a reduction in the rate of inflation. Nostalgia for the
1930s, however, will not change the reality that unemployment today is not the same
phenomenon as unemployment in the 1930s. The view of a labor market with workers
standing in line for jobs unavailable because the pace of economic activity is too
slow to absorb them is quite inappropriate with employment ratios at historically
high levels. .

Direct government job creation intended to redistribute income to those currently
poor by the government’s definition will be very costly in terms of a lower level of
total output and a higher rate of inflation in the long run. Costs will be even higher
the more expansive and permanent the program.

Targeting, Government Employment Skill Levels, and Resource Requirements.
PSE jobs, in the first place, cannot be “‘targeted™ with any degree of certainty at the
hard-core unemployed, especially through local government initiative. Local gov-
ernments simply have too great an incentive and opportunity to transform Federal
grant programs into general revenue sharing and to use the funds to hire an entirely
different group of workers who meet the relatively high skill requirements for state
and municipal employment. The nature of unemployment, moreover, suggests that
“targeting’ jobs will be easier said than done even if the Federal Government imple-
ments the jobs program directly. Proponents of PSE either are ignorant of or choose
to ignore the realities of the current labor market situation. If targeting is less than
perfect, PSE workers will be drawn from private employment, resulting in a reduced
supply of labor in the private sector. This reduced supply of labor will lead to higher
labor costs and increased product prices. Evidence and analysis do indicate that
targeting is far from perfect.

Second, even if one could identify an easily segregated group of unemployed
persons whose skills were strictly noncompetitive with the needs of private employers,
nevertheless creating public sector jobs of any kind requires the use of other resources.
Supervisory personnel are not likely to be found among the unskilled *“target™ group.

“Bailey and Tobin, “Direct Job Creation, Inflation, and Unemployment:™ United States Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare, * Weltare Reform.” H.EW. News (August 1977).
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Material or capital inputs, whether they are brooms, typewriters, uniforms, hospital
equipment, or building materials, will be required to complement PSE workers.
These materials, of course, are in addition to the resources required to administer
the PSE program at the state and Federal level. Theorists supporting PSE wrongly
assume the existence of an infinitely elastic supply of unskilled labor and capital
inputs, and they wrongly assume that unskilled labor as well as capital are free goods
that would otherwise go unused. Government bidding for these resources, contrary
to these incorrect assumptions, will indeed divert capital, materials, and skilled and
at least some unskilled labor from other uses. .

Fiscal Substitution. Experience with past and present public employment programs
leaves little room for doubt that fiscal substitution, or “‘displacement™ at the local
level will continue substantially to neutralize Federal policy objectives. **Displace-
ment” occurs when state and local governments spend Federal grant money ear
marked for a particular purpose such as PSE on expenditures for goods and services
they had already budgeted. In other words, Federal funds are substituted for local
tax effort. The Congressional Budget Office has acknowledged that fiscal substitu-
tion may run as high as 100 percent within two years of a program’s implementation *

In a recent study, Johnson and Tomola used time series data to estimate the impact
of the PEP and PSE-CETA on total employment.* They found that these programs
have a substantial effect on state and local employment for the first two quarters but
are subject to a high degree of fiscal substitution in subsequent quarters. Specifically,
they found that 100 PSE jobs resulted in 104, 91, 69, 42, 18, and finally only 3 incre-
mental state and local government employment slots in the first through sixth quar
ters respectively. The high standard errors of the estimates indicate one difficulty
with PSE, to wit, how to differentiate these employees from those holding regular
public jobs. Wiseman, in a study of the PEP, found nearly identical results by the
third quarter, but his study showed no initial increment in regular public jobs beyond
the funded 100 PSE slots.'®* The PEP, therefore, failed to induce any net increment in
local government spending.

More important than the amount of net employment are the characteristics of the
program participants. Evidence from diverse sources implies that CETA participants
are best classified as being from the middle of the skill range, not as unskilled.
Fewer than 46 percent of the persons hired under CETA were “economically dis-
advantaged” according to the government’s definition (one who lives in a family
receiving cash welfare payments or earning income less than the poverty threshold).
Only 15 percent of all CETA participants in PSE or training programs had been

HUnited States Congress, Congresstonal Budget Office, "Public Employment and Training Assis-
tance: Alternative Federal Approaches.” 27.

"“George E. Johnson and James D. Tomola, “The Fiscal Substitution Effect of Alternative Ap-
proaches to Public Service Employment Policy.” The Journal of Human Resources, 12 (Winter
1977), 14, .

*Michael Wiseman, “Public Employment as Fiscal Policy,” Brookings Papers on Economic
Activiry, 1 (1976), 67-104.
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receiving welfare before entering the program. And findings of a national survey
show that a substantial fraction, over 20 percent of PSE workers, are actually em-
ployed on the day before getting the subsidized job.\”

Competing with the Private Sector. The problem with using state and local gov-
ernment as the vehicle for direct job creation is that this sector of the economy is
relatively skill intensive compared to the experienced civilian labor force. Hence,
the kinds of employees local government officials can use are simply nor the targeted
unskilled, although they may be unemployed. Eli Ginzberg estimates that two-thirds
of the 9 million net new government jobs provided in the United States between 1950
and 1976 can be characterized as *“good” jobs in terms of total compensation, job
security, and opportunity for advancement. All but 700,000 of these jobs were added
to state and local payrolls.'® The majority of these workers has skill levels higher than
the average level of the experienced civilian labor force. The stability and security
afforded by state and local employment has probably also drawn more unskilled
workers with a greater degree of job commitment than have been available to many
private employers.

The available evidence thus suggests that PSE programs compete directly for
workers with the private sector. This competition has two direct and perverse effects
on the economy. First, by subsidizing state and local government employees, Federal
employment programs effectively reduce the relative price of state and local services
to the taxpayers of the respective jurisdictions. Increased demand at the artificially
low price of labor has led to a more rapid increase in the amount and kinds of services
provided by these governmental units. Expansion under these conditions, however,
is extremely inefficient since it has not been market determined.

Second, with the Federal subsidy, state and local governments can compete more
successfully with the private sector for labor and capital inputs. Even at competitive
wage rates, state and local governments are advantaged in bidding for labor services
because they tend to offer greater security and stability of employment to workers
with any given level of skill than does the private sector. As we shall see, more
unemployment results as workers wait longer and search longer for these preferred
public sector jobs rather than take private sector jobs.

Proponents of PSE as a welfare measure view fiscal subsitution as a major obstacle.
They blame the failure of past programs even nominally to affect the rates of unem-
ployment on the amount of displacement that has occurred at the local level. If this
potential for abuse were removed, they argue, PSE would realize gains in total
employment. Beyond tightening maintenance of effort requirements and rigidly
enforcing regulations, proponents of PSE anticipate that a more expansive Federal
program—and each year’s legislation emphasizes more costly initiatives—would
greatly reduce the degree of substitution and increase the effectiveness of Federal
policy.

"Wiseman, “Public Employment as Fiscal Policy,” 101.
“El Ginzberg, “The Job Problem," Scientific American, 237 (November 1977), 43-51.
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The Potential Direct Cost. Evidence from European countries, particularly the
Netherlands, which greatly extended its public employment programs over the past
few years, suggests that massive programs are subject to most of the problems asso-
ciated with American programs to date. What proponents of PSE fail to appreciate
is that the potential demand for these jobs far exceeds the number of people currently
reported on welfare or as unemployed. For reasons I suggest earlier, public sector
employment is more attractive at any given wage rate than private sector employment.
This enhanced attractiveness holds especially during periods of economic instability.
Potential applicants include many people currently employed in private sector jobs,
the involuntarily unemployed, some of the voluntarily unemployed (depending on
the rate of replacement of income offered by transfer programs), many of those
receiving welfare, and an unknown number of persons who are not currently mem-
bers of the labor force. It is ironic that the United States is contemplating massive
public employment at a time when most European countries are questioning the
efficiency of their public employment.

A massive public employment program presumably would create jobs for all who
“need” and apply for them. Assume for the moment that proponents of PSE could
actually prevent fiscal substitution as they contend. What would be required of such
a program?

Lowering the current unemployment rate 3 percent would require funding and
creating about 3 million PSE slots. The state and local government sector now em-
ploys approximately 12.5 million persons. The Bureau of Labor Statistics projects
this number to grow by approximately 3 percent per year or by just under 400,000
new employees annually through 1985. To provide an increase in employment suffi-
cient to realize a 4 percent unemployment rate between now and 1985 would require
a doubling of that projected growth rate. But, these calculations assume no increase
in the labor force. If all of the ““potential” labor force participants who indicated in a
recent Department of Labor survey that they “want a job now” were to surface and
be guaranteed a job, at least 8 million, not 3 million, PSE jobs would be required.’,
At $10,000 per year per job slot, the estimated cost per PSE-CETA job in 1976, this
effort could potentially add about $80 biilion per year to Federal expenditures for
this part of the program alone. To be sure, there may be some reduction in other
Federal expenditures, but at most these are likely to be only a small fraction of the
staggering $80 billion.

Faced with such huge expenditures it is likely that the Federal response will be
further to limit access to the PSE program, so that the ambitious aims of the program
will have to be compromised. Indeed, the typical mistake in all Federal programs
is to underestimate the responsiveness of the public to important changes in costs,
benefits, and incentives. In our efforts to arrive at new solutions, the examples of
Medicare, Unemployment Compensation, and the existing welfare system shoulid
help us to avoid a repetition and magnification of old mistakes. :

“Ginzberg, “The Job Problem.”
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Crowding Out

Whether the final increase in Federal expenditures for this program will be $80 bil-
lion a year or a smaller amount, the problem of how to finance the additional expen-
ditures remains. Any complete analysis of the PSE program must include both a
recognition of the financing problems and an analysis of the impacts of financing
the additional required expenditures. The omission of these considerations has been,
and continues to be, one of the most fundamental and serious shortcomings in nearly
all analyses that underpin this and similar proposals. As we shall see, this omission
helps to explain why so many large and complex programs designed to solve a host
of problems have made little or no aggregate impact.

The evidence is clear that the aggregate expenditure level, nominal Gross National
Product, is linked to and determined by the quantity of money.** The quantity of
money, in turn, is determined by the monetary policies of the Federal Reserve.
For a given money supply, which fixes the total of private and public expenditures,
an increase in any category of expenditures must be associated with a decrease in
other expenditures to keep the total of private and public expenditures the same.
Thus, for a given quantity of money, an increase in government expenditures is at
the expense of a decrease in private expenditures. The public sector, in other words,
“crowds out” the private sector?!

For a given stock of money, it follows that any increase in government spending
must be financed either by higher taxes or by borrowing. Higher taxes will depress
expenditures for private sector goods and services, thereby shrinking private sector
output and employment. Thus, an increase in the number of public sector jobs will
accompany a decrease in the number of private sector jobs. Labor is more efficient
in the private sector, and lost private sector output generally would have been more
useful and valuable than the additional public sector services. Most public sector
services are likely to be in activities that people would not voluntarily purchase at
current market prices, which more accurately reflect costs. Hence, an increase in
public sector employment will diminish private sector employment, and the effi-
ciency of the economy as a whole will suffer. The real value of output will fall,
causing an increase in inflation. Average real wages and total employment, in turn,
also must fall.

“David [. Meiselman, ~Statement to the Subcommittee on Domestic Monetary Policy of the
Committee on Banking, Currency, and Housing. United States House of Representatives., Hearings
on the Impact of the Federal Reserve’s Money Policies on the Economy, 94th Congress, 2d Session,
June 9, 1976: David 1. Meiselman, ~The Impact of Countercyclical Monetary and Fiscal Policies
on Housing.” in Department of Housing and Urban Development, Housing in the Seventies:
Volume Il (Washington. D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1976): David 1. Meiselman, " World-
wide Inflation: A Monetarist View,”" in David I. Meiselman and Arthur Latter, eds.. The Phenom-
enon of Worldwide Inflation (Washington, D.C.: American Enterprise Institute, 1975).

*'For a comprehensive summary of the analysis of and evidence about crowding out, see Keith
M. Carlson and Roger W. Spencer, “Crowding Out and lts Crities.” in Federal Reserve Bank of
St. Louis Review (December 1975). For adespainng view, see Bailey and Tobin, »Direct Job Crea-
tton, Inflatton. and Unemployment.” 7.
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Borrowing to finance the increase in Federal expenditures has the same general
effect as taxing. When the Federal Government borrows more, the increased demand
for funds drives up interest rates as part of the process in which the Federal Govern-
ment bids financial resources away from the private sector. Higher interest rates are
part of the mechanism for shifting financial resources to the Federal Government
and away from the private sector. Higher interest rates depress private spending,
especially for capital goods such as housing. Debt-financed government spending
crowds out housing and business expenditures for plant and equipment.

Impairing capital formation also has serious consequences for labor productivity
because that productivity depends on the amount of capital; more specifically, labor
productivity depends upon the ratio of capital to labor. With less capital, labor pro-
ductivity is lower. Real wages, in turn, are also lower, and employment opportunities
are curtatled. Thus, by this mechanism alone, creating some PSE jobs in the short
run will be at the expense of lower wages and fewer jobs in the long run. Of course,
other mechanisms indicate no increase in total employment, even in the short run.

Besides taxing and borrowing there is only one other way to finance more govern-
ment expenditures. The Federal Government can effectively get the funds to pay
its bills by having the Federal Reserve increase the money supply. The direct resuit
will be still more inflation. The indirect result of more inflation will be an increase,
rather than a decrease, in unemployment.??

Demand stimulus alone will not solve a supply problem. Specific pockets of
unemployment remain largely because of poor public policies. The government’s
printing press cannot paper over the causes or consequences of those policies. The
ensuing inflation solves no problems; it adds more.

The problem of fiscal substitution by state and local governments, which [ discuss
earlier, provides evidence about, and is linked to, the lower value people place on
public sector activities compared with those in the private sector. To the extent that
fiscal substitution takes place, such substitution reflects the perception of local tax-
payers that the services and activities the Federal Government is trying to force them
to consume are of little or no value at all! Federal dollars are effectively used to
reduce local taxes or to finance increases in other local services, but not the services
the Federal Government “prefers” If it is worthwhile having Federal contributions
to local citizens in general, it would seem that a general tax cut at the Federal level
would be a more efficient and direct way to allocate such contributions. A Federal
tax cut also would save on the present substantial amount of administrative expense
and bureaucratic meddling. In addition, because PSE programs effectively subsidize
local government expenditures, these programs thereby induce a higher level of such
expenditures than local citizens would prefer if they paid for them out of their own

*For analysis of and evidence about the proposition that more inflation leads to more unemployment,
see Milton Friedman, ~Nobel Lecture: Inflation and Unemployment.” Journal of Political Economy
85 (June 1977), 451-472; David 1. Meiselman, “More Inflation: More Unemployment.” Tux Re-
view (January 1976): and David I. Meiselman, “Unemployment and the Variability of Inflation:
A Feasibility Study.” unpublished manuscript prepared for the United States Department of Labor
(September 1977).
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revenue resources. A Federal tax cut instead of PSE programs, therefore, would cor-
respondingly help to avoid still more local government activities of low productivity
and low value. Given the slowdown in recent years of our economic growth, shifting
resources to create more make-work and busy-work projects hardly would seem to be
called for today.

III. THE PROGRAM FOR BETTER JOBS AND INCOME*

The Carter Administration’s “Program for Better Jobs and Income™ is composed
of three major elements: a job training and employment program; a revised welfare
and supplementary income program with work incentives; and a revision of the
earned income tax credit and minimum taxable income components of the Federal
income tax provisions. The bill also provides for state and local fiscal relief. These
elements are interrelated because the financial incentives of each part depend on
those of the others. Here, I sketch briefly the intent and specification of each of these
components. Then, the entire program is evaluated in the context of the analysis
presented in Section II.

Specifics of The PBJI

Job Training and Employment. The stated goal of the job training and employment
component of the PBJI is to provide opportunities for work or training for principal
wage earners in families with children. State and local governments would be respon-
sible for job search, training, and placement, and for creatmg subsidized jobs within
the existing CETA network of prime sponsors.

The PBII would be funded by $8.8 billion in 1980 to create 1.4 million public ser
vice jobs and job-training slots to provide employment for up to 2.5 million persons
who cannot find private sector employment or regular public employment. Approx-
imately 85 percent of these jobs would pay the minimum wage of $3.30 per hour
when initiated in 1981. Wages up to 25 percent more, or $4.15 per hour, would be
permitted for the remaining jobs to allow flexibility for rewarding work leaders and
good performance.

Those states currently paying welfare benefits greater than the Federal minimum
would be required to augment the minimum wage by an amount suificient to main-
tain the Federal incentive structure between work and welfare compensation. Since
supplemental wages could not exceed 10 percent of the current minimum wage, this
provision will not adequately protect the work incentive benefit structure.

The job training and employment program would require no income or asset tests
for determining eligibility; however, applicants must be unemployed and show
“evidence™ of a five-week job search. Each subsidized job is intended to serve as

**This discussion and analysis is based on the Carter Administration's proposal as specified in
United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, **Welfare Reform . The final form
of the bill associated with the proposal may differ from this HEW release.
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transitional employment, and participants would be obliged to conduct an annual
job search and to accept private employment whenever it is offered. The proposal
never specifies just how the job search would be verified.

Two-parent families, single persons, childless couples, and single parents whose
children are fourteen or over, would be required to accept work if offered. Heads of
single-parent families with children between seven and fourteen would be expected
to work part time when available work does not interfere with child-care, and full time
if appropriate day care facilities are made available. Presumably, those exempted
from work—the aged, blind or disabled, and single parents whose children are under
seven—would not be excluded from consideration if there are sufficient PSE slots.
Under no condition would more than one PSE job be awarded per family “unit,’
although other family members would remain eligible to participate in other Federal
or state training or youth programs.

Since all low-income families with children would be eligible for PSE, partici-
pants would be drawn from a much larger pool than current welfare recipients. The
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare estimated that over 44 percent of this
pool would be persons not currently receiving AFDC, food stamps, or other relief.
If approximately 44 percent of PSE slots were indeed filled with people now on wel-
fare, AFDC caseloads would drop by only 28 percent **

Federal guidelines are supposed to assure the appropriateness of job opportunities
relative to skill levels of the “target” groups and to provide for training as part of job
activities. Provisions of the PBJI generously encourage flexible hours and provision
of part-time employment to accommodate participants.

The jobs program anticipates stimulating local projects not currently feasible on
a large scale in most communities. HEW identifies thirteen major categories of such -
jobs and estimates the number of participants likely to hold each job.?*

200,000—aiding the elderly and infirmed;
200,000—constructing and maintaining local recreational facilities;
150,000—improving public safety;
150,000— paraprofessionals in local schools;
150,000— providing child care;
125,000—supervising recreation programs;
100,000—cleaning neighborhoods and controlling insects and rodents;
100,000— refurbishing school facilities;
75,000—supporting cultural activities;
50,000~—monitoring environmental quality;
50,000—weatherizing homes;
25,000—providing facilities for the handicapped,;
25,000—aiding in waste treatment and recycling.

Many of these jobs duplicate services performed by private sector small busi-
nesses and in some instances require labor skills competing directly with union

**United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, **Welfare Reform.”
23United States Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, “ Welfare Reform.”
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members. Most of these jobs also appear to require skills beyond those nor
mally attributed to the “targeted” poor, and one wonders whether some of the
job categories are fancy names for leaf-rakers and baby-sitters.

The legislation includes a “fail-safe” provision authorizing the Secretary of
Labor to arrange employment opportunities directly with public and private non-
profit agencies if the state and local governments do not provide the required
number of jobs.

Income Support Program. The cash assistance component of the PBJI consolidates
three of the largest income-tested transfer programs: Aid to Families with Dependent
Children, Supplemental Security Income, and Food Stamps. The principal objective
of this restructuring of the nation’s welfare system is to discourage welfare depen-
dency and to convert hundreds of state and county welfare programs having vastly
different eligibility rules, benefits, and regulations into a single, Federally funded
welfare system. The PBJI also anticipates applying computer technology to monthly
benefit calculations to reduce administrative costs and overpayments arising from
unreported income and to eliminate fraud.

The new system would be partially supplemented and administered by state and
local governments. The system provides a basic two-tier benefit structure, which
bases payments on family size and willingness to work. The upper tier provides ben-
efits equal to approximately 65 percent of the poverty threshold. The second, and
much lower, tier of benefits is intended to create work incentives by providing only
subsistence income. Virtually no one in the noninstitutionalized civilian population
would be categorically excluded from receiving some level of income assistance as
long as the living unit meets income and asset requirements. Married couples without
children, single persons, those living in “group quarters,” students, aliens and other
residents here and in the territories of the United States would all be eligible for
some, albeit differential, welfare benefits.

This cash support system would afford benefits to existing welfare recipients who
are expected to work, to those persons currently working at a low income, and to
those persons exempted from employment for reasons of blindness, disability, age
of children, and the like. Cash benefit determination would involve extremely com-
plex calculations, considering the large number of parameters influencing the total
value of such awards. These parameters cannot be summarized briefly. Enumeration
would be complicated and not especially systematic. Benefit penalties against earned
income differ, moreover, depending on whether or not a member of the family unit
is expected to work. Matching provisions would encourage states to augment Federal
benefit levels up to 100 percent of the poverty level. Future benefit levels in any one
state may or may not equal the national benefit or existing welfare payments.

Some examples may serve to illustrate the general emphasis and complexity of
the differential cash assistance provisions. Consider a single-parent family of four.
(Income is based on a 2000 hour work year.) If the head of the household is exempted
from work, the family would receive a Federal guarantee of $4,200, unless the state
chose to supplement the Federal payment.
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If the youngest child is between seven and fourteen years of age and the parent is
required to work part time, earnings from PSE plus the supplementary income bonus
would total $5,370. However, should the parent refuse to work, annual benefits
would fall to $2,300. Total earnings from a half-time private sector job at the mini-
mum wage would be slightly higher, $5,635, because of the earned income tax credit.

If the youngest child is over fourteen years, full-time employment would be
required. In this case, earnings from a special public service job would amount to
$6,540 and those from private employment would total $7,005. (Cash benefits for a
family of four do not phase out completely until income reaches $8,400.) The dif-
ferential, in this and other cases, between non-work public service employment,
and private work does not appear adequate to produce the intended effects.

Single persons, currently entitled only to $600 worth of food stamp benefits,
would receive an income guarantee of $1,100 under the proposal. They would be
expected to work, although they would not be eligible for special public jobs. Ben-
efits decrease 5O¢ for each additional dollar earned. Note that this is a much higher
tax rate than these persons now face. Single persons do not qualify for the earned
income tax credit. When FICA 1is subtracted from wages, a far greater disincentive
to work is built into the proposal than exists under current law.

The PBJI encourages states and districts now having higher welfare benefits, such
as California, New York, and the District of Columbia, to maintain their differential
cash assistance up to the calculated poverty level by agreeing to offset a substantial
fraction of these costs in addition to the $4,200 Federal share. Apparently the
Administration believes that the national benefits floor would not represent an ade-
guate income in certain parts of the country. Differences in the cost of living, how-
ever, do not parallel welfare differentials. These indices, moreover, do not reflect the
intrinsic values, such as climate, associated with particular geographic locations,
and, of course, cannot reflect individual preferences. When states supplement welfare
payments up to the poverty threshold, as the bill encourages them to do, they must
also increase the minimum wage payable to PSE employees. This is true regardless
of the condition of local labor markets.

Tax Reduction Provisions. Liability under the Federal income tax in 1977 begins
with adjusted gross incomes above $7,200. The Administration’s proposal apparently
intends to recommend an increase in the minimum taxable income to $9,080, although
the precise method of establishing this threshold was not delineated >

The PBJI would also modify and expand the earned income tax credit. This 1975
tax law provision currently provides $400 in benefits (in cash or reduced taxes) to
families with $4,000 of earnings, $200 for those earning $2,000 or $6,000, and no
benefits if earnings exceed $8,000. Since work disincentives would thus be created
for families earning between $4,000-and $8,000, many of whom would also be
eligible for cash assistance, the PBJI proposes to extend the credit to income levels

2¢Sheldon Danziger, Robert Havemnan, and Eugene Smolensky, “The Program for Better Jobs and
Income: A Guide and a Critique,” prepared for the Joint Economic Committee of the United States
Congress (October 1977), 7.
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up to $15,620! The tax credit would be calculated monthly and would be reflected
in the withholding process. Nearly 50 percent of all families would benefit by this
expansion of the earned income tax credit. As an incentive for jeb holders to leave
subsidized employment, earnings from such employment would not be eligible for
the earned income tax credit.

Fiscal Relief for State and Local Governments. Fiscal relief is a major stated objec-
tive of the reform proposal. States, on the average, will realize savings in their welfare
expenditures of 18.1 percent, which must be distributed to localities in proportion
to their total burden of state welfare costs. Those states and cities that have tradition-
ally paid the highest benefits will realize the largest savings. California, New York
State, and the District of Columbia, for example, will receive relief (as a percent of
their current level of effort) of approximately 31, 36, and 56 percent, respectively.
No state would save less than 10 percent. The bill therefore rewards communities
that have previously been most guilty of encouraging (or underwriting) welfare
dependency.

Evaluating the PBJI as Welfare Policy

To assess the PBJI, as well as similar programs containing target unemployment
goals, against its stated objective (reducing the level of unemployment, particularly
among the hard-core unemployed, at minimal acceptable rates of inflation) one must
answer several critical questions. Will the work incentives provided current welfare
recipients induce a substantial portion of them to seck PSE? Beyond the “target”
unemployed, what is the potential total supply of applicants for PSE? How rapidly
will state and local governments respond to changes in “measured” unemployment,
and what kinds of jobs are they likely to “create” to meet the demand for PSE?
What will be the resource and inflation costs of the outcome or, more specifically,
what is the probable impact of the program on total employment, the distribution of
income, and total output?

Work Incentives and the Potential Supply of Targeted PSE Workers. Our evaluation
begins with the question of work incentives. The benefit structures of the income
maintenance program and the revised earned income tax credit were designed with
the intention of providing work incentives to welfare recipients without changing
the relative position of those low income persons currently employed. Those benefit
structures also were intended to encourage family stability.

There are an overwhelming number of alternative benefit schedules depending on
marital status and the ages and number of dependent children in each household.
To simplify the task of examining the incentive structure, a welfare family of four
with a female head of household will be singled out for reference. Households with
female heads represent a substantial fraction of total AFDC caseloads and expendi-
tures. These households also tend to be the most welfare dependent and resistant
to public policy attempts to induce gainful employment. The accompanying table

20

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



64

shows the components of income for an eligible four member household with a
female head.

COMPONENTS OF TOTAL INCOME: FEMALE-HEADED FAMILY OF FOUR,
ELIGIBLE FOR AFDC AND NOT EMPLOYED”

Case |: Case Ii: Case (It
Not Expected Expected to Expected to
to Work Work Part-Time Work Full Time

Present  Proposed  Present  Proposed  Present  Proposed
System System System System System System

Regulareamed income . ...... 0 0 0 0 0 0
Special public job earnings . . .. 0 0 0 $2.650 0 $5,300
Supplementary income bonus' . . 0 $4,200 0 2,875 0 1,550
Earmed income tax credit? ... .. 0 0 0 0 0 0
Payroll tax* ............... 0 0 0 —155 0 =310
Federal incometax .......... 0 0 0 0 0 0
AFDC ... $720-85712 0 $720-5,712 0 $720-5,712 0
Food stamps® .............. $1,992-696 0 1,992-696 0 1,992-696 0
Total income . ......... $2,712-6,408 4,200 2,712-6,408 5,370 2,712-6408 6,540

‘The amount by which States might suppfement the work bonus would be added to this total. If States choose to supple-
ment, they must also supplement the wage of the special public job. The guarantee of $4,200 is reduced by 50 cents for
each 31 of earnings of those expected to work less than full time. For those expected to work full time, the guarantee is
only $2,300, but the first $3,800 ot earnings are not taxed.

TThe earned income tax credit is available to families with children, but not for special public jobs.

*Employee’s share of the payroll tax— 5.85 percent.

The minimum benefit shown is for Mississippi; the maximum, for New York.

*The bonus value of food stamps is computed by assuming a standard deduction of $50 per month for a couple and $100
per month for a family of 4.

The most obvious problem with the proposed benefit schedule is the implicit wage
per hour of PSE work. The PSE wage for mothers expected to work in full- or part-
time jobs amounts to only $1.17, which hardly appears to be a sufficiently attractive
wage to induce actual employment. Studies of WIN found that work related expenses,
such as child care and travel, were significant determinants of welfare mothers’ work
effort.?* The differential wage provided by PSE is simply not adequate to cover these
costs, even taking into account child care deduction. And, the wage differential is
certainly insufficient to reward work effort outside the home. These persons will be
best off under this system by registering for work but failing to get or to keep a job,
since the penalty for refusal is a 50 percent reduction in family benefits. Studies show
that work requirements carrying penalties this severe will induce welfare mothers
to work.2® The Administration’s proposal, however, essentially negates any positive

**This table is based on Tables 1 and 2 in Danziger, Haveman, and Smolensky, “The Program for
Better Jobs and Income: A Guide and a Critique,” 15-16.

**Sar A. Levitan and David Marwick, “Work and Training for Relief Recipients,” The Journal of
Human Resources, 8 (Supplement 1973), 5-18.

See, for example, Irwin Garfinkel and Larry T. Orr, * Welfare Policy and the Emiployment Rate
of AFDC Mothers,” National Tax Journal, 27 (June 1974), 275-284.
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effect from this inducement because of the proposal’s relatively small incremental
income provided for PSE employment.

The accompanying table also illustrates the substantial geographical differences
in the impact of the Administration’s program. Welfare recipients in Mississippi
will automatically receive nearly 50 percent more income. The PBJI essentially im-
poses on state and local governments a required conformity with national standards,
which will impact on the number and location of welfare recipients. Substantial
increases in the income provided welfare families in certain parts of the country are
likely to affect adversely the attitudes and motivation of a substantial number of
low income, private sector workers, to the detriment of private employment, output,
and costs.

The benefit structure contains several other adverse incentive effects. First, it
does not, as intended, encourage family stability. Fathers not living with the family
are guaranteed the $1100 income provided for singles, but those fathers would add
only $600 if they remained with their families. Second, the program continues to
encourage welfare mothers to bear children, only with a somewhat different time
pattern. The program provides an incentive for mothers to space their children’s
births so that they have a child under seven as long as possible. Moreover, benefits
increase beyond the $4,200 payment (for a family of four) with each child up to a
total of six children. Maximum national benefits peak at $6,000 for a mother with
six children; total family income with a father living separately would be $7.000,
with no taxes or work expenses deducted so long as employment is avoided.

The $4200 national benefit for a family of four, at the state’s option, may be aug-
mented with Federal matching grants up to the $6440 poverty threshold. This provi-
sion of the PBJI not only perpetuates existing geographical differentials in welfare
expenditures, but also rewards those states that have been most guilty of encouraging
welfare dependency. Since the minimum wage supplements are limited to increases
of 10 percent beyond the national level, there will be geographic differences in the
work incentives that the bill provides. Assuming that the highest paying states will
elect to supplement as provided, welfare recipients effectively will be rewarded more
handsomely for avoiding employment in the most heavily populated welfare states.

A recent study by Garfinkel and Orr of the effects of work incentives on the
employment rate of welfare mothers showed how limited these effects, as well as
others, might be on the employment rate. Garfinkel and Orr report, “Even if one
were to simultaneously decrease the guarantee by 40%, the tax rate by 35 percentage
points, and aggregate unemployment by 1.5 percentage points; increase the levels
of the set-aside and deductions by $50, and the percentage of the caseload receiving
rehabilitation services by 10%; and impose a work test in all states, our estimates
imply that 50 percent of the AFDC mothers in a typical state would still not work.”

These findings suggest that even though the PBJI imposes a strict work test as a con-
dition of receipt of benefits, a significant increase in employment rates among wel-
fare mothers is unlikely. However, the PBJI may create an artificially high measured

**Garfinkel and Orr, “Welfare Policy and the Employment Rate of AFDC Mothers,” 283
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labor supply, or number of registrants for work programs. One problem with PSE as
a welfare policy is that there is no way to make people actually work, unless one is
satisfied with herding the “target” group into a room to keep them away from home
for X hours per day. Since one cannot fire anyone from PSE, and’since one cannot
make anyone do anything either, the most probable outcome is a large pool of wel-
fare recipients registered to work and held indefinitely in the category “awaiting
assignment.” Those so categorized receive the maximum net spendable income for
a minimum expenditure of time and effort.

For those who do respond positively to the rather small income dlfferentlals and
who willingly participate in PSE and job training, the outlook is bleak for long-term
employment in either the public or private sector. Given the low skill level of the
average welfare recipient relative to the needs of state and local governments, and
given the true overall costs of creating public jobs (that is, additional costs of labor
and capital resources and administration), neither a state nor a local government has
an incentive to provide an adequate number of these jobs. The program’s ultimate
goal of moving PSE employees into private sector employment after training and
“rehabilitation,” moreover, must be seen as *“ pie-in-the-sky” in view of past experi-
ence with Federally funded training programs, especially since little training is
envisaged in the program. Indeed, it would seem that the likely poor work context
would corrupt rather than upgrade skills.

“Graduates” from WIN registered gains in hourly wages that were either modest or
nonexistent. Thirty percent of all males and three out of every five women enrollees
were still making only $2.00 per hour after leaving the training program. Attrition
rates were high from the outset because child-care allowances were inadequate and
training bonuses above welfare amounted in some cases to as little as $1.50 per day.
The attrition rates increased steadily as participants became disillusioned by feedback
on graduates.®' The Department of Labor claims only a 20 percent success rate in
moving participants permanently off welfare.

The Congressional Budget Office reports that even intensive training programs
fail to raise participants’ lifetime income potential. The average manpower training
enrollee (either a youth or a minority group member) achieved a yearly post-training
income differential of only $400. Most of this differential, however, stemmed from
an increase in hours worked per week or in weeks worked per year, rather than from
higher hourly earnings >?

Most programs aimed at welfare recipients rather than at the poor in general, such
as WIN and the $50 million welfare demonstration under the Emergency Employ-
ment Act of 1971, have been implemented only with long lead times and an under
utilization of appropriated funds. California, to take but one example, did not even
bother to submit an application for funds under the Emergency Employment Act.
Except for PSE-CETA, in which participation is not restricted to current welfare

*1Levitan and Marwick, “Work and Training for Relief Recipients.

*2United States Congress, Congressional Budget Office, “Public Employment and Training Assis-
tance: Alternative Federal Approaches,” 28-29.
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recipients, appropriations were very rapidly absorbed by most eligible localities.**

State and local governments may react in ways destructive of the PBIJI goals
because welfare recipients cannot easily be assimilated into their work forces; or,
because these governmental units are unwilling to participate unless they can effec-
tively substitute Federal money for local taxes; or, because administration costs are
differentially higher for programs like WIN, with no net reduction in total welfare
costs. Whatever the reason, state and local governments are not likely to follow the
intent of the PBJI.

A New Welfare Class. While the PBJI does not appear to be designed effectively to
put welfare recipients into PSE, it shows great promise for inducing a substantial
fraction of working class and lower middie class Americans out of private sector
employment and into public sector jobs. At best, the PBJI will have the regrettable
effect of transferring to the middle class the incentives to disrupt family status so
lamented in the current welfare system. This disruption arises from the earned-income-
tax credit and minimum tax provisions of the PBJI.

A substantial fraction (approximately 42 percent in 1974) of all individual tax
returns report adjusted gross income below $15,000. The expanded earned income
tax credit would provide tax relief to all of these household units with children. In
today’s economy many families have two wage earners and, in these circumstances,
probably have total incomes exceeding $15,000 by large amounts. (In 1974, fully 73
percent of all returns showed adjusted gross incomes under $30,000.) The progres-
sivity of the income tax tends to discourage marriage for many couples pursuing
joint careers, and this disincentive will be greatly reinforced by the proposed expan-
sion of the earned income tax credit and increase in the minimum taxable income.
Many families with double incomes up to $30,000 will find that separate mailing
addresses, if not living quarters, could pay off handsomely. Alternatively there
would be cash and income incentives to outright divorce.

Suppose that a husband and wife each earns $12,000, and their adjusted gross
income is $20,000. Their 1976 tax liability would have ranged between $2400 and
$2800, assuming three to four dependents and deductions equal to 10 percent of
income. Under the Administration’s program, this family could reduce its income
tax liability to $1430 and gain an approximate offset of $650 against the wife’s FICA
tax by separating. The total tax reduction is about 73 percent! In some cases it may
be advantageous for each parent to claim some of the children as dependents, so that
each secures the benefits of the earned income tax credit, further reducing their joint
tax liability. It is possible in this income range to reduce Federal income tax liability
to zero and gain an earned income tax credit refund substantially offsetting social
security taxes. No one should be so naive as to believe that some middle class Amer-
icans will fail to take advantage of a new tax avoidance scheme if one is presented
to them.

Beyond the disincentives to family stability, it is not difficult to conceive of situa-

*Levitan and Marwick, “Work Training For Relief Recipients.”

24

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



68

tions in which the household could not possibly help but be better off if one or both
wage earners withdrew from private employment in favor of PSE. Public employ-
ment offers far more security than is enjoyed by many low income workers. People
awaiting PSE jobs are guaranteed welfare benefits frequently higher than unemploy-
ment insurance provides.

The PBJI, moreover, explicitly states that welfare and supplemental income benefits
are to increase automatically to keep pace with inflation and that the Administration
intends periodically to raise benefits in rea/ terms.** Presumably, minimum wages,
already scheduled to rise to $3.30 per hour in 1981, will be similarly pegged so that
the so-called work incentives of the benefit structure will be maintained. Minimum
wages that rise faster than productivity will create more unemployment and increase
further the number of potential PSE workers. Studies have shown that so great is the
attraction of stable, secure public employment, many people prolong their job search
just to await these jobs, especially during periods of economic contraction. A recent
study has demonstrated how an increase in the public sector itself tends to increase
measured unemployment by this mechanism alone ** If the PBJI guarantees employ-
ment to all takers, then the potential labor supply to the government under this pro-
gram is likely to be of nightmarish proportions.

It should be noted that the tax provisions of the PBJI are critical to the proposal’s
financial structure. If the earned income tax credit remained at current levels, then all
heads-of-households employed at wages approximating the 1981 minimum wage
would be far better off on welfare.

Those low and middle income and skilled workers who would intentionally drop
out of the private sector under the PBJI are just the kind of workers state and local
governments can use at least up to some saturation level. In creating PSE slots to
absorb them, the government competes directly with the private sector and pushes up
the relative wage of public and private workers. There is a definite limit to the crea-
tion of local jobs in the short run unless local taxpayers radically change their attitudes.
The public sector, however, will grow, if slowly, while the private sector labors to
support the public sector and the overwhelming welfare burden. Total employment
probably will fall even in the short run, and the rate of growth in real output will
decline over time.

One of the potentially most adverse implications of the scenario is that the produc-
tion potential of the economy declines over time. This decline can be expected not
only because of the effects of an increasingly large public sector, but also because of
the redistribution of income that results from rising relative wages of low- and moder-
ate-skilled groups. As the relative wage of unskilled or semi-skilled workers rises,
future labor market participants alter their plans to attain higher, more specialized
academic and vocational educations. These education decisions are extremely respon-
sive to changes in lifetime income prospects. Thus, the more successfully the PBJI

“United States Department of Health, Education. and Welfare, * Welfare Reform,” 15.

3David A. Coulter, " A Two Sector Model of the Labor Market,” unpublished paper prepared for
the Carnegie-Rochester Conference on Public Policy (November 18-19, 1977).
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artificially redistributes income and opportunity to its target group or to other low
skill workers, the more deleterious will be the PBJI’s long-run consequences.

Costs of PBJI. With typical myopia, the PBJI’s authors have neglected completely to
account for the potential long-run resource and inflation costs its implementation
would impose on the economy. The same faulty and biased foresight results in initial
cost projections that not only are much too low, but also are extremely inaccurate and
misleading.

The Carter Administration estimates that the total Federal cost of funding the PBJI's
major provisions will be $30.7 billion for the first year the program is in full operation.
Included is $19.2 billion for public cash assistance payments, $8.8 billion for PSE and
training, $1.5 billion to cover the earned income tax credit for those receiving income
supplements, and $1.2 billion to cover the emergency block grants to the states and
child-care deductions. This total neglects the rather substantial earned income tax
credit benefits, expected to exceed $3.4 billion, for persons in the middle-income
range. The Administration argues that, although the eamed income tax credit is a
critical part of its work incentive measures, these expenditures or tax forgivenesses
do not represent welfare ex penditures.

Offset against these projected costs are $27.9 billion in current Federal expendi-
tures that would be cancelled. A major offset is the $23.0 billion in current outlays
for AFDC, SSI, food stamps, and the stimulus portion of CETA and WIN. Several
other current expenditure categories, extended unemployment insurance compensa-
tion, housing subsidies and projected reductions in HEW’s budget (from reduced
fraud and abuse) are used to offset $1.5 billion of estimated costs.

Including as offsets prospective reductions in housing subsidies and wellhead tax
revenue refunds, supposed to be made directly to individuals and included in an
energy bill as yet unpassed, represents what is sometimes euphemistically termed
“creative account!” More puzzling is the inclusion of lost tax revenues from the
existing earned income tax credit, since such future costs are excluded from the
other side of the accounts.

It is indefensible to include anticipated contributions to the social security and un-
employment compensation trust funds from PSE workers. Social security contribu-
tions result in a Federal liability in future years of an as yet unknown amount. This
account is a separate trust fund, and revenues are not available for general govern-
ment expenditures. Unemployment compensation is also an insurance scheme, funded
by a tax on labor income. If unemployment goes down, the tax rate on the currently
employed should go down and allow workers to enjoy a higher nominal after-tax
income. They and theiremployers will need that higher income to pay the taxes neces-
sary to support the PBJL.

The Carter Administration estimates a $2.8 billion first year net cost for the PBJI.
The true net cost should now realistically be considered to be three to four times that
high, even disregarding the likely private sectar costs that have been neglected in the
Administration’s analysis. Unfortunately, it is on the basis of this $2.8 billion net cost
estimate that the PBJI will be “sold” to the American people.
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STATEMENT or OTTO KCKSTEIN, PRuSIDENT, DaTA RESOURCES, INC.,, AND PAUL M.
W ARBURG, ’Ro¥ESSOR OF KcoNOMICS, HARVARD UNIVERSITY

According to the government's estimates, the gross federal debt will reach
$873.7 billion by September 30, 1979. In the ordinary course of events, the debt
will pass the $1 trillion mark in 1981.

Does it matter? T'wenty years ago, most economists would have answered that
it matter rather little, because the interest payments are a transfer within the
American people. While there was a revival of the classical view that there
was an intergenerational burden, the arguments were rather obscure and based
on somewhat *“iffy"” assumptions.

But circumstances have changed in a variety of ways in the last 20 years, and
S0 it is appropriate to use the occasion of the annual ritual of the statutory debt
limit extension to reach a new assessment on the importance of the debt burden
and of the implications for budget policy.

THE SHORT-TERM ISSUES

The debt is growing rapidly because the budget deficits have become so
enormous. As Chart 1 shows, the net interest burden as a percentage of gross na-
tional product, which had changed rather little from the end of World War II until
1967, has risen substantially since then. Short and long-term interest rates are
much higher in response to the last decade of inflation, and the size of the debt
has also increased very sharply. The underfinanced Vietnam War and the 1967
slowdown produced the first of the recent frightening deficits. The 1970 recession
and the subsequent stimulative fiscal policy, added three more large deficits. The
great recession of 1974-75 added mightily to the debt, of course. The subsequent
recovery, unlike other postwar business cyele recoveries, is not bringing a rapid
shrinkage of the deficits. This condition is the tirst major issue that must be
studied.
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CHART 1.—Net interest as a percent of GNP.

THE 1979 BUDGET IN PERSPECTIVE

The President’s 1979 budget is a strategy of expansion. The full employment
budget, the best available measure of direct budget impact, shows a sizeable
increase in its deficit both in fiscal 1978 and fiscal 1979. This is somewhat at
odds with the media description of the budget as moderate. How did the need
for this budget plan develop? What are the actual prospects for the 1979 project
after Congressional action and Administrative implementation? What are the
implications for the economy ?

According to the government’s estimates, the full employment budget deficit
on the unified budget basis increases from $10 billion in fiscal 1977 to $32 billion
in 1978 and $37 billion in 1979. DRI has calculated the comparable estimates on
the national income acconnts basis. The rise in the deficit is not quite so extreme
(Table 1), reaching a $25 billion deficit for 1979. The difference lies in net lend-
ing: the Federal housing agencies are moving back to high lending volumes
which are not included in the national income accounts because they are offset
by asset acquisitions.

TABLE 1.—Full employment budget surplus or deficit (—)
billions of dollars—fiscal years
TUnified budget basis:*
1977

____________________________________________________________ —10
1008 el __ —— —32
1979 e —37

National income accounts basis: ?

1077 —8
1978 e —19
1070 e —25

1 Source : Office of Management and Budget.
2 Source : DRI estimate, based on President’s budget.

But even at the more moderate NIA estimates, a rising full employment budget
deficit in years four and five of a business cycle expansion deserves close exami-
nation (chart 2). The reasons for this budget strategy are these:

1. The President has placed employment gains high on his priority scale. The
public and the Congress justifiably expect him to show steady declines in the
unemployment, rate.

2. The economy probably would slow down substantially if the budget did not
have an expansionary posture. Consumer spending will rise less than income in
1978 because the debt burden is already excessive. There is also considerable
evidence in automobile and other retail sales that consumers are taking steps
to bring their debt burden back in line. The government survey of business invest-
ment plans leaves little doubt that investment will not be strong enough to carry
the economy forward alone. A year ago. the Administration adopted a growth
strategy based on 10% growth in real investment, but that hope must be aban-
doned in the light of the survey. Housing starts are very likely to fall before
1978 is over because of high interest rates and recent above-trend activity.
Finally, the Federal Reserve, even under the chairmanship of Mr. Miller, is likely
to raise interest rates somewhat further as monetary growth is likely to continue
to be above the 614 % target ceiling over the next 6 months.
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CHART 2—Full employment budget surplus or deficit
as a percent of GNP (fiscal years, NIA basis)

b goutrce: DRI estimates; fiscal years 1978 and 1979 based on President Carter's 1979
udget.

‘WILL THE BUDGET STRATEGY WORK ?

The DRI forecast is somewhat below the projections in the President’s eco-
nomic report, but the difference between the two projections is moderate, a total
of 1.2 percent by 1980 (table 2). The DRI answers are somewhat lower for three
reasons. First, DRI believes that actual budget outlays will again fall short of
the President’s proposals. The spending shortfalls of recent years appear to have
continued into the current fiscal year. The President’s budget proposals use the
Second Congressional Resolution as their baseline, but it is apparent that fiscal
1978 spending will be considerably less, about $3 billion less according to the DRI
estimates. While there are some areas in the 1979 budget, particularly the agri-
cultural outlays, which could easily prove to be larger than the President’s
estimates, more general spending shortfalls are likely to outweight them.

TABLE 2.—Real GNP growth (percent)

President’s projections:

1078 4.7

1979 ____ 4.8

1980 4.8
DRI forecast :

LTS e 4.5

100 3.9

1080 4.7

Second, the DRI forecast is somewhat lower because the large Federal deficit
will produce some ‘‘crowding out.” The DRI model is not monetarist in the
sense that every dollar of Federal deficit displaces a dollar of private spending,
but the model does reflect the impact of Treasury financing on interest rates.
The Federal Reserve is not likely to permit the rates of increase in the money
supply that would be required to fully accommodate unified budget deficits of
$61 billion, whieh convert into financing needs that are substantially greater
because of the deficits of off-budget agencies. In 1979 the government's estimate
of total borrowing from the public is $73 billion, $7 billion more than projected
for 1978. While the government’s total financing needs will remain roughly con-
stant in 1979, a large fraction of 1978's deficit will be financed by drawing down
unusually large cash holdings. Finally, DRI projects some final demands to grow
u little less than the Administration. This is particularly the case in 1979, when
DRI sees a lull in the economy due to reduced housing activity.
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WILL THE OUTSIDE WORLD PERMIT US TO FOLLOW THIS STRATEGY 7

The President’s expansionist fiscal policy is a very different approach from
that followed by Japan and West Germany. During 1977, the differences in
growth rates produced a large disequilibrium in international trade, and at year-
end a sharp decline of the dollar. If the disparity in economic performance con-
tinues through all of 1978, the recent policy change to stabilize the dollar will
fail, and since the United States is not free to let the dollar sink without limit
or to let exchange markets become disorderly, the international constraint would
become effective on the U.S. economy. Higher interest rates would be the most
direct expression of this influence.

Fortunately, there are scattered signs that the European economies are begin-
ning to gain some momentum. West Germany's real GNP growth rebounded to
a 3.4 percent annual rate in the final quarter of 1977, following a 0.4 percent
advance in the third quarter. Industrial production and factory orders are also
showing good gains in recent months. In France, industrial production jumped
4.1 percent in November, though it still stood below, year-earlier levels, and un-
employment showed a good improvement in December. In the United Kingdom,
the period of decline and stagnation also seemed to be coming to an end as pro-
duction rose 0.6 percent in November and retail sales rose a big 3.2 percent in
December.

Some of our other prinecipal trading partners are showing less signs of a turn-
around. The Canadian economy reached its highest unemployment rate of the
postwar period in December, though housing and retail sales showed improve-
ment near year-end. The Japanese economy, the largest industrial economy after
our own, did not show much renewal. While production advanced 2.8 percent in
November, retail sales remain weak, business fixed investment is flat to declin-
ing, and housing starts are not strong despite various government programs.
Public outlays are showing some increases as the more recent stimulus packages
are beginning to be felt. The government has reasserted its 7 percent goal for
fiscal 1978, though it is too early to assess whether the government really means
to reach it.

In summary, the Preseident’s short-term fiscal policy proposals are correct,
given the actual economic situation. The $25 billion tax reduction and the asso-
ciated full-employment budget deficits are large and one could argue responsibly
for a few billion dollars less. On the other hand, given the size of the full-em-
ployment budget deficit planed for years four and five of the expansion, it would
be a serious error to aim at tax reductions beyond $25 billion, or to aim at budget
deficits beyond $60 billion.

THE LONGER-TERM CHANGES

In the longer term, the presence of a large national debt raises a different set
of issues. The burden of the debt is not measured by the interest payments or the
absolute size in relation to the GNI?, because inflation, including inflation created
by the budget, steadily erodes the real burden of the debt. The burden is found
clsewhere.

1. An increasing share of the debt is now owed to foreigners. As recently as
1970, the debts held abroad was small. The international monetary crisis that
began in 1971 led to the acquisition of $45 billion of our debt by foreigners, prin-
cipally central banks. The balance of payments deficits created by the oil crisis
and the recession led to foreign purchases of another $33 billion in the years
1975-77, and the prospects are that foreign acquisition will continue near the
$20 billion a year mark for some time. Thus, it is no longer true that we “owe it
to ourselves”—some of the debt has become an external burden to the American
people and we pay interest like any other debtor.

Besides the interest burden, the new dependence on foreign financing is eroding
our freedom of action both in domestic and foreign policy. While there are some
advantages in building economic and political ties to the oil producing countries
who are buying our debt, the United States will pay a price for these relation-
ships. Indeed, the sudden switch in U.S, foreign exchange rate policy this month
is generally attribute to this factor.

2. The Federal debt is offset by very little real government capital. The big
growth in government spending has been in a variety of income benefit programs,
and in grants-in-aid to states which preponderantly also go for current outlays.
According to the always interesting Special Analysis D of the Federal Budget

(page 85), of a total 1977 budget outlay of $402 billion, only $24 billion went for
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civil physical assets, $3 billion for net loans and financial investments, and $11
billion for civil research and development, a total of $38 billion, or less than
109%. Another $20 billion went for education and training, which can be consid-
ered a form of investment in human resources. On the military side, major equip-
ment and public works represent only $21 of $98 billion. By any reasonable defi-
nition, the bulk of the debt is being created for consumption purposes. The con-
tinued expansion of the scope of government, taking an ever larger share of the
GNP, gives every sign of curtailing the country's long-term growth.

3. The growth of the debt reflects a decision-making process in which outlays
are not validated by a willingness to pay. The weakness of modern fiscal policy
has always been that it removes the discipline of the balanced budget. If the po-
litical process must levy the taxes to pay for the expenditures, there is likely to
be a more careful scrutiny than if the expenditures can be clothed in the virtue of
deficit-creating stimulus packages. In a year of recession, the loss of discipline is
not important because resource costs really are lower since labor and capital
would otherwise be idle. But we are now talking about large deficits in years four
and five of a recovery, with no serious prospect of a return to a situation where
expenditures again have to be scrutinized in terms of their tax costs. The dangers
posed by this situation to the efficiency of resource use in the public sector should
not be ignored.

CONCLUDING COMMENTS

In dealing with the national debt, one must be realistic. The debt will grow and
ihe Congress will have to raise the «debt limit. This committee is wise to focus
public attention on the growth of the debt each year. A rapidly expanding debt is
a serious sign of weakness in the way we manage our economic affairs. Fiscal
policies designed to undo the restraint of monetary policies, ineffectual expend-
itures with low multipliers and little long-term value, inflationary public and
private policies which limit our prosperty, these and other flaws ultimately be-
come converted into a rising national debt. Our children and grandchildren will
judge us not so much by the size of the debt burden in relation to the GNP, but
in terms of our accomplishments in solving our economic problems and thereby
gradually slowing the growth rate of a rapidly rising national debt.

STATEMENT OF R. . PENNER, AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE®!

TAX CUTS, DEFICITS AND THE ECONOMY

There is an aura of gloom hanging over the U.S. economy. The stock market
values the real capital stock of the average corporation far below what it would
cost to replace it. Foreigners have little confidence in the dollar, and there is a
general feeling that economice policymakers don’t know what to do next.

Given our recent economic record the extreme pessimism is puzzling. Only
three years ago we were plunging into the worst recession since the 1930’s, and
the unemployment rate was soaring. But since its peak of 9.0 percent in 1975, it
has fallen to 6.4 percent, while employment has gone up by 8 million workers.
Prices which rose over 12 percent from December 1973 to December 1974 have
been rising at about one-half that rate over the last 9 months. If we could halve
the rate again over the next 3 yvears, I am sure that everyone would be overjoyed.

But though the recovery is proceeding in a satisfactory manner—in the sense
that real growth is continuing to lower the unemployment rate—there is a strong
consensus that we have stopped making progress against inflation. It is said
that the rate is “stuck” at 6 percent or that we have entered the great stagna-
tion swamp. This is peculiar terminology in that the inflation rate has been far
from “stock’ and has been fluctuating quite a bit with food price changes and
the severe winter of last year. When people say that the rate is “stuck,” they
are really referring to the forecasts for the next 2 years and not to the recent
past. I cannot quarrel with their forecasts except to say that any price forecast
is extremely uncertain. Nevertheless, it remains that the inflation rate ig the
one macro economic problem where few expect much progress over the next two
years and this is the single, most important variable responsible for the malaise
in the foreign exchange and stock markets,

It is within this context that we begin to debate the President’s economic
program for 1979. Time does not allow a thorough analysis of the entire budget

1 Views expressed in this testimony are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect
views of the staff, advisory panels, officers or trustees of AEI.
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in all of its detail; so I would like to concentrate this testimony on the appro-
priateness of the recommended deficit and on some of the major individual
income tax proposals.

The same inflation that makes financial markets so uneasy is inexorably push-
ing taxpayers into higher and higher tax brackets. A person receiving a cost-
of-living raise typically finds that a higher marginal tax rate is applied to that
raise than was applied to earlier wage increases and as a result, the taxpayer
finds that although the employer seemed to compensate for inflation, there has
actually been a loss in after-tax purchasing power. Any merit raise is also taxed
at higher marginal rates and as a result, the total tax burden, as measured by
the average tax rate, rises without Congress changing any tax laws.

The phenomenon is well illustrated by the attached chart which accompanied
the President’s tax message. In 1976, the individual tax burden as measured by
the ratio of taxes to personal income was about the same level that had pre-
vailed in the early sixties. In other words, legislated reductions in rates have.
in the aggregate, offset the effects of inflation and real growth that I described
above. The 1977 tax changes lowered the ratio slightly, but despite the so-called
tax cuts advocated by the President, the ratio rises in 1978 and 1979. In other
words, the President’s proposals do not involve cuts in the aggregate individual
tax burden. They only prevent it from rising as fast as it would under constant
tax laws. If nothing further is done after 1979, the burden soars over the next
two years to a level almost 20 percent higher than that prevailing in 1976.

This chart does not include the scheduled increases in social security taxes
which will cause the total burden to rise even more steeply after 1977. Conse-
quently, with regard to these two most important taxes paid by individuals and
families we are really debating how much taxes should rise—not how much
they should fall.

Despite the rise in the individual tax burden, the rise in recommended spend-
ing levels and business and other miscellaneous tax cuts lead to a recommended
1979 deficit level that is little changed from 1978's. I find that disturbing given
that we are in a reasonable recovery.

In examining this situation, it is important to judge it by the economic con-
ditions that are expected to prevail in calendar 1979 and 1980 when—with time
lags—this budget will be having its main economie impact. In the absence of
bad luck or bad policies, the unemployment rate will be at or below 6 percent
‘for almost all of those two years. No one knows for sure when demand inflation
will become a problem again, but there are careful studenis of labor markets
who think that we shall be near to or perhaps already passed the danger point
once unemployment goes below 6 percent.

I, therefore, conclude that caution is required and this budget should show
more progress in reduecing the deficit. I would set a target of about $50 billion,
recognizing both that this does not indicate much progress and that it repre-
sents a trivial change in policy in the $2.3 trillion economy expected for fiscal
1979. However, it would at least be a move in the right direction and it would
have a salutary psychological impact. It would make Mr, Miller's difficult new
job at the Fed just a little easier, and it should give foreigners a little more
confidence in the ultimate value of the dollar.

How do you get there? My goal is modest because I recognize the difficulties.
The President has suggested that his proposed outlay figure of $500.2 billion
represents a ‘‘lean and tight” budget. Much is made of the reduction in spending
from 22.6 to 22.0 percent of GNP. Yet outlays are to exceed current service levels
by almost $8 billion.

The share of the Federal Government in GNP falls in part because outlays
on certain income maintenance programs rise less rapidly than GNP given the
projected fall in unemployment. For example, the GNP share of unemployment
compensation, AFDC, and food stamps falls 0.14 percentage points. There is a
0.2 percentage point fall in agriculture’s share because of an assumption of
fewer disasters and good market conditions—due in part to acreage set asides.
('These are tenuous and highly uncertain assumptions to say the least.) In addi-
tion, defense continues to fall relative to GNP—by 0.09 percentage points. There
are other declines and offsetting increases, some of which are quite large, but
while this may be a lean budget it certainly is not stingy and there is an array
of small new programs.

In addition, OMB has undertaken intense efforts to eliminate the shortfall
problem and while some spending overestimates may still remain, I think that
overruns are now equally likely in 1979. For example, interest rates on the debt
are already above those assumed in the budget.
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As usual, the pressure groups are lining up and asking for more and there
are cuts proposed by the President that are unlikely to be sustained. Like every
I’resident since World War II, he cuts impact aid for education and like every
President before him, he is very likely to be rebuffed. Though relatively minor,
this program provides my favorite illustration of the difficulty of controlling
government spending.

Everyone has his or her own list of programs that should be cut, but those
programs exist because their proponents have more political clout than the
budget cufters. I reluctantly conclude that it will take extreme discipline to hold
to the $500 billion level. Yet, if we are to show any responsibility at all with
regard to the deficit, higher spending means a higher tax burden on the Ameri-
can people. Hopefully, that unpleasant fact will provide economizers with more
inecentive as we confront the budget proposals.

If the President’s spending target is accepted, my deficit goal requires a lesser
tax cut for fiscal 1979. One could move part way to the goal by delaying the
President’s proposed cuts from October 1, 1978 to January 1, 1979, This has the
disadvantage that many believe that the tax system will be imposing a serious
drag by the last calendar quarter of 1978, but on the other hand I think that
there may be some technical problems in adopting only one-quarter of the tax
cut for calendar 1978. Treasury has probably worked out a plan for this tran-
sition, but it is not revealed in the budget or fact sheets accompanying the Tax
Message. Whatever the plan, I suspect it is hard to avoid either a complex
tax form in 1978, or rome inequities as small groups of taxpayerrs find their
taxes increased inadvertently., My own conclusion is that the tax cut should be
postponed one quarter. L.

It is, however, important to make any changes in the investment tax credit
retroactive to January 1, 1978. Otherwise investment decisions will be badly
distorted as investors postpone their plans to take advantage of any future
moves to greater generosity. Significant instability could result.

The size of the tax cut from current law that can be afforded for 1979, given a
deficit goal of 850 billion, depends on one's view of the so-called feedback effect,
or in other words, the increases in Treasury revenues inspired by the greater
economic prosperity engendered by the cut. There are many different theories
regarding this feedback mechanism. As a result, there are many different esti-
mates of its importance and the speed with which it reveals itself, My own view
is that the feedback is fairly modest in the short run.

I do not have the statistical facilities available to make very precise estimates,
but T believe that a tax cut of about $15 billion effective January 1, 1979 would
be roughly consistent with my deficit target of $50 billion for fiscal 1979. The cut
could be spread between business and individuals in roughly the same proportion
as advocated by President Carter.

Before discussing the appropriate distribution of individual ecuts, it is useful
to examine the distribution proposed by President Carter. Although it is said that
he reduced his earlier emphasis on tax reform, I would say that the reform
which remains is itself highly radical. The substitution of a tax credit for the
basie exemption by itself greatly strengthens the degree to which the tax system
redistributes income from the upper half to the lower half of the income distribu-
tion. President Carter’s proposed rate reductions offset part of this impact, but
the offset is far from complete.

When one looks at the distributional impact of his program, I do not believe
that the Treasury fact sheets are very revealing, because they look at the dis-
tributional impacts at a given level of money income. But money income is con-
stantly changing because of inflation and real growth. In Table 1, T have adjusted
ounly for inflation. The table compares adjusted gross income with the same pur-
chasing power in 1977 and 1979 given the inflation assumptions made in the budget.
It then calculates the burden imposed by the individual income tax and the em-
ployee’s share of the social security tax under current law in 1977 and the
President’s proposals in 1979, The burden is measured both by the average com-
bined tax rate and by the chauge in the tax liability—also measured in terms of
1977 purchasing power.

The table shows net tax reductions for families of four below about $17,000 in
1977 dollars. Tax increases occur above that level. If these families got merit
increases on top of cost of living increases, the break-even point would oceur lower
in the distribution. In addition, if families above the social security wage base of
$22,900 i 1979 ¢ontain two earners with total wage income above the base, the
tax increase would be greater than shown. In short, the proposed income tax
changes combined with the legislated social security tax increases have a signifi-
cant redistributive impact.
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This would come on top of other tax changes in the last three years that all
favored the lower part of the income distribution. The earned income credit,
created in 1975, provided significant benefits to the working poor; the decision to
adopt & $35 per exemption credit in lieu of an increase in the $750 exemption
favored lower income groups; and 1977's increase in the standard deduciiv.
tended to favor the lower half of the income distribution. All of this time, in-
flation and real growth has been pushing the upper half of the distribution into
higher and higher marginal tax brackets.

The choice of a proper distribution of the tax burden rests on value judgments
regarding the proper income distribution in society and on economic judgments
regarding the importance of providing incentives to people to work their way up
the income ladder. My own judgment on both grounds is that we have recently
been moving too far and too fast in redistributing income without a good explicit
debate regarding our ultimate goals.

My own recommended individual income tax cut for 1979 amounts to slightly
more than 5 percent of tax liabilities. I would spread the cut throughout the in-
come distribution. If no other tax reforms were enacted, we could afford some-
thing like a $50 increase in the basic exemption (from $750 to $800) and some
minor cuts in some marginal tax rates. Any revenue raising reforms could facili-
tate further exemption increases and rate reductions.

At copstant money incomes, such cuts should try to provide the greatest pro-
portional tax reductions at the bottom of the income scale, but the highest ab-
solute cuts at the top. In very general terms, this is the pattern of cuts necessary
to correct for inflation, although a perfect correction would widen tax brackets
rather than cutting rates and would increase all credits, standard deductions, etc.

Unfortunately, the cuts that I am proposing are not sufficient to compensate for
inflation and social security tax increases between 1977 and 1979, and except for
a few cases, everyone whose money income kept pace with inflation would see
their effective tax rate rise. It is unpleasant to advocate such a tax increase, but
I see no responsible alternative unless we show more disciplin on the spending
side.

MISCELLANEOUS PROPOSALS

There are two budget proposals which have great merit and one of particular
interest to this Subcommittee. The first, which is of direct interest, is the pro-
posal to control credit guarantees, described in detail on page 27 of the main
Budget document. Gross loans and guarantees are expected to be $99.7 billion in
1979 and outstanding loans and guarantees are estimated to be $360.8 billion at
the end of 1979. These activities have important resource allocation effects in
the economy. The guarantees make it harder for those who do not receive them
to obtain credit and because guaranteed loans compete so directly with issues of
Federal debt, they directly raise the interest bill that must be paid by the Federal
Government. Despite their importance, they have gonec virtually uncontrolled
and unstudied. I, therefore, urge you to examine the President’s proposal care-
fully and I hope sympathetically.

Another proposal would tax a portion of unemployment benefits where adjusted
gross income exceeds $25,000 on joint returns and $20,000 on single returns. In
such situations, which usually occur because of two or more workers in a family,
the tax free nature of unemployment benefits often almost eliminates the whole
net gain from taking a job which provides taxable net income. This encourages
long searches for jus: the right job and therefore, imposes upward pressure on the
.uq?ng_loyment rate. I would, therefore, strongly support this Administration
initiative,
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Individual Income Taxes as a Percent of
Personal Income, 1960-1982

(Arrows ldentify Years of Major Effect of Significant Tax Legislation)
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TABLE 1.—INDIVIDUAL INCOME AND SOCIAL SECURITY TAX BURDENS ON FAMILIES OF 4 WITH THE SAME REAL
ADJUSTED GROSS INCOME 1977 AND 1979

Combined

Average includ-  Average social Combined aver- burden in

AGI ing tax rate security tax rate age tax rate 1977 doltars
1977—3$8,900. .. 2.94 5.85 8.79 783
1979—510 000. . 1.34 6.13 .47 665
Change intaxburden___.______________ ~1.60 +.28 ~1.32 -118
1977—$13 350 e ieaiee 8.06 5. 85 13.91 1,857
1979—$15,000. . .. . 7.15 6.13 13.28 1,773
Change intaxburden__________________ -.61 +.28 —.63 —84
1977—$16,910__ 9.73 5.71 15.43 2,610
1979-—$19,000__ 9.21 6,13 15.34 2 594
Change in tax burden..________________ —.52 +.42 —. 09 —16
1977-§17,800_ .. ___________________ 10.08 5.42 15.50 2,760
1979—820,000 . . o 9.55 6.13 15,68 2,791
Change in tax burden.__.____..__._..__ -, 53 +.71 +.18 +31
1977--$26,700 __ 13.17 3.62 16.78 4,482
1979—$30,000. . 13.03 4.68 17.71 4,729
Change intax burden.._ .. ... __.__ - 14 +1.06 +.93 +247
1977835600 . 15.81 2.1 18.52 6,593
1979—$40,000. - __ . ______________________ 16.58 3.51 20,09 7,150
Change intax burden__________________ +.77 +.80 +1.57 +557

Note: The calculations assume that the entire AGI consists of wages or that at least the wage base is earned where
AGI exceeds that base. It is further assumed that there is only 1 earner per famllz and that the taxpayer takes sither
the st ori tions equal to 23 p tof AGI in 1977 and 20 percent in 1979,

23-544 O =-78-17
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STATEMENT OF ALBERT E. SINDLINGER, CHAIRMAN OF THE BoARD, SINDLINGER & Co.
oF MEDIA IN PENNSYLVANIA

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you once again and to comment
on a pressing national issue from the perspective of the American people.

My research background is based upon having interviewed 4,622,478 different
U.8. households over the last thirty years since 1948.

From September 29, 1977 through last Wednesday, January 25th, my company
has interviewed 20,964 different households at random by long distance tele-
phoning within our 487 sample counties or places throughout the 48 contiguous
states from our central office enabling us to monitor and police each interview as
it is being conducted.

Six of these places grouped together, make up the suburbg of Washington, ex-
cluding the District of Columbia, where 189 interviews were completed.

As our interviewers who make these long distance calls each day obtaining their
random assignment county telephone cards telling them which households to inter-
view that make up the national sample—

When they pick up a selected sample number to call to complete within the
suburbs of Washington—not the District, except for Georgetown—they crack—
I'm going to call in the land of milk, honey, and money.

To illustrate what they mean, I instructed our computer to run nationwide tab-
ulations on our four key confidence questions for the past 16 weeks of nationwide
interviewing—the center column here is the ma'e responses—females on the
right—with the total on the left——projected to all U.S. households.

CONFIDENCE COMPONENTS—16 WEEKS FROM SEPT, 29, 1977, THROUGH JAN. 25, 1978

Total Male Fenale
. Pro- Pro- Pro-
jected jected jected
Per- (thou- Per-  (thou- Per-  (thou-

Sample cent sands) Sample cent sands) Sample cent sands)

Universe of total sample projected to
allhousehold_____________._______ 20,964 100.0 70,893 10,346 100.0 34,987 10,618 100.0 35,906
With household money supply_._____. 11,377 543 38,473 5572 53.9 18,843 5,805 547 19,630

A. Current income status:

L. incomeisup . _._______ 29.9 21,230 3,131 30.3 10,588 3,147 29.6 10,642
2. income is down___ 28.1 19,928 3,056 29.5 10,334 2 837 26.7 9, 594
3. Income is same_____ 41.8 29,610 4,145 40.1 14,017 4,611 434 15593
4. Don't know/refused .2 125 14 1 47 23 .2 78
Up/down balance________ 385 1.8 1,302 75 7 254 310 2.9 1,048

B. Household income forecast:
Expectup_...____________ 6, 803 32.5 23,005 3,404 32.9 11,511 3,399 32.0 11,494
2. Expectdown____ 4,308 20.5 14,568 1,973 19.1 6,672 2,335 22,0 , 896
3. Expect same______ 9,178 43.8 31,040 4,666 451 15779 4,513 42.5 15,261
4. Don’t know/refused________ 674 3.2 2,280 303 2.9 1,025 n 3.5 1,255
Up/down balance________ 2,495 11.9 8,437 1,431 13.8 4,839 1,064 10.0 3,598
C. Employment forecast: -
1. Will be more jobs_..._._.__ 6, 657 31.8 22,511 3,352 32.4 11,335 3,305 31,1 11,176
2. Will be fewer jobs_________ 5,268 25.1 17,818 2,572 24.9 8,698 2,696 25. 4 9,117
3, Same jobsasnow..__.____ 8,416  40.1 28460 4,158 40,2 14,061 4,268 40.1 14,399
4. Noopinion________________ 623 3.0 2,107 264 2.6 893 359 3.4 1,214
More/fewer balance______ 1,389 6.6 4,697 780 7.5 2,638 609 5.7 2,059

D. Business forecast:

1. Will be better_____________ 6,453  30.8 21,822 3,322 32.1 11,234 3131 29.5 10,588
2, Willbeworse_____________ 4,311 20.6 14,579 2,014 19.5 6,811 2,297 21.6 7,768
3. Sameasnow._......._.___ 9,560 45,6 32,329 4,726 457 15982 4,834 455 16,347
4. Noopinion...._...o___._. 640 3.1 2,164 284 2.7 960 356 3.4 1,204
Better/worse balance_.__. 2,142 10.2 7,243 1,308 12,6 4,423 834 7.9 2,820
Percent
A. Current income indeX._ . .. oo mmee e e mmme cmm o e m 114.6
B. Expected income index__ 88.5
C. Expected jobs index._____ 107.7
D. Expected business index___.__________ 133.3
E. Forecast confidence index . . . e 109. 9
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As the above illustrates, during the past four months only 54.3 percent of all
11.8. households reported a positive Household Money Supply—HMS$ as we iden-
tify it.

This is the second computer run ordered for today.

To illustrate what they mean, I instructed our computer to run this tabulation
on our four key confidence questions.

The left column below represents all of the nationwide interviews completed
during the past sixteen weeks, with the response projected to all U.S. households—
sampled during that period, which averaged 70,893,000.

The center column represents only those interviews completed within the six
places—which represents 0.9 percent of all nationwide interviewing.

The right column represents the rest of the nation—the other 99.1 percent of
all U.S. households who do not live in the land of milk, honey, and money.

CONFIDENCE COMPONENTS—16 WEEKS FROM SEPT. 29, 1977, THROUGH JAN. 25, 1978

The 6 Washington The rest of the 99.1
Total suburbs t percent of United States
Pro- Pro- Pro-
jected jected jected
Per-  (thou- Per- zthou- Per-  (thou-

Sample cent sands) Sample cent sands) Sample cent  sands)

Universe of total sample projected to

allhousehold. ___._____________.__ 20,964 100.0 70, 893 189  100.0 639 20,775 100.0 70,254
With household money supply_________ 11 377 54.3 38,473 148 78.3 500 ll 229 54.1 37,973
A. Current income status:

1. Incomeisup_.._......_.._ 6,278  29.9 21,230 153 8L.¢ 517 6,125 29.5 20,713
2. income is down 28.1 19,928 10 5.3 34 5,883 283 19,894
3. Income is same__ 41.8 29,610 25 13.2 85 8,731 42.0 29,525
4. Don’t know;/refuse .2 125 1 .5 3 36 .2 122

Up/down balance__.___.__ 385 1.8 1,301 143 75.7 483 282 1.2 818

B. Household income forecast:

Expectup. 6,803 32.5 23,005 131  69.3 443 6,672 32.1 22,562

2. Expect dow 4,308  20.5 14,568 18 9.5 61 4,290 20.6 14,507
3. Expectsame_ 9,179  43.8 31,040 35 185 118 9,148 40 30922
4. Don’t know/r . 674 3.2 2,218 5 2.6 17 669 3.2 2,262
Up/down balance_.______ 2,495 1.9 8,437 113  59.8 382 2,382 1L5 8,058

C. Employment forecast:
1. Will be more jobs..

6, 657 31.8 22,512 118  62.4 399 6,539 3L5 22,113
2. Will be fewer jobs. 64

3. Same jobs as now 8,416 401 28460 47 2.9 159 8369 40.3 28 301
4. Noopinion___ 623 3.0 2107 5 2.6 17 618 30 2090
More/fewer balance ______ 1,389 6.6 4,697 99 52.4 335 1,290 6.2 4,362

D. Business forecast:
1. Willbebetter________.____ 6,453 30.8 21,822 134 70.9 453 6,319 30.4 21,869
2. Will be worse. .. - 4311 206 14,579 28 14,8 95 4,283 20.6 14,484
3. Same as now_ - §,560 45.6 32,329 23 12.2 78 9,637 45.8 32,251
4, Noopinion_... ... ... 640 3.1 2,165 4 2.1 14 636 3.1 2,151

Better/worse balance. .. __ 2,142 10.2 7,243 106  56.1 358 2,036 9.8 6,835

¢ Includes the counties of Prince Georges, Montgomery, Arlington, Fairfax, and the places Alexandria and Falls Church,

How the response within the 639,000 households with the Washington suburbs
differ from the other 70,254,000 U.S. households (including the District of
Columbia) can be clearly viewed.

Why I present this table is to illustrate the difficulties I have encountered in ex-
plaining to people in government-—the plight of the 99.1 percent which is the real
United States—-those American people who pay to support the 0.9 percent with job
security.

In order to keep my remarks brief—to provide background for further discus-
sion—TI have prepared these exhibits.

A . .. isto set the current mood as reported by the press.

B .. . is to illustrate the cause of the error the Federal Reserve Board made
in falsely making interest rates rise for a third annual strike out during 1977,

C ... is to show where our money is and was—in billions of dollars.
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D ... is to illustrate the velocity of our money measures—how many times
money turns over per annum,

B ... is money velocity over the past twelve months,

F ... is a Sindlinger concept of converting all money to a per-household
basis—i.e., to people.

G . .. is to raise the point of how ridiculous—our labor market figures have
become.

H . . . is the weekly Sindlinger Report #29 to illustrate what the stock market

is trying to tell Congress and the Administration.

If we have time, I think I can document and demonstrate how—IF our
70,893,000 U.S. households operated their fiscal and monetary policy the way our
government does—they would all be broke and in bankruptcey.

And if all U.S. households and if all corporations were to keep their books on
a seasonally adjusted basis—as the government operates—and, that if all income
tax returns were filed on a seasonally adjusted basis—like the Fed fixes monetary
policy—IRS would have everybody in jail——and then who would finance our
government?

In the press release announcing this hearing, Senator Bryd noted how this
committee will consider the possible extension of the $752 billion national debt
ceiling and explore the “public debt and its economic ramifications”. The aim
is laudabie. The national debt is staggering and any attempt to raise the ceiling
deserves the most careful attention. But even more mind boggling than the sheer
size of the debt is the very large stake that each American household has in this
accumulation of long-running budget deficits.

During January, my organization, Sindlinger & €ompany of Media, in Penn-
sylvania, sampled 70,893,000 households across the United States during con-
tinuous and daily telephone surveys on the economic conditions and political
opinions of American consumers. For this year, through January 28th, we have
sampled 5,006 different households.

It has been my three-decade belief that the only way to look at every measure
of money is through people because it is people who use money. Therefore, I prefer
to present measures of money stock that are broken down on a per-U.S. house-
hold basis. (See Exhibit F).

Only in this way can we determine if there is truly enough money to serve the
people’s needs.

In a reverse of this approach, we should also be expressing the debt and the
deficit on a per-household basis, for this will demonstrate the real burden of the
total bill on the American people.

If the $752 billion debt is divided by the 70,893,000 households, it becomes clear
to people that the national debt is roughly $10,607.54 per household. In other
words, each American household, above and beyond its own vigible debt, owes
another $10,607.54—which according to an extensive study now in the field—very
few people know they have this national debt—on top of their other debts which
they know about—Ilike paying for oil.

For American households, an unknown debt of over $10.000 would be alarming.

But, it’s even worse for people who live by the credo of “You can’t spend more
than you make” to have a debt of that magnitude that most don’t even know
exists.

Without its consent or approval, each U.S. household in the country must
shoulder an additional $10,000 in debt amassed by the very people the household
members voted into office to protect their money.

This should not be kept a secret for much longer. It should be ceaselessly pub-
licized and dramatized to show the people what the government is really costing
them.

Speaking of publicizing—as I write this, I have just observed a television com-
mercial urging people to buy government savings bonds—as if savings bonds were
war bonds—and it is suggested that it is a patriotic duty to buy these bonds.

A horrible thought runs through my mind.

If some individual company were promoting the sale of savings bonds—rather
than the government—would not the FTC come down hard on these commercials
as false advertising? Think about it—swhat will those “patriotically bought” sav-
ings bonds be worth when they mature?

Mr. Chairman, you, better than any member of this committee, know what I
am talking about when referring to people. We have conversed frequently, and
you have paid a personal call on me to witness Sindlinger & Company’s survey
operations first hand.
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You and I know fully well that Congress had better not underestimate the
ability of the people to handle their own money.

Obviously, no one expects each households to come up with that kind of cash to
liguidate the national debt, for the money is not there. But at $10,000 per house-
hold, the debt is a definite financial monkey on the back of each one and an in-
creasing number of Americans are coming to this realization even without
knowing the exact figures.

Once an issue confined to the back burner of public opinion—the federal budget
deficit has become the hottest topic in the country that we're measuring.

In the week following President Carter’s State of the Union message, one of
five persons we interviewed listed the deficit and government spending as the
number one problem in the country. As late as last year, only about 3 percent,
mostly intensive fiscal conservatives, gave it priority status.

Here we insert a table for two comparative periods in time, based upon this
question :

What would you say
entire country erned about?

For this question, where a respondent gave multiple problems—as most people
do—our interviewers probed for the number one problem to eliminate the
multiple responses.

COMPARISON TABLE FOR NO. 1 PROBLEM FACING THIS NATION

Week Week
ending ending
March Jan. 25, March lan. 25,
1975 1978 1975 1978
1. Crimefunsafe streets/gangs/robber- 27. Stock market lows.______._____.___. 4.7
ies/violence 2.1 2.2 28. Greed/selfishness among people/
2. 0rugs __________ .5 2.4 industry and babor.______________ .7 1.0
3. Inflation/high prices_ . 25.4 13.2 29. Power of labor unions/demand for
4. Unemployment.___ 22.6 1.1 high wages/strikes______________ .9 1.5
5, High taxes _____ 1.5 4.3 30. Big business/high profits___________ .8 .3
6. High interest rates. .3 .9 31 Welfarerolls ... ___ . _______ ] .5
7. Housing ________ .6 .3 32. Farm problems/low income for
8, Schools/education._ .2 .2 farmers______._________________ .6 1.7
9. Quality of city services .. 0 0 33. Recession/depression/bad economy.. 14.1 1.3
10. Corruption in governm 34. Do-nothing Congress s .9 .6
esty in government. _ 3.3 3.8 35. President’s lack of action 1.1 9.1
11. Pollution/ecology . .8 .2 36. Mideastwar___.__..___.__..__.... 1.5 5.8
12. Energy crisis/fuel __ 2.6 5.7 37. Corporate pr down/closing of
13. Shortages of foods. .6 0 businesses. ... _.___..___ .5 1.3
14. Thecourts_.__.___ ] 0 38. Play areas and facilities for children_ 0 0
15. International probie; R .2 1.3 39. Communism .. __._ _____.___. .. .4 .2
16. |mmorality/not practicing golden 40. Allowing one minority to rule___.__. .6 .2
rule/lack of religious training..__. 1.2 1.0 Al. Transportation poor_._..___.______ .1 .5
17. Aged/heatthcare. _________ ______ .1 .4 A2, Heavytraffic .____.__.____________ .1 .1
18. Deteriorating neighborhoods/vacant 43. More optimism/media’s power______ .4 0
OMES ... 0 .1 44, Parking_ . ______.___ . ______.___. ] 0
19, Nationa) defense._. __ .4 .2 45, Waste/nonpmductmty _____________ .3 .6
20. Population explosion . .7 0 46, Don't kno .3 .3
21, j 4 0 47. Nothing .6 .5
22. 48, Decrease government spending/less
ance .. .. ___________._._ .4 .2 government deficit______________ 1.8 18.1
23. Land/air/sea/tragedies/death _._____ 0 0  49. Republican Party .__.__.____.__.__ .5 0
24. General low caliber peopleflack of 50. Wage and price controls needed_____ .2 0
morality. .. .. . _.._ 1.3 1.0 51. Wages not compatibie with prices__._ .7 4
25. Pres|dent and top officials unrespon- 62. Big business controlling legistation__ .3 0
sive to citizens/government offi- §3. Devaluation of dollar..__.......... .8 1.9
cials overspending ... _____ 4.0 4.8 54, Fixed income of elderly. . __________ .5 .3
26. Too much foreign aid/trade_________ .1 4.7 55, President Carter. .. .. .. ...... 0 1.5

During the 1960s and until recently, most people cared little about the deficit
because they thought it kept the economy going.

Now deficit is a dirty word among growing numbers of people from all walks
of life, all shades of opinion, all economic strata who regard the deficit as the
primary cause of the nation’s economic dilemma.

Instead of just expressing concern over the general issues of inflation, nnem-
ployment and economie weakness, the people have shifted their focus to hone in
on the nub of these problems.

Until the deficit is reduced or eliminated, people tell us, there can be no lasting
cure for inflation or economic stagnation—based upon a special study now being
conducted.

Government spending through the deficit is viewed as a key exacerbant to in-
flation. The need to borrow funds to finance the deficit, the people further
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acknowledge, keeps interest rates high. Similarly, the big deficit is regarded as
a barrier to a meaningful reduction in burdensome taxes.

. And the public today rightfully links inflation with unemployment and reces-
sion.

They know that when inflation runs high, consumers must curtail spending
and when consumer spending droops, jobs are threatened.

But perhaps the biggest monkey perceived by the consumer is the fact that
when the government needs such massive amounts of money to operate, it de-
prives the economic mainstream of needed funds to expand the private sector
and make jobs. Money spent by the government frequently disappears into some
non-productive never, never land. Big government literally shortchanges the
economy. It is now taking money away from people at the rate of over $10,000
per household. As inflation increases, so does this amount.

Mr. Chairman, you should hear people respond to the question on this $10,000
debt in a special study we are conducting, and how people have never considered
the fact that they owe this huge amount.

This monetary shortfall is not something imaginary. It plagues people all the
time in a very real way and is manifested by a continual “yo-yoing” of Consumer
Confidence.

If you recall, the most important information resulting from Sindlinger’s
daily surveys concerns the levels and directions of Consumer Confidence across
the nation. As Sindlinger defines it, confidence is not an unmeasurable psycho-
logical consideration, but a quantitative measurement based on people, jobs and
money.

And, we know that before any sustained economic recovery can begin, it must
be preceded by a brisk, sustained rise in consumer confidence. Over the last few
years, confldence often has been anything but sustained. It has zigged up and
zagged down without a stop, a condition that we term “yo-yoing”.

Most recently, we logged a rather healthy rise in confidence over the final
quarter of 1977 to nearly the 70 percent level. By the first of the year, confidence
peaked and again is now headed downward at a fast rate.

ALLU S CONSUMERS HOUSEHOLD MONEY SUPPLY
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It has become increasingly clear that ecach of these turns responds to a
monetary situation.

The late 1977 consumer confidence rise started when it looked like I’resident
Carter would reappoint Arthur Burns as Federal Reserve chairman. Most people
regarded Burns as the protector of their money. The decline came after Burns
was sidetracked.

Anything that will depress the value or the amount of people’s money—i.e. high
interest rates, an increased deficit—inflation—similarly depresses confidence,

Anything that increases the value of people’s money—builds strong confidence.

Index 197550 - 1000 CURRENT HOUSEHOLD INCOME INDEX
- — R

RECESSION LEVEL 151380

index 1957.59 = 100.0

Sindlinger 10
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Moreover, the Federal Reserve Board’s own money supply figures, if read prop-
erly, shed additional light on the people’s monetary shortfall and show the reasons
for the public’s intensified concern over money. For this purpose, we must use
the Fed’s non-adjusted money stock measures, prior to their seasonal adjustment
and we must break them down on a per-household basis. The figures we will
employ are for the month of December. (See exhibits C and F.)

A key factor to bear in mind in this respect is inftation.

If we factor inflation into the data, we find that in many cases, on a per-
household basis, there has actually been negative “real growth” in some measures.
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Most notably, there is the checking account component of M1 which is the
key vehicle for consumer spending, On an aggregate basis, this component posted
a year-to-year growth rate of 6.5 percent, or barely above the “official” 1977 in-
flation rate of 6 percent. ( See Exhibit C.)

But when spread among the 70.8 million households, the growth rate, because
households have grown at a faster rate than checking account balances, plunges to
3.8 percent. This is well below the “official” inflation rate and signals negative
growth. (See Exhibit F.)

Bank savings are another example of how the facts do not support the figures.

On an aggregate basis, bank savings grew in December at a still high 10.1 per-
cent, but the rate is down to 7.3 percent on a per-household basis.

After inflation is subtracted, the growth rate per household is minuscule.

The figures show nothing like a monetary explosion nor even anything resem-
bling an adequacy of money at the level where it’s most needed—among the people.

Unfortunately, our government policy makers fail to see the true plight of the
people because they ignore the figures we have presented. They are hung up on
the seasonally adjusted or so-called “official’” figures.

Seasonally adjusted figures are dead wrong.

They are distorted by the five past years of economic aberrations and consis-
tently flash false gignals to policy makers which lead to improper decisions. And
because they are at their worst in producing data on jobs and money—the two
primary ingredients of confidence as we measure it—they literally blind govern-
ment officials to the plight of the people—especially when those who reside in
the land of milk. honey, and money—have it so good.

The Fed's false rise in interest rates last May was purely based on seasonally
adjusted figures which purported to show a monetary explosion. The Fed’s own
non-adjusted data not only showed that the explosion never took place, but that
the growth rate didn’t even approach the Fed’s target of 8.5 percent.

The temporary growth in the money supply during April resulted from just
one thing: PEOPLE moved money into their checking accounts out of savings
to pay their taxes, and the seasonal adjustment did not cope with this move.

But the Fed interpreted this entirely natural step as an explosive phenomenon,
and in applying the monetary brakes aborted a promising economic recovery for
the third straight year.

We have, as Senator Byrd knows, written extensively about the errors in the
seasonal adjustment of the unemployment figures—how the adjustment tends
to artificially depress unemployment in the first half of a year and then arti-
ficially inflate it in the second half. The errors reached a peak with the December
report showing a decline in seasonally adjusted unemployment to 6.4 percent.

By this time, we’re not alone in questioning the data. It has been met with
skepticism from many observers, one of whom is also appearing before this
committee today.

The point is that these improper data and mistakes are leading to imple-
mentation of government policies which hurt people,

Before we can make any move toward cleaning up our problems, the govern-
ment must get its books in order.

If a business or an individual were to present seasonally adjusted records fo
the Internal Revenue Service, they would wind up in jail.

In fact, I tried a little experiment with my wife, Nellie, who handles all our
financial matters. We worked out a formula, involving our finances of the last
five years, that provided for paying taxes on a seasonally adjusted basis. We
actually found our taxes were reduced.

If everyone tried this approach, they probably also could save a lot of money,
although the Treasury would be the poorer,

It may seem ironic, but the American people may be getting a better break
from the stock market in describing their problems. We hope we have some time
to discuss this.

The stock market is trying to tell Congress and the Administration some-
thing—and, it’s not good.

The stock market cannot be ignored.

On a four-week moving average basis, it’s the most accurate forecaster of the
nation’s economy. And it is an economic barometer that responds to the confi-
dence of the people, which is why we have been able to successfully forecast it
over the last twenty years.

We are shocked and dismayed by so many high officials in and out of govern-
ment and experts who say the market is wrong.
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Given its past record of accuracy, it is, to our way of thinking, incumbent upon
them to at least look at the facts.

The stock market is saying we are headed toward a recession and this cannot
be arbitrarily dismissed.

In a real sense, the low levels and downward directions of the market are
embodying everything we’ve touched upon today. It is being depressed by the
low state of confidence which in turn is resulting from the monetary shortfall
bothering the nation’s consumers.

With the limitation on time, to conclude—I place so much emphasis—almost
total emphasis—upon the stock market-—and use the Standard & Poor’s 400
Industrial Stock Index as the measure (see Exhibit H) because——

This is the only accurate figure—on a four-week moving average that is in
existence—which is real.

The stock market is not revised and is not seasonally adjusted and it cannot
be fixed up by people, or manipulated, on a four-week moving average.

Every other government figure is constantly revised. They are seasonally ad-
justed, which is a fir up process to cover up errors in the raw data. That is why
these seasonally adjusted figures are so popular with those who create them.
They revise the seasonally adjusted figures to cover up mistakes,

We think and we make fiscal and monetary policy on the basis that we have
an “official” inflation rate of 6 to 7 percent. My data for the past two years say
the inflation rate for the things people buy has been over 11 percent.

If T recall, Mr. Chairman—you were able to get a confirmation on this at
hearings we attended together.

In February, BLS is supposed to issue the new CPI—which cost $50 million
to create, which was due in April 1977, but postponed because of so-called com-
puter problems.

What kind of a new seasonally adjusted CPI the BLS will produce next month
will make fascinating reading—after their latest seasonal adjustment revision
that showed the creation of 1,359,000 new jobs from October to December 1977—
more than three times the number they supposedly counted. (See Exhibit G.)

To conclude, here are some points, incidents, events and ideas—which if we
had time, need discussing:

How the error of the seasonal adjustment of M1 in Jannuary 1973 started the
snowball rolling downhill.

Our Paul Revere Ride to Washington, D.C. in ~—uly 1974—warning of the
recession and what could have been done to stop it.

Our Thanksgiving 1976 warning to President Ford that he better get that
seasonal adjustment junked-—or, he would be the first president to be seasonally
adjusted out of a job.

Over the decades, whenever the S & P 400 Index was under 100 for four weeks.
we had a recession. For the last three weeks of January 1978 it has been under
100—and the recession I see—may not be held to a recession.

While Congress and the Administration did nothing to stop the last reces-
sion—we don’t have much time to stop the one we are about in now.

That stock market has got to be reversed and it still can be turned up.

Most economists and most politicians—consider that when an economy gets
into trouble—you dbuy your way out with a tax cut, add to deficit spending—Ilet
inflation pay for it.

But in 1978—there is only one way we can restore and strengthen Consumer
Confidence to hold: to restore the value of the dollar; curb the growth of infla-
tion ; turn the stock market around ; and avoid the coming recession—
and that is—to start to reduce the Federal deficit and debt—not to continue
adding to it—as now plauned.

Simply, we have to put the money back in the hands of the people, and out
of government.

A tax cut, let ‘me add, is not the way thig year. It would only enlarge tne
deficit and scare people even more. And, at present levels of falling confidence,
there is no guarantee that anv of the money going to the people through tax
cuts—which incidentally would be less than bountiful on a per-household basis—
would be spent to stimulate the economy.

Any business or individual that's up to its neck in debt like the government.
facing bankruptey, would try to cure its problem by cutting spending. We think
it's about time that the government stopped trying to use the budget deficit to
stimulate the economy and let the private sector try its hand for a change.

We have never tried that yet—and on this I have some ideas, based upon my
daily conversations with the Anicrican penple throughout the nation.
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The Sindiinger Reporl

A Condensed Weekly Digest On Consumer Economics
Reporting On Peaple, Jobs, And, Money

For Ydur Information --- FYI

Outlook uncertain
for autos in '78 as
economists grope

By Edward Lapham
Pioanctal Editor

The bulls and the bears are at
it agan, and 11 1s a struggle of
wnmense nterest to the entire
auto (ndustry.

Even as the bulls, led by De-
troit and a handful of econo-
mists, were predicting good
things for 1978. the ranks of the
bears began swelling as key -

icators _an. ve  ronsecutive
Jismal 10-day sales reporis
seeme: 5 susﬁesl a_pattern,

ome of the indicators:

* Automobile credit extended
in_October was ol s |gEtllx alter
seaspnal adjustment, with hgui-
dations rising, although non-
auto category credit extensions

Early this year, Mr, Ed Lapham
of Automotive News telephon-
ed your Editor, as he did

others.

Since Mr. Lapham did a very
good job of reporting our re-
marks, we pass this FY| along
to all clients who may have

missed this reading.

We have underlined in color
those points we made in our
telephone conversation which

Mr. Lapham reported herewith,
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remained strong, accorcing to
Federal Reserve data.
» The Dow-Jones Industrial

Average dropped niore than 13
oints in fhe opening round o:
e fon

s The flow of money into fed-

€ to its smallest growih in
nearly a year and a half, down
32 percent from October's net
inflow, said the Federal Home
Loan Bank Board

* The dollar continued tg
weaken against Swiss, German,
Tapancse and even British cur-
rencies.

There are few ecanomists who
beJicve the_economy is_headed
mm
T sales will plummet to the
hottom of the cyele, as they did
n 1974-75, but there 1s lLttle
doubt that the current trendhine
15 not aimed at Detroit's loftier
forecasts.

* As of late last week, GM had
not budged from aits 1175 mil
lon car forecast Said one offi-
cial, “We're staying with the
forecast, we'll just hate ta da a
better job selling cars ”

Richard A Stuckey. asuistart
chief econormst st ' T Du Pont
de Nemours & Cu said he be-
Leves that GM will be forced ta
“take pause and reevaluate” its
forecast

Stuckey sard he believes that
new-car sales for calendar 1878
will be sbout 108 million, a tig-
ure used by many others as well
last week

One mndicator Stuckey watch
es 1s credit extens:ons

“Credit extensions as a per-

cel
probahly reach its 1

be said “"When that has happen.
ed in the past. auto sales have
statted to decline in the cycle”

Although the auto industiy 1s
an important segment of the
economy, Stuckey believes that
a recession 1n 1978 1s “most un-
Likely ” “There still is strength
i other segments” he said
“Housing starts are not gaing

Continued on Page 45 Co] 1

Continued from Page 1
to decline so rapidly, the gov-
emment is still spending and
autos prabably will decline
slowly to about 10.0 million in
1979

* Why, then, is there a growing
wave of pessimism?

The reason is uncertanty. An
ol a treet adage says, “We
can deal with good news or bad
news, but we can't deal with
uncertamnty.” And the stock
markets, which many q:_ogle be-

eve reflect the real heaith ol
the_economy, have been doing
poor]y Tately because of uncer-
tainty . Which only compounds
the uncertainty

Analysts aren't even sure
whether the market will go up
or_down; published reports in
respected business journals last
week offered all manner of
opiniens, including extreme op-
posites

Albert Slndlnsler, market re-
Searcher  an publisher o the
Sindlinger Report, believes that
U_ S. into_a recession' n 1978

And__because he believes the
stock market 1s the best meagyre

e
of consumer atuiudes about car

urchases. he sees_massive lay-
offs_hitting_the industry in Feb-
ruar;

“Fcoplc aren't buying cars be-
cause € an 1ke whals ol-
fered™ he said. “They don't ike
ihe smaller cars and they don't
believe there's an energy crisis.

Sindlinger also said that the
pecple  lac
Carter Administra
mergy tax po. and 1]
the President 13 suffering from
rex) ure

{continued OVER}
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FY1 for The Sindlinger Report (continued}

46 / Automotive News, Jenuary 9, 1978

What will *78 really be like for autos?

Economic crystal ball is

Other consumer sentiment
surveys have not Iouni e Samne

ick_of _conhdénce, bul_some
economiy 0_agree with_a
east parts” ol
alysis.

indlinger's an-

NOTE:

in reference te the above, the
Michigan SRC reported con-
fidence down on the date of
this article.

One of those areas of agree-
ment s market saturation.
Stuckey cited low scrappage
rates and household formations
as having pumped up sales. Sind-
linger referred to “hedge buy-
ers whove een_oui 0l 3

or_t

ers"_whove "been out of the
market f hree, four or five

ks AL =R
years.

* Frank Popovich. automotive
services manager of Data Re-
sources, Inc., said there is defi-
nitely market saturation.

“There is market saturation in
the mins, subcompacts and com-
pacts, where the Japanese have
got a hold on the market” he
said. “There 15 also market sat-
uration in the ‘personal’ trucks
which take 83 percent of all
truck sales.”

Po%ovlch, Like Sindhnger,
p]amu the sefection ol cars for
gontributing to maclet apathy
And while hig estimage of 1978
sales was very elose to Stuck-
ey’s 108 miilion, he said there
was increased danger for domes-

I nese have
the 2bility to “move right an up
1 -door 1o four-door an.
h. D, wheelbase to
» have

While car dealers across the
U. S. have seen their floor traf-
fic slow to a crawl, 5 1

L&
the “right” eco-

Chrysler Corp entered 1978
having already announced "in-
ventory adjustment” shutdowns
Amencan Molors has pinned 1ts
survival hopes on a shim share
of a growing market Both wil!
face real trouble if the market
doesn’t grow —

Sluggish sales also mean a I
model mix dilemma; auto mah
ers must meet Corporate Aver- |
age Fuel Economy requirements '
and if the “nght” cars aren’t
selling that means a whole new I
set of scheduling problems

One market analyst suggested
that GM could de much to im-
prove the “looks™ of the market
by “arm twisting” lease buyeis
into taking 300.000 deliveries
a given 10-day pertod Vo
February” by offering “$30
$100" discount per car

Such an action would af
course have antitrust 1wophcs-
tions and would do httle to soive
the problem of empty show-
rooms.

Just as the auto makers have
been accused of making things
“look” better, they have also
been accused of using “band-
wagon forecasts” and GM Chair-

man Thomas A. Murphy admit-
ted_in_Decernbef that Tic be-
George W. Cloos, vice-presi-

dent of the Chicago Federal He-
serve Bank and Fed auto an-

alyst, does not consider them
bandwagon forecasts, he calls
them “sales goals.”

He does not make predictions,
but rather monitors the predic-
tions of others. Cloos did say,
“I'd be very surpnsed if sales 1n
1978 are as high as 1977."

But he was not as pessimistic
about the economy or autos as
some.

“f think there’)l be mare of
the rolling adjustments in pro-
duction and if a sirike or the
weather closes a plant they
won't try very hard to make up
output unless it's a hot model,”
he said.

Hotmadels st ought be the
key Sindlinger has. long said

doesn’t sell them

plx what s d nat_wnal,
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clouded

What is significant about My, Lapham’s well.
written and fully researched article on new
car sales it his lead and importance placed
upon credit extended and the direction of
the stock market being related to new auto-
mobile sales.

This was the paint your Editor had made in

e e« OUP cODVersation with Mr. Lapham - and a
| point we have been making for the past twa
| decades,

t(l:serve_lﬂ, how sluggish safes also mean a

el mix dilemma.
And observe, the last paragraph,

Qur reference to how government bureau.
crats are now designing Detroit's new cars
has an ironic twist,

Recent new car buying plans show the
market js strong and good among govemn-
ment employes, especially in the suburbs of
Washington.

For government employes who plan to buy
a small car ~ most plans are for imports. For
plans for domestic cars - most plans are for
the larger new cars.

1978 new model car sales are following
Sindlinger's buying plans projection.

And as Ed Lapham 3o well reported here-
with - the stock market direction in
forecasting new car sales ~ appiies to the
total economy -- for the stock markaet is the
only accurste figure — on a four-week
moving average — that exists, to forecast
the econamy,
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The $752 billion national debt is a “financial monkey on the back’” of every American, leading con-
sumer researcher Albert E. Sindlinger today told a congressional committee.

The massive debt and the continuing budget deficits which feed it, Mr. Sindlinger said, are regarded
by a growing number of people as the root cause of all of the nation's economic ills, including infla-
tion, stagnation and stubbornly high loyment. .~

“‘Once an issue confined to the back burner of public opinion, the fedaral budget deficit has become
the hottest topic in the country that we're measuring,” Mr. Sindlinger told the Senate Finance Sub-
committee on Taxation and Debt Management headed by Senator Harry F. Byrd, Jr. of Virginia.

Mr. Sindlinger is Chairman of Sindlinger & Company, an ic/palitical opinion research firm
based in Media, Pa., which gathers data on the economic conditions and political opinions of the
American consumer through continuous daily telephone interviews of consumers in all parts of the
48 contiguous states.

Mr. Sindlinger told the senators that in the seven days following President Carter's January 19th
State of the Union message, the federal deficit and government spending became the nation’s
number one issue. Nearly one of every five persons interviewed by his organization cited the deficit
as the country’s humber one problem.

In order to put the deficit into better perspective, Mr. Sindlinger said, the $752 billion debt, when
divided into the nation's 70,893,000 households equals $10,607.53 per household. In other words,
each American household, above and beyond its visible debt, owes another $10,000 which most
people don‘t even know about.

*But, at $10,000 per household,” Mr. Sindlinger added, ‘‘the debt is a definite financial monkey on
the back of each one and an increasing number of Americans are coming to this realization without
even knowing the exact figures | have given you this morning.”

According to his findings, Mr. Sindlinger said, people view the deficit as inflationary, as a prop for
high taxes, and as a cause of high interest rates.

“But perhaps the biggest monkey perceived by the consumer is the fact that when the government
needs such massive amounts of money to-operate, it deprives the economic mainstream of needed
funds to expand the private sector and make jobs,”" he said. ‘Money spent by the government fre-
quently disappears into some non-productive never, never land. Big government literally short-
changes the economy. It has taken money away from peopfe and added to their debt at the rate of
$10,000 per household.”

Mr. Sindlinger said the big deficits have impaired the liquidity of American consumers and de-
pressed the confidence that is needed to bull the economy. “Until the deficit is reduced or eliminat-
ed, they tell us there can be no lasting cure for inflation or economic stagnation,’ he said.

- more -

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis
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News Release — As Of January 30, 1978

Paae 2 -

Mr. Sindlinger noted that the situation is best illustrated by the declining stock market which is
being depressed by this low confidence and, according to his projectians, is headed lower through-
out 1978,

Describing himself as “shocked and di! yed’’ by the di of high officials to say the stack
market is wrong despite its outstanding record of accurate economic forecasting, Mr. Sindlinger
said: “The market is saying we're headed toward a recession and this cannot be arbitrarily dis-
missed.”

Mr. Sindlinger warned Congress and the Administration that they better soon hear what the stock
market is telling them.

He added that a tax cut will not help the situation, because it will “‘enlarge the deficit and scare
people even mote.”

Any business ‘or individual that’s up to its neck in debt like the government would try to cure its
problem by cutting spending,” he said, “We think it's time the government stopped trying to use
the budget deficit to stimulate the economy and let the private sector try its hand.” To do this,
Mr. Sindlinger offered a few suggestions ta the committes,
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The Sindlinger Reporl

A Condensed Weekly Digest On Consumer Economics

Reparting On People, Jobs, And, Money

SCP STOCK MARKET FORECAST EDITION FOR NEXT 88 WEEKS OUT

How Far Away Are We From Recession? Maybe We Are There Now !

Over the past 1,181 weeks (22.7 years) whenever the S & P 400
Stuck Index has been under 100.0 for four consecutive weeks,
thas has been the signal for a recession.

As of January 18th - the 400 Index on a four-week moving
average was 101.4 - only 1.4 points above 100.0.

As af January 24th - at press time, the 400 Index on a four
week average is down to the 99.9 level

Far the past three weeks the 400 Index has been 98.8 for
January 11th, 98.7 for January 18th and is now at 98.2 --
for a three-week average below the 100.0 recession level
by 1.1 points at a 98.9 level.

Qpe more week lie, by Februgry 15t for the 400 Indgx ig
be below 100.0 is a new early warning giangl to Congress, the
White House_and the Federal Resgrys Board,

PRIOR WARNING SIGNALS

's Canfid

It was April 1973 that
{SCP} were forecasting our last coming recession.

It was on August 25, 1973 when the 400 Index was at 115.4
when Sindlinger warned its clients how . . . 4 good e to sell
{stack) may be coming up SCP was then forecasting an
October ‘73 rally and then the 400 Index should shde to
about the 100 recession level by July 4th, 1974,

it happened, as the 400 Index rallicd to 124.1 on Octoher 24,
‘73 1o then turn down to 99.3 by June 26th ‘74 and then
down to 84.5 by July 5th ‘74, below the SCP forecast decline.

{t was aver the July 4th 1974 weekend when most economists
were stil saying NO RECESSION, that the stack market was
due for a rally amang the professional opinions. However, by
July 4, 1974 - Sindlinger was reporting

. a collapse 1n new car sales for year-end.

8 people withdrawing money from local banks
1o put under thewr mattresses.

8 i confidence parameters were falfing down
sharply.

8 Forecast Confidence Index (FCI) was on on
a shde, even greater than the November '73
o1l embargo month, as the impact of nising
preces for ol was just beginning to impact
the economy.
and @ SCP was then forecasting the 400 Index to
fall over 20 percent 10 below 75.0 by Decem-
ber 1974. And this happened.

tt was on July 12, 1974 that Sindlinger made his Pauf Revere
A:te ta Washington spending a week in allerting Cangress, The
White House, the Cabinet, the Treasurey, and the Fed - to do
samething {which could have been done) to avert the then
coming recession, The only suggestion we made upon which
action was taken was to raise the FDIC to $40,000 because
members of Congress have hank accounts.,

HERE WE ARE AGAIN

As we write, we just had a telephone call from Senator Harry
€. Byrd, Jr. (LVa) who has been reading our recent elient
reports - and he recalls our Washington tnp in July ‘74 and
subseqguent Senator Byrd knows what the
stock market is now talling Congress.

conversations,

JLavest)

The First Six Koy 1 $anuary DECEMBER NOVEMBER
=LA
Confidence Parameters | % ) 2® 21 14 7 0 23 6 3 2
L Cumemtlncomeindex | 1198 | 1214 1252 128 7<|27 3 1252 1254 41239 1208 1184 1063 1028
I Expected income Index 799 1 837 888 1024 1065 1099 1132@Qna1 1003 wss g 814 767
m “ b B ass | s6s 1018 1052 tmee 1112 mzz 1170 1me  1zme@iies 1012
w “ Busmess 1247 | 1267 1281 13 1387 1377 w6 1388 1431 1eo7qf1:mz 1353
V. Housshold Morey Supply | i
(HMS) As A Percent BB 07%  GeBK  GE7%  G19%  613% 6la%  606%  S94%  Si2%  4Sdn  4de%

VI Foreeast Contwtence Index |_gg.6 d 1024 1066 1147 1183 1187 1214 1234 1244 5 1124 1078
Navember 10th, 1977 was the date the Carter/Burns feud was cooled off  with al ap sharply by 16th and 0

increase through December 28th when Rurns was Tirrd and all parameters are now declining

Indicates recant high levels
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1,182nd Week Of Natonwide Imterviewing As Of January 18, 1977 Page 269

ABOUT THE WEEKLY SCP STOCK FORECAST CHART & TABLE

Each Sindlinger’s nationwide interviewing week starts on Thurday, ending Wednewday 1o
coincide with the Fed banking week.

Fach Friday mormng, Sindlinger’s Firse Six of 115 32 different confidence parameters for
sach Wednesday week anding are avaitaile fsee first page] slong with the stack market close
and the Fed's 7 weekly money maasures for the prior updates - with ather key data,

Esch Monday, Sindimger's Computer Program (SCP} adds the latest week's furecatts to the
table betow and piots the chart right to illustrate the ends created by the Jatest SCP stock
market foreaast [black thin line} in comparison to the prior seven weekly SCP forscants,
a5 numbered in color.

SCP does not forecart what the stock market will do — for nobody can do that, What SCP

forecasts in what the stock market SHOULD DO - and the market on a four-wesk moving
average — does what it should do - B8% of the time.

bk b b bhud
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HOW SINDLINGER'S {32) CONFIDENCE PARAMETERS (SCP) ARE FORECASTING WHAT MARKET SHOULD DO INTO 1979

1877 worisg with tha § & P 490 Stock tdex ar 1789
By Naverber 2nd, o hod falten wnder 1000 - just 3
120 0 £ SCP tiod forecast it SHOULD  The Dow tal was 200

Sindhnger's Confidence Parametars (SCP}
Forecasts For S & P 400 Stock Index For 88 Wasks Qut - Now Through September 26, 1979

i
T
T
1

poins, or 20 percent.

ns.n

The tead time for SCP forecests of the § & P 400 Stack (ndex vary from
waek-to-week and tn recam weeks the longest (zad Uma has been 90 waeks

/ \ 3 Wesks

Prior Waek

100.0
100.0 15 Ragezion Level.

95.0

Cotor Line Ia How 800 Stock Index

Was Prior Forecan By SCP
20.0 ot Corrden ———

with Actual 400 Stock index week-by-week

‘with 832 weeks, or 16 yesrs of back dats,
85.0

CRASH OF 1979 STILL FORECAST
FOR JANUARY 3R0.
80.0
Thia Black Linw Is Latest SCP Forecast For

Color Lines Are The Past Saven Wesks By SCF Foracasts 400 Stock Markst Index Ag Of January 18, 1978

75.0 i) g
e e o Tae Joms it ot for pocfomfon o] e oo ol [oc [ ocTim frsfve o Junf ] o Jofine foafiodone
1477 1978 1878
WHERE WE ARE NOW
Observe How 1979 Rebound Is Loosing Strength
{continued from tirst page) For waeka, see schari, SCP has been forecasting a rally that
can‘t wke place, with the sctual 400 Stock Index coming in
Jarwsry or Sanatar Byrd knows that the stock merket in trying to te/l below the SCP market decline.

tatert SCP farecasts for the S & £
Stosk Index — with & foracest lead
time of 68 weahs out.

Obeerve, above the colar line left, haw
the actual 400 Stock Index for the first
three weeks of 1978 came in below the
SCP ray foretasts. We could still get
one last raliy, howerer.

For the yesr 1978, prior SCP forecatts
had the below 100 fevsl o start in mid-
Fabruary - birt the actusl is declining
several weeks ahaad of the SCP foracasts.

SCP has many rellies forecast for the
400 index for 1978 -~ but with each
rally the 400 Stock Index SHOULD
tose pround.

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

something to Congress — and has invited us t0 explain what it
is = ot hearings scheduled for 10 a.m. Monday, Janusry 30th.

Also on this sama day, Henry Ford 11 is the fead-aff speaker at
a four-day session schedulad at the Wirite House, and he has
some knowledgeable things to say — which will collaborate
what we have ta tell Congress.

On Wednesday, February Tst, Eliot Janeway's Seminar in
Washington will wrap it all up -- in our efforts 1o avert what
the stock markat is saying - I.¢., our naxt recession is coming
fast.

Thus, the week of January 30th it snother Sindlinger Pauf
Revere Ride ta the land of milk, honey, and money.

As subtequent Sindiinger Reports will document, Prasident
Cartar's State of the Union message to Cangress solidified
the SCP accuracy of the 400 Stock Index bemng forecsst
above.

Latest SCP forecasts as of January 18th stili has {thin dack
linel the crath of 79 to come the first week of 1978 with the
400 Stock Index falling to 83.3 low and then turning up.

But obsarva, how for the past three torecast weeks the 86th
week aut s looting the rebound favels.

As of Janusry 4, 1978 .- SCP had the 400
Stock Index to rshound from the 83.2 low
1 105.4 by Sepramber 12, 79.

As of January 11, 1978 - SCP had the re.
bound from the 82.2 law to 104.0 by Sep-
tember 18, 78,

Naw, as of Jamuary 1Bth, 1878 -~ SCP hes
the low still at 82.3 for January 3ed, 79 ~
but the rebound by September 26, ‘79 (88
waeks out) 13 now down 10 39.7.

96
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SCP FORECASTS FOR 1279

Following are the SCP forecasts for the S & P 400 Stock Index
for those lead time weeks o 1972 we,, B8 weeks ou fram
the dates of the last five weekly SCP forecasts, as >hcwn

For the past three SCP forecasts, the hreak in rising interest
tates 1s scheduled for the first week of 1979.

How deep the recession goes at this point depends upon how
high mterest rates actually go, and how low confidence

Dec. ‘77 January 78 actually falls
21 28
Py 5.9 if by any chance, the Treasury bhas tu pay 8% to finance the
53421 P37 current grawing gavernment deficit - then SCP would have
a4 35:3 the January 1979 crash of the stock market not to turn up,
waone but ta go down further. If this should haggen. 1o hold ihie,
3.5 9356 e
2.7 538 1979 recession o qnly g.rsceasion. - would b adifficull
91,0 922
338 945 Lashe
93,8 94,6
B L 9. .
el T Far how this moving picture develops, Follow our center page
:g:: ":' ?l:. ;;; g:-z chart each week, and clients should make their investment
T, » - o .
1286 %11, 93,7 95,3 plans accordingly.
1247 ¢ 18 94,1 95,7
. 943 95,8 . . -
}g:g May. 2;: 94.5 9.0 if there is another thing sure in life -- {other than death and
o e e taxes) - we have come to the conclusion that the stock
w252t 23, 94,5 95,1 market an a four-week moving average is the most accurate
123 e o forecaster of the economy that exists - and SCP can forecast
jess * 13, 6.7 98.3 what the stock market SHOULD do --- they way we do it.
2% * 20 9,3 97.8
187 o2, 9.5 981
1258 . 4, AT
1258 * b, RO ABOUT PSYCHOLOGICAL FACTORS
“ A 3
R R R
18t - 1 597 0.2 Ta forecast what the stock market SHOULD DO - the way
i oo, ey 1ok we do it -~ SCP utilizes 32 confidence parameters - see front
1265 * 24, 99.5  103.0 page of fast issue ¥28 for the list.
1267 sep. 5, 0 1029
1268 " 12, -0 -
1269 * 19, -9 -0 Each of these 32 different are
2o 2%, 0 .0

As of January 1978, each of the last three weekly SCP fore.
casts has the low point for the 400 Stock index for January 3,
1979 --- a year away - at the 82.2 ta 83.2 level.

But observe how on January 4th, 1978 SCP had a zebound for
the 400 Stock Index at 107.9 September 5, '79.

January 11, "78 had a lower rebound at 104.0 for September
19th, 1979, but the latest SCP forecast has no rebound above
100, the recession level.

measurements which interlock with their push/pull to create
the final correlation projection which now has a lead time for
the 400 Stock index of 88 weeks out. [See left).

There is no psychological factor within SCP other than that
measured within our of fi

While psychological factors have no numhbers - they do
have influence on the confidence numbers. For example:

A SWITCH OF PRIORITY ON ISSUES

One af our key open-end questions asked daily is to determine
what people perceive as the number one problem that concerns

?

WHY IS THIS? them the most.
As prior stated -~ what controls the tevel of the SCP farecasts
for the 400 Stock Index are our confidence parameters --- ® Prior 10 1971, the list was long with crime at the
which have falten each week since December 28, ‘77, top.
What controls the direction of the stack market 15 the wm- @ Since 1971 the hist is shorter with inflation way at
balance in the Fed's money measure parameters, the top. Up to 76% during 1977,
What cantrols turning points are the interest rate parameters. @  The governments's deficit as the number one prob-

rates within SCP are inflationary, which

Rising interest
P our fidd [ s, and thus the stock market.

SINDLINGER & COMPANY , INC.
600 N. Jackson Street, Media, Pennsylvania (19063}
215-565-2800

23-544 0 - 78 -8

lem was anty 1.8% 1 1975 #nd was only 3.6% for
the two weeks fallowing President Ford’s State oi
the Union Address on January 19, 1977,

As we go 2 press within one week after Carter’s 1978 State of
the Union Address - the deficrt has shot up ta over 25% as
the number ane problem. The implications of thus are harren-
dous, to be discussed i future Sindlinger Reports.
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In the AMew York Times of Sunday, January
22nd, Thomas E. Mullaney does a first rate
job of weaving Prestdent Carter's State of tha
Union message nta the general econamic
tenor of the nation.

His obyect is to offer his readers some ides as
t0 how the policies enunciated in the address.
are impacting the economy and the people.

Mullaney admittedly finds this hard to do be-
cause the atmosphere 15 uncertain, the facts
often contradictory and difficult to assess.

This 15 ta his credit and the credit of numer-
ous other columnists who in simlar exercises
found the situation confusing and made no
banes about saying it.

As en example of the confusion, Mullaney
cites the seemingly divergent findings on Con-
sumer Confidence by three separate and re-
spected research units.

Not surprisingly, Sindlinger 1s not included
because we, unlike the others, do not send
out press releases to maka our information
avallable 10 the medsa for free. Free informa-
tion is always as good as what one pays for 1t.

But because our job Is the day-n, day-out
of Consumer Ci across

THE ECONOMIC SCENE

g By THOMAS E. MULLANEY

¥ WASHINGTON—The mood here Jast week was u
1, both 1 the |-:u‘l—"ﬁ1ﬂ—i—'zmmm.: 72 and Tn (e Tevie
3 5

B 3 3

Jax messages were all tinged with an ovesune of e

aervausm and conciliation, 2nd Lhey were devaid of

Rry maror surprses or nitiutive The mat

#vas obviously both poliltical and paycholf
ministration. suffering from waniag suppart in the
blic surveys and needing so much backing lor Its

Sbjectives or mr results it 1oresm for 1ts energy, tax

and oiher legisiative proposals

2 Beore the Bresident weat tu Congress ta present his
als for the coming year,

ork Times and CBS News

FRMtarily, politically, economically and in spirt,”
Presdent said. the state of the unian Is sound “We
 great Courkry. & SITORg country and & dynamic
intry, and sowe will remain.”
< With tha, me business and econamic world would
rtily They would atso applaud tha Presi-
s pleage 10 hold down Gavernment spending. his
fpiatements about the dumage af continuing inflatian,
Sy yenewed disavowal of mandatory wage and prics
s recognition of the need to Umit the

The State of the Union

of various s&us :he (.ml'elenc! Board found Its meas.
Ereral econom

fex dropped fu X2 Trom S0 wed quaTler
T b .
TG (ussiEs, ROWEver, T

jied & much smaller decTine in conlidence.
 Tateat survey Ul bUsimesamcns fations
canducted among more than 1400 leaders in marnulac.
{uring. wholesaling and retailing by Dun & Bradsireet
I, was rather nevtral it s m looking, far lit-
the change in the Tirst quarter o 17D rom the e preced-
mg quarter with respect 10 sales, inventories and em-
ployment, while the:r prafit predictions took a decid-
edly gloomber turn.

Dumu the mxnﬂ sharacter of the cansumer and
& ToToeyA I e e

e
exhil

ok mar . the Tatest

economy- wuquue .nod overall it

STEmMmeaand The ecanom:

showed that the old year ended on & strang note, n
contrast ta the weakness that was evident 12 manths
eartier.

In reai terms (subtracting the influence of (nflation)
the gross aational he Urited Scates ad-
vanced at a fairly healthy rate of 4.2 percent In the
tinal three monthe of tast yeur, 1n contrast to the small
.-ln 3¢ an arnl rate of 13 porcent in the cloning

78, Wi the actua] December figures ire
e for inventories and the nation's foreign
redn thers i be reviions - the fnunhq\nrler
G.N.P, statistics for last yesr—andd Lhay
push the gainupward.
What was mast encouraging :‘baz the sconemlc

q tast
dovd throghonst 1077ewes the strougth of rosl final
salex. That indicated a srong updaclylng demand for

the land, we know some things about those
surveys that are not in Mullaney’s or anyone
else’s published writings.

We happen to know that all three surveys are
rght

And we happen 1o know why they are in such
apparent conflict and confusing to everyone.

Tao clear up the confusion for our clients, we
have prepared a complete explanation in our
upconung The Simutinger Report %30

This weekly report of coursa will customarily
mnclude the latest data on the real levels of
genuine Consumer Confidence in the nation
as of the latest Wednesday.

ABOUT SURVEYS

Whether we hike it or not, pubhe opinion polls
or surveys have become important and signifi-
cant In the nation’s aconomic and political
ufe

Like people, some public opimon polls are
good and some are bad  and some get by

The criteria af any public apinion survey s its
accuracy record  of what the survey fore-
casts

Sindlinger survays are primanly geared to
forecasting what the stack market SHOULD
DO  for the stock market Is the only accur-
ate figura  on a four-week moving average -

And over the two decades -
Do

an a four -week moving average
as can be forecast by consumer confidence parameters -

“The Government,” the President deciaeed In his
t address (o Congress, “can't be the

mager of evprything and everyl
1 on Fradiny the President unvenled the detalls of
economic progrem along the linea previously ndi
mted—a $25 billim tax-reduction package, an en
preeruent of the Administation's jobs program for

nd i

am relying on voluntary cooperllon by business
rd Iabor 1o haid their increases below the aversge of
= Jast two yaars.
While moet aspects of the tax program a
ancioraed 1n Business and economic Srcles ihere Are
Slements in them that are controversiat and unwel-
come m both business and polilical quarters, and the
package may therefare encountec difficulty before it
#fnadopted by Congress

ince |hose werr wel! known beforehand, as' wln his
wiews on the need for his energy prugram, there
questions wheiher the financial market _WW

fing} FRYE game
it have di
he Adminlstration's palicics

o

mmﬁﬁrmmm« and business

m%ﬁ: EF" g m%m—ms for new cars, Names ai
fances or the bperations plans o variaus indus-

B nowed 3 fecaedly misel trand The virying

Tacler of The survey rexults was one major reason
5 been s much confusion and uncertai
¥ T

Y wrouTd remave
c

1)
oL,

mt five
e TarcoablE Feading an the mond of he public
came a few days ago from How ooty Tk,

‘aTadalcs across the countr:
x agains] (e s e Canlerence
showed _consimer_contidence deli-

ard_sam,
11cTy on the rise in December
‘Amosg Businessme ms-mn.'T': @ sentiments In_the

e
AT T Tn 13 qaarlerly Surve
o Wb ehiel excuilve oficars companles

a (ot}

of the US economy

99% of the time

For ease of reading, we have underfined in color Mr Mullaney’s references to surveys.

Latest Sindlinger data are included In subseguent exhibits.
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the
Mmmhlllmﬁnlhl-llvl&hm

rw otter Areas of the American economy
lhllmd.dlmmlmphm mm:lmncm

nvny to an nn.nl rate of :.m.m nnluv wmcn -u
the highaat In nearty five yours, and the strong 1.1 per-
cent gain In personal income, which -
lefwhﬂbe‘rmmmrlpn‘dbllhmywﬂulm
aconamy.

¥ there
in empingment snd 4 harp 4mp i unem)
Tast year, when real growth of the
(has. in the earher quarters of 1977, Caurtney Slater,
chief economist of the Commerce Deparinent, said

there was & decline in average hours worked last

month That sad, that much hiring

grobadiy occurred tn retailing and i acber indusies

that did not Incraase total qutput significantly and alsy

that many employers wete prol Y takiog on wark-

ers rather than increasing overtime.
s

that

s ip

fehalfof this your mqm ihe extrd tax cetunds

that will be icans because of
payrol over- wnnnolam. nthe nm Tl ol et year,

the fact that some state and local taxes ave being re-

duced and the further act that job-creation proprams

arestill
Like other Government officiate,

Mrs. Stater said

state in the second half of this year that will require
the 525 billion tax reduction that Presidant Carter has
suggest

“If we pursue appropriate palicies and es|
those that <upport an expansion of real incame,

ially
he

Sa1d, *“our ¢conomy should continue (o grow through-

out 1978

‘Althaugh there s opposition in various quarters to
certain parts of the President's new pragram of aco.
nomuc stimulus, moat private ecanomists and busi.
nessmen also agree tbat further sumulus lac th
year witl be needed. H‘ﬂ maintain_that the Jew

giolus, however, will have to conAtructed n 3
o et mn i gissndy Teamaty MGy
Dressureg,

- the stock market DOES WHAT (T SHOULD
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EXHIBIT B

To Accompany Testmony Of Albert E. Sindlinger For January 30, 1978 Hearings By The Subcomuuttee On Taxation And Debit Management Of The Senate Commttee On Finance

Below s how The Wail Street Journal on
Janvary 23, 1979 reported FOMC's Degem
ber ‘78 monthly meeting and nate the tar
getshifts.

Oprerve ths ‘ paragraph and how intersst
rates were vawed further on January Gth

Fed Panel Voted Rise
In Growth Goals of M1,
M2 at Latest Meeting

By @ WAL STREET Sor R Mafy Fepnrics
WASHINGTON - The l-edem Reserve
System s money supply panel voted 3t 1is
Dec 1220 meeung for a shight increase i
riotiey supply growth targets

The 12-member Open Macket Commctee
while choosing to leave the federal funds
teres: rate wichanged raised the two month
target growth ranges for the two key mea
sutes of the meney supply

The growth target for M1 rash in cireu
Lst10n pius chiecking BCoounts, was rased 1o
2477 10 R from the 1c 10 % approved
at the previous meeting Nov 15 The targe!
for M2, which also mclues most consumer
type savings accounts at commercial banks
was rased "o 6% o 10% from 5% 1a 9% |

Toe panel voted to keep the nterest rate |
on federal funds at the level prevaiing on |
Lec 1920 and within the same £%% 10 6%% |
Tange approved 1n October Federal funds
are the overmight reserves that banks lend |
one arother, and the interest taie on them
respands darectly to e purchases and sales
of government securities that the Fed vses
t make te money supply expand or con
trart

"m records of the December meeting '
were made public, as is customary about a
moath after the session They 1pdicate that
he panel members “took note of the slow
40WN 10 the growth of the monetary aggre
fates In recent weeks.”

On Jan_ € aceording to the munutes. 1
commetice aulhorized an increase o 315 &.
bon from $1 bitlon i e open acrour
Maintained by Lhe system open market &
count m view of - continuing unsetied canih
tions of the foreign exchange markets U
that day the Fed also rased its discour
fate an loans to member barks h. 64
fram £% in another move 1 ad the dolia

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

——— S EINANCIAL E32AT A pnn
Week ending: Jansary 15, 1978

Daca (2741713 k112io0, ieh sccommte fof i e Sortion of the
$2L.0 biilioe tacease in tha Semay aruch trom the srerecs of e, ek
1 Marca B, 1977 to the svetass o  Tacmon 2 1977,

Chaagas 1a cha masey Stock in Seisered Parinds
(Seascuslly sdtusted)

Cues 1n
Moy 1ok
Miltons of doliare)  fariss

2m - 528
/28 - 1045
62 - itb 1073 - 1272 13
e - 1131 P Y TR
1y - 20 AAPS - aNE -l

The qurzas fn weey et (o fadtrideel vweks turing 1977 we:
h-to-maoth gattars ol whaey growch. X
st

sty
‘chrough Decaskar af 1ast yu
gt vy rirruvrye gy g o ]

baoual Nares of Chamaye in 1he Momap Stock
\Saassadlly adjusced)

. 1 e ror.
i i T 1977
st JLXTIY R

1adtcatss pariods of ma waar

" vparad by Foderol Resems bemk of M Lovin
Roaored somyary 20 1978

Above 1 the most read Fect Watchers® eport watched by the Fed Watchers — the January 20,
1978 communication by the 5t. Lows Fed Bank.
Here is where the Fed, in only reading their seasanal adjustment of M1, got the wea that M1 had
explodsd in AprH, July and October last yesr.

And observe left how the astute FOMC in December -— took note of the siowdown i the grawth
of the monetary aguregstes e recent weeks

LEFT DUT - By The FOMC!

FOME 15 the arm of the Federal Reserve Board that u responuble for setting monetary policy 1t
, of course, guided by racent trands in maney supply growth and contraction

As FOMG read the trends last Apnl, they callad for putting on the brakes snd raming interes eates
sn May 1877 for the third straight anaual strike out - 1., the thirg time 1n auecession the com-
mittee falsely caised inferest rates and abosted a promising economic recovery

What the Journal resder dsd not tead in this story way the rationale for FOMC's sction. The sup-
posed monetary explosion of last Apnl 1hat prompted the intevest rate force-up was purely a fig-
ment of the seasonal sdjustments The documentation of the maney explosion 15 shown in the St
Louis Fed 5 commumication Labove) and the faft chart above Bath are dsmonstrating the grawth
rate of seasonally adjusted montary figures

HOW FED READS M1'S GROWTH
SEASONALLY ADJUSTED TO CREATE
ERRAR IN INTEREST RATE RISt

THE ACTUAL fM1 GROWTH
BEFORE QUIRKED UP WITH
PHONEY SEASONAL ADJUSTMENT

25.0

Annual Rate Seasonally Adusted

Year Ta Year Growth
Nat Adjusted As Reported

15.0

10.0

December 77 Fed's M1 Target Is 8.5%

5.0

50

oo

M A M J
1977

A § O N D

M A M J J A S ONTD

1977

As we now testify, the previously reported seatonally adssted figures are being revised to conform with new seatonat fectors for 1978
By 1982, the 1977 figures will have been revised five himes and the nation then will learn there really was no explasion in the Spring of

1977

But we don’t have to wart that lany What's mare, the facts were avallable to FOMC ae the very time it made the wrong move

The right hand chart shows the year to year growth rate of Fed's own M1 figures before they were seasonaily adjusted

same way in which they were reparted by member banks

-+ virtusily the

Had FOMC looked at that chart 1t would have kitaw there was no expiosion tn fact, the growth rate was welt shy of the Fed's own
target. And the grawth rate hasn taven reached the target for the rest of 1977 ither
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exHiBIT C

To Accompany Tesumony Of Albert E Sindlinger For January 30, 1978 Hearings By The Sub Comnuttee On Taxawon And Debt Management Of The Senate Comauttee On Finance

NOT SEASTHALLT A3.5TES

Actual Fed & GNP Reported Money ... A-R

T SEASONALLY KD.TED

Actual Fed & GNP Reported Money ... A-R

Actual Fed & GNP Reported Mone

NOTSEAS AR,V K TED

y ... AR

':_': FAA's Actval For Yuae-ta-Yesr Chanye FRA's Actval For Year-to-Yazr Changs 4 FRE 1 Actusl Far Year-ta-¥aear Change
December Month of Dec 1955 December Manth of . Uec 1976 | 1ec Decerb: Atonth of  Dec V4?)
| 55, 1960 I 2 3 W Hew Manay 1976 7 2 3 ® Hew Monoy P 1977 ! z 3 8 New Monor
1958 Mones higns m s i1 Lrsy MEPEY  Monay Monax  $ Share eominoun, MoREY  Monay % $ shera 19/6 et ot eay Money Monay % Money  § Shere
e Warght  Stare crowen Welght  of Growih bactust Waight  Shara Grawth of Growth Jaccoet Waight  Sharn Growin | Woight  of Growts
§ 295 A- Cuvency In Urculation § 25,6 § 5.5 afls o Ln $ 50 A Lerency In Do § 820§ 462 9.2 .4 % 8.0 A- Curency I Gimuation § 0 90.0 $ast eafl § B0 3
nre Ehecking ACCounts.s.eus B4 2303 . KRR X1 2281 8 - Checking Accounts.,.,.. .3 149 .8 2% 2793 B - (hecking Acounts. 503 1286 6.5 1.6 15
.y o B2 6 CRTR"S 22 Lo M. ma e e e L e w s e 73 PP
6.8 7.0 1425 &1 54 n.et 6D D - Bard Saeings... e . 3.9 15.8 57.9 ».02 44,0 U~ Bark “dvings. . LN 22.56 Nl 42,8 23,62
m.? 20,0 41,53 .3 6.3 B 669.3 [ - M., 45,5 am o 7.0 485y 5,1 £ 811 20.9¢ 8.9 6.4 3.9
-0 0 <00 -0 W .00 ELA F - Bank (D's.... .- (19 3.62 -22.3 w192 -12.28 8.7 F- 75 1.83 8.2 na 5.64
mr w0 s 2 61 B0 B2 6 WeComerical Banking.. a5 as3 78| % %% w0as 3 (X TR ERNEIX
2.7 ez 43,53 S 6.3 44,00 69,0 H- 2. . H83 @ N4 %.0 %59 HE.3 ro- e BILY @,9% 8.9 66,4 i
02,3 0.0 43 rh00 425.0 T - Nom-Bank Sweingt..... L2 7.7 5.9 .22 492.6 1 - Mon-Bark Savingi.. he.e w3 2 9.8 3362
rL3I 83,77 5.0 156 208.00 1093 J =B 12319 69.78 W1 21,82 123.9 U - W, . 1314 6535 na 1367 €5.61
.0 .0 ‘.U .l 83,4 X - Bank LO's. 4.2 3.67 -20.0 -12.28 66,7 K~ Bank {07 58 3.83 8.2 1.z 564
4 = H5-Poney Work Farce.,.. w23 8am s 15.6 08.00 172,71 - WMoty Work Force 02,1 1,40 10.6 7988 13021 L - Mo-mory vore Farce....  MEG.G 7303 b ws o Nk
- Goverment Securttits.. 545 10,3 -l a7 1218 K- Goserment Secortties. 6.5 188 120 5.3 TS K- Gorernnt Scurities, 18T LY 79 EX
K - Total Liquid Assets w.e M 39 LESIR TR 1299.6 N - Tote Liquid Assets s 0.7 887 WME N - Totai Ligerd Assets. 15%.) 655 10.9 1525 .7
32 0« Comerctal Poger.. . . e o A3 € Comercial Faper. 510 e 51 am $.0 3 - Camercial Paper.. 08 sz ws IR
34,1 P = Total Accounted 1MW P - Tota) Accounted 1491.8 P - Teral Accounted
For Woneyaran ma w42 8.2 2026 Far Maney, o s 10,7 o Far Money.. 6600 B3T3 w8 8102
159.6 bR D+l 9166 o1t
: 7 5.2 Wy e Frotection ney. Sles sLEr 158 255 w2 - Az s 2 tas s
4.5 A 556.2 A1 Dthar 75,0 A1} ot
w0 ks .2 Y b Productng Rondy. s w4 4 s 1202 S Pramcing toney.. 808 T3 80 e 7.0
ma Q- 20.2 Q- Otver icantes 22,3 Q- ener ncountea
Haney, ” EXY woney. 2.3 1591 4.8 o Hanes. ER IR T ) EXIRIY)
' @28 & - Current, GoMlar G 1617.5 R~ Current Dol lar GHD, s w000 97 1 10000 17739 R = Current Dollar GHP.. @alLs d000 M7 2076 1M.C0

@ Ou Money 1

Dl Amount

I lllions Of nullar:

o Pt e P lars o]
o ,
M coo
e in_Bltlions @1 Dollars crmoerree

@ 0l ronry s Tha Duly Ao
Exch Mewice b

In Blllons 01 Dollars

The A through P lines list Federal Reserve Bosrd (Fed) monthly money aggregates a1 idemificd

R — P = Q. Balance of payments are wneluded in Q money

A+ B=CMoney ar M. . The so-called narrow money supply uted for the purchase of goods and setvices

€+ D = E Money or M2
E+F =G Monay or Md . .

H Maney 15 a repeat of M2, where

H +} =) Money or M3
J+ K (a repeat of Fi =

L +M = N Maney
N +0=rMoney
When (D}

as hank savings

L Maney  Ac
diceetly makes o d

are added 12

. As broader money, where hank savings ere added to M
. Which 1 all the money the Fed measures within the commescial banking system
meanursd and reportid weekly Ma s Jarge bank CO's added to M2

Adding all non bank savings to all eammercial bank roney

which Sindlinger defines as the Maney 1York Fure, ve | the money that
tncluxiing savings and loan money for housing

Which Sindiinger defimes as 10ta) hguid aysers of the government within Fed measwred money

As total accounte for money (within GNPY as measured manihly by the Fed

Swnellenger defraes this as Proie ton Maroy

Ful's M5
oes 101 make jobs,

{11 as non bank savinys

. All arher job producing money 1s D + | suburacied from P

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

also, A through G are
Calumn 1

The far latt cotumn

Caturma 3
Coiumn 2

W New maney weight

represents the money share o each measure

The far cight colurain 15 the money share af new meney growih + ¢ , wheee the

15 defined as @ ol money

WHAT THE VERTICAL COLUMNS MEAN

is defined as current money wewght, 1., the amaunt of money for each month s reported by the
identified.

wha was reported for the same month the urior vear

15 the percent vear 10-year growth of B 1ew monay
whers (R) or GNP 1 rqual ta 106, ar S100 00 for total monsy

o g i3 T Change From Tt N b Gt ven s Toe Soomer 1
HOW TO READ SINDLINGER'S A THROUGH R MONEY TABLES A . The bottom line 1s GNP (Gross Nauonal froduct! i current doflars extrapalsied monthiy From the quarterly figure

Q Money, therefore, 18 the difference between P money as counted by 1he Fed and GNP's money not counted by the Fed 1.e.,

Fed for each meature 35

second from oght columin 15 the year-ta year add 1, the amount of annual growth o7 contraction n dollars

fievs manev added raeh vear 1 qong

001



ExHIBIT D

To Accompany Testimony Of Albert E. Sindhmger For January 30, 1978 Hearmngs By The Subcommittee On Taxation And Debt Management Of The Senate Committee On Finance

THE VELOCITY OF TOTAL MONEY BY MEASURES

For December For Select Yaars

Money Is in
Billions Of Dollars 1953 1960 1975 1976 1977
$  Velocity $ Velocity $ Velkety $ Veloony S Veloaity

- ey In Circylation. # 235 16078 s o EAEERT) wao  new 0.0 22,07
b ecking Accountsemene. #7176 223 | Tne azes P oa2ea vam ma an s m
L RO 3.8 lso s ] oWaz o S | Ll Ssn Pias soes
U - Bask Saings... 7.7 ne  orwe p el 44 {0 a8 Lees ez
£ e Reeaneenennns M7 2om puoe zeer p e zan basa a3 jans s
F - ik s, © - ERETR baz  zr.en e w0
- W-Comerical Bamtng.. 2.7 2o faewe  eaw b omar 2w Jews zve lews o2
e nnr zaw lanme  zar | ens 2av mss oz lang  zam
(-« Hom-fank Savings, SIS [ W23 ASW y 450 LB | 46 160 Pseze .52
3. w67 e g e pions e |ews um nwan A
.- K] ° FECRNTE ) [TER my a0
L~ w-maney Mark Force.. ®e.r ez s b Yo vme fusee e
¥ - Goverment Securittes....g $4.2  9.186 asr Loy uas Coms oz Jrasa e
- Total tiawrd msets., W05 1 L pweme 1A gwss ren by L
« - tomercial Paper. . o3z 1sssse e oy 910 .0 uan 5.5 Naa
P - Tut) Accounted .

Far Haney..oenn s s Lw b e fuana wne e fusoe  Lae

Drotietoe vomyerreew 1806 e boms oz §owa s Daws s fame s

att gerer

oo Progucing Mteye..... 2005 2,48 | 2050 2.4 sz oz | a5 2088 Pl a4
2= ateer Uncounted

Viney.cueosens e A pen o g w02 ssee | 2z s b e gae
P - urreft Dollar 089, 7.9 100 f 5054 1000 | 8105 Lote  Jurae .00 figans 1.000

1

THE VELQCITY OF MONEY

The celationship between Gross Netionai Product or GNP at the bottom line [defined a1 R manay, sse Exhibit C } over time with the
change sn the money supply (vis specific money measures| that brought GNP sbou, is ealied - The Velucity OF Money

To compute Velocity of Maney, the GNP figure 15 dded by the selected monsy measure or aggregate

GNp -
[Ty = Valocity
Forexample 1o talculate M1 tor December 1977
$1981 5 bathon
o-
- 5785 par snnum

S 3449 patan
Thas, on the averags, a5 of December 1877, each doltar of M1 money was beng snent a Intle over § 7 times in purchasing goods and
services per annum

The Federal Reserve Board hos the responsibihty of the supply of money 1, ta regulate the flow of spending - 1 the textbook ax
planation.

The fiow of consumer spending, however, depends NOT only on the supply of money bt also on that supply's rate of urnover
s veloeity, as ustrated here by select penods

VELOCITY OF MONEY
Ta Mustrate velopty of maney New Money New Monsy New Maney
change, the table left selects our Dec.1960 Dec. 1976 Dec., 1977
195960 recorman period to cam New Maney is
pare with the last threa years, in Bitlions Of Doallars $ Velocity $  Velocty S Velodiy
where velocity 15 caleutated far
each Docember, the fast month of B orerey o Crcutation. # 0 | e ms o e
each year I

b . Checking Aecoints... . am e nem ERSTR™
Let wble dlustrates velocity for 4 Kl 2,33 : 8.1 .60 236 8,797
each money measure, based on e | o e L XA Dcz,g 4850
tatal money reported tar each De- 13 6.3 230 76,0 2.0%8 66,4 ey
cember,

£ o s a8z sk e
The right table i1 a Sindhnger crea | G - M-Comericl fancing... 6.0 LI w2 ma zaese
00n to observe the velooty of new | wom, ... 83 19 %0 20m sz
money ONLY, (e . the new money 1 - Xon-fank Savings..... ® 9.3 806 87.6 2,34 65.8 2.7
added 10 sach money messure dur- , - s rom e vsm
1ng the year . from Decomber 10 | 7% e 158 . X E . 2
December, a5 indicated K- Bak LS iuieinns creeenr O s.0m § 8.1 [T ANNIX )

U~ #6-Money dork Forse. ... 15.6 a8 powe (X
Key measures 10 wanch are starred, M- Sovernment Securities....® 1.7 4412 § e 2 9.6 2062

N otal Liguid Assetse.. 13,9 540 e L ws o Lme
Where the aconomy is gomng from aund A
the conturmars poInt of wiew i tegn | O - tamercial Paser.. aosm 53 B we 1.k
by theright  new money velocity | © - Tota) sccountea
tabis gnd observe A BODF and | ey e sons a1 1oa e Lem

I .
money. Protection Woay, 7% 510 s e nzet e
. A1 oter

Whare the Fed it involved, observe duo Producing Modey...... 5 15,000 8.8 8319 %.8 ra
M mane:

0 - Other Uncounted

nt e ® -4 120 12.526 n.2 5,296
Where butiness 18 snvolued, observs A - Current Doltar GAPL...L.. 1.000 166.4 1,000 2an6 1,900
money.

The Fed has NO CONTROL over raney velacity - the consumer cantrals this by fus/her tevel of Consumer Confidence - and where
and when consuraers usa their money.

In Sindlinger’s concept of consumer economics, the consumer cantidence parameters hieing meatured daily tell us how consumers are
using thei current maney and haw they ptan 10 use their expected money

Knowang this, Sindhinger's Confidance Parametars [SCP) can farecast in advance each of the above maney measuies and can alsa calcu
late and forecast velocicy changes

WE ARE PAYING FOR OIL OUT OF BANK SAVINGS
As Exhibit C shows, D money, or bank saeings, 1n December 1976 were growing a1 15 8% and - N
5579 bilion af new maney was added aver 1975 - with the new money velocity (top right) a1 2 701

For December 1977 the growth rate of D money, or bank savings, hath declined to 10 1%. A5 an add, hank savings as of January 18th
are down ta 9 7% and SCF 15 farecasting a furthes deciine nto 197

For December 1877 the new money add 10 hank savings was $42.8 billion  dowe by $15 1 bdlion fram 1976's new money add
But observe how the velority of 1977 bank savings 13 u o 4.850.

Sendinger interviewng reveals that this $15 1 billan dectine m bank savings during 1977 was transteread ta cheching sceounts by con-
summers to pay ‘or aif
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EXHIBITE Velocity of Money by Aggregates By Months for 19877
T i | 1 1 i
Jan. Feb. Mar. Apr. May.! Jun.; Jul. Aug.! Sep.! Oct. Nov.: Deec.
$ wun S wum $ e $ v $ woav| § mum ; $ aean $ § v |§ mom [ ; S
K Currency o Orslation,.  BO.5 22285 ws  zan e zan . P PR R R R AL LRI B18 W wen |owa aas s4 om0 | ose zor
b - thecting Aecounts, 202 ram roms : o e . e e | ows ram g s T T
EZRE N sar o mad 5.5 ma osaw | owz sam wie o san ver  sem s s ms ot b sae s
s aas L 2.8 601 PR 6.8 ol we o oam oo s 1 we waw b
€. [ 2523 6.2 S |oms e ma o aac s aan [N oA naw s e : gz
£ - bk <05 631 mam L3 0 X poen | sn0 2w CZEREE ] s o 6.5 2 e A% EIC T 3o s
G- Wi-Gomerical Ganking.... 8143 2,200 wes 2.0 87 1.3 | aws 2 65 2.0 mas 2257 B oz ras 223 s 228 BLe a2
[ 23 wa o zan wee e 6.2 Vs aw a2 2 mesaes | omes na [CRIET) IR
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VELDCITY OF MONEY ILLUSTRATED HERE IS NOT SEASONALLY ADJUSTED

The table above tracks the velosity of &ach kay money megsure, A-R, for each month of 1977, Under eaeh month are two columas of
figutes. Tha left ane it the monthly count of the money measure in billions of dalisrs. The right one is the valocity for that measure in
sach month expressed at an annual rate.

Valocity offers impartent information about the way peopie are uning their money.

For A money, currency in tirculation, the velocity s rather constant throughout the year with a turnover of 22 times 3t an annual rate
in esch month. This 1t not unusual. Cureency 15 the petty cash of the economy and 15 used by people in meeting MINGT commitments
which are by and farge insiaxtcc.

Cheeking accounts, or B maney, present @ rather different picwure that prowdes important clues about consumes spending

In May, the velocity rose 10 rhore then exght after being well below that Jeyel for the prior four months. Similarly, the veloaity reached
past B 1n August

Both of the accelesstions scemmed from tax considerations bn May, consumers wer replenishing their checking accounts after paying

out federal incame taxes the prior month. In August, they were replating funds that were bemg paid out in July and August to meet
local taxes.

Louis

The changes \n velocrty on chacking accounts alsa impacted the M1 aggregate ar € money

in May, M1 velocity moved pent 5.9 - the highest rate of turnover 1ot 1977 in August, the velocity wat ehose 10 5.3 and ths was the

socand highust rate of the year,

The homvier than average turnaver in May and August played  factar in Fedos

1 Reserve Board decisions to tighten money and raise

\nterest rates in both those months The Fed (nterpreted the increased sctvity sn M1 25 a manstary explosion that required action. In
fact, the aggregate in both months merely responded to cansumer shifts of money to pay taxes

and out af savings

Anather visw of the consumer's situatian cames from D money or bank savings. The velotity held i the 4 1 range for the first eight
months of the year, then moved ¢lose to 4 2 in Seatember, and exceeded 4 2 for the futal three months of 1977

This resulted fram nsing ad hills, Consumers wers tapping their 38vings #6counts ta get money 10 pay oil A slowdown in the growth

of savings was anather mandestation of this trend

M money, or goverament securities, show a responsiveness to Fed poticy The valacity nises above 14 15 May - the month of the fatse
foreeup in interest rates, and again 10 August when the policy was tightened a bit more The generally festncive stance also was

underscared by the veloey of aver 14 1n October and Navember

Cammercral paper has shown a deckmng velocity as the vear procesded. However, the stowdown did not became signvficant untl the

last three months of 1977 when velocity was well below that of January 1877
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EXHIBIT F

To Accompany Testimony Of Atbert E Sindlinger For January 30, 1978 Hearings By The Suhcomnnttee On Taxatian And Oebt Management Ot The Senate Committee On Frnance
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The proper wiy 1o view money is on a per hausshold bass. This is because the nation’s 70 milkion houscholds are 1s basic mim

economic umits and the people lwing 1n them are the arumary users of money Thus, breaking the money aggregates down on 3 per “ewal” growsh rate is minuscule
household basis shows haw much monoy 15 actually svawable 1o peaple and whether money 15 growing adequately envugh 1o accom

modaiz people

tn general, money on a per household basts has been growing at a stower rate than the manctary aggregaies This 15 because houtehokis

are growing at a faster rate than total money

But1n avery real scnsc, maney an a per household basis has actually shown negative growth
are 10 Column 3 of the Decernber 1977 table which shaws year 1b.vest growth rates for each aggresate on a per household basis

The “official” inflation rare tor 1977 was pegged a1 § percent

B money, oF chiecking accounts, the prmary 1epostary of the consumer s spendable funds, grew anly 3 8 percent
terms wes thesefore negative.

inflation rate Growih for this key consumer sgaregste

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

n real

I fact, the onfy aggregate that pernutted total commeresal bank funds

D money, or bank savings, showed a Tairly healthy growth rate even oa a per househotd hasis Buc when inflation 1 subtracted, the

M4 or G money  to shghtly exceed the rate of nflation in

groweh was £ money or hank CD's, which a vear earher had becn growing negatively The switch came about because biy money 1n

vestars sought a methad for cashing in an high inserest rates

CD's are nat the pravinge of the comsurner but business and large investars. The same 15 true of commercial paper which showsd 4

when sflation 15 factored tn Ex

ha the highest velocsty of any of th

mplex 125 percent growth rate princially hecause of moaves by carporations to take advantage of high witerest rates Cammercial paper also
c money measutes

Outside the cammercial bank area, there was an apparently strong growth 1n nan bank savings. another key measure domnated by
cansumers But inflatian chapped that cate about 1n kalf aud left tins measure with 2 madest gan

of tar below e

When viewed 00 a per hausehold basis, and when inflation i factored in the maney that 1s needed and used by cansumsrs 13 grawing

very slightly, ot not a1 atl
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exHIBIT G

To Acoempany Testimony Of Albert E. Sindlinger For January 30, 1978 Hearings By The Subcommittee On Taxation And Detit

Erratic Swings in Employment and Labor Force
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Shoes savomat protucy

We present this series of srticies on
the Decomber unemploymsnt report
for purposes of discussion.

As the Chairman knows, Sindlinger
has been commenting for four years
on the errors of tha semonal adjust-
ment in celculating job and jobless
figures, arrors which we believe were
intansifisd with the Decembor data
that showed such a large decline.

We have proven our case time, and
time again.

Apparently, the Decamber report was
too much for some other ohsarvars
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comments of fellow witness Otto
Eckstein on the December report.
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Senator Byrp. The committee will stand in recess.
[ Thercupon, at 12 noon the subcommittee recessed to reconvene at
the call of the Chair.]
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PUBLIC DEBT AND THE BUDGET

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 6, 1978

U.S. SENATE,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON TaxaTION AND DEBT MANAGEMENT
GENERALLY OF THE CoMMITTEE 0N FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcomumittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a.m. in room 2221,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Harry F. Byrd, Jr., presiding.

Present: Senator Byrd.

Senator Byrp. The hour of 10 having arrived, the committee will
come to order.

Today begins the second day of hearings on the budget, the deficit.
and the debt. The Federal debt will increase from fiscal vear 1978
to fiscal year 1979 by $88.1 billion. This is the largest yearly increase
in the Federal debt in our Nation’s history.

The increase in our Federal debt and the deficit for fiscal year 1979
of $60 billion for the unified budget indicates that our Government
still does not have Federal spending under control. Indeed, it seems
to be going in the opposite direction.

President Carter’s budget for fiscal year 1979 takes us further away
from the goal of achieving a balanced budget.

I do commend those who have the responsibility for submitting
financial documents to the Congress from this present administration
for being frank and forthright and, for the most part, clearly stating
the assumptions which were made concerning the future costs of our
economy and the implications of this data upon the budget projections.

We have, today, witnesses from the Treasury, the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget, and also from the Federal Reserve Board. Now, I .
will change the order slightly for presentation of witnesses. I under-
stand that Hon. Roger Altman, Assistant Seeretary of the Treasury
for Domestic Finance has a commitment to be out of the city later
this morning, so at this point, the committee will call on Roger Alt-
man, Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Domestic Finance. Mr.
Altman, welecome. May T say that you may handle your presentation
in anv way that you wish. Your entire testimony will be put in the
record. If you wish to, you could stunmarize it, but, in any case, the
text will be put in the record.

I will state for the record also, which I assume that all of you are
aware, that this hearing today does not take the place of the formal
hearing which will be held later, in early Marech, I assume, on the
formal proposal by the administration to increase the statutory debt
limit,

Mr. Altinan, you may proceed as you wish.

(107)
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Mr. Arrman. Thank you, Mr, Chairman and, with your permission,
I will summarize my testimony, with the full text being inserted into
the record.

I would like to begin by thanking you for permitting me to go first.
It is really on account of the snowstorm that Secretary Blumental and
I have to take the train to New York rather than to fly, as we had
planned and therefore have to leave earlier, so you are kind to permit
me to start.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROGER ALTMAN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
THE TREASURY FOR DOMESTIC FINANCE

Mr. Aurmax, Let me say that I am pleased to be here today to dis-
cus with you the public debt limit. The present temporary limit of
%752 billion will expire on March 31, and then, of course, the debt limit
would revert to the permanent ceiling of $400 billion. And so, legisla-
tive action by March 31 will be necessary to permit the Treasury to
continue to borrow in order to refund securities maturing after that
date and to raise the necessary new cash. .

In addition, Mr. Chairman, to permit the Treasury to continue bor-
rowing on a long-term basis, it also will be necessary to increase the
$27 billion limit on the amount of bonds which we may issue without
regard to the 414 percent interest rate ceiling on Treasury long bonds.

Finally, we are repeating our earlier request for authority to permit
the Secretary of the Treasury, with the approval of the President, to
change the interest rate on U.S. savings bonds, if that should become
advisable.

Beginning with the debt limit, our estimates of the amounts of debt
subject to limit at the end of each month through 1979 are attached to
my testimony. Those attachments indicate that the debt will increase
to $778 billion at the end of this fiscal year and to approximately $868
billion at the end of fiscal 1979.

Senator Byrp. Let me interrupt you there. Is that not the largest
increase in the gross public debt which our Nation has had in any year
during its entire history #

Mr. ALrman. No; 1 do not believe so, Mr. Chairman. I believe that
fiscal 1976, the increase then was larger.

Senator Byrp. Well, what was the increase in fiscal 19762

Mr. Arraanx. Well, the increase in our publie borrowing alone—
public borrowing—was $83 billion and adding to that the trust fund
surpluses, which are additive to the public debt limit, and. off-budget
financing, indicates that that figure in 1976, I believe, was larger than
the 1979 figure.

Certainly, I know that our borrowing from the public, the effect of
our borrowings on the market, will be notably smaller in 1979 than it
was

Senator Byrp. Well, let me give you, if T may, the exact figures,
then, since you do not seem to have them at your fingertips. At the end
of the fiscal year 1973, the national debt was $544 billion. At the end of
the fiscal year 1976, it was $632 billion. That is an increase of $88
oillion.

Your figures show that you project an increase of $88.1
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Mr. Arrmaxn. Mr. Chairman, my understanding is different, but I
would be happy to review it, and

Senator Byrp. Well, state what your understanding is. I got these
figures from the Treasury.

Mr. Avrmax. If you look at borrowing from the public

Senator Byrp. I am speaking now of the national debt. What do you
consider to have been the national debt at the end of fiscal 19751

Mr, Aurmax, Well, let me answer you this way, sir. The way that I
look at it is the following: In fiscal 1976, our public borrowing was
$83 billion; in fiscal 1979, our public borrowing will be $73 billion.

Now, there are differences, yes, between the total increase in the
debt, subject to limit, and the

Scnator Byrp. That is what we are speaking of.

Mr. AurMaxn. Yes, but T am saying, Mr. Chairman, that I think it is
more relevant——

Senator Byrp. Well, vou may think it is more relevant, but I would
like to get the facts. If my facts are wrong, I got them from
the Treasurv, and I would be glad if you would correct them. But my
facts show that the public debt 1nclud1ng off-budget borrowing, if
your recommendation is approved, will increase from a projected
$787 billion for fiscal 1978, to $874 billion ?

Mr. Avrman. Up to $868 by the end of fiscal 1979. An increase to
%868 is what we project, sir.

Senator Byrp. You project $868 billion ¢

Show me the budget document to which you refer? I want to get
these facts clear.

Mr. Avrman. Mr. Chairman, I believe that I am correct. The in-
crease in fiscal 1979 will be smaller—only slightly, to be sure—than
that in fiscal 1976, and I am looking at the——

Senator Byro. It will be greater than fiscal 19771%

Mr. Aurman, Yes; it will be greater than fiscal 1977.

Senator Byro. It will be greater than fiscal 1978¢

Mr. Aurman. Yes, sir,

Senator Byrp. Now, the Budget in Brief, on page 73, shows at the
end of the year, the oufstandlng gross Federal debt w111 be $874—
$873.7. I rounded it off to $874 billion,

That is the Budget in Brief, part 5, budget tables, page 73.

Mr. Arrmav. Well, the difference between my figure and your figure
is that your figure includes the debt of Feder: al agencies in addition to
the direct debf or guaranteed debt, and 1t is 3ust a different way of
looking at it. Tt is another measure of total Federal debt.

But still, using vour basis, using your basis, the increase in fiscal
1979 will be somewhat smaller—nothing to be proud of, but somewhat
smaller-—than the increase in fiscal 1976.

Senator Byrp. Thank you. Please proceed.

Mr. Aurman. The $90 billion increase in the debt subject to limit in
fiscal 1979 reflects, as you know, the administration’s current budget
estimates of the 1979 unified budget deficit of $60.6 billion, a trust
fund surplus of $13.9 billion, and a net financing requirement for off-
budget entities of $12.5 billion.

Let me turn now, Mr. Chairman, to our fiscal 1979 need for an
inerease.

Senator Byrp. Just a moment, sir. I am still a little unclear on this.
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On page 2 of your statement, you say the $90 billion increase in
the debt in fiscal year 1979 and so forth. So it is a $90 billion increase,
is that correct ?

Mr. Avrman. Yes, but, Mr. Chairman, as you know, among other
things, the trust fund surpluses are added to the debt subject to limit,
even though they are not directly reflective of budget deficits.

Senator Byro. Well, the point I am trying to establish is that you
are asking, I take it, from page 2 of your statement for an increase
of $90 billion in the statutory debt limit. Is that correct ?

Mr. Avraaw. That is correct.

Senator Byrp. Now, at any other time, has as much as $90 billion
been added to the statutory debt limit in the space of 1 year?

Mr. AvrmaN. My understanding, Mr. Chairman, is yes, the amount
of total jncrease in the total debt, subject to limit in fiscal 1976 was
slightly larger than that, and I would be happy to provide a detailed
answer on that for the record.

But my understanding is that the 1976 increase was slightly larger
than that, ves,

Senator Byrp. Well, T would like for you to establish whether the
figure that my office got from the Treasury is incorrect. The figure is
$632 billion at the end of fiscal 1976. .

Mr. Aurman. I believe that what your office has done, Mr. Chair-
man, is to add, in the 1976 computation, the just under $11 billion
of agency borrowings, Federal agency borrowings, to the public debt
amounts. Those are not amounts which add to the debt subject to limit.
I think what your office has simply done—I cannot be sure—is to—it
appears to me—is to add roughly $11 billion in 1976 agency debt to
the public debt securities of that year, then compared that to the
public debt figure of 1979. T think it is a bit of apples and oranges, but
again, I would be happy to get together with your staff and straighten
it out.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

FEDERAL FINANCES AND DEBT OUTSTANDING, FISCAL YEARS 1970-79
{in billions of dollars]

1970 1971 1972 1973 1974 1975 1976 TQ 1877 1978 18791

FederalfundsdeﬁciL._..I_._ 13.1 299 29.3 256 187 525 689 110 545 721 745

. Trust fund surplus

Le(ss—)urn:iseficig_n,..____p____ -10.3 ~6.8 -59 -—10.7 -140 -7.4 -2.4 2.0 -9.5 -—10.3 -13.9
: ified budget

qugf'iiit?‘il.u.n_'-l_e.._&_g.e» 2.8 23.0 23.4 148 4.7 451 66.4 13.0 450 61.8 60.6
: Deficit of off-budget

Pl?f:dergllglnti?ies%__.?_,g _________________________ .1 1.4 81 7.2 1.8 87 1.5 125

Equals: Total deficit_..__.._ 2.8 230 23.4 149 6.1 53.1 737 147 537 734 731
: Nonborrowing means

Le::ﬁn:nr::i:;?__..l ________ 2.6 —-3.6 ~3.9 44 -31 -23 93 33 -2 7.4 -1
Is: Total borrowin

quurg;thegublic_? ...... f_ 5.4 19.4 19.4 19.3 3.0 50.9 829 18.0 535 66.0 73.0

Plus: Ch in debt held ;
lll)sy Gov:?rﬁ\e'trl‘t agenciess. 10.1 7.4 84 118 148 7.0 43 -3.5 9.2 1:0.4 151

Equals: Change in gross

Federal debt___..__._.._ 15.5 269 27.9 3.1 17.8 57.9 87.3 145 628 76.4 881
: Ch in Federal
R S S e P VR TIY.
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FEDERAL FINANCES AND DEBT QUTSTANDING. FiSCAL YEARS 1970-79—Continued

[in billions of dollars]

1870 1971 1872 1973 1974 1975 1976 TQ 1977  1978% 19791

Equals; Change in gross

public debt______________ 17,2 27.2 2.1 30.9 169 59.0¢ 872 14.3 641 780 89.6
Plus: Change in other debt

subject to limits. ... __ -7 —L2 ... — 4 1 R S,
Equals: Change in debt sub-

ject to limit____.________ 16.5 2.0 29.1 305 169 59.0 8.3 143 641 730 89.6

Debt outstanding (end of
fiscal years):

Gross Federal debts___. . 382.6 409.5 437.3 468.4 486.2 544.1 631.9 646.4 709.1 785.6 B73.7
tess: Federal agency
debte __.______ .. . __ 125 1222 109 1.1 120 109 114 1.7 10.3 8.8 7.3

Equals: Gross public debt. 370.1 382.3 426.4 457.3 474.2 533.2 620.4 634.7 6988 776,838 866.4
Plus: Other debt subject

tolimits. ... ________ 2.5 1.3 1.3 .9 .9 1.0 1.1 L1 1.1 1.1 1.1
Equals: Debt subject to

lmit__ . 372.6 398.6 427.8 458.3 475.2 534.2 621.6 635.8 700.0 777.9 867.5
1 Estimate.

2 Gonsists fargely of Federal Financing Bank borrowings to finance off-budget programs.

3 Consists largely of changes in Treasury cash balances.

¢ Consists largely of trust fund surplus or deficit.

§ Net of certain public debt not subject to limit.

8 Fiscal year 1976 figure includes reclassification of $471,000,000 of Export-Import Bank certificates of beneficial interest
from asset sales of debt.

Source: Special Analysis £ of the Fiscal Year 1979 Budget January 1978.

Senator Byrp. The fact is, you are asking for an increase of $90 bil-
lion for the upcoming fiscal year, is that correct?

Mr. Aurman. That 1s correct.

Senator Byrp. Now, has any Secretary of the Treasury, or his repre-
sentalive, come before this committee any time in the last 10 years
itnd asked for a $90 billion increase in the national debt subject to
imit?

Mr. Arrvan. I do not believe that a request, Mr. Chairman, was
actually made at any one moment for a single increase in that amount.
But I believe that

Senator Byrp. 1t would have to be increased by the Congress. The
facts are all there.

Mr. Arrmaxn. That is true but, of course, as you know, the public
debt has not always been increased for full years. For example, this
past September we came and asked for an increase from September
to September—September 1977 to September 1978. Congress decided
to increase us only for 6 months.

Senator Byrp. It happened to be my amendment that did that, so
I am well familiar with it.

Mr. Aurman. That is right.

So, in the past—I would have to look back over the historical
record

Senator Byrp. Well, I would like to get a categorical answer from
the Treasury Department on whether any Secretary of the Treasury
has ever come before this committee in recent history, within the past
10 years?

Mr. Avrman. I believe the answer is no.

Senator Byrp. All right. That satisfies me.
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Mr. Aurman. T was discussing the question of our long bond author-
ity, simply pointing out that to meet our 1979 requirements, our cur-
rent $27 billion authority to issue bonds on a long-term basis, without
regard to the 41/ ceiling would need to be increased by $10 billion—
that is, to $37 billion.

We have, to date, used almost $20 billion of the $27 billion authority,
including the $1.25 billion which we auctioned last week, and so we
have about $7 billion remaining. A $10 billion increase, therefore,
would permit the Treasury to continue our recent pattern of bond
issues throughout fiscal 1979.

The reason we have been using the long-term market, Mr. Chairman,
is to enable us to make further progress toward achieving a better
balance in the maturity structure of the debt and toward reestablish-
ing the overall market for Treasury long term securities.

I think both of those are vital to efficient management of the public
debt.

Let me briefly turn to the savings bonds question, if I may. In recent
years, we frequently recommended that Congress repeal the 6-percent
ceiling on the rate of interest which Treasury may pay on U.S. savings
bonds. Before 1970, that ceiling had been increased many times, but
the current 6 percent statutory ceiling was enacted in 1970. Yet, as
market rates of interest rose, it became clear that an increase in the sav-
ings bond interest rate was necessary to provide investors in savings
bonds with a fair rate of return.

It is not our view, Mr. Chairman, that an increase in the interest
rates paid on savings bonds is necessary today. But we are concerned
that the present approach, whereby each increase must be legislated,
does not provide sufficient flexibility to adjust that rate in response to
changing market conditions.

The delays encountered in the legislative process simply may result
in inequities to savings bonds purchasers and holders as market rates
fluctuate.

Mr. Chairman, let me close by suggesting that your committee con-
sider a more effective procedure for controlling the size of the public
debt. We do not think that the present statutory debt limit is an effec-
tive way for Congress to control the debt.

In fact, the debt limit may actually divert public attention from the
real issue, which is control over the Federal budget. The increase in
the debt each year, as you know, is simply a result of earlier decisions
by the Congress on the amounts of Federal spending and taxation.

A ccordingly, the only way to control the dell))‘é is through firm control
over the Federal budget.

Now, to be sure, the Congressional Budget Act of 1974 has greatly
improved congressional budget procedures and provided a more effec-
tive means of controlling the debt. And that new budget process assures
that Congress faces up each year to the public debt consequences of its
decisions on taxes and spending,

Beyond that, the statutory limitation on the public debt occasionally
has interfered with the efficient financing of the Government and ac-
tually resulted in increased costs to the taxpayer.

_For example, as you remember, when the temporary debt limit ex-
pired on September 30 last year, new legislation was not enacted until
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October 4, and the Treasury was required, in the interim, to suspend
the sale of savings bonds and other public debt securities, which re-
sulted in a good deal of public confusion, as well as additional costs to
the Government. .

And so, Mr. Chairman, we think that the public debt would be more
effectively controlled and better managed by tying the debt limit to the
new congressional budget process. We are stmply putting this proposal
on the table for you and the other members of the_su%commltt-ee to
consider, in the hope that we can work together to devise a more accept-
able way of controlling the debt. )

Thank you, and I will try to answer any of the questions that you
may have.

Senator Byrp. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. )

Now, as you point out in your testimony, the debt, subject to the debt
limitation, will need to be increased for not only the current fiscal year,
I take it, but also. of course, for the upcoming fiscal year.

Mr. Aurmax. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Now, I do not find—I have gone over it hurriedly, I
must say—the precise figure to which you would recommend the limit
be increased if the Congress saw fit to increase it next month to fiscal
year 1979, What figure would that be?

Mr. Auraan. Well, it would be an increase to $871 billion, Mr., Chair-
man, reflecting an $868 billion forecast of the total debt subject to
Limit in September 30, 1979, and the usual $3 billion margin for con-
tingencies. That, of course, compares to the $752 billion limit which is
the current one, extending through March 31.

So $752 to $871 billion.

Senator Byen. Yes. Now, the $752 billion, if I read your statement
accurately, would need to be increased, you feel—or Treasury feels—by
$29 billion to take care of the needs through fiscal year 1978.

Mr. Avtvax. I believe that figure is right ; yes.

Senator Byrp. And then the $90 billion that you are speaking of
would be for the fiscal year ending 1979 ?

Mr. Avrman. That is correct.

Let me emphasize, as you know, that these increases in the public
debt are simply the result of the fiscal decisions which the Congress in
effect makes during the budget process. They are nothing more than
arithmetic derivation of the congressional budget

Senator Byrp. I was going to point out that the Treasury, as such,
has no direct responsibility in causing the debt increase. I think the
responsibility lies jointly with the Congress and the administration
and, in this case, the Office of Management and Budget and the Presi-
dent. We will get to this later.

But I recognize, and I want the record to show, that the Treasury is
presenting what it estimates will be the needs of the executive branch
if the President’s budget is enacted into law as is. Is that not correct ?

Mr. Avrman. That 1s correct, although I must say that we are all
part of the same team.

Senator Byrp. You are part of the same team, and if you want to
assume part of the responsibility, that is all right with me, but I did

not realize that Treasury had the responsibility of making up the
budget.

23-544—78——9
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Mr. Aurman. Well, we consider ourselves important partners in the
formulation of overall fiscal policy, a major element being budgetmak-
ing, so yes, I think we share all of that responsibility.

Senator Byrp. All right. That is all right with me. I was just try-
ing to point out that I did not feel that you had that responsibility;
that it was elsewhere. But, we will let the record stand as you said it.

So your figures are based on what the President submitted to the
Congress.

Mr. Aurman. That is correct, sir.

Senator Byrp. Now, whatever the final debit figure will be at the
end of this fiscal year, or at the end of the upcoming fiscal year based
on the new budget, 1t is a very, very high figure, and 1 calculate
roughly that the total debt at the end of fiscal year 1979 will be
almost exactly double the total debt at the end of fiscal 1972, which
is not very long ago.

My question is this. Often the national debt is dismissed on the
basis that it is not important since we owe it to ourselves. Do you
agree with that viewpoint ¢

Mr. Aurmaxn. Noj; I must say, Mr. Chairman, that T do not fully
agree with that. We have been asked that question many times in
testimony before the Congress; and while it is true that certain debt
held either by the trust funds or by the Federal Reserve is debt owed
to other Government entities, I take the view that a debt obligation
is a debt obligation, regardless of to whom it is owed; and in effect,
the Federal Government owes a total of almost $720 billion today, of
debt subject to limit.

Senator Byrp. Now, of the debt, roughly $100 billion, as I under-
stand it, is owed to non-U.S. citizens or foreign governments. Is this
correct ?

Mr. Arrmax, That is right. About $109 billion is owed to for-
eigners.

Senator Byrp. So if the rationale were carried to its conclusion
that the national debt is not important because we owe it to ourselves,
in the first place, that $100 billion owed to foreign governments or
foreign individuals would have to be repudiated, if you were going
to repudiate the debt ?

Mr. Avrman. That is true, but I do not think that any of us were
in favor of repudiating our debt.

Senator Byrp. I would not think so either. That is why it seems to
me that the statement made by many from time to time that the
debt is not important because we owe it to ourselves is not a valid
agsertion.

Let me ask you this. What would happen to the banks and insur-
ance companies in this country if that view were taken and we decided
to just wipe out the debt because we owed it to curselves.

Mr. Arraran. Well, T think the effects would be severe because,
among many other things, banks and insurance companies and other
major financial institutions hold very large amounts of our debt,
which, of course, they count as assets, and, in effect, a great portion
of their asset base would be eliminated and their financial solidity
severely affected as a result.

Senator Byrp. It would play havoc with the banks, I would think,
and with the insurance companies too. It would play havoe, would
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it not, with the social security trust funds and other trust funds. Are
many of those funds not in Government bonds?

Mr. Aurmax. Yes. ) . )

Senator Byro. So it would play havoc with the 33 million social
security recipients. It would just be totally unthinkable to say that
the obligations of the U.S. Government will be repudiated.

Mr. Aurmaw. I agree. )

Senator Byrp. What will be the peak borrowing periods for the
Treasury during fiscal year 1978 and fiscal year 1979

Mr. AuTmaN. Well, each year our peak borrowing quarters are the
first and the second and the fourth—fiscal quarters. This year, fiscal
1978, our largest quarter is the current one—second fiscal quarter.
And while we have not projected specific quarter-by-quarter borrow-
ing amounts for fiscal 1979, the trend should not be particularly
different.

Senator Byrp. Henry Kaufman, an economist for Soloman Bros.
and Albert Cox, from Merrill Lynch, have indicated that financing
of the large Federal deficit will have an adverse effect on private
borrowing, especially housing and business.

What is your view on that?

Mr. Aurman. Well, that gets to the oft-asked question of crowding
out.

Senator Byrp. Of what?

Mr. Avrman. Of crowding out, as it is so often called. Will the
financing of the Federal Government crowd out private borrowers?

Our view, Mr. Chairman, is that it will not. Let me make two or
three points quickly on that.

Senator Byrp. What percentage of the lendable funds will the
Government be in the money market for during the remainder of
this fiscal year, and for the next fiscal year, since you are talking
about the next fiscal year as well as this one?

Mr. Avrman. Well, I do not have a specific percentage because,
among other things, there are very different estimates as to the total
amount of credit in our economy, which is the percentage that you
are really asking for.

But I wounld say this. Our demands on the financial markets will
be7sma11er in fiscal 1978 and in fiscal 1979 than they were in 1975 and
1976.

Senator Byrp. Well, we have long since left 1975 and 1976. We are
in 1978, now.

Mr. Avrmax. I understand but, for a couple of reasons, I do not
think we are going to have a major negative cffect on the financing
of our private sector, particularly housing or business. And the reason
I do not think so is that we do not expect the type of convergence of
market, financial market forces and basic economic forces which oc-
curred in 1974 and 1975 and gave rise, then, to all of the fears and
discussions about erowding out.

We have a lot of slack today, at least a fair amount, in both our
markets, ample credit supplies, and in our economy. We are only oper-
ating at roughly 83 percent of our industrial capacity.

For those reasons

Senator Byrp., Suppose we did not have that slack?
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Mr. Aurmax. If we did not have as much slack in both our financial
markets and in our economy, sure.

Senator Byrp. Well, as T understand it, the objective of your admin-
istration and the objective of the Congress is to have less slack.

Mr. Aurman. That is correct.

Senator Byrp. That is my understanding of the objectives of
current economic policy.

Mr. Auvrmax. That is right.

But you are asking me whether or not I think that in 1978 and in
1979 the amount of Government financing and borrowing will have
7 major, negative impact on the ﬁnancmﬂ of our private sector. I am
saying no, I do not think so, because the amounts that we will raise
in proportion to the availability of credit will not be such that we will
be taking away a great deal.

Senator Byrp. What do vou think Government borrowing will be in
relation to overall borrowing—70 percent, 60 percent ?

Mr. Avrman. OQur bomowmfr as a per centage of total credit?

Senator Byrp, Yes

Mr. Avtmax. Far smaller than that. Far smaller than that. T be-
lieve—well, a recent estimate that T looked at over the last week in terms
of total credit supplied to the economy in 1978, was $430 billion and
our borrowing from the public in 1978. actually our market borrow-
ing—market borrowmtr now—would be less than $30 billion, or around
850 billion.

So we are borrowing around $30 billion from the market, the total
of which is $430 billion.

Senator Byrp, What will be the impact of Government borrowing
upon interest rates?

Mr. Aurman. Well, as you know., Mr. Chairman, we do not forecast
interest rates. Qur budget for fiscal 1979 assumes the level of interest
rates which were prevqlhnrr at the time that the budget was forecast.

Senator Byrp. And what is that? What did you assume?

Mr. Aurmax. T believe that the assumption in the short-term area,
which is where most of our borrowing occurs. simply because most of
our borrowing is for the purpose of 10111&« over existing debt, is 6.1

ercent.

Senator Byrp. Well, now you are paying 8 percent. are you not ?

Mr. Arrmax. The average interest rate on the public debt is 6.6
percent, in terms of the entire debt. We are paying—we auctioned 7-
vear securities last week which resulted in an interest cost to us of
almost 8 percent.

Senator Byro. 8.23 percent, was it not?

Mr. Avrmax. Noj that was the long-term security, Mr, Chairman,
not the intermediate. We sold a package of 3-year and 3-month, 7-year,
and then 27-vear and 3-month securities.

Senator Byro. But the Government is now paying roughly 8 per-
cent for money?

Mr. AvTMmax. No, sir, we are paying less than that. Most of our
borrowing occurs in the short-term area. and we are paying a good
deal less than 8 percent today. In fact, 3-month Treasury ills are
currently in the neighborhood, on a coupon-equivalent basis, of 6.8 per-
cent and while our interest costs on longer term borrowing are higher
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than that, the overall cost to us at the moment is substantially less than
8 percent.

Senator Byrp. Well, your budget has a figure of $55 billion for
interest for fiscal year 1979.

Mr. Avtman. That is right.

Senator Byrp. Now, you had to have some assumptions in order to
get that figure.

Mr. ArTMaN. Yes.

Senator Byrp, Now, what did you assume ?

Mr. Avrman. We assumed the interest rates prevailing.

Senator Byrp. What figure did you assume ?

Mr. Arvrvan. Well, the one I have in front of me is 6.1 percent on
our short-term borrowing, which in turn represents most of our bor-
rowing. The blended rate, or the effective rate, is probably somewhat
higher than that, beeanse we do not do all of our borrowing on a short-
term basis, so it is probably in the area of 6.5 percent, Mr. Chairman.
I will supply that specifically for the record.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record :]

Budget estimates for interest on the public debt are made by the Office of Man-
agement and Budget. The interest which must be paid during the budget year on
public debt securities which are outstanding at the time the estimate is made is
calculated by multiplying the effective interest rate on each security by the
amount of that security outstanding. For outstanding securities that will mature
in the budget year, the OMB methodology assumes that these will be refunded
by the issuance of like securities, e.g., bills, notes, bonds, with like maturities.
Similarly, for borrewing to raise new cash, the methodology assumes that the
maturity of new issues will be comparable to the maturity distribution of the
outstanding debt. OMB does not predict changes in interest rates. Therefore, esti-
mated interest rates, based on market yields on outstanding securities of compar-
able maturities prevailing at the time the estimates are made, are applied to the
estimated amounts of refunding and new cash borrowings.

The interest rates used in the January 1978 Budget presentation are as follows :

Interest Rates Used to Estimate Interest on the Public Debt in the January
1978 Budget

Interest
ratel
Maturity : (Percent)
13 weeks e —— 6. 1
26 weeks. e - 6.4
52 weeks ——e 6,75
lto3d years._.._____ —— —- - ——— T.0
3to 6 years. . ______ - — 7.25
Over 6 years__ - - - 7.5

! Rates based on market yields prevailing in December 1977.

Senator Byrp. The point T am making is $55 billion for interest pay-
ments 1s going to be a low figure. In other words, interest is going to be
higher than $55 billion.

Mr. Arryrax, Well, yes.

Senator Byrp, Would you not think so?

Mr. Arraaw. If interest rates are higher throughout 1979 than they
were at the time that the budget was assembled, yes the actual interest
on the public debt will be higher. But we are not even into 1979 yet, in
lf)actt] we have several months to go, and it is not at all clear that that will

e the case.
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Senator Byro. Now, you projected last year that the debt cost would
be $46.6 billion for fiscal 1978. What is your more recent figure in that
regard?

Mr. Auraax. $48.6 billion.

Senator Byrp. So it is up $2 billion, or roughly 5 percent ?

Do you see inflation remaining at 6 percent ?

Mr. Avraan. Tssentially yes, Mr. Chairman. The official adminis-
tration forecast is for an inflation rate in 1978 of approximately 6 per-
cent, yes.

Senator Byrn. Do you feel that the large projected deficits for the
remainder of fiscal 1978 and for fiscal 1979, as set forth in the budget,
as leading to greater inflation ?

Mr, Aztmaw, No: I do not, sir. I do not. We have, after all, as T said
earlier, a relatively high degree of slack in our economy. That is one of
the reasons why we have a budget deficit, we are not operating at full
capacity or full employment, and we do not see ourselves bumping up
against types of bottlenecks, either in terms of industrial use or the
financial markets or otherwise, which would begin to feed inflationary
pressures. No.

Senator Byrp. I understand that the administration is proposing to
establish controls over Federal loan guarantee programs. In what pro-
grams do loan guarantees appear, and how do you propose to develop
& system of control over those guarantees?

I am not sure whether that should be directed to yvou or to Mr.
Cutter.

Mr. Aurman. Well, Mr. Cutter can probably answer it better than I
can. We have both worked on it, but

Senator Byrp, Well, if you have worked on it, go ahead.

Mr. Arraan. Well, I would like to turn it to him. I think he is the
best person to answer it,

Mr. Curier. Sir, there are loan guarantee programs throughout the
Federal Government. Qur concern with loan gnarantee programs is
that typically they are perceived by advocates outside the Government,
within the Government—the executive branch and the Congress—as
free goods. Since they are not quite the same as direct loans and we do
not count them as ontlays—that is, since we do not count them the same
as direct loans—they are often seen as a form of backdoor budgeting, as
a way of getting around the discipline of the budget.

Senator Byrp. If T understand it correctly, I think you have devel-
oped a good approach.

Myr. Currer. Well, that is our concern, and the direction we would
like to go in is to have the President establish, on the executive branch,
a ceiling on guarantees and then to ask that a similar ceiling be im-
posed, both in the congressional budgeting process and in the appro-
priation process.

Senator Byrp. Well, now would vou submit. for the record the pro-
grams in which the loan guarantees appear? In other words, enumer-
ate the programs, and then how do you propose to develop a system of
control over these guarantees.

Mr. Currer. T would be happy to submit the first part for the rec-
ord. and as for the second, I have outlined to you the general form
that onr control over such guarantees would take, and we will be de-
veloping that this yvear for implementation in the 1980 budget. T am
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not sure I completely understood your question, If you would like an
amplification of that for the record, I would be happy to submit it.

Senator Byrp. Thank you.

[The material referred to was subsequently supplied for the
record :]

A list of Federal loan guarantee programs is contained in the following
document : Houge Committee on Banking, Finance, and Urban Affairs, Subcom-
mittee on Eeonomic Stabilization, Catalog of Federal Loan Guarantee Programs
(September 1977), 329 pps.

We are aware of the following omissions from this catalog:

Department of Housing and Urban Development: Public housing; urban re-
newal; college housing; and Government National Mortgage Association mort-

gage-backed securities.
Department of Iealth, Edueation, and Welfare: College facilities.
Department of the Treasury: New York City seasonal financing.
National Aeronautics and Space Administration: Lease guarantees,
Funds appropriated to the President: International Financial Institutions

capital contributions.
Small Business Administration: Agriculture business loans; and agriculture

disaster loans.

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation: Franklin Bank loan,

National Credit Union Administration : Loan guarantees.

D.C. Stadium Joan guarantee.

Postal Service: Lease gnarantees.

Senator Byrp. Mr. Secretary, the money supply is a key factor, of
course, in making economic projections for the budgetary purposes.
‘What are the administration’s assumptions about the growth of the
money supply?

Mr. Avryvan. Mr. Chairman, I do not know precisely what our as-
sumptions are. I think, to a large extent, they are one element in our
forecasts on inflation, but I will be happy to check and supply you
with an answer for the record as to what assumptions on that overall
front we are using.

| The following was subsequently supplied for the record:]

The money supply has behaved in a volatile manner in recent years, making
it diffienlt to prediet its future course with precision. In formulating the pro-
jections underlying the Budget, it was assumed that financial market conditions
would be such as to accommodate the 4%5 to 5 percent growth rate projected with
no exceptional pressures on interests rates. The money supply growth associated
with such market conditions will depend on the rate of money turnover, i.e.,
velocity. Since velocity changes have been erratic recently, it would be foolhardy
to try to predict its future course.

Scnator Byrp. T understand that vou and Secretary Blumenthal—
as vou mentioned earlier—plan to go to New York City.

Mr. Arrman. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. The New York City situation is of considerable con-
cern to many Members of the Congress. Could you give us a brief out-
line of the situation as vou see it today ¢

Myr. Aurmax. T would be happy to.

Esentially, Mr. Chairman, as T am sure you know, the President is
committed to preserving New York City’s solvency. His position is
that if an extension of Federal lending to New York is necessary to
preserve that solvency, then he will propose it.

Secretary Blumenthal will be testifying before the House Banking
Committee, Subcommittee on Economic Stabilization on February 23
for purposes of presenting the administration’s recommendations,
specific recommendations to the Congress, on New York City.
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But it is fair to say that we intend to propose some form of extended
Federal lending. Yet, any such proposal will be explicitly conditioned
on a series of commitments from the relevant city and State parties,
both public and private, commitments which will assure the New York
Citv's budget moves into true balance over the period of any extension
Federal lending.

Senator Byrp. Well, what will the private sector have to do with the
New York City budget ?

Mr. Aurmax. Well, the private sector has less to do with the budget
than they have with the financing of the budget, but another set of
commitments that we must have, and we will not proceed relative to
Congres unles we do have, is a set of lending commitments from the
financial community as well as certain others, such as the pension
fund, so that the Congress can be sure, and the administration can be
sure, that any Federal lending after June 1978 is secure because the
other needs of New York City, which will not be accommodated by the
Federal Government, will be financed and not, in effect, left hanging.

What I am trying to say is that the Federal Government today does
not, finance all of New York City’s borrowing needs, and in the post-
June period, whatever the Congress might approve will not be financ-
ing at all—in fact, will not finance as much as half. So that, for New
York City’s sake and for the sake of the Federal Government in pro-
tecting our loans, we must be sure that the amounts which we do not
finance are financed, because if they were not to be, then the city would
not be solvent and our loans would be in jeopardy.

So we need commitments from the city in terms of its budget and a
series of public and private entities in terms of the financing of the
city’s needs over the next 4 years, and that is what we are in the
process of secking, and the reason that Secretary Blumenthal and I
are going to New York—if we ever get there, on the noon Metroliner.

But our positions will be outlined to the Congress later this month.
Senator Byrp. You have studied this matter carefully. Did New
York City have a balanced budget in fiscal 19769

Mr. Avrman. Not on any conventional basis, absolutely not.

Senator Byrp. Did New York City have a balanced budget in fiscal
197717

Mr. Aurman. In addition to a $357 million operating deficit the
budget was balanced under a State law which counted as a revenue
$572 million in bond proceeds. Thus, the budget was not balanced in
a generally accepted accounting sense.

Senator Byrp. Does that same assertion hold true for the current
fiscal year?

Mr. Arraan. Yes, but I should say, only in fairness, that there has
been a great reduction in the budget deficit there. In fiscal 1975, the
budget deficit on a conventional basis including capitalized expenses,
a generally accepted accounting principles basis, was $2 billion.

Senator Byrp. What was it in 1976 ¢

Mr. Arraan, In 1976 it was approximately $1.3 billion.

Senator Byrp. $2 billion and $1.8 billion.

What was 1t in 19777

Mr. Avrmax. Well, I think I probably gave you the wrong figure.
I think it was 900 million including capitalized expenses in 1977 and
perhaps $1.6 billion in 1976.
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And this year, it is in the area of $1 billion including the capitalized
expenses. They have reduced it, in other words, by 50 percent. Now a
$1 billion budget deficit is still a very large one for a municipality,
even though New York City’s budget 1s the largest of any by a munici-
pality by far.

Senator Byrp, Does not the New York State law require the muniei-
palities to operate on a balanced budget ?

Mr. Avrman, Well, it does, Mr. Chair man, but a special State law
was passed in 1975 to give New York 10 years over which to phase out
a habit of using some of the city’s capital budget for purposes of
financing its operating expenses. And they had approxnnatelv $800
million of operating expenses which were being financed from, essen-
tially, the capital budget in fiscal 1975.

So the city got 10 years, by State law, to phase that out.

Now, when I say they have a $1 billion deficit, under State law,
they can exclude the capitalized expenses from that figure, thus they
have a much smaller deficit than that. They have just announced a
potential fiscal 1979 deficit of $457 million. So it is much smaller than
$1 billion.

But on any conventionally accepted accounting basis, you know,
your operating budget is your operating budget and all of your operat-
Ing expenses are in 1t and so adding those operating expenses in the
capltal budget to the normal budget means that, desplte State law,
they nevertheless have a deficit of ¢ approximately $1 billion according
to generally accepted accountlnd principals.

But the deficit has been cut in half since 1975, and it is our view
that, over the next 4 years, with appropriate local effort, which we
must be sure takes place, the budget can be brought finally into true
balance. And once it is—and I think this is a crucial peint—once it is,
New York City ought to be able to be restored to the basic financing
independence, borrowing on its own, the same way that anv other
municipality does. And 1t is our basic view that, since that can be done
over the next 4 years, it makes sense for the Federal Government to
give New York those 4 more years as compared to a bankruptcy which
we think wonld be cataclysmic.

Senator Byrp. You are not even going to require New York to
balance its budget for 4 years?

Mr. Arrman. Well, Mr. Chairman, we would like for New York to
balance its budget this afternoon, and T am sure you would too, but
it is not poqs1ble for its budget to be balanced, or that $1 billion deficit
to be eliminated, except on a multiyear basis.

Let me give vou an example. New York City’s budget is approxi-
mately $13 billion today. But of that amount, only $8 billion is its
own funds. The balance is Federal and State aid.

Now, the city has a lesser ability, of course, to influence Federal
and State aid and to get more of it, for example, than it does to raise
its own revenues, through economic development or other matters. So
it has a budget which is different than most in the sense that it is
enormously dependent on third parties.

And that is also true for the expense side of its budget. So it is just
not conceivable, unfortunately, that that $1 billion deﬁmt could be
eliminated, sir, in 1 year. It is going to have to be eliminated through
a combination of city actions—which they have pledged to do, I might
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say—a series of very difficult actions—attrition in the work force,
et cetera; a series of State actions, where New York State has to take
a greater responsibility for New York City:

Senator Byrp. All of those requirements were put on New York
City 3 years ago. Now you are coming in here and saying that we
have to have another 4 years.

Mr. Avraax. Well, Mr. Chairman, I was not there 3 years ago urg-
ing the Congress that 8 years would be it and the city would be back
onto its feet. Frankly, I think that was wishful thinking, to a great
extent, on the part of those who were urging that.

But T do think that if one looks at it retrospectively, or rather in
particular perspective, it is a problem which is solvable over a number
of years. It was not realistic to think that it could be solved in 3 years.
That was not realistic, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Byrp. The problem is that you do not want to force the
politicians to take an unpopular course of action in New York.

Mr. Avrman. T would beg to disagree just a bit, In this sense.

You can be assured that the purpose of our negotiations with the
city and the State, now and during the last couple of months, and
during the next 8 and 4 months, will be to win commitment from them.
Commitments of major new effort on budget and on financing, without
which we, ourselves, Mr. Chairman, we ourselves in the administra-
tion would not recommend that the Congress go forward.

So what T am saying is that our recommendations to Congress will
be conditioned on a sct of city and State actions which I think we
can persuade you are major commitments and difficult politically. And
it is only on that basis that we will reconinend that Federal money of
any type be extended.

Without the commitments, X agree. 1t is not an appropriate course
of action for the Congress and the administration to take.

We think we will get them, and we think that we can persuade the
Congress that they are sufficiently major as to end this overall finane-
ing crisis in New York over a period of 4 more years or so.

But, I share your concerns and I share your implicit urgings con-
cerning difficult political actions at the city and State levels; yes.

Senator Byrp. I am sure that your intentions are excellent. I do not
question that at all, but it just scems to me that the longer we coninue
to bail out New York the more that says to politicians everywhere:

Do not worry about it. Make all the commitments you want to all of the pres-
sure groups that you want in your community and, if you get in trouble, the Fed-
eral Government will take care of you.

T think that is a bad philosophy to have abroad in this country.

Mr. Aurman. I agree that that is a bad philosophy. My point is that
we are cssentially faced with a choice of, on the one hand, a New York
City bankruptey, which we think makes no sense at all

Senator Byrn. Well, T think that vou are just painting things too
black and too white. If they were willing to cut some expenses, if they
were willing to take some tough courses, I am convinced that the
budget could be balanced in a lot shorter time than 4 ycars. Otherwise
we will be dealing with this question for 7 years from the time that
this problem first was brought to the attention of the Congress.

But anyway, go on up there now and do the best you can. But do not.
give away these Federal funds. They come out of the pockets of the tax-
payers of the State of Virginia as well as the other 49 States. I do not.
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think that the Virginia taxpayer takes very kindly to having their tax
funds used to bail out politicians in New York City, or any other city,
for that matter. I would not want to vote for tax funds to bail out the
politicians in any city in Virginia. .

I think that the discussion of 4 additional years is not reason-
able. I think that you ought to require a balanced budget long before
any 4-year period, and I hope that you and Secrctary Blumenthal will.

Thank you, sir.

Mr. Artman. Let me make one comment—not on that, but I have
done some quick research on your very first question about whether
thie $90 billion request is the largest that was ever asked for. And you
are correct. It is the largest that has ever been asked for, and it is the
largest increase in the debt subject to limit.

My point, which T respectfully suggest is worthwhile, is that the
debt subject to limit is composed of three basic factors: The unified
budget deficit, the trust fund surplus, and the financing requirements
of off-budget entities.

Tt is only because the trust fund surplus for 1979 is much larger than
for 1976, which is not the same type of characteristic borrowing need
as a budget deficit, that the increase will be the largest.

You see, I tend to think, Mr. Chairman, and this is just as

Senator Byrp. You mentioned the trust fund surplus for 1979. What
is the trust fund surplus, around $14 billion?

Mr. Autmax. Yos; $13.9 billion.

Senator Byrn. Yes. Say $14 billion in round fizures. Now how does
that 814 billion break down ¢

For example, the social security surplus is what?

The highway surplus would be something like $7 billion, T would
guess.

Mr. Avvax. While he is checking those for you—I do not want
to belabor the point, but if you look at those three components of bor-
rowing need, you see that the unified budget deficit and the financing
need flowing out of that, which I know vou are most concerned about,
that part of our borrowing, that aspect of it is not as great in fiscal
1979 as in fiscal 1976.

The difference, and the reason why the fiscal 1979 request is the
largest as compared to 1976—1 do not want to belabor this because
they are both too big; I think we all agree—is because of the trust
fund surplus which increases much more—well, which is a much bigger
component of the need in 1979 than it was in 1976. That is my only

oint.
P Senator Byrp. Well, now, let me get one figure before you leave
from Mr. Cutter as to the social security trust surplus.

Mr. Currer. Sir, we can give you the exact figures. but the social
security trust fund, or more generally, the Federal old age survivors
and disability insurance trust funds, which is putting several
together—and I do not have the information here that would allow me
to take the components of that apart, but that general trust fund is
slightly—well, it is $3 billion in deficit in 1979,

Senator Byrp. Well, where docs the $14 billion surplus come from?
That is what I am trying to get.

Mzr. Currer. The Federal emplovees’ retirement fund, which is also
a trust fund and which is included in that general calculation, is $7
billion in surplus in that same year. It is a netting-out of approxi-
mately 12 trust funds. That is where the $14 billion comes from.
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Senator Byrp. Well, the large surplus is in the civil service retire-
ment, is it not ?

Mr. Currer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. And that money is put in by individual Federal
employee?

Mr, Courrer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. And that is $7 billion of the $14 billion. What other
major trust fund is in surplus—the highway trust fund is in surplus
is it not ? $6 billion or $7 billion ?

Mzr. Currer. The highway trust fund is moderately—is not in deficit.
It has a surplus of aproximately half a billion.

Senator Byrp. Only a half-billion for fiscal 19797

Mr. Curren. Yes, sir.

Senator Biyrn. So the bulk of trust fund surpluses are in the eivil
service retirement?

Mr. Correr. I can give you slightly more detail. The big negative
is in social security, which is a deficit of $2.9 billion, and the positives,
which are netted out against that, are the Federal employees retire-
ment, which is $7.2 surplus; unemployment insurance, which is $5.2
in surplus: medicare, which is $2.3 in surplus; and highways, which
is $600 million in surplus.

Senator Byrp. Now, the unemployment—that is from employer
contributions, basically,is it not ?

Mr. Correr. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. So that is not Government money. That is not from
gencral taxation. That money was put into the trust fund as a pay-
roll tax by the various companies.

Myr. Currer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Thank you, Mr. Altman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Altman follows:]

STATEMENT OF HON. RoGER C. ALTMAN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: I am pleased to be here today
to assist you in your consideration of the public debt limit. The present tempo-
rary debt limit of $752 billicn will expire on March 31, 1978, and the debt limit
will then revert to the permanent ceiling of $400 billion. Legislative action by
March 31 will be necessary, therefore, to permit the Treasury to borrow to
refund securities maturing after March 31 and to raise new cash to finance the
estimated deficits in the budget, as submitted to Congress by the President last
month.

In addition, to permit the Treasury to continue borrowing in the long-term
nwarket, it will be necessary to increase the $27 billion limit on the amount of
buends which we may issue without regard to the 414 percent interest rate ceiling
on Treasury bond issues.

Finally, we are repeating our earlier request for authority to permit the Secre-
tary of the Treasury, with the approval of the President, to change the interest
rate on U.S. Savings Bonds if that should become necessary to assure a fair rate
of return to savings bond investors.

DEBT LIMIT

Turning first to the debt limit, our estimates of the amounts of debt subject
to limit at the end of each month through the fiscal years 1978 and 1979 are
shown in the attached table. The table indicates that the debt subject to limit
will increase to $778 billion on September 30, 1978, and to $868 billion on Sep-
tember 30, 1979, assuming a $12 billion cash balance on those dates. These are
the debt estimates and cash balances assumptions included in the President’s
January budget proposals. The usual $3 billion margin for contingencies would
raise these amounts to $781 billion on September 30, 1978, and $871 billion on

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



125

Reptember 30, 1979. Thus the present debt limit of $752 billion would need to
be increased by $29 billion to mcet our financing requirements through the re-
mainder of fiscal 1978 and by an additional $90 billion to meet the requirements
in fiscal 1979. _

Our $781 billion estimate of the debt subject to limit on Septembe;r 30,'1918
(which includes the $3 billion margin for contingencies) is $6 billion higher
than the $775 billion approved in the second concurrent resolution on the Federal
budget for fiscal year 1978, which was adopted by Congress on September 13,
1977.

The $90 billion increase in FY 1979 reflects the Administration’s current
estimates of a fiscal 1979 unified budget deficit of $60.6 billion, a trust t:u'nd
surplus of $13.9 billion, and a net financing requirement for off-budget entities.
of $12.5 billion. The trust fund surplus must be reflected in the debt requirement
because the surplus is invested in Treasury securities which are subject to thes
debt limit. )

The relevant debt of off-budget entities consists largely of obligations which
are issued, sold or guaranteed by Federal agencies and financed fhrough the
Federal Financing Bank. Since the Federal Financing Bank borrows from the
Treasury, we are required to increase our borrowing in the market by a corre-
sponding ameunt. This, of course, adds to the debt subject to limit.

BOND AUTHORITY

T would like to turn now to our fiscal 1979 necd for an increase in the Treas-
ury’s authority to issue long-term securities in the market witlout regard to
the 414 percent statutory ceiling on the rate of interest which may be paid
on such issues, To meet our requirements next year, the Treasury’s authority
to issue bonds (securities with maturities over 10 years) should be increased
by $10 billion from the current ceiling of $27 billion to $37 billion.

The 414 pereent ceiling predates World War 11 but did net become a serious
obstacle to Treasury issues of new bonds uutil the mid-1960's. At that time,
market rates of interest rose above 434 percent, and the Treasury was precluded
from issuing new bonds.

In 1971, Congress authorized the Treasury to issue up to $10 billion of bonds
without regard to the 434 percent ceiling, This limit has since been increased a
number of times, and in the debt limit act of October 4, 1977, it was increased
from $17 billion to the current level of $27 billion.

The Treasury to date has used almost $20 billion of the $27 billion authority, in-
cluding the $114 billion bond auctioned last week, which leaves the amount of
unused authority at about $7 billion. While the timing and amounts of future
bond issues will depend on prevailing market conditions, a $10 billion increase
in the bond authority would permit the Treasury to continue its recent pattern
of bond issues throughout fircal year 1979. Thus, the Treasury would be able
to make further progress toward achieving a better balance in the maturity
structure of the debt and re-establishing the market for long-term Treasury
securities. We believe that such flexibility is escential to efficient management
of the public debt.

SAVINGS BONDS

In recent years, Treasury has recommended frequently that Congress repeal
the 6 percent ceiling on the rate of interest that the Treasury may pay on
U.S. Savings Bonds. Prior to 1970 the ceiling had heen increased many times,
but the current 6 percent statutory ceiling was enacted by Congress in 1970.
As market rates of interest rose, it beeame clear that an increase in the sav-
ings bond interest rate was necessary to provide investors in savings bonds with
a fair rate of return.

Mr. Chairman, we do not feel that an increase in the interest rate on savings
bonds is necessary today. Yet, we are concerned that the present requirement for
legislation to cover each increase in the rate does not provide sufficient flexi-
bility to adjust the rate in response to changing market eonditions, The delays
encountered in the legislative process could result in inequities to savings bond
purchasers and holders as market interest rates rise on competing forms of
savings.

Furthermore, Treasury relies on the savings bond program as an important
and relatively stable source of long-term funds, On that basis. we are concerned
that participants in the payroll savings plans and other savings bond purchasers
might drop out of the program if the interest rate were not maintained at a
level reasonably competitive with comparable forms of savings.
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Any increase in the savings bond interest rate by the Treasury would con-
tinue to be subject to the provision in existing law which requires approval of
the President. Also, the Treasury would, of course, give very careful considera-
tion to the effect of any increase in the savings bond interest rate on the flow
of savings to banks and thrift institutions.

DEBT LIMIT PROCEDURE

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to take this opportunity to suggest that
your Committee consider a more effective procedure for controlling the size
of the public debt.

We do not think that the present statutory debt limit is an effective way
for Congress to control the debt. In fact, the debt limit may actually divert
public¢ attention from the real issue—control over the Federal budget. The
increase in the debt each year is simply the result of earlier decisions by the
Congress on the amounts of Federal spending and taxation. Consequently,
the only way to control the debt is through firm control over the Federal
budget. In this regard, the Congressional Budget Act of 1974 greatly improved
Congressional budget procedures and provided a more effective means of con-
trolling the debt. That Act requires Congressional concurrent resolutions on
the appropriate levels of budget outlays, receipts, and public debt. This new
budget process thus assures that Congress will face up each year to the
public debt consequences of its decisions on taxes and expenditures.

Moreover, the statutory limitation on the public debt occasionally has inter-
fered with the efficient financing of the Federal Government and has actually
resulted in increased costs to the taxpayer. For example, when the temporary
debt limit expired on September 30, 1977, and new legislation was not enacted
on the new debt limit until October 4, Treasury was required, in the interim
to suspend the sale of savings bonds and other public debt securities. The
suspension of savings bonds sales, in particular, resulted in considerable public
confusion, and indignation, as well as additional cost to the Government. The
cot of printing and distributing notifications to about 40,000 savings bonds issu-
ing agents was $16,775. A much greater, but inealculable, cost is the loss of
public confidence in the savings bond program and in the management of the
government’s finances.

Accordingly, we believe that the public debt would be more effectively con-
trolled and more efficiently managed by typing the debt limit to the new
Congressional budget process. We simply put this proposal on the table, Mr.
Chairman, for you and the other members of the subcommittee to consider
in the hope that we can work together to devise a more acceptable way to
control the debt.

PUBLIC DEBT, SUBJECT TO LIMITATION
FISCAL YEAR 1978

[Based on: Budget recelpts of $400,000,000,000, budget outlays of $462,000,000,000, unified budget deficit of
$62,000,000,000, off-budget outlays of $12,000,000,000]

{in billions of dollars]

With

X Pubfic debt  $3,000,000,000
Operating subject to margin for
cash balance timit contingencies

Actual:
Sept. 30, 1977 o cceea
© Qct. 31,1977
Nov. 30, 1977
Dec. 31, 1977 el

—

- Apr. 30, 1978 P
May 31, 1978_ —
June 21, 1978
June 30,1978 -
July 31,1978_____
Aug. 31,1978 ..
Sept. 30, 1978_ e

- —
OOOOOCODOD W=
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PUBLIC DEBT, SUBJECT TO LIMITATION
FISCAL YEAR 1979

[Based on: Budget receipts of $440,000,000,000, budget outlays of $500,000,000,000, unified budget deficit of
$61,000,000,000, off-budget outlays of $12,000,000,000]

[in billions of dollars]

With
Public debt  $3,000,000,000

Operating subject to margln for
cash balance fimit contingencies
Estimated:

Sept. 30,1978 . 12 778 781
Oct. 31, 1978 _ 12 789 792
Nov. 30,1978 T TT T TTITITTTIUIIITTON 12 801 304
Dec. 31,1978 1 C T TTITIIITITTITIIIIN - 12 806 809
Jan, 31,1979 . 12 809 812
Feb.28,1979 . ______________________________ ——- 12 824 827
Mar.31,1879___ 12 837 840

Apr,18,1979___ 12 841 8
Apr.30,1979___ 12 828 831
May 31,1979 ___ 12 846 849
June 20 1979 ___ 12 852 855
June30 1979 __ 12 839 842
July 31, 1979 - e 12 848 851
Aug.31,1979 . . - 12 864 867
Sept. 30,1979 12 868 871

_—

Senator Byrp. Mr. Cutter, will you proceed in any way that you
prefer?

STATEMENT OF W. BOWMAN CUTTER, EXECUTIVE ASSOCIATE
DIRECTOR FOR BUDGET, OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND
BUDGET

Mr. CurtEr. Sir, I will be very brief. T am here to support the Treas-
ury’s position with respect to its request for an increase in the debt
limit, its proposals for improving the management of the debt, and
its suggestion that the statutory debt be tied to the conaressmnal
budget process.

Rather than read my statement, I will summarize the first part of it,
which has to do more directly with the budget, and brings forth some
detail that Mr, Altman’s testimony did not bring forth, and I will
submit the rest for the record.

The debt figures which we have been discussing are derived from
budget totals shown on the first table in my testimony. For fiscal year
1978, we are now estimating a deficit of $61.8 billion, with outlays of
$462.2 billion and receipts of $400.4 billion.

For 1979, we are now estimating a deficit of $60.6 billion, and the
President is asking for outlays of $500.2 billion and receipts of $439.6
billion.

Our outlays, speaking now to 1978, have changed little since m:
testimony in last August and September Our estimate is $462.2 bil-
lion now ; the estimate at the time was $462.9 billion.

The outlays for fiscal year 1979, we believe, reflect a prudent and a
tight budget that resulted from a thorough zero-based budget analysis
of agency programs.

Spending for 1979 has been held to an overall increase of 8 percent,
which is the smallest increase since 1973. The deficit for 1979, it is true,
is only $1 billion less than the deficit for 1978, but had no tax cut been
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proposed, we would have shown a decrease in the deficit of $15 billion
to $20 billion, and it was our judgment then, and it is now, that it is
more important that we have a tax cut to help the economy continue
to grow and to encourage the increased capital investment that will
improve productivity and allow growth for the future.

The President’s reductions also mean that Federal taxes will rep-
resent a smaller share of gross national product, and this, in turn,
will provide an added incentive for both the Congress and the Presi-
dent to restrain the growth of spending.

We believe that this budget keeps open the option for a balanced
budget in 1981; and in an effort to control the budget more effectively
so that we can remain on this path, the President has asked each agency
to prepare futurc budget requests within the context of a planning
period that extends for 3 years beyond the budget year.

The multiyear planning system that we are developing will help
to insure better control of Federal spending by identifying the long-
term spending consequences of program proposals.

Turning to receipts, our estimate of 1978 receipts have declined by
$1 billion since the August and September hearings on the debt ceil-
ing, from $401.4 to 400.4 billion.

For 1979, the receipts estimates are $24.3 billion below those that
would be produced under existing tax legislation and that decrease
of $24.3 billion reflects the effects of the administration energy tax
and tax reduction and reform proposals.

In the remainder of my brief written testimony, I discuss the budget
by fund group, most of which you have alr eady discussed with Mr.
Altman, and, with your permission, I would simply submit that for
the record and conclude by saying again that we support the Treas-
ury Department’s testimony and that T would like to call attention,
briefly, to the point that Mr. Altman made as to the element of re-
dundancy that exists between the process of setting statutory debt
ceilings on the one hand and the establishment of approprlate levels
for debt subject to statutory limitation that are contained in the
congressional budget resolution.

In view of this, OMB supports the Treasury suggestion that be-
cause the public debt is being effectively controlled through the con-
gressional budget process that the debt limit in the future be tried to
the congressional budget process.

Thank you, sir.

Senator Byro. Budget debt is being effectively controlled. Is that
what you said ?

Budget debt is being effectively controlled ¢

Mr. Correr. I said the public debt, sir.

Senator Byrp. The public debt is belnb effectively controlled ?

Mr. CurTER. Yes. sir.

Senator Byrp. Yet it has increased—it will have doubled, accord-
ing to Treasury figures—at the end of fiscal year 1979 compared to
the debt as it stood at the end of fiscal 1972. Frankly, I do not call
that being controlled.

Mr. Currer. Sir, T think that there is a difference between whether
one likes or dislikes the numbers and the process one uses to control,
in a managerial sense, the numbers that we agree on, both the Execu-
tive and the Congress.
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Senator Byrp. Well, I do not blame the executive branch for not
wanting to have statutory debt ceilings. It is much easier, of course,
and much more desirable to be able to operate as you think best with-
out restraint. You do not have to have public hearings or anything
approaching congressional review.

So I do not blame you, but I do not necessarily agree with you. If
I were in your position perhaps I would want to have it that way,
too.

Let me ask you for a couple of figures

Mr. Curter. Let me say just one thing, We feel that the Executive's
proposals are quite thoroughly aired

Senator Byrp. Are quite what?

Mr, Currer. Are quite thoroughly aired, and that the new congres-
sional budget process has been a helpful and important means of intro-
ducing some measure of overall congressional perspective to the setting
of the Federal budget and consequently that

Senator Byrp. I think you phrased it right, “some measure’—
slightly, some measure. I see very little discipline in it, and I think
that the figures show that.

But T agree with yon that there has been some improvement, with
the emphasis on “some.” But that is mainly because nothing could have
been worse than the old system, as T see it.

Let me get three figures from you, if T may.

I think the most significant figures are those dealing with Federal
funds, rather than the budget on a unified basis, because that is what
it costs to operate the Government exclusive of the trust funds to
which revenue is paid for a specific purpose and cannot be used for
the general operation of Government.

Now, what will be the receipts in the general fund for fiscal 1979

Mr. Currer. Federal funds receipts would be $289.1 billion.

Senator Byrp. And the outlays will be what ?

Mr. CurrEr. $363.6 billion.

Senator Byrp. And then the deficit will be what ?

Mr. CurrEer. $74.5 billion.

Senator Byrp. And then, according to your estimated figures, the
deficit for 1978 will be $72.1.

Mr. CurrEer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp, Now, in looking at these figures, the figure that im-
presses me is this deficit of $74.5, in looking at the table that I have
before me, which goes back to fiscal 1959, will be the largest deficit in
Federal funds in the history of our Nation, with the possible exception
of World War I1. There is no doubt about that, is there?

Mr. Currer. I think that is right.

Senator Byrn. And that is for fiscal year 1979.

Mr. CorTer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Now, the runner-up year is the current year, fiscal
1978, That figure is $72.1 billion.

So. in so far as getting toward a balanced budget, it certainly seems
clear to me. judging by the figures, that we are going in the opposite
direction.

Mr. Correr. Sir, we have another point of view, which is that by
introducing this budget and the Federal funds deficit. which you have
pointed ont—although we believe that the unified budget is an impor-
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tant total to keep track of, and we pay more attention to the unified
budget—but the President chose to introduce a tax reduction of $25
billion—$24.3 billion.

Had he not made that choice, this Federal funds deficit would have
been somewhere between $15 billion and $20 billion less.

Senator Byrp. Regardless of the reason, the fact is, according to your
own figures, this Government will have the largest Federal funds deficit
in fiscal year 1979 that it has ever had in its history, and the second
largest deficit in fiscal year 1978.

Mr. Currer. Sir, I have acknowledged that. What I am trying to
explain the reason because it is important. Whether or not it reaches a
balance in future years has a great deal to do with the way the economy
performs, and it is the President’s judgment that it is a far better
course, and more in the public interest, to choose a tax reduction this
year and accept the consequences of the higher deficit in order to con-
tinue the improvement in the economy and to insure that improvement
in coming years so that we can have a stable balance in the future.

Senator Byrp. Of course, that has been the whole philosophy of
every recent administration, and the deficits have gotten larger every
time.

When President Johnson was President. the Secretaries of the
Treasury would come in here with precisely the same argument. When
President Nixon was President, Secretary Schultz had that argument.
When President Ford was President, it was the same way. President
Carter is President, and this administration says that the way to have
good times in this country is for the Government to run higher and
higher deficits.

But I want to point out that when President Carter was a candidate,
when he sought the Presidency, he took an entirely different view. He
took, in my judgment, the correct view : that it is very important to get
back to a balanced budget. I regret the fact that the administration
has changed its position in that regard and has eliminated the high
priority which was given a balanced budget during the campaign and
during the first 6 months of this administration.

Mr. Currer. If T could make a point, sir, I certainly have seen no
single sign—nor do I think that the President has publicly stated—
that his concern and commitment to a balanced budget has even dimin-
ished to the slightest degree.

I sat through—TI cannot ecount the number of hours—dozens of hours
of budget preparation with the President, with the current Acting Di-
rector Mclntyre, and that was a concern that was constantly on the
President’s mind, constantly stated. It is our judgment, as an admin-
istration, that choosing this tax reduction—and therefore accepting
the consequences of this debt—is the best way to reach that balance.

Senator Byro. I think the American people have to judge by the
figures. The figures show just what you brought out, that our country
will have the largest Federal funds deficit in fiscal year 1979 that 1t
has ever had, and it ‘will have the second largest deficit in this current

ear.

Y Now, the Federal debt is estimated to be $786 billion at the end of
fiscal year 1978 and $871 billion by the end of fiscal year 1979. Now,
often this debt is dismissed on the basis that it is not Important, since
we owe the debt to ourselves. What is your view on that ?
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Mr. Currer, Sir, I think that Assistant Sceretary Altman well ex-
pressed both his view and mine in saying that he did not agree, and
I would add that I do not agree with that judgment.

Senator Byrp. How do you see inflation in 1979 %

My. Currer. If T can glance for a second at our economic projections,
in our budget document—we are projecting, in 1979, a rate of inflation
of approximately 6 percent, fourth quarter over fourth quarter.

Senator Byrp. And that is the same figure, I think, as you project
for 1978%

Mr. CurTer. Yes.

Senator Byrp. You project it for both 1978 and 1979 ¢

Mr. Currer. Yes, sir. Essentially.

Senator Byrp. Yes.

I am not totally clear on this matter. I am sure it is simple, if you
could point it out to me.

You project a deficit of $74 billion in the Federal funds, but—for
fiscal 1979—the administration is seeking an increase in that fiscal year
in the debt ceiling of $90 billion.

Now, why would you need an increase of $90 billion if the Federal
funds deficit will be $74 billion ?

Mr. Currer. The principal difference between the $74.5 which we
estimate as the Federal funds deficit, and the $90 that Mr. Altman has
discussed, is in the deficit of off-budget Federal entities, and the prin-
cipal off-budget entity within that general category is the Federal
Financing Bank.

Senator Byrp. Is the Federal Financing Bank?

Mr. Currer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp, Now, would you give the committee a dissertation on
what the Federal Financing Bank is and how it draws money from
the Treasury?

Mr. Courrer. I might say that it is by no means a simple matter, and
my understanding of it is almost certainly no greater than yours. I
can give vou a very brif comment on its purpose and perhaps we could
submit for the record anything beyond that, and any of your ques-
tions that I cannot answer.

The Federal Financing Bank was originally established, recently—
but I am not certain as to when—to meet the problem that a number
of Federal agencies have debt, go to the market

Senator Byrp. Now, who established the Bank?

Mr. Currer. My understanding is that it was established in approxi-
mately 1973, It was established by the Federal Financing Bank Act of
1973, so it was established, I would imagine, by the request of the
administration at that time, by act of Congress,

Senator Byrp. Go ahead, if you will.

Mr. Currer. One of its purposes was to assist Federal agencies in
going to the market so that debt could be—so that all of the Federal
Government’s impacts on the market could be properly accounted for
and assesed, and so that onc effort by the Federal Government to go
to the market would not be confused by another.

Our concern with it, as I think I mentioned earlier to you, is that
it has also beome a means in conjunction with the use of guaranteed
loans by which Federal guarantees of loans are converted, off budget,
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into direct loans and as the result of the invention of a new form of
backdoor budgeting.

That is a Iittle bit off the point. On point, it is the largest single
source of deficit among the off-budget Federal entities.

Now, precisely how its financial relationship with the Treasury is.
I do not know. We could submit that to you for the record, or perhaps
one of Mr. Altman’s colleagues could answer that question for you.

Senator Byrp. Could one of Mr. Altman’s colleagues answer that?

Would you identify yourself, please ?

Mr. CavavavcH. I am Francis Cavanaugh, the Director of the
Office of Government Financing and I work for Mr. Altman.

Senator Byrn. Welcome, sir.

Mr. Cavanaven. I think the question had to do with the Federal
Financing Bank’s relationship to the Treasurv? The Federal Financ-
ing Bank, in order to make loans to Federal agencies, and the pur-
chase of loans guaranteed by Federal agencies, obtains its funds by
borrowing from the Treasury, and the Treasury, in turn, borrows
that much more in the private market.

Senator Byrp. Well, is this correct? The Federal Financing Bank
borrows the money to supply the nceds of various agencies of
Government ?

My, CavaNavcH. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. So while the Federal funds deficit is listed in Mr.
Cutter’s statement, and in the budget, and presumably in the new
budget document, at $74 billion, you really need to add to that another
$16 billion for the deficit of the Federal Financing Bank? Is that the
way it works?

Mr. Currer. No, sir. It is not $16 billion. T had said to you that the
largest single factor in bridging between $74.5 billion and $90 bil-
lion was the Federal Financing Bank. The total deficit of off-budget
Federal entities is $12.5 billion. T am not certain as to the fiscal year
1979 deficit of the Federal Financing Bank by itself. I do not think it
1s as high as $16 billion.

Tt 15 $12.5 billion. The others are small in net.

Senator Byrn. The Bank accounts for $12.5 in the deficit ?

Mr. Currer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. So would I be correct, then, in assuning that the real
deficit of the Government is—leaving out the trust funds—the real
deficit of the Government is $74 billion plus $12.5 billion ?

Mr. CortEr. There are some other minor adjustments, but that is
basically the total increase needed in the debt subject to limit.

Senator Byrp. So those, of course, are expenditures of Government.
It is a part of the cost of operating the Government, that $12.5 deficit ?

Mr. Curter. It is part of the cost. It is also directly linked to our
concerns and our interest in controlling credit, the credit transactions
of the Government, and our interest, as I mentioned earlier, in de-
veloping a budgetary means of control over guaranteed loans. Because
guaranteed loans and the Federal Financing Bank’s later purchase of
them, which, in effect, translates them into direct Federal loans, be-
cause they are seen as free goods, they tend, in our judgment—al-
though one never has specific evidence of this—to be overly used.

I think we believe in the economist’s dictum that there is no such
thing as a-free lunch; and would like to see those controlled directly
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and to see limitations be put on them. And, were that to be done, we
would be more confident about saying to you what the true “heeds” of
the Federal Government were in this area.

The number $12.5 billion is that which is estimated to be required
by the Federal Financing Bank in fiscal year 1979 under current
conditions.

Senator Byrp. Well, the reason it arose is that you are testifying
today on behalf of the Treasury's position that it will need an addi-
tional $90 billion for fiscal 1979 %

Mr. Correr. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. That is, an increase in the debt ceiling of $90 billion.

So that would indicate to me that the Federal funds deficit would
be roughly %90 billion, but the Federal funds deficit is $74.5 billion,
and I take it that the reason the $90 billion is claimed to be needed is
because you need to add to the $74.5 billion the $12.5 billion for the
Federal Financing Bank.

Is that about right ?

Mr. Currer. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. So your total deficit, then, would be $74.5 billion plus
£12.5 billion, or $87 billion, which nearly reaches the $90 billion figure
that you are seeking to increase the debt ceiling ?

Mr. Currer. As T said, that is the total that the Treasury Depart-
ment is requesting to be financed, and we are supporting that total.

Senator Byrp. I have had the feeling—maybe you could help us on
this—that, in the past, the $12.5 billion figure did not figure into the
debt ceiling. did it? Or else it was not a deficit at that point.

Mr. Cavaxavcu. That is correct, Senator. The Federal Financing
Bank Act was enacted in 1973 and commenced in 1974. Tt did not have
an 1mpact on the debt ceiling limit until after that date, and the
financing that is now in the Financing Bank, thus financed through
the Treasury and in the debt subject to limit before was not affecting
the debt subject to limit. It was financed by the agencies on the market
outside the debt limit.

Senator Byrp. So the actual deficit for the general operations of
Government would be $87 billion for this new fiscal year.

Mr. Cavaxawerr. Including the Financing Bank?

Senator Byeo. Including the Financing Bank because, as T under-
stand it from you, that is to finance the general operations of various
agencies of Government.

Mr. Cavawavetr. That is correct., sir.

Mr. Currer. If I could interject, I think that an important point
was just made for all of our understanding of this number, that it is,
in many respects, a much more complete number than may have been
examined in the past.

In this budget, and in these testimonies. you are being given, sir, the
Federal funds deficit and the deficit of the off-budget entities of the
Federal Financing Bank, and therefore, arriving at a total which is
the total that we feel is necessary for Government operations in fiscal
year 1979,

In previous years, prior to the Federal Financing Bank’s operation,
those agencies would have gone to the market, by themselves, and
financed those same activities, but in a manner that was not subject
to limit. And therefore the existence of the Bank and of this, I believe
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open presentation, gives us, you and the public much better sensc of
what is being financed and what activities are costing.

Senator Byro. I think it does, and I want to commend you and your
associates for doing this. I think it does give the Congress and the
public a much clearer picture, and it is a more candid way to present
the facts.

Since the deficit of the offbudget entities has become a significant
amount of money, why not include these in the budget? Why do we
omit these entities from the budget?

Mr. Currer. There are a range of views about that, from, on the
one hand, the argument that they should, of course, be included di-
rectly and, on the other, that they should not be counted.

I am, personally, somewhere in the middle, which is that what is
most important is the development of some means of controlling the
credit that gives rise to the financing necessities, that to count loan
guarantees dollar for dollar is not quite accurate and that, therefore,
we should develop, in a sense, a credit budget.

And, in my own judgment, this controls the program activities
which give rise to the activities of the Federal Financing Bank, which
then gives rise to this number more effectively than were we to simply
put it on budget.

I can amphfy on those remarks for your record, if vou wish.

Senator Byrp. Who runs the Federal Financing Bank?

Mr. Currer. I do not know the gentleman who is in charge of it.
My understanding is that it is a relatively small institution within the
Treasury Department—small in the sense that it is not a large inde-
pendent building or large, independent staff, but I am not certain.

Senator Byrp. Maybe Treasury could help us on that.

Mr. CavaNavUcH. Yes, sir. The Federal Financing Bank was estab-
lished in the act as an agency under the direction and supervision of
the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Chairman of the Board of the
Bank is, in fact, the Secretary of the Treasurv. The Bank is run by the
Treasury and by Treasury officials who are serving, in effect, ex officio
in addition to their other duties as oflicers and board members of the
bank.

Senator Byrp. What individual has the responsibility for the Fed-
eral Financing Bank

Mr. Cavavaver. The Secretary of the Treasury is Chairman of the
Board of Directors for the Federal Financing Bank.

Senator Byrp. And who are the Directors?

Mr. Cavaxaves. The Directors are other officials of the Treasury
Department serving under the Seeretary.

Senator Byrn. Well then, the Treasury has more to do with the gen-
eral operation of Government and the Federal funds deficit than T had
thought in the past. because if the Federal Financing Bank anticipates
a deficit of $12.5 billion, that is a very signfiicant deficit.

Mr. Cavanaven. I should stress, Senator, that the Federal Financ-
ing Bank itself is not a program agency. It is not making any decisions
with respect to the size of its activities, who gets which loans when. It
is basically a debt management technique, so that after the Congress
decides what the various Federal agencies are authorized to do, how
much they are authorized to borrow or to guarantee, then instead of
their going directly into the private market to raise this money. it goes
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to the Federal Financing Bank which is a more ecfficient means of
financing.

Senator Byrp, Yes; it seems to me it would be.

Federal guarantees have been previously mentioned. What is the
total of our Federal guarantees?

Mr. Cavanaven. The total of guaranteed obligations—well, the net
increase in the fiscal 1979 budget is $30.5 billion.

Senator Byxp. That is the increase ?

Mr. Cavanavcu. That is the increase in fiscal 1979, In the budget,
under special analysis F, there is a total which shows the guaranteed
loans outstanding as of the end of fiscal 1979 at $228.6 billion.

Senator Byrp. Now, that is not a part of the $871 billion debt, is it #
(Guarantecs are separate from our public debt ?

Mr. Cavaxavewn. That isseparate.

Senator Byrp. So the total Federal guarantee is estimated to be, at
the end of 1979, $203.6 billion, or an increase of $34.5 billion over fiscal
1978.

Mr. CavaxauvcH. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Can you produce without too much difficulty the fig-
ure on the Federal guarantee total for previous fiscal years, say, going
back to 1975 or somewhere around there?

Mr, Cavanavucu. Well, that $223.6 billion figure for the end of 1979,
we will provide that for the record, Senator.

Mzr. Currer. We can provide that. We do not have that here.

Senator Byrp. Yes, if you would, thank you.

Mr. CurrEr. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Do you have the figure for liquid liabilities to for-
eigners as of December 31, 1977.

Mr. Currer. No, sir, I do not.

Mr. CavaNaver, Are you speaking of the Treasury debt ?

Senator Byrp. No, total liquid liabilities to foreigners.

For example, 1 have some figures here, as of December 31, 1970,
total liquid liabilities to foreigners was $47 billion. Then if you get up
to 1973, December 31, it was $92.6 and the next year it goes to $119.
The next year, 1975, it goes to $126 and, then for December 31, 1976,
it was $151.

Now, I wanted to update those figures to get the figure for December
31, 1977.

Mr. Cavaxaven. We could provide that for the record, sir, if we
do not have that.

Senator I3yrp. Yes; thank you.

[The material referred to was subsequently supplied for the
record :]

[Outstanding primary guaranteed loans (adjusted)]

Fiscal year:

1975 _— $158.7 B
1976 e 169. 8
Transition quarter e 169. 8
1977 —— e 183.9
1978 estimate 200. 4
1979 estimate_ 223. G

Senator Byrp. Thank you, gentlemen, very much. We appreciate
your being here this morning.

Mr. Curter. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cutter follows:]
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STATEMENT OF W. BowwmAN CUTTER, EXECUTIVE ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR FOR BUDGET
OF THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: I am pleased to support the
Treasury’s request for an increase in the statutory debt limit, its proposals for
improving the management of the debt, and the suggestion that the statutory
debt limit be tied to the congressional budget process, which now gives the Con-
gress more effective control over Federal taxation and spending., My statement
will discuss the budget and its effect on the public debt subject to the statutory
limitation.

BUDGET TOTALS

As shown in the following table, the fiscal year 1978 deficit is estimated at
$61.8 billion, with outlays of $462.2 billion and receipts of $400.4 billion. The
deficit for 1979 is estimated at $60.6 billion. The President’s budget calls for
total 1979 outlays of $500.2 billion, and receipts estimated at $439.6 billion.

BUDGET TOTALS
[Fiscal years; in billions of dollars]

1977 actual 1978 estimate 1979 estimate

Budget receipts. oo v oo e 356.9 400.4 439.6
Budget outlays._. - S 401.9 462.2 500.2
DIt (=) et —45.0 —61.8 —60.6

OUTLAYS

Estimated outlays for 1978 have changed little since we testified on the debt
ceiling last August and September: $462.2 billion now, versus $462.9 then. The
outlays proposed for 1979 reflect a prudent and tight budget. It is the product of
a careful zero-base review of agency programs.

Spending has been held to an overall increase of eight percent, the smallest
increase since 1973. True, the deficit for 1979 is only one billion less than the
deficit in 1978. Had no tax cut been proposed, we could have shown a decrease
of $15 to $20 billion. It is more important now, however, that we havea tax cut to
help the economy continue to grow and to encourage the increased capital invest-
ment that will improve productivity. The President’s proposed reductions also
mean that Federal taxes will represent a smaller share of our gross national
product. This, in turn, will provide an additional incentive for both the Congress
and the President to restrain the growth in spending.

This budget keeps open the option for a balanced budget in 1981. In an effort
to control the budget more effectively so that we can remain on this path, the
President has asked each agency to prepare future budget requests within the
context of a planning period that extends for three years beyond the budget year.
The multiyear budget planning system that we are developing will help to assure
better control of Federal spending by identifying the long term spending con-
sequences of program proposals. The 1979 budget requests together with detailed
long-range estimates prepared in connection with this budget will form the
initial elements of the new system.

RECEIPTS

Estimates of 1978 receipts have declined by $1 billion since the August and
September hearings on the debt ceiling, from $401.4 billion to $400.4 billion. For
1979, the receipts estimates are $24.3 billion below those that would be produced
under existing legislation, reflecting the effects of the Administration’s energy
tax and tax reduction and reform proposals.

THE BUDGET BY FUND GROUP

Table 1 shows our current estimates of the budget suplus or deficit for 1978
and 1979 by fund group. As the following table indicates, a decline in the
-estimated Federal fund deficit for 1978 since August has been offset by a decline
in the estimated trust fund surplus.
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SURPLUS OR DEFICIT BY FUND GROUP

[in billions of dollars]

Fiscal year 1978

August Current

estimate estimate Change
Federal funds._ e —74.6 —72.1 2.5
Trust funds. _. e m e 13.1 10.3 —2.8

Table 2 shows revised estimates of debt subject to statutory limitation, and
explains numerically the derivation of the change in debt subject to limit in 1977,
1978, and 1979.

TABLE 1.—BUDGET TOTALS BY FUND GROUP

[Fiscal years; in billions of dollars]

1977 actual 1978 estimate 1979 estimie

Receipts:
Federal funds_..______________________ ... 240.4 267.9 289.1
Trust funds___.______ 152.8 168.5 188.0
Interfund transactions -36.3 —36.0 =3.5
Total, budget receipts. .. 356.9 400. 4 439.6
Outlays:
Federal funds 294.9 340.0 363.6
Trust funds____ 143.3 158.2 174.1
Interfund transa - —36.3 —36.0 -31.5
Total, budget outlays. .. ... 401.9 462.2 500.2
Surplus or deficit (—):
Federal funds__.__ .. —54.5 —-72.1 —74.5
Trust funds_ e 9.5 3 13.9¢
Total, surplus or deficit (=) ______ o ____ —45.0 —61.8 —60.6
TABLE 2.—DEBT SUBJECT TO LIMIT
[Fiscal years; in billions of dolars]
Estimate
1977 actual 1978 1979
Unified budget deficit______________________________________________ 45.0 6l.8 60.6
Portion of budget deficit attributable to trust funds surplus or deficit (—). 9.5 10.3 13.9
Federal funds deficit. . _______ .. 54.5 72.1 74.5
Deficit of off-budget Federal entities. .. L. 8.7 1.5 12,5
Total to be financed . _____.___________________ .. 63.2 83.7 87.0
Means of financing other than borrowing, and other adjustments_.______ 9 —5.7 2.6
Change in debt subject to limit. . __________.___ 64.1 78.0 89.6
Debt subject to limit, beginni L] G R 635.8 700.0 777..6
Estimated debt subject 1o limit, end of D x| U 700.0 771.9 867.5.

STATUTORY DEBT CEILINGS AND CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET RESOLUTIONS

Let me conclude by touching briefly on the element of redundancy that now
exists between the process for setting statutory debt ceilings, on the one hand,
and the establishment of “appropriate levels for debt subject to statutory limita-
tion” that are contained in the congressional budget resolutions. OMB supports
the Treasury suggestion that becaunse the public debt is being effectively con-
trolled and efficiently managed through the congressional budget process, the
debt limit in the future simply be tied directly to the congressional budget
process.
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Senator Byrp. We are pleased to have, as the next witness, the Vice
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board, Gov. Stephen S. Gardner.

We are very glad, indeed, to have you, Governor Gardner, before the
committee today.

Mr. Garoxer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Byrp. I might say that I have a very high regard for the
Federal Reserve Board and the vitally important work which the
Board does; and contrary to some of my collcagues, I think it is very
important that the Board remain independent of other branches of
‘Government. I cannot imagine anything worse than having the Con-
gress getting involved and attempting to handle the complex and dif-
ficult problems, many of a highly technical nature, that the Federal
Reserve Board must handle.

‘Welcome, sir, and you may proceed, (overnor, as you wish,

STATEMENT OF HON. STEPHEN S. GARDNER, MEMBER, BOARD OF
GOVERNORS, FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Mr. Garoner. Under the congressional budget procedures adopted
in 1974, increases in the Federal debt ceiling have become essentially a
reflection of the Federal budget totals Congresq sets with the help of
its new budget committees. Debt ceiling hearings, nevertheless, pro-
vide an opportunity for review and reaesecsment of the broader eco-
nomic implications of a large and rapidly growing Federal debt. My
testimony today will, thercfore, focus as requested on some of the
financial 1mphcat10ns of an e‘(pandlnv public debt.

The Federal budget document recently sent to Congress provides
projections of ezpected increases in the Federal debt sub]ect to ceil-
Ing, along with estimates of the likely dimensions of needed changes
in the debt ceiling itself. While the outstanding Federal debt is ex-
pected to remain below the present temporary celhng of $752 billion
duung the next 2 months, thl:. tempown leeway expires on March 31.
Since the permanent debt ceiling is still set at $400 billion, a new
temporary ceiling will obwously be needed by that date.

The Budget document estimates that a new temporary ceiling of
9p(81 bllhon will be needed to accommodate prospective Iederal bor-
rowing requircments through the end of the current fiscal year. Of
this $29 billion increase, about $10 billion is needed to cover expected
growth in agency holdings of Government debt, chiefly to fund fu-
ture civil qenlce Ietlrem(mt liabilities and unemplo) ment compensa-
tion. A further increase in the ceiling to $871 billion is estimated to
be needed to cover requirements through fiscal 1979, with about $15
billion of the $90 billion increase allotted to agency fund rrrowth

The pro]ected need for a higher debt ceﬂmg also reflects the ad-
ministration’s estimate that the Treasury will have to borrow $66
billion from the public during the current fiscal year, and then an-
other $73 billion during fiscal 1979, These estimates include borrow-
ing to finance so-called off-budget needs as well as regular budget
requirecments. Since off-budget needs add to Federal demands on ﬁnan-
-cial markets, a borrowing figure that covers both types of operations
provides a more comprehensive measure of the financial pressures
being exerted by Federal requirements. It should be noted that the
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$66 and $73 billion figures relate only to net cast borrowing from the
public. Gross borrowing to refinance public holdings of maturing
Federal debt will be several times the volume of net borrowing.

Successive fiscal-year cash borrowing totals of $66 and $73 billion
are obviously large. However, their likely impact on conditions in
financial markets will depend on the aggregate volume of savings
available in the economy and the accumulated demand for funds
from other types of borrowers. Moreover, the significance of given
absolute dollar totals of Federal deficit financing must be kept in
perspective, by also considering the growth in the overall level of
cconomic activity.

In fiscal year 1976, net Federal borrowing from the public totaled
over $83 billion, substantially more than the annual figures now being
projected for the current fiscal year and for fiscal 1979. However, with
the economy in fiscal 1976 still in the early stages of recovery from the
serious 1974-75 recession, demands for funds from other nonfinancial
sectors were relatively moderate. Businesses were making sizable net
repayments of short-term loans at commereial banks, and demands for
funds to finance multifamily housing and commercial properties re-
mained slack. As a result, net borrowing by the Federal Government
and other nonfinancial sectors, combined, amounted to about 15 per-
cent of GNP—a reasonable total under the circumstances of the re-
covery taking place that year. Moreover, with credit demands mod-
erate, commercial banks and other institutions were still actively re-
building liquidity in the aftermath of the 1973-74 financial strains,
Consequently, there was a strong demand for U.S. Government secu-
rities, and the unusually large net Federal borrowing need was readily
accommodated at declining interest rates.

In the fiscal year 1977—which ended last September—net. funds
raised by scctors other than the Federal Government were more than
$100 billion above the fiscal 1976 level. Even though Federal cash
borrowing was about $30 billion lower, total borrowing by all sectors
still showed a large increase and rose as a percentage of GNT. In bond
and mortgage markets, financing outside the Federal sector rose by
roughly 60 percent : consumer credit expanded sharply ; and bank lend-
ing to businesses showed a marked recovery from the earlier cyclical
slackness.

As their customers’ demands for loans expanded. commereial banks
sharply curtailed their acquisitions of Treasury securities; then during
the final quarter of the fiscal year. they became sizable net sellers of
such issues. Nonfinancial corporations were 2lso sellers of Treasury
debt on balanece over the year as a whole.

Thus, changes on both the demand and supply sides of financial mar-
kets contributed to upward pressures on market interest rates during
the latter half of fiseal 1977 as the economy continued to expand. Short-
term interest rates rose the most, but some increases also developed in
note and bond markets, particularly those for intermediate-term Treas-
ury debt which absorbed a sizable volume of new offerings. Open-mar-
ket operations undertaken by the Federal Reserve to counter the ex-
cessively rapid monetary growth that developed in the April and Julv
quarters of 1977, contributed to the rise in short-term rates, although
reserves available to the banking system expanded significantly during
fiscal 1977 after remaining essentially unchanged in fiscal 1976.
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Since the end of fiscal 1977, the current and prospective near-term
volume of Iederal deficit financing has expanded considerably. Pres-
sures on Federal financing costs stemming from this expanded bor-
rowing might have been greater had it not been for two special types
of demands for Treasury debt that became particularly strong in this
period. Foreign investors—chiefly central banks and other official
institutions—invested a substantial part of their sharply increased
holdings of U.S. dollars in Treasury debt. Also, State and local gov-
ernments continued to acquire a large volume of special Treasury
arbitrage bonds, and thus limited the volume of new debt the Treasury
had to sell to other investors.

The Treasury has projected net Federal cash needs in the current
quarter not too different from the large volume borrowed in the Janu-
ary quarter of fiscal 1976, During the May-June period, however, it
expects the weight of Federal borrowing on financial markets to
slacken—with some seasonal debt repayment. During the July-Sep-
tember quarter, although the Treasury is again likely to face a sizable
deficit, net borrowing will probably be less than in the current quarter
and possibly little different from the comparable period 1 year ago.

In general, the net impact of the Treasury’s future borrowing
requirements on financial markets will depend in large measure on
the weight of other credit demands at the time. If rising Federal
deficits occur in combination with a general strengthening of other
demands, this might very well lead to further upward pressure on
interest rates, particularly if inflationary increases in the monetary
aggregates are to be avoided. In order to encourage the capital spend-
ing by businesses that is needed to maintain our Nation’s economic
growth and international competitiveness, it is, therefore, important
to insure that the Federal Government does not unduly impinge on
the financial and real resources that need to be channeled into business
expansion.

Before concluding, Mr. Chairman, I would like to offer two com-
ments of a strictly operational character. First, I think the early
timing of this hearing in relation to the expiration date of the debt
ceiling is all to the good, since it should help to avoid the unfortunate
disruption of efficient debt management that invariably develops when
the ceiling reverts back to its permanent level—even for a few days.
Second, the Federal Reserve hopes that your actions will continue to
provide the Treasury with the requisite statutory flexibility to place
new debt in whatever maturity sector of the market will best imple-~
ment its policy goals.

Thank you, sir.

Senator Byrp. Thank you very much, Governor Gardner.

Let me ask you if you would respond to the same question that T
agked the other witnesses, concerning the Federal debt which is now
quite large. It will be well over $300 billion by the end of fiscal 1979.
Often this debt is dismissed on the basis that it is not important, since
we owe the debt to ourselves.

Would you give your view on that ?

Mr. Garoxer. My view may be somewhat specific, because I think
that the important thing for our Government and our country to re-
member is that, as the Treasury borrows in the financial markets it
competes with all private borrowers; therefore, the rate of increase
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and the amount each year that has to be increased to the Federal debt
seems to me to be one of the most significant facts.

If we reach a point where the Treasury is outbidding the private
sector in any one particular year, or a combination of years, we can
severely damage our economy.

Now, so fal as I have indicated in my testimony in 1976 and 1977,
we got throu(rh two very significant deficit years. If we are to increase
pr 0duct1v1tv ~and provide for the capital investment that is necessary,
we must hope that the Treasury’s force in the marketplace is not so
great that it cuts back the ability of the other borrowers’ legitimate
demands.

Senator Byrp. Well, in regard to the debt itself, would vou take the
view which is frequently expressed that it is really not important
because the Anierican people owe it to ourselves?

Mr. Garoxzer. I cannot take that view. In the first place, the amount
of interest that is included in the appropriate budget outlays which
must be paid is a very large part of the deficit in any particular year.
Surely it contributes to the deficit, so it is a cost.

Second. we do not owe it all to ourselves. Foreign governments buy
our securities, and that literally, begins to negate “the concept that we
owe the Federal debt to ourselves.

Senator Byro. Even for this country. those who own a part of the
debt do not own it equally. For example, I do not own any Govern-
ment bonds, so if the debt were repudiated because we all owe it to
ourselves, I would lose nothing by it, but T assume that a great many
people would lose a great deal by it. Certalnly the banks hold a very
substantial part of the Government obligations. Also, insurance com-
panies, I believe do, along with banks own a great portion of the debt,
do they not ?

Mr. GaroNER. Yes, and pension funds and other trust funds of one
kind or another that provide for retirements hold Government bonds
and are indirectly owned by the beneficiaries of those plans although
they have no volce in acquiring them.

T agree with vou. As a matter of fact, when I came to the Treasury,
Mr. Chairman, T learned very quickly that there is a specific law that
the Secretary of the Treasury cannot own any Government bonds, As
a result, I had to get rid of all of mine because T was his deputy.

%nator Byrn. I reallv do not know what that should be. T guess there
was some reason for it at the time that the law was enacted.

Mr. GarpxEer. I believe it came from a long ago concern about An-
drew Mellon serving as Secretary of the Treasury.

Senator Byrp. You mentioned something in connection with the na-
tional debt that is almost never mentioned; namely, the interest
charges. And yet, in the new budget. there is a total of $55 billion. Now,
that figure is almost—not quite, but almost—as much as the total
amount that we are spending on national defense for fiscal 1979.

It is a gigantic figure that must be paid. of course. by the taxpayers.
T think the natienal debt is of great significance to the individual eiti-
zens of our country.

You mentioned a little earlier. T believe. that the total horrowing
need of the Government in fiscal 1979 would be $73 billion. Now, does
that include refinancing?

Mr. GaroNer. No, sir.
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The rolling over of our existing indebtedness is an additional
‘amount. It means that the debt has to be retired and replaced.

Senator Byrp. Do you happen to have the figure on what the re-
financing would be ¢

Mr. GarpNeR. I think it will be two or two and a half times as much,
but that is an inexact answer and I would rather provide it for the
record.

Senator Byrp. Would you provide it for the record?

Mr. GaroNer. I would be glad to.

Senator Byro. That would be helpful.

[The following was subsequently supplied for the record :]

‘While I do not know how the Treasury plans to roll over maturing debt at the
start of fiscal 1978, public holdings of outstanding marketable debt date to
mature within the fiscal year totaled $161.3 billion—more than twice the $66
billion of net cash borrowing that occurred during the year. Of course, a part
of this total consisted of 3-month and 6-month Treasury bills which had to be
rolled over more than once within the year. The $161.3 billion figure counts
these Treasury bill roll-overs only once.

Senator Byrp. What percentage of the lendable funds do you think
the Government would need to borrow in fiscal 1979, including the
refinancing

Mr, GarpNEer. I would have to calculate that, because I do not want
to leave a wrong number. I am sorry, sir. I do not have it in front
of me,

Senator Byrp. Maybe you would provide that for the record ?

Mr. GarpwNer. I will indeed.

[ The following was subsequently supplied for the record :]

At this point any figure indicating the percentage of total lendable funds the
Federal Government is likely to borrow in the fiscal year 1979 would, of course,
be strictly a foreecast. It would depend not only on the recently published Federal
budget estimates, but also on projections of overall economic activity and the
likely flows of funds available to the full range of lenders. For the most recent
fiscal year, ending in September 1977, the share of total lending to non-financial
borrowers absorbed by the Federal Government was apparently about 17 percent.
While our staff has not yet made detailed projections of financial flows for fiscal
1979, it has made such projections for the year ending in June 1979. Over that
period the share of total lending to non-financial borrowers absorbed by the
Federal Government is projeeted to be a little higher than in fiscal 1977-—possibly
around 20 percent.

Senator Byrp. How do you size up the impact of this borrowing
volume, both the new borrowing and the refinancing, as to the effect 1t
might have on interest rates?

Mr. GarpNer. As I have said in my testimony, if we find a general
increase in private credit demand, for which we are hoping due to a
shortage of capital investment in this whole recovery thus far, the
size of our Federal financing in the markets will be a very important
factor.

I have strongly supported the theory that the Government can
crowd out the private sector. You might remember that was quite a
catch phrase a year or two ago, but, as I have indicated here, it did not
happen.

Senator Byrp. But if the economy had been in a better condition, if
businesses were investing more, which the Government wants business.
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to do, then you might have had an entirely dlﬁ.’erent situation, might,
you not, insofar as the crowding out ¢

Mr. Garpn§ER. You could, which is why T commend the committee’s
attention to the debt ceiling and, as I have indicated, we must do our
best to prevent the disruption that can occur when this develops.

Senator Byrp. Is the large recent increase in the debt inflationary #
In the short space between the end of fiscal 1972 and the end of fiscal
1979, the debt, the national debt, will have doubled.

Mr. GakoNer. Yes, sir. Underlying that debt doubling was a sub-
stantial amount of budget deficit at the Federal level, and that has to.
cause all kinds of inflationary pressures on our economy.

Senator Byrp. Looking ahead to 1979, Mr. Cutter testified that the
assumptions on which the new budget was based is that there would
be a new 6-percent inflation rate. How does that inflation rate figure
in your calculations? Do you feel that is an appropriate figure ?

Mr. Garowner. Our staff studies indicate that that is the general, sup-
portable contention or estimate, and we make such studies when we
are provided with the President’s economic reports.

I do not want to dispute QM B’s figures, because our own stafl studies
comnte close to those.

Senator Byrp. But your staff studies indicate inflation somewhat in
the 6-percent range, I would assume ?

Mr. GArDNER. Yes, sir.

Senator Byrp. Yet the Government, in the past week or so, has been
paying 8 percent for money. Does ﬂldt not indicate an 1nﬂat10nary
condition?

Mr. GarpNER. I certainly agree with you that it does. There is a basic-
rate of interest necessary in an economy, and then there is an infla-
tionary premium depending on how the Government’s efforts are pro-
ceeding—inflationary pressures other than the Federal deficit. T am
sure that Treasury is only paying what it has to pay in order to get
money. So there is a real interest rate and inflationary premium over:
the real interest rate.

Senator Byrp. We were nientioning the cost of servicing the national
debt. In arriving at a $55 billion ﬁgure for fiseal year 1979 for interest
payments, two previous witnesses testified that the assumption was.
that the general average in interest rates, so to speak, would be about
6.1 percent.

But, with interest rates more recently having jumped up to 8 per-
cent. for the Government—when the Government pays 8 percent—that
means that everybody clse is paying a great deal more, T would as-
sume, Would that not be a reasonable assumption ?

Mr. GarpxEr. That would be, but I have to say that the prior wit-
nesses were dealing with the shorter term interest rates rather than the
long-term rates.

Senator Byrp. Yes; but 314 yvears, I think, was one of the issues last
week that cost the Government 8 percent. That is not too short a term,
The other was 7 years, as I recall, algo at 8 percent.

Mr. GarpNER. Mr. Chairman, I really do not want to make an interest
rate forecast since we at the Board have important monetary policy
responsibilities.
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Senator Byep. No; I did not have that in mind. T was just getting you
to help me in my thmkln(r If the Government has to pay more for
money—and it has been, as 1 say, paying up to 8 percent—that indicates
to be that interest rates are almost bound to go up.

Now, I do not believe that this would be inappropriate, though, to
ask you this.

Are higher interest rates inflationary?

Mr. GarpNER. I am sorry, sir?

Senator Byrp. Are higher interest rates, in themselves, inflationary ?

Mr. GARDNER. Yes, sir. They add to the cost of so much that we need—
housing, capital investment, et cetera.

Senator Byrp. One of your predecessors for whom I. incidentally,
have a very high regard, William McChesney Martin, had an interview
in the New York Times recently in which he said that the biggest
problem facing our Nation and. he said, the free world. is inflation.

That has been my view also. Is it your view that inflation ultimately
produces higher unemployment ?

Mr. GARDNER. Yes, sir, it does. It slows business development and
consumer spending.

Senator Byrp. It seems to nme, also, that it hurts most those on fixed
income.

Mr. GarpwER. Surely.

Senator Byrp. And those in the middle and lower economic groups.

Mr. Garpner. I would agree. We often hear the statement that they
cannot protect themselves, and that is a very true statement. They do
not have the means to avoid the inflationary costs that are visited on
them as inflation is moving ahead.

Senator Byrp. I also think that the huge government debt and the
continued, accumulated and accelerated Federal deficits are a major
cause of inflation.

Would you care to comment on that ?

Mr. GaroxEeR. I cannot disagree with that. The experience that the
country has gone through since World War II probably illustrates that
as specifically as anything can. It was not only the oil price quad-
rupling or quintupling, but the massive Federal outlays when we had
Vietnam as a burden on the economy clearly aggravated the Federal
deficit and, put more dollars into the economy than were appropriate
at the time. Qur taxes were not high enough to deal with Vietnam, and
as a result, we built a strong disposition to 1nﬂat10n into our economy.

Senator Byrp. T was interested to note in last weeld’s Washington
Post, that Hobart Rowen on February 5, quoted statements Prof. Otto
Eckstein made before this subcommitfee. T quote:

The tipoff that “there is a real problem”—speaking now of the
deficits and national debt—*“comes from critiques by liberals, such as
Prof. Otto Eckstein, a member of the Economic Council under Liyndon
Johnson. Eckstein pointed out to a Senate committee the other day
that the economic recovery since 197475 recession has not brought
about the usual shrinkage of Federal deficits.”

And most certainly it has not, because in this current fiscal year,
the deficit will be greater than in the past, and the same will be frue
for the upcoming fiscal year.
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And, to go back to this column:

Instead, they have ballooned to the point where the gross Federal debt will
reach $837.7 billion by September 1979 and will pass $1 trillion by 1981—

according to this column.

Twenty years ago, most economists would have said it matters little because
the interest payments are a transfer within the American people—

Eckstein said—

but today we can no longer say that we owe it to ourselves, because about $100
billion of national debt is now held by foreigners, and that figure increases by
about $20 billion annually.

Again, it indicates to me the great importance of the Congress
paying greater attention to the debt and the deficits, and the great
impact that these accumulated deficits and the tremendous increase in
the debt will have upon the American people.

fWo@uld that be in accord with how you understand the economics
of it?

Mr. GarpNER. It certainly would, Mr. Chairman.

There was a recommendation in the previous witness testimony
that we adjust the congressional budgetary process so that the debt
ceiling might follow from that process. I explored this with my col-
leagues at the Board and I did not get a consensus of approval. They
think that the process that we are going through here today probably
does have some value. Some of us raised the question whether to sup-
port the idea that there be an addition to the budget procedures so
that the debt ceiling flows automatically, and I found that more than
a majority of my colleagues did not share that view at all. We should
seize every opportunity to pay attention to the debt ceiling and defi-
cits. And, as you know, these hearings in the past have focused at-
tention on the size of the debt. Therefore, why take away a discipline
such as we are going through here?

Senator Byrp. I am glad to get those observations, Governor Gard-
ner. I have some hope that the American people are coming to be more
concerned about Government finance, about the deficits and the debt.
But it is a subject in which there is no political sex appeal. It is a hell
of a dry subject; there is no political sex appeal to it.

And yet, it affects every man, woman, and child in our country.

Mr. Garpner. Well, you are absolutely right that there is no politi-
cal sex appeal. However, so much of our Federal spending is man-
dated by prior legislation—transfer payments to individuals, and
such—that we should continue to focus attention on the subject.
Once these programs are enacted by Congress and continue indef-
initely, a rising share of our GNP and personal income or taxes on
individuals are necessary to support programs which occasionally
should be carefully analyzed because they make very heavy demands
on the Federal budget. Now, that is a subject that has no sex ap-
peal at all. In fact, opposition to programs of that kind generates
great heat and discussion.

Senator Byrp. Indeed it does. Incidentally, Albert Sindlinger who
is an economic pollster, you may know him, he operates from Media,
Pa., not far from where you were president and chairman of the
board of the Girard Bank. I1e testified before this committee last week.

23-544—78-——11
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I have been to his office and seen his operation. It is rather fas-
cinating. He has been doing this for 20 or 25 years; I forgot which.
He and his staff make phone calls every day—some 150 to 200 each
night throughout the United States to consumers to find out what
they are thinking about, what their interests are, what their level of
confidence in the economic picture is. He told the committee, and has
told me privately also, that he is finding more and more concern on
the part of the public for the huge deficits of our Government. From
his polling, he feels that the public generally is becoming more aware
of just how bad the U.S. Government is in its financial matters.

If he is right about that—and I have no reason to think he is not—
if he is right about that, I think that is the most hopeful sign that
I have found in a long time. The only way that this uncontrolled
spending by the Federal Government is going to be curbed is if the
people themselves will demand that the Federal Government operate
with some reasonable degree, some reasonable degree, of propriety
and wisdom in the handling of tax funds and cease these huge
deficits. ‘

To me, it is just unbelievable—and I admit that T am in the mi-
nority. Most of my colleagues do not agree with me, and maybe they
are right, but I am convinced that they are not right. These huge
deficits and the debt it creates are in the long run, very detrimental to
the American people.

Governor, I appreciate your being here this morning.

Mr. Garoner. I have just critiqued the previous testimony in only
one part, I urge that this committee consider two other recommenda-
tions: First, that the early timing of the hearing result in some action
so that the unfortunate disruption of debt management in the Gov-
ernment that will occur if we revert back to the permanent level be
carefully considered; and second, I think it is terribly important
that the Treasury’s recommendations to increase their long term bor-
rowing capacity be adopted. This will help them manage the deficit
and debt in the economy since we do not want to stop what is going
well, such as housing, residential housing.

Senator Byrp. I want to second what you say, and what the other
two witnesses said, about the importance of the Congress’ acting with
more promptness on handling the debt ceiling increase legislation.
Usually it is put off until the last day or so before the old debt ceiling
expires. I think that is unwise. Sometimes it has even gone beyond the
point of expiration, and that 1s certainly undesirable.

T just, this morning, I urged the committee to arrange for early
action, because, for one thing, the Congress will be in Easter recess
on March 31, so if this legislation is to be handled before the Easter
recess, it will have to be handled—and this hearing today will not
take the place of a hearing that will be held on the precise legislation—
that hearing should be held, T would think, the first part of the week
of March 18. And that would give the Congress, then, about 2 weeks
before it goes out for the Easter recess.

But I want to second your statement that Congress should act
promptly on this matter,

Mr. GarpnEer. Thank you, sir.

Senator Byrp. Thank you.
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The subcommittee is recessed.

[Thereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-
vene at the call of the Chair.]

[By direction of the chairman the following communication was

made a part of the record :]
WirsoN E. ScHMIDT,
Blacksburg, Va., February 11, 1978.
Senator HARRY F. BYRD,
Russell Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SENATOR Byrp: Having just read Professor Otto Eckstein’s testimony of
January 30 before your subcommittee in which he refers to the problem of foreign
ownership of our national debt, I wish to raise an aspect of that issue which he
did not cover, one which is more immediate and compelling in my view.

Over half of the increase in 1977 in privately held public debt securities was
bought by foreigners. A substantial part of the foreign purchases were made by
foreign central banks. They bought dollars for the purpose of holding up the
value of the dollar and holding down the value of their own currencies in the
foreign exchange markets. After they bought the dollars, they employed them to
buy U.8. Government securities. (See attachment for the data.)

This presents a dilemma. On the one hand, foreign central bank purchases of
dollars and then their purchases of U.S. Government securities ease the drain on
the U.S. private capital market imposed by the need to finance the Federal
budget deficit. And it reduces the need for indirect recourse to the Federal Reserve
System to finance the deficit with its inflationary consequences,

On the other hand, foreign central bank purchases of dollars, by keeping up the
value of the dollar, stimulate U.S. imports because foreign goods cost less than
they otherwise would. At the same time they retard U.S. exports because Ameri-
can goods become more expensive to foreigners than otherwise. In short, they
worsen our trade balance.

If the purchases had been made by private foreigners in search of higher
returns and safety, I would not be particularly concerned. But that is not the case.
As a general rule, there is a strong presumption against the U.S. Government
seeking to control or affect specific prices paid or received by Americans. There is
an even stronger presumption against foreign governments doing so. Yet that is
exactly what they are doing when they purchase dollars to affect the price of the
dollar in terms of their own currencies.

I hope that you will agree that the issue deserves serious consideration by the
Congress and the Executive. Your subcommittee would appear to be a logical place
to start. As a former Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Treasury, I believe that
there are some technically feasible policies available to ease the problem.

Sincerely,
WILSON SCHMIDT.

Attachment.

According to the Treasury Bulletin, January 1978, Table OFS8-2, the amount
of privately held public debt owned by foreigners rose by $28.6 billion between
the end of December 1976 and the end of November 1977 compared with an incre-
ment in all privately held debt of the U.S. Government of $48.1 hillion.

According to the Survey of Current Business (September, 1977), Table B of
the article on U.8. international transactions, industrial countries inereased their
foreign official assets in the United States by $7.2 billion in the first half of 1977.
According to the Department of Commerce press release, BEA 77-95, December
21, 1977, in the third quarter of 1977 foreign official assets in the United States
inereased by another $8.2 billion ; it explains that “Large intervention purchases
of dollars in exchange markets by several major industrial countries accounted
for most of the increase . . .”

Data for the fourth quarter are not yet available from the Department of Com-
merce on the change in foreign official assets of the industrialized countries.
However, in the Treasury Bulletin mentioned above one can find, in Table IFS-3,
that foreign official assets in the U.S. increased by almost $31 billion through
November 1977 and that $22 billion of the increase was obtained by Western
Europe.
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TABLE 1.—ESTIMATED GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT, BY MAJOR CATEGORIES

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Private ! Federal ? Percent

State Total Federal

Year Individual Corporate Total and local Public Agency Total gross debt of total
1929.......... ... ... $72.9 $107.0 %1799 $17.8 $%16.3 $1.2 $17.5 $215.2 8.2
1930................... 71.8 107.4 179.2 18.9 16.0 1.3 17.3 215.4 8.1
1931, 64.9 100.3 165.2 19.5 17.8 1.3 19.1 203.8 9.4
1932...... ... 57.1 96.1 153.2 19.7 20.8 1.2 22.0 194.9 11.3
1933................. . 51.0 92.4 1434 19.5 23.8 1.5 25.3 188.2 13.5
1934. .. ... ... ... ... 49.8 90.6 140.4 19.2 28.5 4.8 33.3 192.9 17.3
1935................ ... 49.7 89.8 139.5 19.6 30.6 5.6 36.2 195.3 18.6
1936................... 50.6 90.9 141.5 19.6 34.4 5.9 40.3 201.4 20.1
1937........... .. ... 51.1 90.2 141.3 19.6 37.3 5.8 43.1 204.0 21.2
1938................... 50.0 86.8 136.8 19.8 394 6.2 45.6 202.2 22.6
1939, .. ... ... 50.8 86.8 137.6 20.1 41.9 6.9 48.8 206.5 23.7
1940................... 53.0 89.0 142.0 20.2 45.0 7.2 2.2 2144 24.4
1941................... 55.6 97.5 153.1 20.0 57.9 7.7 65.6 238.7 27.5
1942, ... ... .......... 49,9 106.3 156.2 19,2 108.2 5.5 113.7 289.1 39.4
1943................... 48.8 110.3 159.1  18.1 165.9 5.1 171.0 348.2 49,2
1944 ... ... ............ 50.7 109.0 159.7 17.1 230.6 3.0 233.6 4104 57.0
1945, .......... ... ... 54.7 99.5 154.2 16.0 278.1 1.5 279.6  449.8 62.2
1946................... 59,9 109.3 169.2 16.1 258.9 1.5 260.4  445.7 58.5
1947. ... ... ... ... 69.4 128.9 198.3 17.5 255.4 7 256.1 471.9 54.3
1948. . ... ... ... ... 80.6 139.4 220.0 19.6 251.6 1.0 2526 492.2 51.4
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1949, ... 90.4 140.3 230.7 22.2  256.1 .8 2569 509.8 50.4
1950.............. ... 1043 167.7 272.0 253 255.4 1.1 256.5 553.8 46.4
1951. ... ... ... 114.3 1919 306.2 28.0 258.1 8 2589 593.1 43.7
1952 . ... ...l 1294 2029 332.3 31.0 266.2 8 267.0 6303 42.4
1953.. ... 143.2 2129 356.1 35.0 2738 9 2747 665.8 41.3
1954, ..., 157.2 217.6 3748 40.2 277.2 8 278.0 693.0 40.2
1955, ...l 180.1 2539 434.0 46.3 279.1 1.5 280.6 760.9 36.9
1956................... 1955 277.3 4728 50.1 275.5 1.7 277.2 800.1 34.7
1957.. ... 207.6 2958 503.4 54.7 274.2 3.2 2774 8355 33.3
1958.. ...l 2229 312.0 5349 604 282.2 23 2845 8798 324
1959, .. ... 2450 3414 586.4 66.6 288.7 5.7 2944 9474 31.1
1960................... 263.3 365.1 6284 72.0 287.7. 6.4 294.1 9945 29.6
1961................... 284.8 3915 6763 77.6  293.6 . 6.9 300.5 10544 28.5
1962................... 311.9 4215 7334 83.4 300.2 7.8 308.0 1,124.8 27.4
1963................... 345.8 457.1 8029 89.5 306.0 81 314.1 1,206.5 26.0
1964................... 380.1 4973 877.4 95.5 3143 9.1 3234 1,296.3 24.9
1965................... 4246 5519 9765 103.1 317.2 9.8 3269 1,406.5 23.2
1966................... 454.7 6174 1,072.1 109.3 325.6 14.0 339.6 1,521.1 22.3
1967................... 489.1 6729 1,162.0 117.3 341.8 20.1 361.9 1,641.0 22.2
1968................... 529.3 779.1 1,308.4 127.2 356.2 15.1  371.3 1,806.9 20.5
1969................... 566.2 912.7 1,4789 1379 367.4 13.8 381.2 1,997.9 19.1
1970... ... ... 600.0 9979 15979 149.2 3883 125 400.8 2,147.8 18.7
1971l 667.5 1,087.8 1,755.3 167.0 4234 11.0 4344 2,356.6 18.4
1972, . ...l 763.9 1,214.3 1,978.2 181.2 4484 11.8 460.2 2,620.7 17.6
1973 854.4 1,390.5 2,244.9 196.1 469.1 11.6 480.7 2921.7 16.5

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 1.—ESTIMATED GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT, BY MAJOR CATEGORIES—Continued

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Private ! Federal 2 Percent

State Total Federal

Year Individual Corporate Total and local Public Agency Total gross debt of total
1974................... $922.1 $1,546.4 $2,468.5 $214.7 $492.7 $11.3 $504.0%$3,187.2 15.8
1975.. ... ... 9944 1,626.1 2,620.5 229.6 576.7 109 587.6 3,437.7 17.1
1976................... 1,106.8 1,781.7 2,888.5 246.4 6535 11.3 664.8 3,799.7 17.5
1077 718.9 10,2 729.2 ... ............. ...

1 Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally
sponsored agencies in which there is no longer any Federal proprie-
tary interest. The debt of the following agencies are included begin-
ning these years: FLB’s in 1949; FHLB's in 1951; FNMA-secondary
market operations, FICB’s and BCOOP’s in 1968. The total debt for
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5
billion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 billion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8
billion on Dec. 31, 1975, and $81.4 billion on Dec. 31, 1976.
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2 Total Federal securities includes public debt securities and budg-
et agency securities.

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of
Economic Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP
is in constant 1972 dollars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
prices (i.e., Consumer Price Index for all items).
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TABLE 2.—ESTIMATED PER CAPITA GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT!

[Amounts in dollars]

Private 2 State and Federal ?

local - Total

Year Individual Corporate Total Public Agency Total gross debt
1929 . .. $599 $879 $1,477 $146 $134 $10 $144 $1,767
1930.............. 583 873 1,456 154 130 11 141 1,750
1931, .. .o 523 809 1,332 157 144 10 154 1,643
1932, .. 457 770 1,227 158 167 10 176 1,561
1933.. ... ... 406 736 1,142 155 190 12 201 1,499
1934, ... . . 394 717 1,111 152 226 38 264 1,526
1935.. ... .. o 391 706 1,096 154 240 44 284 1,535
1936... . ... 395 710 1,105 153 269 46 315 1,573
1937, .. 397 700 1,097 152 290 45 335 1,584
1938, ... ... 385 669 1,054 153 303 48 351 1,557
1939, .. ... 388 663 1,051 154 320 53 373 1,578
1940... . ... 400 671 1,071 152 339 54 394 1,617
1941 .. ... 415 728 1,143 149 432 58 490 1,783
1942, ... ... 369 785 1,154 142 799 41 840 2,136
1943 .. . 356 804 1,159 132 1,209 37 1,246 2,537
1944, .. ... ... 365 785 1,150 123 1,660 22 1,682 2,954
1945 . . .. 389 708 1,098 114 1,980 11 1,990 3,202
1846... ... ... ... ... 422 770 1,192 113 1,824 11 1,835 3,140
1947 . . 480 891 1,370 121 1,765 5 1,770 3,261
1948, .. .. 548 947 1,494 133 1,709 7 1,716 3,344

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 2.—ESTIMATED PER CAPITA GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT *—Continued

[Amounts in dollars]

Private 2 State and Federal ®
local Total
Year Individual Corporate Total Pubtic Agency Total gross debt
!1949 ............................. $604 $937 $1,540 $148 ¥$1,710 $5 $1,715 $3,404
1950....... ... 685 1,101 1,786 166 1,677 7 1,684 3,637
1951 . . ... 738 1,239 1,977 181 1,666 5 1,672 3,829
1952 .. . 821 1,288 2,109 197 1,690 5 1,695 4,001
1953 . ... 894 1329 2,223 218 1,709 6 1,715 4,156
1954........ S 964 1,335 2,299 247 1,700 5 1,705 4,251
1965, ... 1,085 1,630 2,616 279 1,682 9 1,691 4,586
1956.. ... ... .. 1,157 1,642 2,799 297 1,631 10 1,641 4,737
1957, . 1,207 1,720 2,927 318 1,594 19 1,613 4,858
1958. ... . 1,275 1,784 3,059 345 1,614 13 1,627 5,031
1959, . .. ... 1,378 1,920 3,298 375 1,623 32 1,656 5,328
1960.......... ...t 1,457 2,021 3,478 399 1,592 35 1,628 5,504
1961........ .. ... .ol 1,550 2,131 3,682 422 1,598 38 1,636 5,740
1962.......... ... 1,672 2,260 3,932 447 1,609 42 1,651 6,030
1963.. ... ... 1,827 2,415 4,243 473 1,617 43 1,660 6,375
1964............. ... 1981 2,592 4,672 498 1,638 47 1,685 6,755
1965. ... . ... 2,185 2,840 5,026 531 1,633 50 1,682 7,239
1966.............c it 2,313 3,141 5,454 557 1,656 71 1,728 7,739
1967..........cci 2,461 3386 5,848 590 1,720 101 1,821 8,258
1968................... 2,637 3882 6,519 634 1,775 75 1,850 9,003
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1969.. ... 2,794 4,503
1970, ... 2,929 4,871
1971, .. ... 3,224 5254
1972, 3,668 5,814
1973, 4,061 6,609
1974 . 4,352 7,298
1975, .. 4,657 7,615
1976, ... 5,145 8,282
1977

7,297 680 1,813 68 1,881 9,858
7,799 728 1,895 61 1,956 10,483
8,478 807 2,045 53 2,098 11,382
9,472 868 2,147 56 2,203 12,548
10,669 932 2,229 55 2,285 13,£86
11,649 1,013 2,325 53 2,379 15,041
12,272 1,075 2,701 51 2,752 16,099
13,428 1,145 3,038 53 3,090 17,663
................. 3,316 47 3,364 ..........

1 Per capita debt is calculated by dividing debt figures by popula-
tion of conterminous United States. Beginning 1949, population
includes Armed Forces overseas, Hawaii and Alaska.

2 Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally
sponsored agencies in which there is no longer any Federal proprie-
tary interest. The debt of the following agencies are included begin-
ning these years: FLB’s in 1949; FHLB’s in 1951; FNMA-secondary
market operations, FICB’s and BCOOP’s in 1968. The total debt for
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5
billion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 biltion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8
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3 Total Federal securities includes public debt securities and
budget agency securities.

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of
Economic Analysis, Cornmerce Department.
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TABLE 3.—GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT RELATED TO GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT

Ratios of debt to gross national product

Gross
national Private 1 Federal 2

product State and Total

Year (billions) Individual Corporate Total local Public Agency Total gross debt
1929....... ... ... $103.4 70.5 103.5 174.0 17.3 15.8 1.2 17.0 208.1
1930............. ... .. 90.7 79.2 118.5 197.6 20.9 17.7 1.5 19.1 237.5
1931................... 76.1 85.4 1319 217.2 25.7 23.4 1.8 25.2 268.0
1932................... 58.3 98.0 1649 262.9 33.9 35.7 2.1 37.8 3345
1933..... ...l 55.8 91.4 165.6 257.0 35.0 42.7 2.7 45.4 337.2
1934................... 65.3 76.3 138.8 215.1 29.5 43.7 7.4 51.1 295.5
1935, ... 72.5 63.6 1239 192.5 27.1 42.3 7.8 50.0 269.5
1936................... 82.7 61.2 109.9 171.1 23.7 41.6 7.2 48.8 243.5
1937................... 96.7 52.9 93.3 146.1 20.3 38.6 6.0 44,6 210.9
1938................... 85.0 58.9 102.2 161.1 234 46.4 7.3 53.7 238.0
1939................... 90.8 56.0 95,6 151.6 22.2 46.2 7.6 53.8 227.5
1940................... 100.0 53.1 89.1 142.1 20.3 45.1 7.3 52.3 214.5
1941................... 1249 44.6 78.1 122.6 16.1 46.4 6.2 52.6 191.2
1942................... 158.3 31.6 67.2 98.7 12.2 68.4 3.5 71.9 182.7
1943................... 192.0 25.5 57.5 829 9.5 86.5 2.7 89.1 181.4
1944................... 210.5 24.1 51.8 75.9 8.2 109.6 1.5 111.0 195.0
1945................... 212.3 25.8 46.9 72.7 7.6 131.0 .8 131.7 211.9
1946................... 209.6 28.6 2.2 80.8 7.7 123.6 .8 124.3 212.7
1947 ... 232.8 29.9 55.4 85.2 7.6 109.8 4 110.1 202.8
1948................... 259.1 31.2 53.9 85.0 7.6 97.2 4 97.5 190.0
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1949, ... ... 258.0 35.1 54.4 89.5 8.7 99.3 4 99.6 197.6
1950, . ... 286.2 36.5 58.6 95.1 8.9 89.3 4 89.7 193.6
1951, ...l 330.2 34.7 58.2 92.8 8.5 78.2 3 78.5 179.7
1952.. .. ... 347.2 37.2 58.5 95.8 9.0 76.7 .3 77.0 181.6
1953, 366.1 39.2 58.2 97.3 9.6 74.8 3 75.1 181.9
1954, ...l 366.3 43.0 59.5 102.4 11.0 75.7 3 75.9 189.2
1955 ...l 399.3 45.2 63.6 108.7 11.6 69.9 4 70.3 190.6
1956............... ... 420.7 46.5 66.0 1124 12.0 65.5 5 65.9 190.2
1957. ... . ... .. 442.8 46.9 66.9 113.7 12.4 62.0 .8 62.7 188.7
1958. ... 448.9 49.7 69.6 119.2 13.5 62.9 .6 63.4 196.0
1959, ... 486.5 50.4 70.2  120.6 13.7 59.4 1.2 60.6 194.8
1960................... 506.0 52.1 72.2 124.2 14.3 56.9 1.3 58.2 196.6
1961................... 523.3 54.5 749 1293 14.9 56.2 1.4 57.5 201.5
1962................... 563.8 554 74.8 130.1 14.8 53.3 1.4 54.7 199.6
1963................... 594.7 58.2 76.9 135.1 15.1 51.5 14 52.9 202.9
1964................... 635.7 59.8 783 138.1 15.1 49.5 1.5 50.9 204.0
1965................... 688.1 61.7 80.2 142.0 15.0 46.1 1.5 47.5 204.4
1966................... 753.0 60.4 82.0 1424 14.5 43.2 1.9 45.1 202.0
1967................... 796.3 61.4 845 1459 14.7 42.9 2.5 45.4 206.1
1968................... 868.5 60.9 89.7 150.7 14.6 41.0 1.7 42.8 208.0
1969................... 935.5 60.5 97.6 158.1 14.7 39.3 1.5 40.7 213.6
1970, ... 982.4 61.1 101.6 162.7 15.2 39.5 1.3 40.8 218.6
1971 ... 1,063.4 62.8 102.3 165.1 15.7 39.8 1.0 40.9 221.6
1972 ... 1,171.1 65.3 103.7 168.9 15.5 38.3 1.0 39.3 223.8
1973, ... 1,306.3 654 1064 1719 15.0 35.9 9 36.8 223.7

Sea footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 3.—GROSS GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT RELATED TO GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT—Continued

Ratios of debt to gross national product

Gross
national Private ! Federal ¢ Total
product State and gross debt
Year (billions) Individual Corporate Total local Public Agency Tot |

1974................ ... $1,412.9 65.3 108.4 174.7 15.2 34.9 8 35.7 225.5
1975.. ... ... 1,528.8 65.0 1064 171.4 15.0 37.7 J 38.4 224.9
1976................... 1,706.5 649 1044 169.3 16.9 38.3 J 39.0 222.7
1977. ... ... 1,890.4 ... .. 38.0 5 386 ..........

1 Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally 2 Total Federal securities includes public debt securities and budg-
sponsored agencieds in wpigh tfhtlelre is no longer any Fedfr(ajl grgprie- et agency securities.
tary interest. The debt of the fo owing agencies are included begin- . .
ning these years: FLB's in 1949; FHLB's in 1951; FNMA-secondary goouree: iﬁ:?’:;sd%‘?hkgi‘g:g Department; other data, Bureau of
market operations, FICB’s and BCOOP’s in 1968. The total debt for ysis, epar -
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5 Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP
billion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 billion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8 s in constant 1972 dollars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
billion on Dec. 31, 1975, and $81.4 billion on Dec. 31, 1976. prices (i.e., Consumer Price index for all items).
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TABLE 4.—ESTIMATED NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT, BY MAJOR CATEGORIES

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Private ! Percent

State and Total net Federal of

Year Individual Corporate Total local Federal 2 debt total
1916, .. .00 $36.3 $40.2 $76.5 $4.5 $1.2 $82.2 1.5
1917, ... 38.7 43.7 82.4 4.8 7.3 94.5 7.8
1918 ... 44.5 47.0 91.5 5.1 20.9 117.5 17.8
1919 ... ... 43.9 53.3 97.2 5.5 25.6 128.3 20.0
1920, ... ... . 48.1 57.7 105.8 6.2 23.7 135.7 17.5
1921, .. 49,2 57.0 106.2 7.0 23.1 136.3 17.0
1922 ... ... .. 50.9 58.6 109.5 7.9 22.8 140.2 16.3
1923.. ... ... 3.7 62.6 116.3 8.6 21.8 146.7 14.9
1924 ... ... ... 55.8 67.2 123.0 9.4 21.0 153.4 13.7
1925 ... ... .. 59.6 72.7 132.3 10.3 20.3 162.9 12,5
1926.. ... 62.7 76.2 138.9 11.1 19.2 169.2 11.4
1927, . . 66.4 81.2 147.6 12.1 18.2 177.9 10.3
1928 ... ... 70.0 86.1 156.1 12.7 17.5 186.3 9.4
1929 ... ... ... 72.9 88.9 161.8 13.6 - 16.5 191.9 8.6
1930.. ... 71.8 89.3 161.1 14.7 16.5 192.3 8.6

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 4.—ESTIMATED NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT, BY MAJOR CATEGORIES—Continued

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Private 1 Percent

State and Total net Federal of

Year Individual Corporate Total local Federal 2 debt total
1931................... R $64.9 $83.5 $148.4 $16.0 $18.5 $182.9 10.2
1932.......... ... 57.1 80.0 137.1 16.6 21.3 175.0 12.2
1933, ... ... 51.0 76.9 127.9 16.3 24.3 168.5 14.5
1934 ... ... 49.8 75.5 125.3 15.9 30.4 171.6 17.8
1935.. ... 49.7 74.8 124.5 16.1 34.4 175.0 19.7
1936........... . 50.6 76.1 126.7 16.2 37.7 180.6 20.9
1937. .. .. 51.1 75.8 126.9 16.1 39.2 ~ 182.2 21.6
1938............... ... I 50.0 73.3 123.3 16.1 40.5 179.9 22.6
1939, 50.8 73.5 124.3 16.4 42.6 183.3 23.3
1940, . .. ... ... 53.0 75.6 128.6 16.4 44.8 189.8 23.7
1941.. ... . ............... 55.6 83.4 139.0 16.1 56.3 211.4 26.7
1942.. ... ... 49.9 91.6 141.5 15.4 101.7 258.6 39.4
1943.... ... ... 48.8 95.5 144.3 14.5 154.4 313.2 49.3
1944 .. ... ... 50.7 94.1 144.8 13.9 2119 370.6 57.2
1945, .. ... ...l 54.7 85.3 140.0 134 252.5 405.9 62.3
1946............ ... 59.9 93.5 153.4 13.7 229.5 396.6 57.9
1947. . . ... ... ... 69.4 109.6 179.0 15.0 221.7 415.7 53.4
19048............ ... ... 80.6 118.4 199.0 17.0 215.3 431.3 50.0
1949. ... 90.4 118.7 209.1 19.1 217.6 4458 48.9
1950, . ... 104.3 142.8 247.1 21.7 217.4 486.2 44.8
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1951 .0 114.3 163. 278.1 216.9 519.2 41.8

8 24.2
1952.. ... 129.4 172.3 301.7 27.0 221.5 550.2 40.3
1953, . 143.2 180.9 324.1 30.7 226.8 581.6 39.0
1954, ... i 157.2 184.1 341.3 35.5 229.1 605.9 37.9
1955, i 180.1 215.0 395.1 41.1 229.6 665.8 34.5
1956, ..o 195.5 234.1 429.6 445 2243 698.4 32.2
1957, . 207.6 249.1 456.7 48.6 223.0 728.3 30.7
1958. ..o 222.9 262.0 484.9 53.7 231.0 769.6 30.1-
1959.. ... 245.0 287.0 532.0 59.6 241.4 833.0 29.0
1960......ccivviviiininnnnn. 263.3 306.3 569.6 64.9 239.8 874.3 27.5
1961........ciiiiiiiiilt 284.8 328.3 613.1 70.5 246.7 930.3 26.6
1962, ... 311.9 353.5 665.4 77.0 253.6 996.0 25.5
1963.. ... 345.8 383.6 729.4 83.9 257.5 1,070.8 24.1
1964 380.1 417.1 797.2 90.4 264.0 1,151.6 23.0
1965.. .. i 424.6 463.2 887.8 98.3 2664 1,252.5 21.3
1966, 454.7 517.8 972.5 104.7 271.8 1,349.1 20.1
1967. ..o 489.1 562.6 1,051.7 112.8 286.4 1,450.8 19.7
1968... ..o 529.3 653.0 11,1823 122.7 2919 1,596.8 18.3
1969.. ... 566.2 764.7 1,330.9 133.3 289.3 11,7534 16.5
1970.. ... 600.0 836.1 1,436.1 144.8 301.1 1,881.9 16.0,

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 4.—ESTIMATED NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT, BY MAJOR CATEGORIES—Continued

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Private ! Percent

State and Total net Federal of

Year Individual Corporate Total local Federal 2 debt total

| 1971, .. $667.5 $911.2 $1,578.7 $162.7 $325.9 $2,067.3 15.8
763.9 1,016.7 1,780.6 178.0 341.2 2,299.8 14.8

8544 1,166.5 2,020.9 192.3 349.1 2,562.3 13.6

922.1 1,299.4 2,221.5 211.2 360.8 2,793.5 12.9

994.4 1,365.4 2,359.8 222.7 446.3 3,028.8 14.7

1,106.8 1,496.1 2,602.9 236.3 g%gg 3,354.9 15.4

1 Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally
sponsored agencies in which there is no longer any Federal proprie-
tary interest. The debt of the following agencies are included begin-
ning these years: FLB's in 1949; FHLB's in 1951; FNMA-secondary
market operations, FICB’s, and BCOOP’s in 1968. The total debt for
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5
pillion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 billion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8
billion on Dec. 31, 1975, and $81.4 billion on Dec, 31, 1976.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

2 Borrowing from the public equals gross Federal debt less securi-
ties held in Government accounts (a unified budget concept).

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of
Economic Analysis, Commerce Department.
Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP

is in constant 1972 dellars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
prices (i.e., Consumer Price Index for all items).
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TABLE 5.—ESTIMATED PER CAPITA NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT !

[Amounts in dollars]

Private 2

State and Total

Year Individual Corporate Total local Federal 3 net debt
1916... .. . . $356 $394 $750 $44 512 $806
1917, 375 423 798 46 71 915
1918.. . . 431 455 887 49 203 1,139
1919, 420 510 930 53 245 1,228
1920, ... 452 542 994 58 223 1,275
1921 453 525 978 64 213 1,256
1922 . 462 532 995 72 207 1,274
1923, .. S 480 559 1,039 77 195 1,310
1924 489 589 1,078 82 184 1,344
1925 515 628 1,142 89 175 1,406
1926, . . 534 649 1,183 95 164 1,441
1927, . 558 682 1,240 102 153 1,494
1928, . . 581 715 1,295 105 145 1,546
1929, . ... 599 730 1,329 112 136 1,576
1930.. .. ... 583 726 1,309 119 134 1,562

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 5.—ESTIMATED PER CAPITA NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT '—Continued

fAmonuts in doliars]

Private ?

State and Total

Year Individual Corporate Total local Federal 2 net debt
1931 $523 $673 $1,196 $129 $149 $1,475
1932 . 457 641 1,098 133 171 1,402
1933, .. 406 612 1,018 130 194 1,342
1934, 394 597 992 126 241 1,358
1935, . 391 588 978 127 270 1,375
1936. ... ... 395 594 989 127 294 1,410
1937 397 588 985 125 304 1,414
1938, .. 385 565 950 124 312 1,386
1939 388 562 950 125 325 1,401
1940.... ... ... 400 570 970 124 338 1,431
1941 . 415 623 1,038 120 420 1,579
1942 . . 369 677 1,045 114 751 1,910
1943, .. 356 696 1,051 106 1,125 2,282
1944 365 677 1,042 100 1,525 2,668
1945, 389 607 997 95 1,798 2,890
1946, . ... .. 422 659 1,081 97 1,617 2,794
1947 480 757 1,237 104 1,532 2,873
1948 . 548 804 1,352 115 1,463 2,930
1949 604 793 1,396 128 1,453 2,977
1950.. ... 685 938 1,623 143 1,428 3,193
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1951 738 1,058 1,796 156 1,400

1952 821 1,094 1,915 171 1,406
1963, . 894 1,129 2,023 192 1,416
1954 964 1,129 2,094 218 1,405
1955 1,085 1,296 2,381 248 1,384
1956, .. ... 1,157 1,386 2,543 263 1,328
1957 e 1,207 1,448 2,655 283 1,297
1968 1,275 1,498 2,773 307 1,321
1959, 1,378 1,614 2,992 335 1,357
1960. .. ... 1,457 1,695 3,153 359 1,327
1961, ... 1,550 1,787 3,338 384 1,343
1962. ... .. .. 1,672 1,895 3,567 413 1,360
1963, . ... 1,827 2,027 3,854 443 1,361
1964 .. 1,981 2,174 4,154 471 1,376
1965.. ... 2,185 2,384 4,569 506 1,371
1966.. ... ... 2,313 2,634 4,948 533 1,383
1967, .. 2,461 2,831 5,293 568 1,441
1968. . ... 2,637 3,254 5,891 611 1,454
1969, .. .. . 2,794 3,773 6,567 658 1,427
1970, 2,929 4,081 7,010 707 1,470

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 5.—ESTIMATED PER CAPITA NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT—Continued

fAmonuts in dollars]

Private 2

State and Totat

Year Individual Corporate Total tocal Federal ? net debt
1971, . $3,224 $4,401 $7,625 $786 $1,574 $9,984
1972, . 3,658 4,868 8,526 852 1,634 11,012
1973, 4,061 5,544 9,605 914 1,659 12,178
1974, 4,352 6,132 10,484 997 1,703 13,183
1975, . 4,693 6,444 11,136 1,051 2,090 14,293
1976, . ... 5,145 6,955 12,100 1,098 2,398 15,596
1077 o 2641 ... .. ...

1 Per capita debt is calculated by dividing debt figures by popula-
tion of conterminous United States. Beginning 1949, population
includes Armed Forces overseas, Hawaii, and Alaska.

2 Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally
sponsored agencies in which there is no longer any Federal proprie-
tary interest. The debt of the following agencies are included begin-
ning these years: FLB's in 1949; FHLB's in 1951; FNMA-secondary
market operations, FICB’s and BCOOP’s in 1968. The total debt for
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5
billion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 billion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8

billion on Dec. 31, 1975, and $81.4 billion on Dec. 31, 1976.
3 Borrowing from the public equals gross Federal debt less securi-
ties held in Government accounts (a unified budget concept).

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of
Economic Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note.—Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP
is in constant 1972 dollars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
prices (i.e., Consumer Price Index for all items).
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TABLE 6.—NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT RELATED TO GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT

Ratios of debt to gross national product

Gross

national Private !
praduct State and Total
Year (billion) Individual Corporate Total local Federal 2 net debt
1929.. .. ... $103.4 $70.5 $86.0 $156.5 $13.2 $16.0 $185.6
1930.......... ... 90.7 79.2 98.5 177.7 16.3 18.2 212.1
1931, 76.1 85.4 109.8 195.1 21.1 24.4 240.5
1932 . 58.3 98.0 137.3 235.3 28.5 36.6 300.3
1933 ... 55.8 91.4 137.8 2292 29.3 43.6 301.9
1934 ... 65.3 76.3 115.7 192.0 24.4 46.6 262.9
1935, ... 72.5 68.6 103.2 171.8 22.3 47.5 241.4
1936, 82.7 61.2 92.0 153.2 19.6 45.6 218.3
1937, . 96.7 52.9 78.4 131.2 16.7 40.6 188.4
1938, L 85.0 58.9 86.3 145.2 19.0 47.7 211.8
1939.. ... 90.8 56.0 81.0 136.9 18.1 47.0 201.9
1940, ... ... 100.0 53.1 75.7 128.7 16.5 44.9 189.9
1941 ... 124.9 44.6 66.8 111.4 12.9 45.1 169.3
1942 .. 158.3 31.6 57.9 89.4 9.8 64.3 163.4
1943, ... .. 192.0 25.5 49.8 75.2 7.6 80.5 163.2

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 6.—NET GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE DEBT RELATED TO GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT—Continued

Ratios of debt to gross national product

Gross -
national Private !

product State and Total

Year (bitlion) Individual Corporate Total tocal Federal ? net debt
1944 . L $210.5 24.1 44.8 68.8 6.7 100.7 176.1
1945 ... 212.3 25.8 40.2 66.0 6.4 119.0 191.2
1946, 209.6 28.6 44.7 73.2 6.6 109.5 189.3
1947 ... 232.8 29.9 47.1 76.9 6.5 95.3 178.6
1948, ... 259.1 31.2 45.7 76.9 6.6 83.1 166.5
1949 . ... 258.0 35.1 46.1 81.1 7.5 84.4 172.8
1950.. .. ... 286.2 36.5 49.9 86.4 7.6 76.0 169.9
1951 ... 330.2 34.7 49.7 84.3 7.4 65.7 157.3
1952, .. ... 347.2 37.3 49.7 86.9 7.8 63.8 158.5
1953 ... 366.1 39.2 49.5 88.6 8.4 62.0 158.9
1954 . . 366.3 43.0 50.3 93.2 9.7 62.6 165.5
1955 ... 399.3 45.2 53.9 99.0 10.3 57.6 166.8
1956.. ... ...l 420.7 46.5 55.7 102.2 10.6 53.4 166.1
1957, ... 442.8 46.9 56.3 103.2 11.0 50.4 164.5
1858.. ... . 448.9 49.7 58.4 108.1 12.0 51.5 171.5
1959, ... o 486.5 50.4 59.0 109.4 12.3 49.7 171.3
1960....... ... 506.0 . 52.1 60.6 112.6 12.9 47.4 172.8
1961............ ... ... .. 523.3 54.5 62.8 117.2 13.5 47.2 177.8
1962........ ... 563.8 554 62.7 118.1 13.7 45.0 176.7
1963... ... ... 594.7 58.2 64.6 122.7 14.2 43.3 180.1
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65.7

14.3

41.6
38.7
36.1
36.0
33.6

30.9
30.6
30.6
29.2
26.7

25.5
29.2
30.2

! Private corporate debt includes the debt of certain federally
sponsored agencies in which there is no longer any Federal proprie-
tary interest. The debt of the following agencies are included begin-
ning these years: FLB’s in 1949; FHLB's in 1951; FNMA-secondary
market operations, FICB’s, and BCOOP’s in 1968. The tota! debt for
these agencies amounted to $0.7 billion on Dec. 31, 1947, $3.5
billion on Dec. 31, 1960, $38.8 biilion on Dec. 31, 1970, $78.8
billion on Dec. 31, 1975, and $81.4 billion on Dec. 31, 1976.
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? Borrowing from the public equals gross Federal debt less securi-
ties held in Government accounts (a unified budget concept).

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of

Economic Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP
is in constant 1972 doliars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
prices (i.e., Consumer Price Index for all items.



TABLE 7.—ESTIMATED FEDERAL DEBT RELATED TO POPULATION AND PRICES

[Amounts in dollars]

Outstanding Federal debt Per capita Federal debt ! Real per capita Federal debt

Privately Privately Privately

Year Gross ? Net3 held net* Gross ? Net 3 held net 4 Gross 2 Net 3 held net!
1929.... . ... ... ... $17.5 $16.5 $16.0 $144 $136 $131 $281 $265 $256
1930. ............... ... 17.3 16.5 15.8 141 134 128 292 279 266
1931............. ... . .. 19.1 18,5 17.7 154 149 142 354 342 327
1932.... ... ... 22.0 21.3 194 176 171 155 451 437 396
1933.... ... ... 25.3 24.3 21.9 201 194 174 513 492 443
1934................ ... 33.3 30.4 28.0 264 241 221 657 600 551
1935................ ... 36.2 34.4 32.0 284 270 251 688 654 607
1936................. .. 40.3 37.7 35.3 315 294 275 752 704 658
1937.............. ... .. 43.1 39.2 36.6 335 304 284 776 706 658
1938................ ... 45.6 40.5 37.9 351 312 291 837 744 695
1939.... . ...... .. ... ... 48.8 42.6 40.1 373 325 306 893 780 733
1940................ ... 2.2 44.8 42.6 394 338 321 934 802 761
1941.... ... .. ...... 65.6 56.3 54.0 4380 420 403 1,059 9209 871
1942.... ... ... .. ... 113.7 101.7 95.5 840 751 705 1,661 1,486 1,394
1943 ... ... 171.0 154.4 142.9 1,246 1,125 1,041 2,388 2,156 1,995
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1944 . . ... 2336 2119 193.1 1,682 1,525 1,390 3,156 2,863 2,608

1945 .. . 279.6 2525 2282 1,990 1,798 1624 3653 3,299 2,981
1946, ... 2604 2295 206.1 1,835 1617 1452 2841 2504 2,248
1947 ... 256.1 2217 199.1 1,770 1532 1,375 2,522 2,183 1,960
1948.... ... .. 2526 2153 1920 1,716 1463 1,304 2,384 2,032 1,811
1949 ... ... 2569 2176 1977 1,715 1,453 1,320 2,427 2,056 1,867
1950.. ... e 256.5 2174 196.6 1,684 1,428 1,291 2,252 1,909 1,725
1951, ... 258.9 2169 193.1 1,672 1,400 1,246 2,109 1,767 1,573
1952, ... .. 267.0 2215 1968 1,695 1406 1249 2119 1,758 1,562
1953, ... .. 2747 226.8 2009 1,715 1416 1254 2,131 1,759 1,558
1954, .. ...l 2780 2291 2042 1,705 1,405 1,252 2,128 1,754 1,563
1955.. ...l 280.6 229.6 2048 1,691 1,384 1,234 2,102 1,720 1,534
1956................... 2772 2243 1994 1,641 1,328 1,180 1,983 1,605 1,426
1957 ...l 277.4 2230 1988 1,613 1297 1.155 1,892 1,521 1,356
1958........ ..., 284.5 231.0 2047 1,627 1321 1,170 1,876 1,523 1,349
1959.. ... ...l 2944 2414 2148 1,656 1,357 1,207 1,881 1,542 1,372
1960.............. ... .. 294.1 2398 2124 1628 1327 1,175 1,823 1,486 1,316
1961................... 3005 2467 2178 1,636 1343 1,185 1820 1,494 1,319
1962........ ... .. 308.0 2536 2228 1,651 1,360 1,194 1815 1,495 1,313
1963................... 314.1 2575 2239 1660 1,361 1,183 1,795 1,472 1,275

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 7 —ESTIMATED FEDERAL DEBT RELATED TO POPULATION AND PRICES—Continued

[Amounts in dollars]

Qutstanding Federal debt

Per capita Federal debt ! Real per capita Federal debt

Privately Privately Privately
Year Gross ? Net?® held net* Gross ? Net3 held net?* Gross? Net? held net!

1964........ ... ... $323.4 $264.0 $227.0 $1,685 $1,376 $1,183 $1,801 $1,470 $1,264
1965.. ... ..., 326.9 266.4 225.6 1,682 1,371 1,161 1,764 1,438 1,217
1966................... 339.6 271.8 2275 1,728 1,383 1,157 1,753 1,403 1,174
1967 . ... ... 361.9 286.4 237.3 1,821 1,441 1,194 1,793 1,419 1,176
1968................... 371.3 291.9 238.9 1,850 1,454 1,190 1,739 1,367 1,119
1969: . ................. 381.2 289.3 232.1 1,881 1,427 1,145 1,666 1,265 1,014
1970, 400.8 301.1 239.0 1,956 1,470 1,166 1,643 1,234 979
1971 ... .. .l 434.4 3259 255.1 2,008 1,574 1,232 1,705 1,279 1,001
1972, .. ... .. ... 460.2 341.2 269.9 2,203 1,634 1,292 1,732 1,284 1,015
1973, ... .. 480.7 349.1 268.6 2,285 1,659 1,276 1,650 1,198 922
1974 . ... .. 504.0 360.8 280.1 2,378 1,703 1,322 1,631 1,096 851
1975 ... 587.6 446.3 358.2 2,752 2,090 1,677 1,655 1,257 1,009
1976, .. ... 664.8 515.8 4185 3,090 2,398 1,945 1,773 1,376 1,116
1977 . 729.2 572.5 470.8 3,364 2,641 2,171 1,810 1,422 1,170

1 Per capita debt is calculated by dividing debt figures by popula-
tion of conterminous United States. Beginning 1949, population
includes Armed Forces overseas, Hawaii, and Alaska.

2 Total Federal securities includes public debt securities and

budget agency securities.

3 Borrowing from the public equals gross Federal debt less securi-

ties held in Government accounts (a unified budget concept).
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s Borrowing from the public less Federal Reserve holdings.

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of
Economic Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP

is in constant 1972 dollars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967
prices (i.e., Consumer Price Index for all items).
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TABLE 8. —PRIVATELY HELD FEDERAL DEBT RELATED TO GNP

[Dollar amounts in billions]

Gross Year-to-year

national Privately Ratio of price

Year product  held debt! debtto GNP changes 2
1929. ... .. $103.4 $16.0 155 ...
1930. ........... .. 90.7 15.8 17.5 —-6.0
1931.............. 76.1 17.7 23.3 -9.5
1932........... ... 58.3 194 33.3 —10.2
1933.............. 55.8 21.9 39.3 6
1934 .. ... . ... 65.3 28.0 42.9 2.1
1935 ... ... 72.5 32.0 44.2 3.0
1936.............. 82.7 35.3 42.7 1.3
1937 ... 96.7 36.6 37.9 3.2
1938.............. 85.0 37.9 44.7 —2.7
1939. ... ... 90.8 40.1 44.2 -4
1940 ........ ... .. 100.0 42.6 42.7 1.0
1941 . .......... ... 124.9 54.0 43.3 9.8
1942 ... ... . ... 158.3 95.5 60.4 9.3
1943 ............ .. 192.0 142.9 74.5 3.2
1944 . .. ... ... ... 210.5 193.1 91.8 2.2
1945 ... ... ... 212.3 228.2 107.5 2.3
1946.......... .. .. 209.6 206.1 98.4 18.6
1947......... ... 232.8 199.1 85.6 8.7
1948. ... ... . 259.1 192.0 74.2 2.6
1949........ ... ... 258.0 197.7 76.7 —1.8
1950........... ... 286.2 196.6 68.7 5.9
1951 . ... ... ... ... 330.2 193.1 58.5 6.0
1952............ .. 347.2 196.8 56.7 .9
1963... ... 366.1 200.9 54.9 7
1954 ... ... ... 366.3 204.2 55.8 -4
1955, . ... ... ... .. 399.3 204.8 51.3 4
1956.............. 420.7 199.4 47.4 2.9
1957. . ... ... 442.8 198.8 449 3.1
1958. ... ..., 448.9 204.7 45.7 1.8
1959.. ... .. ... 486.5 214.8 44.2 1.5
1960........... ... 506.0 212.4 42.0 1.5
1961.............. 523.3 217.8 41.7 g
1962........... ... 563.8 222.8 39.6 1.3
1963.............. 594.7 223.9 37.7 1.7

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 8.—PRIVATELY. HELD FEDERAL DEBT RELATED TO
GNP—Continued

[Doliar amounts in billions]

Gross Year-to-year

national Privately Ratio of price

Year product  held debt! debtto GNP changes ?
1964. ... $635.7 $227.0 35.8 1.2
1965.............. 688.1 225.6 32.8 2.0
1966.............. 753.0 227.5 30.3 3.4
1967.............. 796.3 237.3 29.9 3.0
1968.............. 868.5 2389 27.6 4.7
1969........... .. 935.5 232.1 24.9 6.1
1970.............. 982.4 239.0 24.4 5.5
1971.............. 1,063.4 255.6 24.0 3.4
1972.............. 1,171.1 271.1 23.1 3.4
1973.............. 1,306.3 270.4 20.7 8.8
1974 ... ... 1,412.9 280.1 19.8 12.2
1975.............. 1,528.8 358.2 23.4 7.0
1976.............. 1,706.5 418.5 24.5 4.8
1977 ... ... 1,890.4 470.8 24.9 6.8

1 Borrowing from the public less Federal Reserve holdings.
? Measured by all item Consumer Price Index, December to December basis.

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of Economic

Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Real GNP is in constant
1972 doliars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967 prices (i.e., Consumer Price

Index for all items).
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TABLE 9.—CHANGES IN PER CAPITA REAL GROSS NATIONAL

PRODUCT
GNP per capita, change
GNP per from year ago
GNP in capita
billions constant Constant
of 1972 1972 1972

Year dotlars dollars ! dollars Percent
1929........... ... 314.7 2584 ...
1930........... ... 385.1 3,129 544 21
1931............ .. 263.3 2,123 —1,006 -32
1932......... ... .. 227.1 1,819 -303 —~14
1933........... .. 2221 1,769 —50 -2
1934 . .. ... .. 239.3 1,894 125 7
1935.............. 261.0 2,051 157 8
1936.............. 297.1 2,320 269 13
1937.............. 310.8 2,413 92 4
1938............ .. 297.8 2,294 —118 —4
1939...... ... ... 319.7 2,443 148 6
1940.. .. ... . .. 343.6 2,591 148 6
1941......... .. .. 396.6 2,962 370 14
1942. ... ... ... .. 454.6 3,358 396 13
1943, . ... ... .. 527.3 3,842 483 14
1944 .. . ... .. ... 567.0 4,082 239 6
1945, ... ... .. 559.0 3,980 —101 -2
1946.. ... ... .. 477.0 3,361 —618 -15
1947 ........... ... 468.3 3,236 —124 -3
1948......... ... 487.7 3,313 76 2
1949, . ... ... ... 490.7 3,276 -36 —1
1950.............. 533.5 3,504 227 6
1951... ... . 576.5 3,722 218 6
1952 ... ... 598.5 3,799 76 2
1953.............. 621.8 3,882 83 2
1954. . .. ... .. .. 613.7 3,764 —117 —2
1955, ..., ... 654.8 3,946 181 4
1956.............. 668.8 3,960 13 ...
1957, ......... ... 680.9 3959 ... ...
1858 ... ..., 679.5 3,885 =73 -1
1959.. ... . ... 720.4 4,051 165 4
1960. ... ..... ... .. 736.8 4,078 27
1961.............. 755.3 4,112 33 ...
1962. . ......... .. 799.1 4,284 172 4
1963.. ... ... .. 830.7 4,390 105 2

See footnotes at end of table.
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TABLE 9.—CHANGES IN PER CAPITA REAL GROSS NATIONAL
PRODUCT—Continued

GNP per capita, change

GNP per from year ago
GNP in capita
billions constant Constant
of 1972 1972 1972
Year dollars dollars ! dollars Percent
1964......... .. ... 874.4 4,557 167 3
1965.............. 925.9 4,765 208 4
1966. ... . ... .. 981.0 4,991 225 4
1967... ... ... .. 1,007.7 5,071 80 1
1968.......... .. .. 1,051.8 5,241 169 3
1969. ... ....... ... 1,078.8 5,323 82 1
1870......... ... .. 1,075.3 5,249 —74 —1
1971 ............. 1,107.5 5,349 100 1
1972.. ... ... 1,171.1 5,607 258 4
1973.............. 1,235.0 5,869 262 4
1974.......... .. . 1,217.8 5,747 —122 -2
1975 ... .. 1,202.1 5,629 —118 -2
1976............ .. 1,274.7 5,926 297 5
1977.............. 1,337.6 6,169 243 4

! Per capita debt is calculated by dividing debt figures by population of con-
terminous United States. Beginning 1949, population includes Armed Forces over-
seas, Hawaii, and Alaska.

Source: Federal debt, Treasury Department; other data, Bureau of Economic
Analysis, Commerce Department.

Note: Detail may not add to totals because of rounding. Rea! GNP is in constant
1972 dollars. Real per capita debt expressed in 1967 prices (i.e., Consumer Price
Index for afl items).
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